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ORDERS OF REFERENCE
HouseE oF COMMONS,

THURSDAY, February 11, 1954.

Ordered—That the following Bill be referred to a Special Committee on
Veterans Affairs to be appointed at a later date:

Bill No. 101, An Act respecting Benefits for Members of the Canadian
Forces.

THURSDAY, February 25, 1954.

Ordered—That the foilowing Bill be referred to a Special Committee on
Veterans Affairs to be appointed at a later date:

Bill No. 82, An Act to amend the War Service Grants Act.

MonDAY, May 10, 1954.

Resolved—That a Special Committee consisting of 31 members, to be
designated by the House at a later date, be appointed to consider the Bill to
amend the War Service Grants Act and the Bill respecting Benefits for Mem-
bers of the Canadian Forces, and such other legislation relating to Veterans
Affairs as may be referred from time to time to the said Committee; that
the said Committee shall have power to send for persons, papers and records,
to print from day to day its minutes of proceedings and evidence, to sit while
the House is sitting and to report from time to time; that the quorum of the
said Committee shall consist of ten members; and that the provisions of Stand-
ing Orders 64 and 65 be suspended in relation thereto.

Monpay, May 10, 1954.

Resolved—That the Special Committee on Legislation relating to Veterans
Affairs, appointed this day, consist of the following Members: Messrs. Balcom,
Bennett (Grey North), Brooks, Cardin, Cavers, Croll, Dickey, Dinsdale, Enfield,
Forgie, Gauthier (Portneuf), Gillis, Goode, Green, Hanna, Harkness, Henderson,
Herridge, Jones, MacDougall, MacLean, Murphy (Westmorland), Nesbitt,
Philpott, Quelch, Roberge, Stick, Thomas, Tucker, Weaver and Weselak.

TuESDAY, May 11, 1954.

Ordered—That the following Bill be referred to the said Committee.
Bill No. 339, An Act to amend, the Pension Act.

WEDNESDAY, May 19, 1954.

Resolved—That the following Bill be referred to the said Committee:
Bill No. 459, An Act to amend the Veterans’ Land Act.

Attest.

LEON J. RAYMOND. I
Clerk of the House.

91646—13






MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

House orF CoMmmoNs, RooMm 430

Fripay, May 14, 1954.

The Special Committee on Veterans Affairs met at 10.30 o’cloék a.m.

Members present: Messrs. Balcom, Bennett (Grey North), Brooks, Cardin,
Cavers, Dinsdale, Enfield, Forgie, Gauthier (Portneuf), Gillis, Goode, Hanna,
Harkness, Herridge, Jones, MacDougall, MacLean, Philpott, Quelch, Roberge,
Stick, Tucker, Weaver, and Weselak.

The Clerk of the Committee attended to the election of a Chairman.

Mr. Gauthier (Portneuf), nominated Mr. Tucker as Chairman of the
Committee.

No other nomination having been made, Mr. Tucker was declared unani-
mously elected Chairman and invited to take the Chair.

The Chairman thanked the members for their confidence in selecting him
to preside over the Committee again.

Mr. Herridge, on behalf of the opposition members on the Committee,
greeted the return of Mr. Tucker to the Committee and expressed their
pleasure in his resuming the Chair.

On motion of Mr. Cavers,

Resolved,—That a Sub-committee on Agenda and Procedure, comprising
the Chairman and 8 members to be named by him, be appointed.

Whereupon the Chairman designated the following members to act with
him on the said Sub-committee: Messrs. Bennett, Brooks, Croll, Gillis, Green,
MacDougall, Quelch, and Roberge.

On motion of Mr. Herridge, the following matters were referred to the
Sub-committee on Agenda and Procedure with instructions to report thereon:
(a) in what order Bills 82, 101, and 339, now referred, to be taken into
consideration?
(b) what witnesses, in respect of any of the above-named bills, shall
be heard?
(¢) number of copies of proceedings, in English and French, to be
printed in accordance with the Order of Reference?
(d) future meetings in the light of the projected program of other
committees of the House still active.

At 10.50 o’clock a.m., the Committee adjourned to meet again at the call
of the Chair.

Room 497,

WEDNESDAY, May 19, 1954.

The Committee met at 3.30 o’clock p.m. The Chairman, Mr. Walter A.
Tucker, presiding. ¢

Members present: Messrs. Bennett (Grey North), Brooks, Cardin, Cavers,
Croll, Dickey, Enfield, Forgie, Gauthier (Portneuf), Gillis, Goode, Hanna,
Harkness, Henderson, Herridge, Jones, MacDougall, MacLean, Murphy (West-
morland), Nesbitt, Philpott, Quech, Roberge, Stick, Thomas, and Tucker.

5



6 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

In attendance: Honourable Hugues Lapointe, M.P., Minister of Veterans
Affairs; Mr. E. L. M. Burns, Deputy Minister; Mr. G. L. Lalonde, Assistant
Deputy Minister; Mr. G. H. Parliament, Director General of Welfare Services;
Mr. J. L. Melville, Chairman, and Mr. Leslie A. Mutch, Deputy Chairman, of
~the Canadian Pension Commission; Mr. C. B. Topp, Chief Pensions Advocate;
Dr. C. B. Lumsden, Dominion President of the Canadian Legion, with Mr. T. D.
Anderson, General Secretary and Mr. D. M. Thompson, Chief Welfare Officer;
Mr. E. J. Rider, Research Adviser, Department of Veterans Affairs.

The Chairman read the Report of the Sub-committee on Agenda and
Procedure, as follows:

Your Sub-committee met at 2 o’clock p.m. Friday, May 14, when
the following members were present: Messrs. Bennett (Grey North),
Brooks, Gillis, Green, MacDougall, Quelch, Roberge and Tucker.

Pursuant to the instructions contained in the resolution passed
by the Committee, earlier on this day, your Sub-committee has given
consideration to the matters therein referred and your Sub-committee
recommends as follows: ;

(a) that Bills 82, 101 and 339 be considered in their numerical order;

(b) that representatives of the Canadian Legion be invited to attend
before the Committee on Wednesday, May 19, at 3.30 p.m., and
that the Clerk be instructed to communicate with representatives
of the National Council of Veterans Association and Canadian Non-
pensioned Veterans’ Widows to ascertain whether or not they
wish to make representations in writing and/or orally to the Com-
mittee;

(¢) that 1,000 copies in English and 200 copies in French be printed
from day to day of the Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence;

(d) that beginning with the week of May 24, the objective of the Com=
mittee be at least 4 meetings per week.

All of which is respectfully submitted.
On motion of Mr. Croll, the said Report was adopted.

The Chairman then introduced the representatives of the Canadian
Legion, Dr. C. B. Lumsden, the Dominion President, presented the Legion’s
Brief and was questioned thereon. Mr. D. M. Thompson, the Legion’s Chief
Welfare Officer, was also questioned on specific points arising out of Dr.
Lumsden’s deposition.

At the conclusion of the Legion’s presentation, the Chairman extended the
Committee’s thanks to Dr. Lumsden and Mr. Thompson for their valuable
contribution and the witnesses were allowed to retire with the understanding
that they would be subject to recall if and when necessary.

The Chairman informed the Committee that the delegation of the C{ma-
dian Non-pensioned Veterans’ Widows would attend before the Committee
on the following day.

At 4.45 o’clock p.m., the Committee adjourned to meet again at 11 o’clock
a.m., Thursday, May 20, 1954.

X ANTOINE CHASSE,
Clerk of the Committee.



EVIDENCE

May 19, 1954.
3.30 p.M.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, if the committee will come to order we will
deal with the first order of business which is the report of the subcommittee
on agenda and procedure which was set up at the first meeting of the committee.
The report is as follows:

SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON VETERANS AFFAIRS
REPORT OF SUB-COMMITTEE ON AGENDA AND PROCEDURE

Your Sub-committee met at 2.00 o’clock p.m., Friday, May 14, when the
following members were present: Messrs. Bennett, Brooks, Gillis, MacDougall,
Quelch, Roberge and Tucker.

Pursuant to the instructions contained in the resolution passed by the
Committee, earlier on this day, your Sub-committee has given consideration
to the matters therein referred and your Sub-committee recommends as
follows:

(a) that bills 82, 101 and 339 be considered in their numerical order;

(b) that representatives of the Canadian Legion be invited to attend
before the Committee on Wednesday, May 19, at 3.30 p.m., and
that the Clerk be instructed to communicate with representatives
of the National Council of Veterans Association and Canadian Non-
Pensioned Veterans’ Widows to ascertain whether or not they wish
to make representations in writing and/or orally to the Committee;

(c) that 1,000 copies in English and 200 copies in French be printed
from day to day of the Minutes of Proceedings and Evidence;

(d) that beginning with the week of May 24, the objective of the
Committee be at least four (4) meetings a week.

All of which is respectfully submitted.

Walter Tucker,
Chairman.

Mr. CroLL: I will move the adoption of the report.

Carried.

The CHAIRMAN: We have the privilege of having the representatives of
the Canadian Legion before us today. They have made some very helpful
submissions to committees on Veterans Affairs down through the years and
I think all members of this committee would wish me to extend to them a
most hearty welcome on their appearance before this committee today. I
understand the brief is to be presented by the president of the Canadian Legion,
Mr. Lumsden, and he is supported by the vice-president, Mr. Anderson. I will
now call on Mr. Lumsden to present the brief of the Canadian Legion.

Dr. C. B. Lumsden, Dominion President, The Canadian Legion, called:

The WiTNESS: Shall I stand?
The CHAIRMAN: You may sit or stand as you like.

7



8 SPECIAL COMMITTEE \

The WiITNEss: First of all, Mr. Chairman, I would like to express our
appreciation of being allowed to meet with you and make these representations
on behalf of the veterans and since there is one bill, I believe, that has not
yet been brought down on the Veterans Land Act, we would like to reserve
the privilege of a further appearance if it seems necessary on behalf of that bill.

With some of the proposed legislation we are in full agreement; some of
it we will question; however, some of our most serious criticism is not directed
against anything in the bills that you will consider, but at the total absence
of any recommendation in connection with two of our most pressing problems—
war veterans’ allowance and the rates of pensions for dependent parents.

War Veterans Allowance

The last Committee on Veterans Affairs, set up to advise on Bill 181—the
bill to rewrite the War Veterans Allowance Act—made a unanimous recom-
mendation that more consideration be given to the needs of those on war
veterans allowance, especially in respect to permissive income.

Because of that, because of the fact that no action was taken at the succeed-
ing session, and because of the support our recent brief received from many
members of the House at the opening of this the first session of the new
parliament, it seemed obvious to the membership of the legion that some definite
recommendation would be placed before the present Committee on Veterans
Affairs.

We are happy to acknowledge the easing of the regulations in regard to
casual earnings, but this has not altered the main problem; and we would
express our surprise and our keen sense of disappointment that the government
has not seen fit to recommend any change in the War Veterans Allowance Act
at this time. We cannot accept that refusal as final and we know that at our
convention in August there will be a cumulative demand that something be
done about this problem. We trust gentlemen of all parties, veterans in your
own right—that you will lend us your full support in behalf of our less
fortunate comrades.

The same economic conditions that necessitated an increase in disability
pensions and the upward revision of salaries, actual or prospective, for all
groups—the armed services, the civil service, the judiciary, the Canadian
Pension Commission, and both houses of parliament,—press equally heavily
on those in receipt of the war veterans allowance; and the membership of the
legion, all across the country, had anticipated that the government, being
aware of this, would have taken it into consideration.

Without the service and sacrifice of the war veteran the position of Canada,
today, could have been very different; and the oft repeated statement that
“when other expenses are curtailed, the matter of social welfare, including war
veterans’ allowance, will be reconsidered” is not justifiable. This group that
stood in the breech, has earned the right to something more than to be
classified with social service cases and deserves better from this country than
a directive to await the curtailing of other expenses.

As has been pointed out before, the Act neither provides for full susten-
ance nor for assistance towards full sustenance; but, by its own restrictions,
pegs the standard of living, for those recipients unable to benefit by Section 4
or the easing of the regulations in respect to casual earnings, far below that
enjoyed by the average Canadian.

The last parliamentary committee went on record as agreeing that some-
thing should be done to increase the ceiling on permissive income for the
recipients of war veterans allowance. If this recommendation was implemented,
the good it could accomplish would far outweigh the cost to the country; and
Canada never yet has opposed any effort made by any government to repay,
in part, its debt to these men.



VETERANS AFFAIRS 9

We would draw to your attention the contents of a letter to the Prime
Minister that was published in the ‘“Legionary”, October 1953, which expresses
our views in a concise form.

“Dear Mr. St. Laurent: .

For some years we have been asking for a revision of the War Veterans
Allowance Act which would raise the ceiling on permissible income and permit
an increase in the basic allowance for those with no other means of support.
To us the moral and sociological reasons in favour of these changes seem
overwhelming and our members find it difficult to understand why our
representations have not been accepted. /

There is little that we can add to the briefs previously presented. We
would merely like to reiterate that as the Act stands at present it tends to
defeat its own objectives. If the allowance is intended to assist the aged and
needy veteran, the low permissive ceiling prevents him from supplementing
his allowance sufficiently to enjoy a reasonable standard of living. If it is
intended as a subsistence allowance, it is far too small.

The taxation laws of Canada consider that an income of less than $2,000
is too low for a married man to pay income tax. Yet war veterans allowance
expects a married couple to live on $1,200 a year.

The war veterans allowance regulations themselves recognize that the
ceiling is too low, and under Section 4 and the regulations about casual
earnings, permit it to be substantially exceeded. - Yet for those unable to
avail themselves of these provisions no exceptions are permitted. i

Section 4 and the provisions about casual earnings also recognize the
desirability of self-help, but this recognition is not extended to those who
by forethought and thrift have gained for themselves small pensions or
retirement annuities. The great merit of our Old Age Security Act is that
it recognizes the desirability of encouraging individual thrift and saving, but
the War Veterans Allowance Act discourages it.

Our pension laws recognize that pensions for disabilities cannot be affected
by the earnings of the individual, but the small pensioner who must also use
war veterans’ allowance finds his pension of little value because its amount is
practically deducted from his allowance.

These and other anomalies would be largely eliminated if the ceiling on
permissible income were substantially raised. The plight of the individual
fully dependent on W.V.A. would need to be separately considered, at least
until he reached the age of 70 when old age security provisions would help
bring him up to an acceptable standard of living.

In view of the very real and pressing need of a great many of the men
on W.V.A., may we respectfully ask that steps be taken immediately to rectify
- the present situation.

On behalf of the Canadian Legion.

Yours sincerely,

C. B. LUMSDEN,
Dominion President.

It is the earnest hope of the Canadian Legion that the present committee

will realize the need and assume the responsibility of recommending immediate
action in this matter.

Dependent Parents

Dependent parents did not benefit to any extent by the revision of pension
rates in 1951. Previous to that date a widow, for example, received $75 a
month; a dependent widowed mother received $75 a month. After the revision
the widow received $100—the dependent widowed mother still received $75.
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Yet the increase in the cost of living bore just as heavily upon the mother
as upon anyone else. All the arguments which we advanced at that time
to prove that pension rates must be revised to meet the increased cost of
living applied with equal force to the pensions for dependent parents, and
we cannot understand the persistent discrimination against them. We are
disappointed that despite our continuing representations on their behalf no
change in pension rates for this group is contemplated. We would reiterate
our recommendation that these rates be $100 a month for a single parent and
$125.00 a month when both parents are dependent.

This situation is worsened by the fact that actually few of the parents
receive the maximum award permissible even under present rates. Some
rectification has been secured by the legion’s efforts but there must be a
great many cases where either the legion’s services are unknown or the
recipients are not aware that anything can be done for them. In any case
it would seem to us that there is need for a mandatory provision in the Act
which would require the commission to award the maximum permissible
less whatever other actual income the applicant has, and we would respectfully
suggest that you so recommend. This would not apply to dependent widowed
mothers where there is a measure of statutory protection, and earnings plus
a permissive $20 a month are expressly exempt from consideration as income.

There appears to be need for some clear-cut mandatory provision in the
Act which will ensure that the applicant will receive the full amount permis-
sible under the law.

As you are aware these awards are made on a basis of need up to a certain
maximum stated in the Act itself. Despite the fact that this maximum is in
many cases too low, actual awards under the Act are far below that permitted.
Attention was called to this fact in a public address at the Ontario convention
last August and later in a signed article in The Legionary. At that time, as
far as we could determine from statistics available, the awards averaged less
than 509 of the maximum. There has been, we are glad to say, a notable
improvement since then and I believe now the awards average about 66%
of the maximum.

Out of our experience in dealing with this class of pensioners we would
make the following recommendations:

1. That rates be revised to bring them into line with other groups of
pensioners. Our suggestions are $100 a month for a single parent and $125
where both parents are alive.

2. Mandatory provisions inserted in the Act which will ensure that the
applicant receives the maximum award permissible under the Act. (Less
other income)

3. Increases should be effective as from the date of application in order
to rectify injustice caused by long delays in processing.

Now to deal with the legislation actually before this committee.

Bill 339—section 2

The Canadian Legion looks upon section 2 of Bill 339 as a serious potential
infringement of one of the basic principles of the Canadian Pension Act.

The original, and I think the continuing intention of the Act, was that t}}e
Caadian Pension Commission be as independent as parliament can make it.
This is as it should be.

After all the whole basis of our veteran and pension legislation rests on
the conscience of the Canadian people who express their wishes through you
their elected representatives. Parliament guards that trust, and indeed it is
for the express purpose of executing the trust that the committee of parlia-
mentary members meet here today.
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But section 2 takes away from parliament the right to establish the
quantum of salaries to be paid the pension Commission and give the right to
the cabinet.

We feel that this is a definite move against the autonomy of the pension
Commission, an autonomy which was established by parliament and must be
protected by parliament.

The salaries of the judges of our courts are fixed by parliament. That is
admittedly necessary for the safe functioning of our courts. We are confident
that any attempt to make or to have the judges’ salaries fixed by the executive
branch of government would cause a mighty outcry across the nation.

We contend that the pension commission is also a judicial body, and as
such it is important that it be left so far as possible in a position that it is
answerable to parliament alone. We, therefore, most strongly urge upon
the committee, that the time tested and vital principles by which the pension
commission salaries are fixed by parliament should be retained. We feel most
strongly that parliament must continue to control in every possible way the
administration of the Canadian Pension Act.

Bill 339—sections 8 and 13

Section 8 and section 13 of Bill 339 would remove from the Pension Act
the right of the commission to predate awards more than eighteen months
from the date on which the pension is actually granted. We disagree with
this suggested revision, which indeed is contrary to the established policy of
the legion as indicated in resolution No. 10 of the dominion convention in
Montreal, May, 1952.

“Be it resolved that section 27 (1) (a) (new numerals 33) be amended to
provide with respect to assessment, payment of pension be awarded from date
of application, and that with respect to entitlement for treatment at depart-
ment expense such entitlement be acknowledged retroactive to the date on
which the disability was first diagnosed.”

Our resolution and the policy we would advocate would make it mandatory
that when a decision is given favourable to the veteran, pension will be paid
as of date of application. At present this is a matter which is left to the
discretion of the Canadian Pension Commission but section 33 (1) of the Act
limits this discretion to a maximum of twelve months. Section 33 (2) permits
six months additional when hardship and distress would otherwise ensue, and
section 33 (3) permits a further eighteen months retroactivation for World
War II applicants where there are administrative delays beyond the applicant’s
control. :

That is, whereas the proposed amendment would make the Act more
restrictive, we contend that there is need that it should become more liberal.
The argument has been advanced that our proposals would constitute a retro-
grade step. For a number of years after- World War I pensions when granted
became retroactive to the appearance of the disability or sometimes the date of
discharge. As a result some awards involved large retroactive payments and
it was argued that this fact made the commission extremely reluctant to grant
the application. To do away with this psychological barrier a practical injustice
was permitted in order to secure a more unbiased consideration of the merits
of the applicant’s claim without being unduly influenced by the financial
consequences of a favourable decision.

Experience, however, has shown that there are many cases of delay beyond
the applicant’s control which often result, under present regulations, in both
injustice and hardship. We believe that our resolution will go a/long way to
rectify these abuses. But in order to allay fears of excessive awards going
back to World War I jeopardizing the chances of the applicant, we append the
following saving clause. Date of application shall mean from the date on which



12 ' SPECIAL COMMITTEE

the applicant or his agent shall make application, and this provision of this
resolution shall not apply to claims granted prior to January 1st, 1946, and no
retroactive payments shall be made for a period prior to that date.

The reasonableness of the resolution should be apparent and we have
repeatedly presented our views on the matter. We had hoped that when the
Pension Act was opened up the present unjust situation would be rectified. On
the contrary, we learn that bill 339 makes the administration of the Act even
more restrictive and would remove subsections of the Act that at present permit
some small remedy in certain cases, and no attempt at all is made to solve this
grievous problem on a general basis for all applicants under the Pension Act.

The explanatory note to the bill states in part, “There is no cause for delay
now, documentation is available, appeals are heard very soon after they are
listed as ready”. This note is somewhat misleading because oftentimes there is
delay, though it may be no fault of the commission, and in any case no attempt
is made to meet the obviously just contention that pension should be paid, when
granted, as from the date of application.

The final paragraph of the explanatory note which states, “By departmental
regulations, reimbursement for allowable treatment expenses for the
pensionable condition may be granted for a period not exceeding three years
from the effective date of the Canadian Pension Commission award’ neglects
to point out that this departmental regulation which we assume to be veterans
treatment regulation—section 45—only applies in cases where the favourable
C.P.C. decision is made subsequent to March 31st, 1953. This régulation does
not provide any relief insofar as reimbursement for medical expenses is
concerned in cases where the decision is dated prior to March 31st, 1953, nor
does it provide for payment of pension or treatment allowances for any period
not actually covered by a C.P.C. decision even if such decision is subsequent to
March 31st, 1953.

Present regulations' make no provision whatsoever towards meetings cases
of obvious injustice, where through error, negligence or other cause, utterly

beyond the control of the applicant, pension is unduly delayed. That error,

negiligence, human failure of some kind is bound to appear so long as the
C.P.C. and its staff are composed of human beings is obvious. We handle a
great many less cases than the commission but these factors plague us. -

Furthermore, there are many cases which by their very nature lend them-
selves to delay. Cases which are difficult to establish and which may draw
repeated adverse decisions yet be inherently just cases which are eventually
established. Now whether the case is easy or difficult to establish, if it is just,
the rights of the applicant are the same and the obligations of the country are
the same and it obviously is not fair that.the applicant should be so heavily
penalized because of the inherent difficulty of establishing his right to entitle-
ment. The following examples will illustrate the types of delay that do occur
and the need for remedial legislation.

Now, Mr. Thompson, the chief of our service bureau, is entirely familiar
with these cases and I will ask him to present them to you and answer any
questions. The point we are making is that the present regulations are such
that no adequate provision is made where, on account of delay, whether it be
through error or negligence or any cause beyond the applicant’s control, the
delay has been excessive and it may be years that the applicant is in serious
want because he has not been able to secure a favourable decision although
the case may eventually be granted.

I will now call upon Mr. Thompson to deal with the cases we have cited
in our brief. Mr. Donald Thompson is the chief service officer of the Canadian
Legion and it is through his department that all our pension and service
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cases go. Mr. Thompson is thoroughly familiar With‘these typical cases Whi‘ch
we want to call to your attention to illustrate the principles we are trying
to establish.

Mr. THoMPSON: Gentlemen, you will notice that there are no names referred
to in these cases. We do not disclose the names of these cases. We certainly
would not want to make them public. However, they will be given to the
Chairman, if the committee desires, so that anything you might want to check
against the actual departmental records can be checked. You will notice that
we have used case numbers instead of the names for these reasons. If you will
turn to page 15 you will see that the first case referred to is case number 656/1.
This concerns a veteran who had service on the high seas, in Africa, India
and Australia. His condition was an eye condition which developed into quite
a serious affair and resulted in the final removal of his eye. In 1948 the
commission rendered its initial decision. They ruled Onychomycosis—post
discharge, not attributable.

CONDITION:
Retrobulbar Neuritis with Iridocyclitis and Enucleation, right eye.

BORN:
28/7/19.

ENLISTED:
12/4/40.

THEATRE OF SERVICE:
Africa, India, Australia, High Seas.

DISCHARGED:
26/9/46.
20/1/48—1Initial Decison by Canadian Pension Commission—
Onychomycosis—post discharge, not attributable.

In November, 1948—application made to veterans bureau in respect of
Retrobulbar Neuritis with Iridocyclitis and Enucleation, right eye.

On 22/3/49—veterans bureau submit application.

On 5/7/49—C.P.C. 1st renewal decision—Onychomycosis—incurred
during service.

Retrobulbar Neuritis with Iridocyclitis and Enucleation, right eye—post-
discharge, not attributable.

On 25/10/50—appeal board decision—Retrobulbar Neuritis with Irido-
cyclitis and Enucleation—right eye, incurred during service, theatre of actual
war, award effective 12 months prior to decision.

Then on 27/1/51 Veterans Bureau applied for retroactivation under 31
(2) and (3).

On 26/4/51—the application was declined.

16/7/51—Legion applied for retroactivation under. Section 31 (2) and
31°(3).

24/7/51—Reply received from H.A.L. Conn, deputy chairman, outlining
policy.

9/8/51—Legion again requested ruling under 31 (2).

4/9/561—C.P.C. grant six months’ retroactivation 31 (2).

18/10/51—Application made under 31 (3) by Legion.

23/11/51—C.P.C. decline application under 31 (3).

27/11/51—Further application under 31 (3) by Legion.

-
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7/1/52—Application declined.
19/12/52—Additional representations by Legion.
31/12/52—Additional representations by Legion.

5/1/53—Application granted. This made the award of pension effective
5/11/48.

The retroactivation granted allowed the man to be reimbursed
to the extent of $1,251.95, representing personal expenditures, because of his
pensionable disability over the period covered. Also involved was the period
in hospital for which $80.00 hospital allowance was paid.

Referring to Mr. Conn’s letter of 24/7/51 it is noted he states application
of Section 31 (3) should be restricted to certain types of cases within one year
subsequent to termination of World War II. The inference being that following
that period Section 31 (3) would not be operative. Also that ‘“Ordinary
diligence on the part of the applicant should result in finality of decision well
within the time stipulated in Section 31 (1)”.

In a letter dated 17/12/51 the Chairman of the C.P.C. stated:

“I have also given my careful attention to your remarks regarding the
opinions expressed by the deputy chairman in his letter of July 24th, and may
say I am in entire agreement with the opinions expressed therein, and it is
the responsibility of the commission to determine any question of interpreta-
tion of the Act (Section 5 (3)).” :

In this case the man made application for Appeal Board Hearing eleven
days following 1st Renewal Hearing decision, but Appeal Board Hearing deci-
sion not rendered until 15 months later.

Now there is a case which benefited under Section 31 (1) after considerable
representation.

The next case, 148/3 deals with the case of a man who had Schizophrenia.
He enlisted in 1940 and was discharged in 1945 with service in the United
Kingdom. This man, incidentally, was in a mental institution in 1947 and has
not worked from 1947 to date.

CONDITION:
Schizophrenia

BORN:
29/12/16

ENLISTED:
9/12/40

THEATRE OF SERVICE
United Kingdom

DISCHARGED:

9/3/45

23/4/48—First application for pension.

16/6/48—C.P.C. initial decision—Schizophrenia—pre-enlistment, not
aggravated.

4/10/48—C.P.C. First Renewal decision—same.

23/2/49—C.P.C. Second Renewal—same.

31/5/49—C.P.C. Third Renewal decision—same.

24/3/50—Appeal Board decision—same.

3/7/50—Application for leave to reopen by Veterans’ Bureau.

27/7/50—Application not granted.

27/5/52—Application for leave to reopen by Legion.

10/6/52—Application granted.

6/8/52—Initial decision, C.P.C.—Schizophrenia—pre - enlistment not
aggravated.
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93/10/52—First Renewal decision C.P.C.—Schizophrenia—pre-enlistment
—aggravated, not obvious or recorded, entire disability pensionable.

10/2/53—Disability assessed at 100%.

20/2/53—Application six months’ retroactivation, Section 31 (2).

27/5/53—Six months’ retroactivation 31(2)—granted effective 23/4/51.

This case took over four years to bring to a successful conclusion. The
man had not been able to work since October 1947—only 18 months’ retroactive
pension was paid.

The submission which produced the favourable decision of 23/10/52 did
not contain any new evidence. It was a thorough review of all evidence
which had been before the C.P.C.—some of it many times.

The next case, number 134/12 is a widow’s claim where the veteran
served in World War I in France and died of Coronary Thrombosis. The
point I would like to make clear in this case is that errors and delays do occur.

BORN:
10/6/97.

ENLISTED:
28/2/16.

THEATRE OF SERVICE:
France.

DISCHARGED:

11/4/19.

9/12/52—Veteran died—Coronary Thrombosis.

24/1/53—First Hearing decision of C.P.C.—death not attributable to service.

20/5/53—Second Hearing applied for by Canadian Legion.

30/5/53—Application for Second Hearing accepted by C.P.C.

30/3/54—Legion Service Officer in district advised Dominion Command
that Summary had not been completed—some nine months later.

14/4/54—We were officially informed by letter that, “The delay was due
entirely to an administrative error”.

This error caused the delay of approximately 11 months in the preparation
of this claim.

It was one of those unfortunate things that happen. The file was put
away without being brought to the attention of the appropriate official.

The next case, number 575/11 is another widow’s claim. The man served
in World War II overseas and served in peacetime in Canada.

Widow’s Claim.

19/1/53—Veteran died—Coronary Thrombosis.

SERVICE:
1.°C.ASF;
2. Peacetime.

ENLISTED:
26/6/42.
7/5/47.

THEATRE OF SERVICE:
1. Overseas.
2. Canada.

DISCHARGED:
1. 27/11/45.
2. 19/1/53.

28/4/53—C.P.C.’s First Hearing decision—death, incurred during service,
peacetime, not pensionable 13(2).
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9/5/53—Widow requested Second Hearing decision.

24/7/53—Second Hearing request accepted.

26/4/54—Veterans’ Bureau advised Legion Service Officer in District as
follows: .
“It is very much regretted that due to inadequate stenographic staff and
due also to the fact that some of our girls have been absent as a result of illness,
the preparation of Summaries has lagged and we are considerably in arrears
in this regard.

‘“However, you may rest assured that this office will proceed as expedi-
tiously as is possible in the circumstances.”

14/5/54—Legion Service Officer in District advised Dominion Command
Service Bureau that Summary had been received.

More than a year elapsed between request for Second Hearing and com-
pletion of the Summary of Evidence.

Case number 395/6 is a widow’s claim and is also a case of a man who
served during wartime on the high seas and continued service in peacetime.

APPLICATION.
Widow’s claim—Death from acute gangrenous appendicitis with post-
operative surgical shock.

ENLISTED:
1. July, 1940 2. 12/2/47 3. 2/4/47

THEATRES OF SERVICE:
1. Canada 2. High Seas 3. No service in theatre of operations.

DISCHARGED:
September, 1945 1/4/47 31/10/52

DECISIONS:

C.P.C. First Hearing decision (permanent force) initial decision (active
force 25/2/53—not attributable to active force service, incurred during service,
permanent force, not pensionable Section 13 (2). The C.P.C. stated: “There
are no medical entries recorded in the service documentation between 12/2/50
and 12/3/52”. ;

13/5/53.—Legion obtained information from war service records that
there were Sick Bay reports (11 entries) which were not considered by
C.P.C. in their decision.

21/5/53.—Supplementary First Hearing requested by Legion on basis on
above entries.

10/6/53—Requst granted on basis of above.

26/11/53.—Report obtained from pathologist (B.C.) on additional details
of autopsy which C.P.C. did not endeavour to get.

In two instances in this case there was “relevant information” which the
C.P.C. did not obtain.

We also obtained a report from the pathologist in British Columbia who
had performed the autopsy in this case. He had a pathological report which
was referred to in the autopsy and the proceedings following the autopsy,
but it was not requested by the Canadian Pension Commission. Incidentally,
although the claim was turned down by the commission the last time, it is
now in the state of preparation to go forward again. That pathologist’s
report was perhaps the most important piece of evidence in that case.

Case number 234/13 concerns a man who served in the central Mediter-
ranean theatre during World War II. He was operated on during service for
appendicitis and his appendix was removed.

CONDITION:
Appendicitis with post-operative adhesions.
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BORN:
5/9/117.

ENLISTED:
2/9/39.

THEATRE OF SERVICE:
Central Mediterranean Theatre.

DISCHARGED:

13/5/46.

26/3/52—Case brought to attention of C.P.C. by Victoria General Hospltal

6/10/52—C.P.C.’s initial decision—appendicitis—pre-enlistment—not ag-
gravated.

2/2/53—C.P.C.’s First Renewal decision—appendicitis, pre-enlistment, not
aggravated.

14/ 10/53—Leg10n submitted case for Renewal Hearmg—no new evidence
contained in submission.

16/10/53—C.P.C.’s Second Renewal demsmn——appendlcltls, aggravated
during service in a theatre of actual war, entire disability pensionable, effective
12 months prior to the date of this decision.

8/3/54—Legion requested retroactivation of award to 29/2/52 under
Section 31 (3). ,

11/3/54—Chairman of C.P.C. in a letter stated: ‘“As has been explained to
you on previous occasions, the Commission cannot deal with an award under
Section 31 (3) of the Act without in the first instance determining whether
consideration is permissible under Section 31 (2)”.

1/4/54—Legion again wrote to C.P.C. referring to letter of 11/3/54, and
again asked for ruling under 31 (3) stating in the letter, “We cannot see in the
wording of 31 (3) anything that makes it dependent upon 31 (2)”.

8/4/54—The C.P.C’s ruling—31 (3)—absence of evidence regarding
administrative or other delays beyond the applicant’s control, prohibit award
under 31 (3).

In this case the C.P.C. ruled that the condition was pre-enlistment when
there was actually no pre-enlistment evidence or record.

The C.P.C.’s decisions did not give adequate reason for the rejection of
the application.

There is definite evidence that Section 70 (the Benefit of the Doubt Section)
was ignored and indeed the unfavourable decisions drew presumptions against
the applicant.

In this case our contention was that if our case had received initially the
attention that it did finally, it would have been granted at the initial decision.

The next case, number 507/14 concerns a female member of the forces.

- CONDITION:
Rheumatic Carditis.

BORN:
25/11/09.

ENLISTED:
23/6/42.

THEATRE OF SERVICE:
Canada.

DISCHARGED:

22/10/43
91646—2
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7/1/44—Pension Medical Examiner referred the case to the C.P.C. for
ruling. '

5/2/54—Legion referred claim to the C.P.C.

17/2/54—C.P.C. initial decision—rheumatic carditis—pre-enlistment,
aggravated two-fifths in Canada, award effective 12 months prior to decision.

23/3/54—Request for maximum retroactivation under Section 31 (2)(3)
and reconsideration of the basis of entitlement.

30/4/54—C.P.C.’s decision—rheumatic carditis—pre-enlistment, aggravated
three-fifths. Entitlement effective 17/2/51. Sections 31 (1), (2) and (3).

This woman’s claim should have been considered 10 years earlier on pension
medical examiner’s request of 7/1/44. She would not likely have been pen-
sioned till 1/6/46.

Administrative error has cost this veteran almost five years’ pension,
calculated from 1/6/46, the date on which the insurance principle was restored
for service in Canada by P.C. 2077.

The C.P.C. initially granted only 12 months’ retroactivation and did not
attempt to rectify obvious injustice until pressed to do so by the Canadian
Legion. ; i

The WiITNESS: These cases provide a few examples of failure to search
records, failure to properly assess evidence on file, administrative error and
unjust presumptions being drawn against the applicants.

Surely when it is known that these conditions do exist it should naturally
follow that provision should be made in the Act for the rectifying of the
injustices and hardship that result from such human failings.

We all know that there has to be things like this. You cannot run an
organization without making mistakes, but I think that where there has been
an obvious injustice to a veteran the Act should make it possible for the
veteran to be reimbursed.

We strongly recommend that the logical way to prevent these injustices
is to amend the Canadian Pension Act to provide for awards of pension to be
retroactive to the date of application.

I thank you.

The CHAIRMAN: Thank you. Any questions?

Mr. GoopE: I suppose, Mr. Chairman, you will give us an opportunity to
study this brief, and we will have time for questions at another date, but I
would like to ask one question now. Mr. Lumsden in his final two paragraphs
said these cases provide a few examples of failure to properly assess evidence
on file etcetera. How many cases have you, Mr. Lumsden, in total?

The WiTNESS: I do not think we have ever totalled them up. I know we
have a great many more than this. Mr. Thompson perhaps could give us the
figure? We have brought a few others with us.

Mr. THoMmPSON: Yes, we have another eight or ten with us.
Mr. GoopE: How many would you have altogether?
Mr. THOMPSON: There are seven in the brief.

Mr. GoopE: How many cases have you filed in making recommendati9ns
or submissions from the Legion to the Canadian Pension Commission during
this total time?

Mr. THOMPSON: I could not give you that figure.

By Mr. Goode:

Q. About how many? Would it run into hundreds or perhaps more?—
A. Not over the period from which these cases are collected. I would not
attempt to give you an answer to that question.
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Q. I notice that you mention in one case here a period of ten years so
you must have handled many cases. What I am trying to arrive at is what
percentage of error—natural error, perhaps, in my opinion—what percentage
of error is there in pension cases handed by you to the Canadian Pension
Commission?—A. I think, Mr. Chairman, I should make one point clear in
fairness to the Canadian Pension Commission. Many of the open and shut
cases never come to the Legion. That is, the cases that are clearly established
seldom come to our doorstep, and we realize that as a result of that the
percentage of the total cases which come to our attention would be compar-
atively small but these cases which come to us come to us mainly because
they are difficult and the individual concerned’feels he has received injustice.
We could probably undertake to give you a figure but it would be without

- much meaning and to fit it-into the total picture would be extremely difficult.

Q. Well, Mr. Thompson knows how many cases you have handled. It
would be quite easy to find out how many pension cases have been handled
during these years. Some of the cases have been going on for 10 or 12 years
and some for a longer period of time than that. Here we have a number of
cases picked out not at random, I am quite sure, and then you attach to
that another eight or ten cases. What is the percentage of mistakes, if you
call them that? What is the percentage of the total number of cases
handled by the Legion? What I am trying to establish is this—and I am
sure you know what I am trying to establish—are there just a few cases of
the Canadian Pension Commission in which mistakes are made? Mr. Lumsden
said in his statement that it was quite understandable that mistakes could be
made and I agree with that. My experience with the Canadian Pension
Commission is entirely different. My experience with them is that they are
understanding to a point of fault sometimes in my opinion. If the cases
mentioned in the brief to which eight or nine additional are attached are all
the cases the Lgion can submit in comparison with the totalled handled over
10 or 12 years, then it is going to be difficult to establish a case for you.
I am giving you a lead. Now perhaps you can answer.

Mr. BrRookS: May I say that I think in my opinion the principle would
be the same whether there were 1,000 or 100 cases. I do not follow Mr.
Goode’s argument at all.

Mr. HERRIDGE: Or even one case.

_ Mr. GoobE: Mr. Brooks says he cannot follow my argument and that
is his prerogative, but I have asked the question and I still would like
an answer.

The WITNESS: May I answer that? It is our contention that the percentage
of er'ror—mevitable error—some of these cases do not involve the Canadian
Pension Commission but involves stenographic error in the veterans bureau.
Our conte:ntlon is that since there is not only the possibility but the actuality
of error in 'ghe preparation and in the finalization of cases the Act should
make provision ‘whereby the applicant should not suffer because of faults
untterly beyond his control. .

Mr. GoobE: Even if there is more than one?

The WITNESS: Even if there is more than one.

Mr. GoopE: Mr. Quelch will not agree with me, but I want to find this
out. Would you please tell me what percentage of cases involve errors out
of the total number of cases handled? I say that in a most friendly way.

The WITNESS: We do not have those statistics but we will set people to
work on it to find out. It will be quite difficult because we do not have an
elaborate statistical organization set-up like the government, and do not have
the same funds available and in many cases the total number of cases handled
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during the year will also be reflected in the total number of cases handled
the next year, so it will be difficult to break those down and tell you exactly
how many separate and individual cases we have handled in the last 10
years. This will be an exceedingly difficult thing to find out. I would think
it would probably take close to two months in order to get the figures and I
frankly do not think they are worth it. -

Mr. HERRIDGE: You are not suggesting there is a large percentage of them.
You are suggesting that even if there are only a few there is still justification
for an amendment to the Act? -

The WiTNESS: Yes.

Mr. Brooks: You have cited typical cases which have occured in the past
and you have no reason to believe that similar cases will not occur in the
future?

The WITnNESS: They are inevitable.

Mr. BrRoOOKS: And you think this amendment is as necessary now as it was
in the past? 5

The WiTNESS: We go further than that and say that the section should be
amended to make more generous provisions than exist at the present time. We
say that the present provisions do not provide for the rectification of the
injustices that must inevitably occur and the amendment we suggest would
do a great deal towards rectifying them. It would seem to be obviously just
if a case is granted it should be granted back to the date of application.
Certainly if it is granted it is valid back to that date.

Mr. NesBITT: Would you have in mind a case such as this in the summary
of the cases cited here, a case where it might be difficult to connect the medical
condition that caused the disability or death to the disabilities contracted dur-
ing war service? For instance, sclerosis of the liver or jaundice or some
back or muscle injury which is difficult to relate to war service.

The WITNESS: Yes.

Mr. NESBITT: You refer to cases like that?

The WITNESS: Yes. There is absolutely no criticism in an adverse sense
but if it is a just case it has equally as much right as if it were an easy case
to establish so the length of time required to establish it should not enter
into the question of entitlement. :

The CHAIRMAN: Any other questions?

By Mr. Herridge:

Q. Mr. Lumsden, have you found from experience that delay can be
occasioned all along the line? Even the Legion branch secretary fails to act
and the veterans’ bureau cannot see a man over a period of time?—A. Yes.
As I say, we are plagued with the same type of error as the other organiza-
tions—mistakes do occur.

Bill 82—An Act to Amend The War Service Grants

Section 2

We would like first of all to express appreciation on behalf of those veterans
who will benefit thereby for the extension in the deadline up to which veterans
of World War II may make use of re-establishment credits. We feel that this
amendment as contained in section 2 of the bill will be of material assistance
to those who for a number of reasons have not up to this time found it possible
to make use of the credit. Many who otherwise might have made use of the
re-establishment credit to aid in the purchase of a home have not done so
simply because housing costs have increased so rapidly since 1945 that they
have never been able to set aside sufficient savings which added to the re-estab-
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. lishment credit would provide an adequate down payment. Many such
veterans, in particular, will benefit by the advancement of the deadline.

Section 3

It is equally true, however, that again owing to rapidly increasing land and
building costs many who might otherwise have settled either on small holdings
or full-time farms have been prevented from doing so.. Why then should
section 3 of the bill place those who might wish to take advantage of the
provisions of the Veterans Land Act at a disadvantage? It will be noted that
this section of the bill provides that those who would seek settlement under
V.L.A. must repay their re-establishment credits before the first day of
January, 1957. For those who have used any part of their re-establishment
credit this clause establishes a definite cut-off date beyond which they will lose
all rights to assistance under V.L.A. unless they have previously repaid the
portion of re-establishment credit used. There would appear to be no logical
reason why this particular group should be discriminated against in this way.

We would accordingly strongly recommend that the date established in
section 3 of the bill be the same as that contained in section 2. In other words,
we recommend that veterans be permitted to repay re-establishment credit
and apply for assistance under the V.L.A. until January 1st, 1960, or until 15
years after the date of discharge whichever is the later.

I would like with your permission to insert one paragraph concerning
Bill 101. It is not in our brief but it was omitted through error.

Bill 101—recommendation.

There have been many protests about the cutting off of special benefits to
eligible Korean veterans as of October 1953. It is, therefore, strongly urged
that these benefits be extended until the veteran is repatriated or posted to
another area.

In view of the information which we have set out in this brief we feel
fully justified in bringing to the attention of this parliamentary committee the
urgent need for correction of the difficulties and anomalies which are undoubt-
edly causing hardships to many veterans and their dependents. -

It is not intended as a criticism because errors occur. Those are inescapable.
It is simply because they do occur inescapably that we would like the Act to
make provision that the applicant be not the one to suffer because of them.

By Mr. Quelch:

Q. I understand that the legion will be making another submission at a
time when we are dealing with the Veterans Land Act, and I suppose that there
will be an opportunity to ask questions again on this brief.—A. We will have
a member here, Mr. Thompson or some member of his Bureau will be available
to you at that time. Possibly we will be making representation when the

Veterans Land Act bill comes down, but if it is agreeable to us we will not
feel that it is necessary.

By Mr. Gillis:

Q. Mr. Lumsden, when did you have the greatest amount of difficulty with
this question? Was it during the period the commission had discretion in
fixing the date of retroactive pension or since there has been a fixed date in
the Act?—A. That is something I could not answer. My experience does not
go back far enough, nor does Mr. Thompson’s experience. He has been with
us only for a few years. I do not think that either one of us has any personal
experience to make a comparison, and I think that it will be a long and tedious
job in order to get any data.
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The CHAIRMAN: If at any time the legion wishes to make any further

representations to us all they need to do is to get in touch with me and I will
bring the matter up before the agenda committee. If there is anything which
comes up that you wish to make representation on, I think that the committee
will always be glad to hear representations from you.

Now, it was the decision that we hear the non-pensioned widows tomorrow
at 10 o’clock. That hour was set because we wanted to hear them as soon as
possible, and there were so many committees sitting at 11 o’clock that we
thought to sit at all we would have to sit at 10 o’clock. Since then the Banking
and Commerce committee which was to sit at 11 has concluded its hearings but
having set the time at 10 o’clock we thought that we might as well leave it at
10 o’clock, but if the committee generaly wishes it changed to 11 o’clock we can
have the hearing then and in room 277 because that was the room in which
the banking and cornmerce committee was to meet. We could sit as usual from
11 o’clock on or we could sit at 10 o’clock, which ever the committee desires.

Mr. GoopeE: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Lumsden made some remarks concerning
Bill 101. I would just suggest here that some department undertake to give us
a copy of those remarks for our next meeting so we can have the complete brief.

The WiTNESS: Yes, it is just a short paragraph. :

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, that could be done, I suppose, because the printed
reports will not be available by then and this paragraph is very short.

The WiTNESs: I will give the paragraph to the scribe.

Mr. HERRIDGE: I move that the committee sit at 11 o’clock tomorrow mor-
ning if it meets with the approval of the non-pensioned widows league.

The CHAIRMAN: It is moved that we meet at 11 o’clock tomorrow instead
of 10 o’clock tomorrow morning.

All in favour?

Agreed.

Mr. HARKNESS: On page 4 of the brief Mr. Lumsden states: “The last
parliamentary committee went on record as agreeing that something should be
done to increase the ceiling on permissive income for the recipients of war
veterans allowance. If this recommendation was implemented, the good it
could accomplish would far outweigh the cost to the country; . . . .” Have
you any estimates as to what the cost of that would be?

The WiTness: I understand from the department that an accurate esti-
mate would be impossible. If all our recommendations were implemented,
in regard to the permissive ceiling and in regard to the increase of war veterans
allowance, and the extension of the benefits to Canadians who had served
in England during World War I, I think that the minister said that the bill
would be over $40 million for war veterans allowance.

Hon. Mr. LapoiNTE: If all the requests were implemented the actual ex-
penditure would be increased by 95 per cent.

Mr. HARKNESS: As far as this increase on permissive income is concerned
you have not had any figures from the department or made any estimate
yourself? I have always considered that the amount of money involved would
be quite small and I wondered if we could get any definite figure on that.

The WitnEss: The department might be able to give you some estimates.
We have not the data to do it. I believe that the minister told us if the per-
missive ceiling was raised to $1440 for married people it would result probably
in $3 or $4 million extra.

The CHAIRMAN: I understand from the minister, if it is the wish of the
committee a submission will be made to the committee of the cost of the
various suggestions,
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Mr. HARgNESS: I think that it will be very useful to the committee to have
that information.

Mr. Brooks: I think that many of the members of the committee have been
somewhat surprised that greater use has not been made of section 4 of the
War Veterans Allowance Act. What do you say is the main reason for that?
Is it because no more veterans can qualify for it, or is it because a lot of
veterans are not aware of that new section?

The WiTnNEssS: Frankly I do not know the reasons why more have not
availed themselves ofiit. Some of the employees of the department who were
in close touch with the actual unemployed veterans might be able to give
you more reason than I could. We do not of course, here at headquarters, get
any concrete cases to deal with. We just know that the veterans are not
availing themselves of it.

Mr. BrRooks: Due to their increased age?

The WiTnNEss: It might be. Anyone not employable would-naturally not
be able to use it. £

Mr. HErRrIDGE: I think that is one very good reason.

The CHAIRMAN: Gentlemen, if there are no more questions I am sure that
you would want me, on your behalf, to thank Mr. Lumsden and his associates
for the brief which they have presented to us today and to assure them that
we will be glad to hear from them, or their organization with which we have
worked together in such harmony in the past, at any time that they wish to
make representation to us. We thank you very much for your presentation.

The WITNESS: We will be very happy to provide somebody here to answer
questions in regard to this brief, either our general secretary or our chief
welfare officer, and try to be available to the committee if we can be of any
service to it. We would like to thank you for this opportunity.

The CHAIRMAN: The committee then is adjourned until tomorrow morn-
ing at 11 o’clock.
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The CHAIRMAN: Order, gentlemen. Before I call on the representatives of
the Canadian Non-Pensioned Veterans’ Widows Dominion Council who are
here today and who will be introduced when I call on them, a matter has been
brought to my attention—not by a supporter of the government, either, but
by an opposition member of this committee—and I appreciate very much the
attitude taken by him and I am satisfied that in view of the evidence yesterday
his attitude is probably shared by other members of this committee. I note
in the press this morning that there is a headline in one of the Ottawa papers
which says: “Legion flays pension board” in a black headline and in the head-
line in the Gazette the following words appear: “Legion scores laxity of pension
board.” It is carried in Canadian Press: “The Canadian Legion today charged
the Canadian Pension Commission with lax administration.” I think every
member of the committee would agree that the press misunderstood the brief
of the legion.

Hon. MEMBERS: Hear, hear.

The CHAIRMAN: The legion brought forward seven cases and said that
they knew of a very small additional number—there were not many others
—where there had been delay in pensions being granted, but they indicated
at the same time that in many cases there was a good reason for delay because
it was difficult to obtain the necessary evidence and the whole purpose of
bringing forward these cases where there had been a delay in granting a
pension was to indicate that where the legion felt there had been a delay due
to the necessity of finding evidence or because of some mistakes that the
Pension Commission made, the right should be given to date the pension
back and they brought forward the cases not as an indication of a general
laxity on the part of the commission but to substantiate their claim that in
the few cases they knew of where there had been delay the commission should
have this power of retroactivity. As I remember the evidence, Mr. Lumsden,
the president, stated very definitely that he was not making any charge of
laxity or breakdown, or any charge whatever against the Canadian Pension
Commission. He said that it was inevitable in handling work of this nature
that there should be delays at times due to human error and I thought it was
made abundantly plain by the president of the legion that he was bringing
forward these few cases to substantiate that position. One of the members
of our committee—one of the opposition members—brought that point out
very plainly, I thought. He said even if there is one case it is the feeling
of the legion that there should be power to date it back and remedy the
situation, and the whole purpose of the brief was to substantiate their claim
by showing seven cases here and I believe he said they had brought perhaps
another ten which developed over a period of ten years. Now, when one
considers the tremendous number of cases handled—the legion comes for-
ward and says: ‘“Here are seven cases and there are perhaps another ten”—
over that period when they were handling the tremendous volume of work
following the second war, and when the press feels that was a suggestion that
the pension board was being flayed or that there had been lax administration,
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I feel it indicates the press misunderstood the Legion brief, and I would
just again call to the attention of the press the very definite statement of the
legion president in the printed brief where he says on page 14: .

That error, negligence, human failure of some kind is bound to
appear so long as the C.P.C. and its staff are composed of human beings
is obvious. We handle a great many less cases than the Commission
but these factors plague us.

I thought the legion tried to make it abundantly clear that they were
not criticizing the Canadian Pension Commission by bringing these cases for-
ward but that where there was the odd case where there had been delay in
granting a pension that should have been granted earlier that in such a case
there should be the right to date it back and therefore I draw that to the
attention of the press. I hope that I have the support of the committee in
this because I feel that it was not the intention of the Canadian Legion to
make the attack they are alleged to have made. I hesitated to mention this
but when it received such notice in the press I thought it was only fair to
everybody concerned to make the statement I did.

Mr. Brooks: Mr. Chairman, I do not think it is necessary for us to
criticize the press here. If we did criticize the press in every matter where
we thought they made a mistake we would not do much else and I would
rather think you have misunderstood, too, the brief of the legion. My under-
standing of the brief of the legion was that they were taking up the different
bills and were discussing Bill 82 and in that bill there are certain sections the
deletion of which has been suggested. I think it refers to section 8 and
section 13. They were presenting their case against the deletion of these
particular sections and they felt it would be a hardship to a number of cases
and the press may have misunderstood but there is no reason why you should
misunderstand and I thought the legion’s contention in that connection was
very strong and very convincing that these particular sections should be further
considered by the committee and that there should be no deletion. The legion,
I think, put up a good case in that connection. I do not think we should
minimize it by saying there were only seven cases quoted here. As I under-
stood the evidence yesterday, the witness giving evidence did not know how
many more cases there were. There may have been a great many.

Mr. ENFIELD: He did not say that.
Hon. MEMBERS: No, he didn’t say that.

Mr. Brooks: I remember him saying there were only 11 cases that he
had with him and he said there were a great many which did not come to
their attention at all. If I remember correctly, that was the statement. I do
not think this committee should try to correct the press.

The CHAIRMAN: What Mr. Brooks has said is I think along the lines I
was mentioning, that the purpose of the brief was to attack the proposed
changes in the bill and not the Canadian Pension Commission.

Mr. Brooks: They were not attacking the proposed changes, but were
simply pointing out that certain sections of the bill should not be deleted.

Mr. HERRIDGE: I just want to say this: I quite agree, and I think the
majority of the members of the committee would agree, that it is unfortunate
that the headline in the press was out of proportion to the story and it did
not reflect actually the expression of the opinion given by the president of the

Canadian Legion to this committee yesterday. I think it is such an important
matter to veterans generally and we try to approach the subject in this com-
mittee from a non political point of view. It is most unfortunate to have a
wrong conception of the work the Canadian Pension Commission is doing
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spread across Canada because certain illustrations were given to this com-
mittee of human failings which were recognized not only on the part of the
Canadian Pension Commission, but the legion organization itself, its branches
and the welfare bureau and so on. ;

Mr. GReeN: I would like to be disassociated from your criticism of the
press. After all, we still have a free press in this country and they are per-
fectly entitled to come in here, listen to the evidence, and make whatever re-
port they see fit, and just because it happens to be critical is no reason why
this committee or any other committee of the House should take it upon itself
to insist that the matter be righted. I think you are very much out of your
place, Mr. Chairman, in making the statement you have made this morning,
and in‘analyzing the evidence given by the legion without anyone else having
an opportunity to do so and in saying the press is at fault and that you want
to have the matter corrected. I never knew that politicians were that thin-
skinned about criticism in the press and the Canadian Pension Commission
should not be so thin-skinned either. They make mistakes, as indeed we all
do, and the purpose of the committee is to criticize the Canadian Pension
Commission or any other organization if they feel it is needed. If the press
chose to interpret that evidence as they did they were perfectly within their
rights in doing so, and I think you have gone a long way out of your sphere
as the chairman of a House committee to set the press aright on a report they
issued yesterday. For myself, I want to be disassociated from it completely.
If this committee cannot stand for any criticism I do not know what good the
committee will do for either the House of Commons or the veterans of Canada.

Mr. QUELCH: I agree wholeheartedly with the sentiments expressed. I
was very surprised when I picked up the newspaper and saw the headlines.
That was altogether a different impression from the one I obtained from the
Canadian Legion brief. . They were pointing out that mistakes were bound to
occur at times—mistakes made by the commission or the legion itself. They
felt that so long as mistakes were inevitable that the veterans should not be
penalized in any way. The veteran should not have to suffer as a consequence
of these mistakes, and therefore they were opposing certain of the changes
proposed to the Act but they were not criticizing the pension commission. I
thought that was made perfectly clear and I think the point you raised, Mr.
Chairman, was one which was very well taken.

The CHAIRMAN: I want to .say one thing. The Canadian Pension Com-
mission did not mention the matter to me. This subject was really raised,
as I said, because a member of the opposition thought the press had misin-
terpreted the whole purport of this evidence and it was thought that I should
mention it, not with any idea of criticizing the press but just by way of
suggesting that in the opinion of the chairman and some of the members of
the committee anyway, the purport of this brief had been misunderstood. Now,
I think we should all be ready to be criticized by the press and I do not
think I can be accused of being thin-skinned, because if at one time I had a
thin skin, I have had to develop quite a thick one in the last few years!

Mr. ENFIELD: Hear, hear. ;

The CHAIRMAN: I realize, however, we all make mistakes and it is possible
that the press might make an error and there is nothing wrong with our
suggesting that perhaps the press misunderstood the purport of the evidence.
I do not want to analyze it, but I did want to make sure that the confidence
in the Canadian Pension Commission held by veterans all over Canada was
not impaired, or destroyed perhaps, by a misunderstanding. That is all.

Mr. GiLLis: I am going to agree with rhy colleague on the committee.
I, too, think the headline was completely in error—“Legion Flays Canadian
Pension Commission”. Well, they did not say any such thing here.
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I think the analysis they made was timely and we want to remember
this: we desire to inform the general public also that the great majority of
men on the Canadian Pension Commission are not medical men, and it was
stated very clearly that most of the delays occur in diagnosing the disability
of the veteran as related to service and when the pension commission receives
a diagnosis from a medical doctor the layman is not in a position to argue with
it. There is a great deal of delay then in trying to get that sorted out and I
think there is lots of room for criticism in so far as pinning down the disability
is concerned. I think a doctor should be very careful before he makes a
decision and it should be done in consultation. I think the legion made it
clear that the difficulty is in pinning down the disability and relating it to
war service. ;

My experience with the commission has been—and like the service bureau
of the legion—the only time we get a problem is, as in the case of a chiropractor,
when everybody else has tried and failed. My experience with the commission
has been that when you take one of these problem cases to them, they bend
over backwards but they are not in a position to change a decision made by
a medical man and I think the press was completely in error, in the headline
at least, which said the legion flayed the Canadian Pension Commission because
I do not think any member of that legion delegation had any intention of
doing that. I think they did the veterans a good service by pinning down the
difficulty as being the problem of relating disability to war service.

Hon. MEMBERS: Hear, hear.

The CHAIRMAN: I think we should now proceed.

Hon. MEMBER: Agreed.

The CHAIRMAN: We have before us today some old friends.

Mr. Goope: If I may interrupt, are you going to give us any further
opportunity of speaking on the brief now or are you going to give us an
opportunity of doing that later?

The CHAIRMAN: I am in the hands of the committee concerning that.

Mr. GREEN: I cannot hear.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Goode wanted to know if we were going to discuss
the brief of the Canadian Legion now and I stated I was in the hands of the
committee in that regard but what I had in mind was that we would hear
the Canadian Non-Pensioned Veterans’ Widows Dominion Council repre-
sentatives now and then we could discuss the brief of the Canadian Legion
after we are through with the representations of the Canadian Non-Pensioned
Veterans’ Widows association.” I thought that perhaps we might then take
up the first bill this afternoon concerning which there is very little dispute
and perhaps deal with it but of course I would not want to press that view
unduly. I thought, at any rate, we would hear the Canadian Non-Pensioned
Veterans’ Widows submissions right away, and then we could discuss the
legion brief and then take up the bill, if that would be agreeable to the
committee.

Mr. Brooks: I agree with you. I think it would be better to take the brief
of the Canadian Non-Pensioned Veterans’ Widows first, but I would also think
that in discussing the Canadian Legion brief we could do it better if we took the
bills and applied their criticisms to the different bills as we come to them.
That would appear more logical to me.

The CHAIRMAN: Is there anything in particular, Mr. Goode, you wanted to
put on the record?

Mr. Goope: There has been some discussion here this morning regarding
pensions. I have no comment to make on what has been said but I have some
figures on the total number of pensions handled by the Canadian Pension Com-
mission over a period of time. It might be of some value to the members of the
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committee to have that figure put on the record so that they could discuss the
pension situation much more completely than they otherwise could. I have asked
the Canadian Pension Commission for the figures and if you will give me
permission I will put them on the record for the purposes of the committee.

Mr. CrRoLL: I think they would be very useful.
The CHAIRMAN: Is that agreed?

Hon. MEMBERS: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: Just the figures?"

Mr. Goopg: Yes. It will take me about five minutes, Mr. Chairman, if you
will give me that length of time.

The CHAIRMAN: Are they in a form which would permit you to table them,
Mr. Goode?

Mr. GOoDE: Yes.
Mr. Brooks: It is utterly impossible to hear what is being said.
The CHAIRMAN: Could you not hear me?

Mr. Brooks: Yes, but I cannot hear Mr. Goode. I wonder if Mr. Goode
could stand up when he speaks.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Goode has some figures here which were given to him
by the Canadian Pension Commission and which set out the decisions rendered
by the commission on injuries or deaths over the past five years and the number
of cases granted and not granted in respect of disability and the number of cases
in regard to deaths. Mr. Goode thought it would be helpful to have these figures
put on the record at this time, because there has been some discussion as to the
total number of cases dealt with.

Mr. HARkNESS: I think those figures should be put on the record by the
Canadian Pension Commission or a representative of the commission at a time
when we will have an apportunity to question them. At the present time I think
we should go ahead and hear the ladies’ brief.

Mr. Goope: I am sorry I cannot agree. This is a letter written to me and
because it is written to me the figures, I take it—and I think my point is well
taken—are mine at this time. I suggest to you, sir, they be put on the record in
my name and if you do that I will be quite satisfied.

Mr. GREEN: I do submit this: on a question of this kind the figures should
be put on the record by an officer of the Canadian Pension Commission who
can be cross-examined and it is not the correct procedure for a private member,
or rather a member of the committee, to come along with some figures and say:
" “I want them put on the record.” We have never done that before. When we
have had figures put on the record we have always had the officials here to
put them on the record and they, of course, were subject to cross-examination
and I submit that that should be the course followed now. If Mr. Goode is going
to be permitted to put his set of figures on the record we can have figures put on
the record by every member of this committee. It is completely out of order.

The CHAIRMAN: I would think, Mr. Goode, that the best time to put these
on would be when we come to deal directly with the pension bill, because if
I do as suggested and permit you to put anything on the record then the other
members of the committee might feel they should put other figures on and
have the right to question and so on. So I suggest that you put these figures
on the record when you are examining Mr. Melville who will be here to speak
to the committee and to answer questions in regard to the Pension Act. I think
that is the fairest way to do it.

Mr. GoobE: I point out this is a letter addressed to me. Every member

of the committee had an opportunity to write away and procure this informa-

tion. I do not agree with your ruling, but I will not argue too much about it
at this point.
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The CHAIRMAN: You could put the figures on the record later.

Now, gentlemen, as I was saying, we have with us this morning the repre-
sentatives of the Canadian Non-Pensioned Veterans’ Widows Dominion Council.
Mrs. M. Wainford of Verdun, Quebec, is the president of the association and
will present the brief on behalf of the association, and perhaps Mrs. L. Caunt
of Toronto may make some supplementary remarks. I believe there are sev-
eral ladies here who are supporting their president and secretary and we are
certainly glad to see them, and to welcome them here and to have them make
a submission to this committee.

I will now call on Mrs. Wainford to present the submission on behalf of
the Canadian Non-Pensioned Veterans’ Widows Dominion Council.

Mrs. M. Wainford, President, Canadian Non-Pensioned Veterans Widows, Dom-
inion Council, called:

The WITNESS: Mr. Chairman, and honourable members of parliament, this
is a privilege that we non-pensioned veterans widows have this morning in
coming before this committee. First, I would like to say I am very pleased to
see I think four or five of the old faces which have been on this committee
since 1941. I see Mr. Green, Mr. Brooks, Mr. Herridge, Mr. Quelch, and I think
Mr. Gillis. These men I have met on many occasions in respect to this work.
I see over there our distinguished chairmen of the various departments, General
Burns, Brigadier Melville, and I just do not know the other three gentlemen’s
names. I will make myself acquainted with them before I leave.

We have no brief to present to you with a big write-up. We usually have
had a small one, but we have no officers or anything at our disposal to help
us in preparing one. Our work is all done voluntarily.

I thought that the best procedure would be to read each of our resolutions
separately and I could be questioned on them, or I could explain the reason
why we are asking for these concessions.

I suppose that the chairman of the committee and the members of the
committee will have seen these resolutions because I had my secretary send
copies of these resolutions with an attached letter to every member and every
minister in the House of Commons, and I am hoping that every member has
read these resolutions and has kept them in mind with the hope that they can
be met at this meeting.

We have been coming here for many many years and I feel—I am speak-
ing personally now—that up to the present time we have just come here, and
come and gone out again, and we have come to a stage that we are no longer
coming here for a holiday. We come here to work and when we are down in
our building we work just as hard on this work as you people do in the House
of Commons; sometimes I think a little bit harder. So, it is with this in mind
that I hope and trust that this committee will be able to do something about
this.

I would like to thank the chairman—I notice that the minister is not here
—for the privilege of being able to appear before this committee. I was told
that we would have an hour to present what we have before this committee,
and I got in touch with the minister and stated that we thought that an hour
would not be enough, and I would beg of this committee that if we do not get
our work done by the time you wish to adjourn this morning, that we be
allowed to come back. The last time I appeared before your committee I
spoke for an hour and a half, and I think our work is now extended. I do
not wish to keep the members any longer than I can possibly help, but I would

.
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ask that if we do not get through this, that we be allowed to come back if
" only for an hour or a half hour, and if not we will request that we be allowed

to come back later on before the House adjourns.

We will start out with resolution (a):
That the widows allowance under the War Veterans Allowance Act
be increased to $75 per month. This is necessary owing to the high
cost of living, especially increased rentals.

: Gentlemen, may I say that we are asking for $75 a month and we would
really love to have it, but I do not think that we will get it. But, what we
are more interested in than anything else is having it straight across the board
doing away with any assistance funds or any supplementary allowance or
whatever you might call it.

I do not want to repeat myself as I go down the list. Things have changed,
even say in the last year, in respect to war veterans allowance applying to
widows. We have naturally to say veterans and their widows. There have
been many changes which we have to deal with in our local offices. I know
in my own group of women that I have a 24 hour day job trying to make them
understand things that the government is bringing out at the present time. At
one time if there was anything applying to war veterans allowance which
came uot we had all the literature we wanted at each branch. This has not
happened in the last few years; therefore, we are not kept in touch with the
proceedings of the war veterans work. Another thing which I notice is that
in the Hansard when anything comes up referring to veterans legislation, or
war veterans allowance, that there is very little at any time mentioned about
the veterans widows. There is one great organization of veterans in this coun-
try. But there is more than one organization of veterans in this country. I
think when veterans work is being discussed that our work is just as impor-
tant, if not more important, because of the fact that the government gives us
this allowance, I think, because they felt sorry for us more than anything else.
Since the government has given us this allowance they certainly recognize us
as dependents and that we need it. Therefore, each year when we have come
here, or every two years, presenting our brief, we have had little adjustments,
but the adjustments which have been glven to us on the one hand have been
taken away by the other hand.

If any of the members wish to ask me anything on this, I will be quite
willing to explain it.

By Mr. Herridge:

Q. Would you explain what you mean by benefits given to you which have
been taken away?—A. I think that will come in another resolution. But the
fact is that the press says today the cost of living has increased—

Q. I would like to explain that when members of the House refer to
veterans and do not refer to weterans'widows as frequently, it is because when
we use the term veterans we are thinking of the term widows as well because
they are veterans. Can you give an illustration of some of the rents that some
of your members have to pay in your district?>—A. Yes. In Quebec we all live
more or less in three or four room flats, flats with stairs. Quebec is the
province where it is said that the stairs hang out the windows. That is so.
We live in these flats and have to heat them ourselves which sometimes takes
between four or five tons of coal. I do not have a flat. I live in a room, and
it cost $18 a month about four or five years ago before the rents started to go
up, and you add your water taxes, etc., over that. But, now that rent is up to
$35. Where I stay the woman is on war veterans allowance. I am giving you
the lowest figure. Other flats in the same block are as high as $50 for the same
kind of house because a new tenant has come in. If we were to move out the
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landlord would ask $60 for the house, so we cannot afford to move out because
if we try to get another house it would cost us $60. These people are living
under fear and dread all over the country of being put out of their homes
because they may not be able to meet their rents. Mrs. Hickey, I presume, will
permit me to say—she is from Toronto—that the house in which she lives and
has lived in for 14 years which did rent for $35 or $40 a month, in the last five
years has gone up to $100 a month. She has to vacate. When you figure the
total amount of the allowance which we are getting—mind you it is a Godsend
when we get $50—but when you figure the total amount these widows get and
the fear and dread they are living under—we have lived so many years on
this small amount that everybody is eating the same food and living through
the same routine of fear of what is going to happen. That is the position I
find the widows, my colleagues, in. We cannot do anything about the rents.
Each province does what it likes. It seems to me—and I am speaking per-
sonally—that D.P.’s are coming into our own province and buying up all the
property and putting the rents up so high, and the government has not taken
any steps to try to curb this thing. This is nothing which has come from our
convention table. This is something which has been brought in through the
question asked me. ; '

Therefore, we are asking that that amount of money be raised to $75 with
a ceiling of $300. But, if the government was generous enough to grant us
that $75 without anything else we might have to come back and say that $75
would not cover us with the high rentals.

I have widows who are living in rooms with their sons-in-law or their
daughters and they are being put out of these rooms because the young people
do not want their mothers, or their fathers who might be the veterans,
staying with them. They cannot get places to live, so they go to a room. They
can only pay a certain amount of money for this room if they are living in a
house where the person is on a war veterans allowance such as I am. The
lady I stay with is under the war veterans allowance and I pay her so much
for a room. If I pay her too much it is deducted from her allowance. I under-
stood in the earlier days when we got this allowance it was to the widow who
had it by entitlement of being 55 years of age and had no other source of
income. If the widow has $1,000 in the bank and the investigator goes around
he wants to know if she has spent any of that $1,000. Or, they tell you that
you have too much insurance. I do not want to dwell too much on this, but
I think we have practically covered that first resolution by giving you the
information that you asked for.

Mr. GoopEe: I think you should put on record exactly the amount you are
getting now.

The WITNESS: I can go back and say we got $20 in 1943; between 1943 and
1944 we were raised to $30 a month; in 1947 we got $40 a month; we asked
at that time for $50 with a cost of living bonus, At that time the food could
have gone down or the rents, or vice versa, so we did not get the increase
and we were left at $40 a month with the added amount of supplementary
allowance. We now have $50 a month which was granted between 1951 and
1952—it is usually dealt with in one year and comes into effect in the next
year—with the added supplementary allowances.

Mr. ENFIELD: I am confused with your remarks in relation to the legion
brief. They have a section called dependent parents where they also refer
to widows.

The CHAIRMAN: It is suggested for the purpose of hearing better that
the members stand when asking a question.
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‘By Mr. Enfield:

Q. I have never known conservative members to be so hard of hearing
before. I just want to tie in your remarks with what you say are the
allowances and their remarks. It says here: “Dependent parents did not
benefit to any extent by the revision of pension rates in 1951. Previous to
that date, a widow, for example received $75 a month.”—A. That was under
the Pension Act. This is war veterans where there is a different system
altogether. It is a different department.

Q. You are not interested in the Pension Act in relation to that at
all?—A. I will speak on that probably later on.

By Mr. Quelch:

Q. Do you have to sign a form every year showing just how much money
you have in the bank?—A. Now, in most cases I am very well received by
any of the departments. In Montreal I go to the department if any of the
widows are in distress and think things are not going right. I had just
gone there a few days before we came here because some of the women
thought they were being investigated a little too often. Now, as far as I
know from my own experience these widows are investigated twice a year,
sometimes once a year, and if there is any doubt in the case they can be
investigated at any time. They get forms to fill in. There would definitely
be a form every second year. The investigator might be sent once a year
and when the investigator goes he has certain questions to ask these widows
which I will deal with later on if you do not mind.

Mr. DinsDALE: In cases where overpayment is discovered—
The WriTnNEss: Could I leave that to later on.
Mr. DINSDALE: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: Would you rather have questions put to you as you go
along?

The WiTnNEss: Yes. I think that as we go down these if the gentlemen
asked questions we will finish each item at a time.

(b) That the permissible income ceiling be raised to the amount

of $300 a year, bringing the widow’s total income to $1,200 per annum.

We feel at the present time it will take that amount of money to live I

think a little bit. There are no luxuries because it has been in the press

that man who has only $2000 or $3,000 a year cannot afford to pay income

tax and we are not getting anything like that. I think that if the govern-

ment could see fit to give it to us across the board and do away with this

assistange fund—I really do not know. I would rather have someone ask me
a question on that resolution.

; Mr.- QUELcH: If the request under paragraph (a) was not granted, that
is, to raise the widow’s allowance to'$75 a month, I would take it you would
want the permissive income to be higher?

The WiTNESS: No sir. I have to refer to a little note which I have made
here which will bring in this point. About two years ago, at which time I
think Mr. Mutch was in the chair, there was a section known as section 4
brought in for the men under War Veterans Allowance Act applying to
work and working conditions whereby the veterans could go out and earn
a certain amount of money in a week or month or three months and then
report this to the department. When the veteran did this his allowance would
cease, but if he made $200 or $300, or $500 or $600,—as long as he did not
have $500 or $600 in the bank—he would automatically be put back on
veterans allowance if he stopped working.
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I recall that last year in talking to the minister and his colleagues—and
I think Mr. Mutch was present at that time—this question was brought up
in a matter of fact way, and I asked him if the widows could do the same
and go out and work. Well, in the first place, gentlemen, we got this
allowance because we were indigent widows and were off the labour market
and if we were off the labour market 16 years ago, surely no one can tell
me now, some 15 or 16 years later, that I can go out and work. Why is
the government now offering us work?

I have received a letter in which the department suggests they will send
an investigator to the widows on the war veterans allowance to try and find
a way of helping them earn money by taking boarders or roomers or some
type of work. I have to speak about the government. What is the govern-
ment asking the department to do by offering to get work for the widows who
would presumably come under section 4, the same section the veterans come
under? I do not see this method at all.

The widows received $20 a month in the beginning and it has gone up to

$50 and we are all getting older. This is something on which we have not
been really advised by the departments of the government in their district
offices. Why should they say: “Mrs. So and So, you receive the war veterans
allowance, do you not think it would be better to try and get a job and we will
endeavour to help you find one.” General Burns was here,—I think in
February or March,—and he came to our meeting in Montreal, and this
question was uppermost in our minds. My secretary had written to the
department and we could not have this paragraph defined. We wanted to
know what this work was. We wanted to know how we could go out to
work and make $50 and raw $50 from the war veterans allowance for a
certain number of weeks or months, as long as it was not an excessive
amount, which would enable them to re-establish their homes or buy television
sets or refrigerators or what have you and then go back on the allowance.

I am extremely sorry that I was not able to have a little meeting .with
the minister and his colleagues in order to have this question completely
clarified before I came to this table because I am at a loss personally to give
you gentlemen the proper outlook on this question. We are now getting $50
a month. Probably some of the members of the committee could get up and
answer this question for me. The widows are getting $50 a month now, and
they are advised by the department—the local districts have nothing to do
with it and I have nothing concise on it—that they can go out and work and
make $50 a month and continue to draw the $50 from the war veterans
allowance, giving them a total income of $100 a month. In discussing this
matter, I stated that I did not think it was fair to my neighbour who is
receiving the war veterans allowance of $50 a month and who cannot go out
and earn $50 a month.

What I would like to know—and probably one of the department officials
or one of you gentlemen at this table will explain to me—is just how far this
$50 and $50—how far the total amount—can go to, and what is going to
happen afterwards?

Now, I am going to make a personal statement on this. I feel that under
section 4 the men have the privilege of going off the war veterans allowance
and earning any amount they like within three months or a year and automat-
ically going back on the war veterans allowance. I am wondering if the
same is going to apply to the widows for the reason that I gave, although I
can bear to be corrected. I understand that now the department is laying
out this ruling and that the local district departments can find the veterans
jobs. Are they going to set up an organization to find jobs for the widows?
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Mr. Brooks: Could I ask you this: did you know that there were very
few of the veterans who were able to take advantage of section 4? That
is, the percentage is very very small. Out of some 30,000 veterans there
were only some few hundred who took advantage of it.

The WITNESS: Honourable member, I think your remarks are quite in
order, but does the department, or any of the local departments, know why
the veterans are not taking advantage of that opportunity?

Mr. BrRooks: They are too old.

The WiTnEss: This is off the record—I know I have that privilege,—but I
have heard men say: “I am not going to go under section 4 because if I start
to work the board is going to try and get me another job once I am finished
with the one I have.” Now, I am saying that in all sincerity so you can see
the same will apply to the women.

When I had my meeting with General Burns we decided we would not
say anything about this to the widows because I would be up all night trying
to explain it. We decided we would not say anything further about it until
we came to Ottawa and got proper clarification on the one issue. Things are
getting more complicated—not each year, but each month—in regard to war
veterans allowances. When we instigated this movement we really instigated
something, I am telling you. Each year it is getting worse and worse. I do not
know who is responsible but someone in this House is responsible and where
they get these complications from I will never know. I think I will have to get
in on the inside.

Mr. Goobk: I do not know if I can agree W1th you that the veterans do
not want to take a job but I do want to point out what was said in the com-
mittee yesterday, that it was strictly a matter ot lack of information on the
part of the veterans that some of them did not take advantage of section 4. I
think you should know that.

The WriTNEss: I certainly do. In fact, even before section 4 was brought
out and before it was legislated I was a little dubious about the section myself.
I think I should say at this time that I happened to sit in yesterday with my
ladies listening to the Canadian Legion. I would like to say that I have person-
ally brought many veterans ’ cases, men’s cases, to this great city of Ottawa.
On many occasions I have had to go and see Brigadier Melville. I do not know
how I get involved with these cases but the men get in touch with me by
phone—I have never met them, they telephone me and give me their regi-
mental number—and I reply that if I am going to Ottawa, that I will try and
do something for them. I would say that in three cases out of four the decision
has been to the benefit of the veteran. Last fall, between September and
January, I was able to get three veterans cases through with the assistance of
Brigadier Melville and his department. I have the highest regard and respect
for that department and also for the war veterans allowance department.

We feel the government could really extend this war veterans allowance.
After all, all salaries are going up today, from the butcher and the baker and
others up to and including you own salaries, gentlement, and another $10 or
$20 a month would mean so much to the widows of veterans and I do not
think it would cost the country very very much to increase the widows allow -
ance. We are losing widows every day; they are passing on and some of them
are quite glad to pass on at this time under the present circumstances of their
existence. Is there any other questions, gentlemen, on that resolution?

Mr. GoopE: How many members have you, Mrs. Wainford?

The WiTNESS: All over the country?

Mr. GoopEe: Yes.

s
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The WirNEss: That, sir, I could not tell you. I will endeavour to briefly
explain the way we do our work. We have no head office and we do not take
an interest in the various organizations. Each organization tries to get suffi-
cient funds together to enable them to come to Ottawa. We all work individu-
ally. I did have figures giving the total number of widows in 1939. I believe
at that time there were 40,000 widows. Recently I made inquiries again, and
have learned that with those who have passed on and with those who have
come in from time to time that the number is approximately the same. I under-
stand there are approximately 40,000 veterans widows throughout the coun-
try who are receiving the allowance and that again is lack of information.

Coming back to section 4 and the remark I made concerning the men not
wanting to work, I would not say it is lack of information which causes this.
I think the literature concerning it and the program itself is so complicated
that the average veteran does not understand it. Even if it were given to
him on an information sheet he would not understand it. I am going to be
very frank here, but I must say that the men down in the department do not
understand it themselves. I am saying that in all fairness and truth. I always
have someone with me and they said before I came up here: “Really, we
personally do not understand this, and we are simply trying to follow this
ourselves”. I think we will have to come to Ottawa and have a special meet-
ing all together and get into a huddle and try to clarify it. I just do my best
to explain what I know and I think I am making a pretty good job of it in
the meantime.

I do not mind answering questions and I will be only too pleased to
answer any questions you may have. Shall we go on to the next resolution?

(e¢) That all non-pensioned veterans widows whose late husbands
served with the Canadian forces be considered under the War Veterans
Allowance Act, and .that England be considered a theatre of war for
men who served in the Canadian forces during the Great War 1914-18.

In our work through the years we have always been just on the verge
of getting something really accomplished for us—and this is one resolution
which we advocated away back in 1944-1945 and. which would have become
permanent legislation only for the fact that it seems that each time we get
someone who is really interested in us there is either a shifting in the govern-
ment or that individual is appointed to another job or passes on and that is
what happened here.

Mr. GREEN: It kills them!

The WirnNess: The late Right Hon. Ian Mackenzie, former Minister pf
Pensions and National Health was interested in this. We had our battles in
the early days, but he was very sympathetic despite what we might have
thought to the contrary. Around 1944-1945 with the election coming on and
one thing and another this resolution to have England recognized as a theatx:e
of war was practically through. Our men enlisted and went wherever His
Majesty’s service calls them to go—we were under a King at that time—and
many of our men were in England during the first war. Hundreds of them
wanted to go to France—I don’t know why—but they wanted to go to France;
I suppose to have some fun. I always like to bring in a little jovial part!

An hon. MEMBER: Did they have any fun in England?

The WiTNEss: I do not know, I would have to go over myself aqd find out!
Nevertheless, for some reason or other they wanted to get into actlon: Tl}ey
were not thinking of receiving pensions at the end of the war or anything _hke
that because they did not know what would happen. They wanted to go into
action. There were all kinds of men who wanted to go into action from the
butcher, the baker, and the candlestick-maker up to doctors and men who
were cooking for the troops in England. However, these people—the veterans
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‘and the widows—were denied any sort of assistance and we have hundreds of

~veterans’ widows who are not getting any form of assistance whatever either
through the war veterans allowance or in the form of social security in this
country.

I noticed in the Hansard of the 10th of May that one of the members was
speaking in the House on the same subject I am and he made a remark that
many of the people who were receiving old age security might have fought
against us in the war and that impressed me very much when I read that little
paragraph in Hansard. I read all of Hansard and I cannot go through all the
things which you gentlemen have said which have impressed me but that
remark impressed me very much. I was pleased and impressed that a member
said in the House of Commons and brought to the attention of the floor that
many of the people who are drawing social security in the form of the old age
pension—it might be $40 a month for an individual and $80 a month in the
case of a couple—but probably some of these people fought against us in the
first war and yet we have our own people in this country who are receiving
no assistance. There is a part later on where that will come in under the
work of the council.

Now, I do not presume that the government will take this into considera-
tion, but I still think that the men who went to England did not do so in order
to escape action and that England should be classed as a theatre of war as was
done in the case of the second world war, I understand. I suppose, however,
that at the time of the first world war Canada had never been in a war before
and did not know very much about it. It would be in much the same position
as we were when we started out new. We had to learn as we went along. I
think the Canadian government has learned a great deal about pension legisla-
tion as the years have gone on—they might have made mistakes in the earlier
days that cannot be rectified now—but I do not think there has ever been a
law made that cannot be broken. I think there is always a way to get around
a corner and I think matters should be adjusted to help the men unless the
government intends to bring in another form of security program which would
cover the men who only served in England.

Are there any other questions?
Well now, I think we will proceed with resolution (d).

(d) That the veterans widow in receipt of the allowance receive
free medical care because the widow is unable to pay for herself and we
ask that her family should not be penalized on her behalf.

This is another instance where we lost a good man. The late Colonel
Carmichael who was very close to Senator Mackenzie was not only a brother
to us but also a father in regard to giving us assistance and advice. Our delega-
tion met on one occasion in the Transportation Building before a committee
and I offered a suggestion at that time—-I think I go back as far as 1943—that
any recipient of a war veterans allowance—which was only $20 at that time—
should be given a small card by the government immediately upon receipt of
the allowance to show that they were receiving the war veterans allowance and
which would entitle them to free hospitalization when they went to a hospital.
The question was asked: who is going to pay for this? I replied that I did not
care who paid for it—it could be the provincial government or the federal
government or both governments jointly. I have dealt with the provincial
government down in Quebec and they threw their hands up and said: “You
are a federal responsibility, the government had the war and they should look
after the veterans and the widows.” When I come to the federal government
they say: “You are a provincial responsibility.” I think there is a hole some-
where where we have to drop down and disappear. What can we do? We
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feel we are a provincial responsibility because we are veterans’ widows—a
preferred group of women—and I still suggest to the women that we should
have free hospitalization. I will give you an illustration which occurred in my’
province. Perhaps Mrs. Caunt could take a note and give an illustration from
her province. If a woman goes to a hospital in my province—through the
social service department—she is asked immediately: “Do you work? No. Any
income? Yes, $50 a month. Fifty cents for your card. You can’t pay it? Can
you pay a quarter? Well, I will try.” Some say no, no, I cannot pay a quarter
so they go through free, but the one who tries to pay that quarter pays it so
they go through the clinic and probably are put into hospital.

I showed to the Minister. of Pensions and National Health the hospital bill
of a widow for $375 and on that bill which was thoroughly itemized a charge
of 25 cents was made for one aspirin and a charge of 15 cents was made for one
orange. I do not have that bill with me now because I have already shown
it to the minister.

In our province, as I presume is the case in other provinces, if the widow
has any relations at all, including grandchildren, who are working the
authorities will make them pay the hospital bill. That is what is causing
much of the disruption in the homes where the mothers are being put out of
their own family homes because the families figure that if she becomes sick
and is taken to the hospital they will be responsible for the bill. I have said
that in my province they will dig your great-grandfather out of the grave to
make him pay the hospital bill and I think my suggestion for this form of card
for the veterans’ widows would save a great deal of trouble. I think the gov-
ernment could do that. The government gives grants to hospitals and for
hospitalization and all provincial governments and municipalities do.

It is not very long ago that I received a call at 3 o’clock in the morning
from one of my widows who was sick. I had to call the police and have her
taken to the hospital in a taxi. She got into the hospital without trouble because
she had no other source of income but if she had had any relations they would
definitely have had to pay her bill. I think this could be done by the govern-
ments because, as I mentioned, the governments give substantial amounts of
money to the hospitals and I think that th'e widows should be taken care of in
that way. I want to leave this in your minds, gentlemen, and I am interested
in seeing what can be done about it. It is very embarrassing for women to
have to go to the clinic and to have to answer the questions they are asked
especially when they are living as they are. When you go to a clinic with some
money you can be a little saucy but when you live in poor circumstances your
courage grows weaker and weaker when you appear before the people, many
of whom are not very nice people. I will not dwell on it because if I do I will
be feeling sorry for myself.

I trust this resolution meets with your approval. The government has
always said they could not give free hospitalization to us because they would
have to give it to the widows who are on full pension. If the government cannot
see fit to do this I hope they will at least give us enough money so we can pay
our own hospital bills even if we must continue to go to the clinic. I would not
mind being a full pensioned widow getting $100 and being able to go out and
earn $100 a day without any questions ‘and investigators bothering me and
there are many of our women—I would say the majority of the women who
are with me today—who would like to find themselves in this position. I am
not criticizing the pension commission; I am not criticizing anybody. In 1928
through a lack of knowledge of how to operate pension in the country many
of our widows did not receive full pension. We were told in more cases than one
that it was the fault of the men. They would not go to the department or
to the government to see what the matter was until 1928 when the government



VETERANS AFFAIRS 41

called all veterans in who wanted to appear for re-examination. At that time
many of the men got their pensions re-instated and many of them drew
thousands of dollars in back money from the government. I have educated
myself concerning that situation and the ‘government could have been bank-
rupt at that time if they had paid all the pensions that were owing. The gov-
ernment at that time widened the Pension Act in regard to veterans themselves,
but many men—and perhaps some of you gentlemen might have been among
them—said: “I won’t go to the department.” The department has stated in many
cases. it has been the fault of the men for not going to have their cases re-
examined and I think a lot could be accomplished towards helping the widows
if the husband would go to the department and find out what the situation
is. The widows would not be left in a rut when it came to the time of the
passing of her husband and there are many of them passing on at the present
time. I believe it is the fault of the men. I do not blame the government. If we
did not go to the government with our grievances we would not get anywhere.

Is there anything about which you would like to ask concerning this reso-
lution? All right, I will go now to resolution (e):

(e) That all widows of Imperial veterans who have resided in
Canada 20 years and whose late husbands died prior to having the
necessary qualifications be granted the war veterans allowance.

There is an omission in this resolution which I am sorry I noticed too late
because these resolutions were drafted here yesterday. I would ask that the
government give consideration that this allowance be given to a widow who has
been a resident in Canada for 15 years. I think there could be a little drop
between the 20 years which is provided for the men and that it should be
brought down to 15 years for the women. I do not know the total number, but
there are very few Imperial widows who come under this allowance and the
biggest disappointment that we members of the dominion council have, and I am
going to state this as a definite fact, is that this was our resolution from the
beginning and it was taken away from us by other veterans organizations whose
prestige, I suppose, classed them in a higher bracket than us. They set the date
of residence at 20 years. When we appeared before this committee—and this
resolution was brought up on many previous occasions—we stated that it should
be at the discretion of the government and we did not stipulate the period of
residence. I do not know how many members of parliament here realize this,
but back in the early days the government had a great deal to do with bringing
Imperial veterans out here, paying their fares and establishing them in homes
and if a veteran brought his family out to this country back in 1919 or 1922 or
whatever it may have been and only lived here for three years and then passed
on, the widow did not have enough money to pay her fare back, and the govern-
ment paid her a pension whereas if she could have got back home she might be
living under the social security plan or the national health plan. I know of one
widow whose husband died less six weeks of being in this country for 20 years.
I brought the case to the minister and his colleagues. She has been living under
family welfare or assistance from the Red Feather Campaign for practically
the last ten years and I think that if the government does not want to reduce
the term of residence they should at least consider these cases on compassionate
grounds. That widow’s husband came to this country and was helped by this
country to bring her here. He died and she was left to raise her own children
and since then has taken children in and raised them in order to make a living,
but now she is getting on in years and she is a case of direct charity.

I might give you the reason why we put this question of Imperial veterans
as one resolution which has nothing to do with the veterans board whatsoever.
When we drafted this resolution it was for the.sole purpose of having the

91648—2%



42 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

Imperials brought under Canadian legislation and we thought if we could not
accomplish that at least we could get England recognized as a theatre of war to
cover many veterans who had been in England. The difficulty in this is that many
of our widows say: “Well, I do not see how Imperial widows can get this war
veterans allowance when we Canadian widows do not get it,” and that is a
logical question. Why should Imperial widows get it? I do not know why, and
the matter was not defined clearly enough by those in the veterans organizations
who submitted this resolution. If we had the same power or prestige which
permits us to come before the committees and you gentlemen in the House some

few years ago as we have today there probably would have been a lot of changes °

and that is why we feel today we are wasting time. We are getting too old now.
This thing is not solid enough; the rock is not solid enough—before we pass
on—to leave it for those who come after us. We want to have this matter
stabilized before we pass on. Therefore, if the Imperial veterans’ widows are
eligible for the pension—and I think there are very few of them—why is the
Canadian widow whose husband went to England not provided for?

In our resolution we are asking that the term of residence be reduced
from 20 years to 15 years. I was very sorry in going over these resolutions
that I had omitted to bring that before our convention yesterday, and I hope
that you gentlemen will keep that in mind and see if there is something that
can be done about it.

Now we come to resolution (f):

(f) That all veterans widows now receiving the widows allowance
and who have attained the age of 70 years be granted the full amount
of old age security.

Mr. PHILPOTT: Now, Mrs. Wainford, in order that we can get that exactly
clear, I take it what you mean in point (f) is that the total permissible income
would be $1,200 a year because that would come to the same thing? In other
words, in point (a) you suggest for bargaining purposes $75 a month but later
on in your evidence you said $60 a month. That would come to $720 a year
and the old age security allowance is $40 a month, which is a total of $480.
In other words, the total permissible income should be $1,200 a year?

The WITNESS: Yes. The reason I said earlier “we would come into those
things” is because we are classed as old age pensioners. We come under the
Old Age Security Act. When we first got this $20 a month back in 1943, it
was under the old age pension regulations and that is what the old age pen-
sioners received then. I do not think that the honourable members in this
room will say that I or any of my colleagues look like old age pensioners. 1
do not expect when I am 70 years of age I will need as much transportation or
dressing up or require as much food in my stomach as I do today. I do not
think a person who is 70 years of age has the same social life. I am somewhat
active now, but when I am 70 I do not think I will be running around the
streets and climbing on and off streetcars in the manner I do today. I do not
think we should ever have been classed under the old age pension.

I can remember a few years ago, when the Honourable Mr. Milton Gregg
was the Minister of Veterans Affairs, that he said: “We will put all the
pensions in a bag and have a pool of them.” That is automatically coming.
I do not know where we will end up.

We are still existing. We are veterans’ widows and not old age people
at all and we should be treated as such because our men went to war and died
premature deaths. The government itself says that a man ages ten years in
war service so if he was 60 in years he is 70 in age, so therefore why should
we be treated as though we were 707

3




VETERANS AFFAIRS 43

When we organized this association some 16 or 17 years ago—I might have
been around 50 or 53 at that time—but my goodness, at 50 years of age I was
a flapper! I do not see any logic in this part of it. Probably the government
had something in mind and I believe they had, but it has probably been tabled
and shelved.

I remember quite a few years ago when I first met Mr. Tucker—he worked
for the late Right Hon. Mr. Mackenzie at that time—we openly discussed social
security and national health. I am going back now 10 or 12 years. Mr.
Tucker said it was tabled and shelved in the House of Commons and was ready
to be brought out. However, we have not got it yet and I do not presume we
will, and we women still have to pay our own hospital bills. I think there are
many things this government could do if they wanted to. I was very dis-
appointed to read in Hansard that the minister said there would be definitely
nothing done at this session and the members of the council who are with me,
and I suppose many widows throughout the country, are very disappointed
too. Let us hope that the members do not stay away from Ottawa too long
and that they will come back early in the fall to commence the session and
that something will be accomplished before the year is out. We probably
cannot accomplish anything at this session, but probably by next year we can
look forward to really getting something done.

Are there any questions on this? I am trying to fill in my allotted time.
I noticed, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, that you took half an hour of our
time this morning. We came into this room prepared to start at 11 o’clock. If

you want to get through this morning, I will try to finish if you will bear
with me.

' Concerning the old age security, you can see by adding $75 to $300 that
we would approximate the income of the old age pensioners, but there are quite
a lot of complications attached to that, too.

Let me say first that when this old age pension scheme was brought in,
in my organization I advised my widows not to accept it. We did have an
official from Ottawa at one of our meetings, and I said: do not take the old
age pension. You are war veteran’s widows.

I would not say that we were actually forced to accept it, but they advised
us very strongly and they said: You had better get in line and make application
for the old age pension. So the widows got their $40 as old age and only $20
from the department. Here is their allowance cut in half. No, it is more than
cut in half if she got $50, as war veterans allowance.

Now you will see that when these people get the old age pension they
usually get $40 and $20 from the Department of Veterans Affairs. But if
she has a roomer or two in her house who can pay her a little more than the
board says they can pay, then that is deducted from the war veterans
allowance, so that she gets only $10 under the war veterans allowance.

This is then an injustice, and it is only creating a lot of jobs for people
to go out and investigate all these things and try to find out what it is all about.

On the other hand a widow may receive $40 as old age pension and
$20 as war veterans allowance, and she may have a boarder and the boarder
can pay her $50 a month yet there is no deduction made.

But if she has a roomer, and he pays, let us say, $6 a week, there is a

certain amount of that room money which goes in as earnings which I think
is an injustice.

If the widow is entitled to the war veterans allowance, she should have
it as such.



= - TR e W e ‘?*1

44 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

There is one part here about families being penalized. I say that families
are being very severely penalized and for years we have tried to curb it. I
know what the department did years ago. Our families are being more
penalized today than they were 5, 6, or 8 years ago, and I have brought cases
of it to this table before today in which the investigator would go out and try
to find out actually how much the family would be getting for extra assistance.

I find the act a little bit difficult to understand in regard to supplementary
allowances from the assistance fund. I do not know if it is the fault of the
government or the department in Montreal, or the fault of the investigator who
goes out to visit the widow.

I did not discuss it and we did record it because I have been in touch with
Mr. Parliament who is here today, and he has arranged that when I go back
to Montreal I shall meet with one or two of the officials there and have some
of these cases clarified. But why should I have to do that? If these widows
are eligible for this extra supplementary allowance, $50 plus $10 supple-
mentary, then I do not see why it should not be given to them.

When it was first given to them there was the basic idea that they have
this $40 and $120 of earnings. I still think they are entitled to it. These
families should not have to support the mother, and I thlnk they should still
be entitled to the $120 from the department.

Suppose a widow applies to the D.V.A. for assistance. She fills in a form.
An investigator is sent out, and she has to go through the same routine which
she did when making her application. They ask how much insurance, how much
money in the bank—bonds and anything else—how many children, what do they
pay, and how much money do they earn. All that is taken down.

The board does not sit down there, the same as we are sitting here today,
and make a decision.

Suppose it is turned down; suppose the case is turned down. We re-appeal
it, and perhaps she will get $10 a month for 3 months, or perhaps for 12 months;
but why should the family be penalized?

If a woman gets $50 war veterans allowance, and, if necessary $120 if
she can earn it—I think if she cannot earn, it should automatically go to that
widow without her family being told: you should do this or you should do that.

If there are any other questions on the resolution, I am quite willing to
try to answer them.

Before we discuss the last resolution there is something which just came
to my mind. I do not think that my delegates will feel badly if I bring this up.
It is the case of a deserted wife.

At one time we had this resolution on our form here, but it had to be
taken off because of the many complications. But I think it is something
that this committee should consider and discuss among themselves. It is the
case of a deserted wife.

Especially arising out of the first war—and I might say that in my early
days—again giving the department all honour for the privilege—I have been
quite fortunate in getting some of these cases through.

Many men have gone away from home and never been seen again, but
their wives have kept the homes open and brought up the family, still waiting
for the men to return, which has not happened.

I know it is mentioned in your bill that a man must try very seriously
to find out whether it is the fault of the huband or the wife, but I think it is
something which should be dealt with as far as the government is concerned.

I see Col. Garneau is sitting in the room and I have something which I
would like to have clarified. I phoned his office this morning. I did not think
he was going to be here today.

This is in regard to an incapacitated child.
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I dealt with this particular case many years ago and I understood that
under the War Veterans Allowance an incapacitated child, when the parents
were under the war veterans allowance, could not be cared for. I remember
coming to Ottawa and discussing it with Brigadier Melville—who used to sit
down with us in little groups along with whoever would come from the war
veterans allowance department—and it was decided, many years ago when
the war veterans allowance came in. I have to speak briefly of my own case.

A widow was getting the war veterans allowance. She had an incapa-
citated son at that time which, I think, was around 1943, and at that time
he was 37 years of age. Both the widow and her son lived with her married
daughter. And after the allowance came through—I thought supposing this
widow should die; what is going to happen to this boy?

So I came back to Ottawa and spoke about it to Brigadier Melville and
his colleagues and they decided to try to do something about it. There was a
pleasant surprise about the whole thing when there was a resolution passed
that a dependent child, incapacitated, would be taken care of. This had gone
on for quite a few years. Then we came back again and I asked the depart-
ment: what would happen if the mother should die? Would the allowance be
continued to the child?

Oh no. So the government came across again and said: if someone were
appointed as a trustee for the incapacitated child, they could keep them and
look after them. ;

Recently I had a case of an incapacitated child and I advised the widow.
I do not think the widow will feel very badly if I speak of this case. The
widow and her daughter are here today. The widow is my vice-president
and she is here as a delegate.

When this lady got in touch with me I spoke to her about going on the
allowance. May I ask Mrs. White to stand up. Mrs. White is standing up
and her daughter is sitting beside her; and she has an incapacitated child who
is 33 years of age.

When Mrs. White came to see me I tried to counsel her and I said that if
she could come under the war veterans allowance, if she could get it for herself
and her daughter, it might save her daughter from having to go out to work
under the present conditions and circumstances in which she is. I do not want
to bring that up today.

So I went over to the D.V.A. and I spoke to Colonel Hague and other
members, and he told me that there was nothing in the Act that would provide
for an incapacitated child over 21 years of age, and that after the age of 21
there would be no provision under the War Veterans Allowance Act for that
child.

I was rather disappointed. First I went to Ottawa about it where I was
told that there would be. Then I went to Colonel Hague and he said: “No.”
However, Colonel Hague wrote to Ottawa and this letter which I have with me
was received in reply to the letter from Colonel Hague. It reads as follows:

During the interview I had with you and Mrs. White last Friday,
the 27th November, we discussed the question of the payment of an
orphan’s allowance under the War Veterans Allowance Act to an orphan
twenty-one years of age or over, and I expressed the view that under
no circumstances could an orphan twenty-one years or over be paid
the allowance.

I have since been in correspondence with the Chairman of the
Board in this connection, and he has confirmed that the War Veterans
Allowance Act 1952 does not permit the payment of an_ allowance to
an orphan after she has attained the age of twenty-one years.
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He remembers discussing the case of Mrs. White with you, and as
he recalls the conversation, the question at issue was whether or not
Mrs. White could receive the Allowance at an increased rate on account
of her being responsible for the support of her incapacitated daughter,
aged thirty-two years.

Mr. Garneau regrets if anything he said lead you to believe that an
allowance could be paid to the daughter after Mrs. White’s death.

In asking about this widow, Mrs. Lauder, one of the members here and
a delegate, had a conference at which this letter was contradicted. She said that
it was in the act at the present time that an incapacitated child, under the
war veterans allowance, and under the age of 21, can be provided for. Would
you mind explaining that to me, please, Colonel Garneau?

Col. F. J. G. GARNEAU: In the case of a child over 21 years of age who
is incapacitated, if it occurred before he reached the age of 21, he can be
provided for, providing also that the child is living with the surviving parent;
and that section of the act, if I am not mistaken, was. introduced in 1948 at
the suggestion of the board itself in order not to separate, so to speak, the
child from the surviving parent in a case where they were deeply attached,
and where outside living accommodation was not necessary.

There was no provision for that before. But if a surviving parent died,
there is provision to continue the allowance to the child; and in the absence
of a father or mother with whom the child over 21 was residing. ‘Does that
answer you?

The WiTnEss: Yes, thank you. That answers my question. That clarifies
the matter. According to the way it was discussed it seemed that if both
parents should die, there could be consideration given to whoever would look
after the girl or boy, the incapacitated son or daughter. Therefore I suggest
that this question be given great consideration because under the Pension Act,
dependent children and orphans are looked after, and I think this should really
apply as well to the war veterans allowance. I think it would be pretty hard
for a sister or brother who is incapacitated—if in the meantime the widowed
mother is getting an allowance for the child. And if she should die, and the
allowance is not carried on—Ilet us say that the brother or the sister wants
to keep the child, but they are not in a financial position to keep it; so they
would have to send that incapacitated child to an institution.

It was given to me just “off-side” by one of the departments, that I should
not worry too much about it because the government is bringing in some sort
of legislation for all incapacitated people in the country. Now, I would like
to know if that is really true:. I realize that it would cover a multitude of
people. T am happy to know that if the government definitely brings that in,
we do not need to worry about these incapacitated sons or daughters. The only
thing I would worry about, when the legislation comes in, and when the parent
dies, again, is whether the incapacitated child is going to be put in an institution,
if they have a brother or sister who is quite willing to keep them?

I think that is should be added to the law also, that they .could be
appointed as trustees, provided they are willing to take the child to keep it.

Naturally, there would have to be an investigation carried on by depart-
mental investigators, to see about it. But I think it is something worth
keeping in mind. In any event it is now being recorded for you to discuss
later on.

Now we come to our last resolution which reads as follows:

THAT the government set up a permanent committee on Veterans
Affairs and we ask that the Members of this Committee be given
authority to select and present to the government the problems most
pressing to the veteran or his widow.

i
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The only thing I have to say on this resolution—I am here to be
contradicted if I am wrong, because I am not very well acquainted with
parliamentary procedure—but in reading the Hansards, not only from this
parliamentary committee but from previous ones, I might have to speak very
bluntly about this, and I hope you will bear with me in what I have to say
in this connection.

This committee is set up, consisting of so many members of parliament; but
you have no power to offer suggestions to the government or to put pressure
on the government to do what you would like them to do. You get a piece
of paper on which they say: this is what you have to do. I do not know if
I am correct in saying this, but you have no power or authority, by sitting

" here, to tell the government in your opinion what they should do. You have
no power. The government can tell you; the government has the power to
tell you; but you cannot tell them what you think they should do.

I do not know if I am correct in this, but we have advocated that a
permanent veterans affairs committee be set up here, year after year. I
think that last year the minister said that he did not think it was necessary
because we could come to him at any time. But I think that with all the
organizations we have, if we were all running up and down here every two
or three months and bothering the government, that they would not want
to receive us in the same way that they would at such a table as this; and

we would only be dissolved and not able to carry our work in helping our
widows. :

I am sorry that the minister is not here, and I would stress it upon the
chairman who probably has some influence with the minister, that a per-
manent committee be set up. At such a time I shall speak for our own
organization if enough complaints come in, or if there is something. we want
to place before you; and I think that such a committee should meet, let us
say, once every few months, and at least twice a year. We might have to
come before that committee to discuss matters around the table, not in the
way I am doing it now—or whoever it might be, because I may not be
the president next year; it might be somebody else who would come. I think
they would sit down at a round table conference and discuss a number of
things and go into them much more fully than I can do it today. I think
that would benefit all parties concerned. So I ask, on behalf of the Dominion
Council of Canadian non-pensioned widows that this resolution be given
every consideration.

Is there anything which any of the members would like to ask about?
I do not suppose the members want to voice their own opinions on' this
resolution, so I guess we will leave it as it is.

Now there is something else I would like to mention, and I would ask
that this be not put in the record.

The CHAIRMAN: I do not know.
The WITNESS: The Chairman does not know what I am going to say.

The CHAIRMAN: It has been decided by the committee that a record of
our proceedings be made and I do not think that I have the power to
direct that what the committee has decided and parliament has authorized,
should not be carried out.

The WiTNESs: Could we not solve this, and if the members feel that
it should go on the record, it should go on. I do not think anyone in the
room knows what it is except perhaps Mr. Bennett here.

Mr. BENNETT: I think it would be all right to have it go on the record, Mr.
Chairman.
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The WITNESS: You know what was said: that if it was given to one, it
would have to be given to many; and I think if it became publicly known—that
is, if it were found out by other organizations that we were getting a concession
from the government—but I will leave it to the discretion of the Chairman and
the members.

On previous occasions we have asked that the government give us a con-
cession, or give us a grant of money not to exceed $1,000 for the purpose of
bringing us before this convention. This is*not outside work or anything like
that. This is for the purpose of paying people to look after our western
delegates who have large sums of money to pay out in order to come here. If
they are not able to come, there will be a difference in the actual work that
is being done.

Each year that we are called before the committee we have our delegates—
I say our delegates, because we have with us a few ladies today who are only
visitors to this convention. Our delegates have to be paid their expenses for
travelling and for their time before this committee, one day’s expenses for that.
But I am not asking about that at the present time. I say again, if you want it
on the record, that the Dominion Council of the Canadian non-pensioned
Veterans Widows ask that the government give to them a grant, setting aside
an amount of money not to exceed $1,000 at any time, to be administered by the
government, or whatever department it is.

In the late Mr. MacKenzie’s time—I go back to that; it was during his
period that this came through—I was offered at that time the position of handl-
ing this concession and I said: No, I do not want to have anything to do with it.
I said that we could come here and fill out a form and enter up our expenses and
submit it to the government and they could pay us accordingly.

The first time that happened we only used $800 so there is still $200 lying
around this House. I told the minister about it and he sald We could have a
good time on it if we could find it.

I do not think we would ever ask the government for too much. But we do
know that other organizations get grants from the government and I do not
think we should be any different in this whole matter. I will leave that thought
with the Chairman for the minister when he hears about it.

I do not know if any of the members want to ask me anything. I have
just gone on for more than the 14 hours allotted; but if there are any other
questions the members would like to ask me, I shall be glad to try to answer
them. If not, Mrs. Caunt has something which she wishes to say, I would like
to introduce to you my dominion secretary. She W111 not take up very much
of your time.

Mrs. L. CAUNT: Mr. Chairman and gentlemen: I would like to thank you,
gentlemen, for the opportunity to come before this committee. We certainly
appreciate it.

I believe our president has expressed the resolutions very thoroughly. But
there are just one or two words I would like to say about casual earning.

At the present time the ruling is that a widow in receipt of the war veter-
ans allowance may go out and earn $50 a month—that is, if she can get a posi-
tion. But most of them are past the employable age and they can not get a
position. It means that our ladies are at home, and where they can, they may
rent a room. But that room is classed as profit.

We think that it could be classed as earnings. And if a widow could not
go out and earn $50—although she might be able to get that much for the rent
of a room—we believe that such rent should be classed as earnings. Of course,
I suppose, they would say: that is steady income; it is not casual. But what
does it matter whether it is steady or casual as long as she can get it?



{ .

VETERANS AFFAIRS ; 49

So we hope that when you try to solve some of the widow’s problems, you
will consider this point. That is all, and I thank you.

The WITNESs: Mr. Chairman, honourable members, and members of the
government staff: I want to say that I have enjoyed coming before this com-
mittee. You have all been very cooperative with me and I hope that at another
time—maybe next year—we can get together again.

I want to thank all of those with whom I have been in contact during the
few days that we have been here, and I would like it if the Chairman would just
pass on a word to the minister that we regret that he was unable to be here
this morning. Thank you all very much, and thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Mrs. Wainford, and Mrs. Caunt. I am sure the
members enjoyed your presentations very much this mornmg I think they
were very ably made.

Now, gentlemen, we shall adjourn until Monday morning at 11 o’clock.

The Committee adjourned.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

House of Commons, Room 277,
MonDAY, May 24, 1954.

The Special Committee on Veterans Affairs met at 11.00 o’clock a.m. and
the Chalrman, Mr. Walter A. Tucker, presided.

Members present: Messrs. Balcom, Bennett (Grey North), Cavers, Croll,
Dickey, Enfield, Forgie, Gillis, Goode, Green, Hanna, Harkness, Henderson,
Herridge, Jones, MacDougall, Pearkes, Philpott, Quelch, Stick, Thomas, Tucker,
and Weselak.

In attendance: Mr. E. L. M. Burns, Deputy Minister of Veterans Affairs,
and the following other D. V. A. officials: Mr. P. H. Parliament, Director
General of Welfare Services; Mr. W. Gordon Gunn, Q.C., Director of Legal
Services; Mr. O. C. Elliot, Director of Training and War Service Lands Act;
Mr. C. B. Topp, Chief Pensions Advocate; Mr. E. J. Rider, Research Adviser.
Also, Mr. T. D. Anderson, General Secretary, and Mr. D. M. Thompson, Chief
Welfare Officer, of the Canadian Legion, B. E. S. L.

Before the business of the day was proceeded with, Mr. Croll, rising on
question of privilege, read an extract from the Ottawa Citizen on Saturday,
May 22, 1954, relating to an interview given by Dr. C. B. Lumsden concerning
the Canadian Legion’s presentation to the Committee on May 19th.

The Chairman presented a Report from the Sub-committee on Agenda and
Procedure as follows:

The sub-committee met at 2.00 o’clock p.m. on Friday, May 21st
when the following members were present: Messrs. Gillis, Green, Mac~
Dougall, Pearkes,' Quelch, Roberge, and Tucker.

The sub-committee reviewed the legislation now before the Com-
mittee with the object of finding a method by which the various bills
can be most efficiently and expeditiously dealt with.

After careful consideration your sub-committee agreed to recommend
as follows:

(a) that sittings of the Committee. be held on Monday, May 24th,
Tuesday, May 25th, Thursday, May 27th and Friday, May 28th, at
11.00 a.m. on each of these days;

(b) that the order of procedure for dealing with bills 82, 101 and 339,
recommended in the sub-committee’s report of 14th May, be
rescinded;

(c¢) that on Monday, May 24th, and Tuesday, May 25th, the Deputy
Minister and other officials concerned of the Department of Veterans
Affairs be invited to attend in connection with bills nos. 101 and 459;

(d) that on Thursday, the Committee hear representatives of the National
Council of Veterans Association;

(e) that immediately following the submission by the National Council
of Veterans Association the Committee proceed with a study of
bill 82, if it is then available, and thereafter consider Bills nos. 339

k 51
91721—13



52 SPECIAL COMMITTEE

and 459; that in connection with bill 339 the Chairman and other
officials conoerned of the Canadian Pension Commission be invited
to attend; ]

It is further recommended: 5

(a) that the Chairman be authorized to order the printing of such
additional copies, of the day to day Minutes of Proceedings and
Evidence, over and above the numbers already approved by the
Committee on May 19th, as he may deem necessary.

(b) that the travelling and other expenses incurred for attending before
the Committee on May 20th be paid to the delegates of the Canadian
Non-Pensioned Veterans’ Widows, namely: Mrs. M. Wainford, Ver-
dun, Quebec; Mrs. L. Caunt, Toronto 8, Ontario; Mrs. D. Lowther,
St. Vital, Manitoba; Mrs. H. Hickey, Toronto, Ontario; Mrs. M.
Pulford, Toronto, Ontario; Mrs. M. Hampson, Calgary, Alberta;
Mrs. J. Spalding, Edmonton, Alberta; Mrs. M. White, Montreal,
Quebec; Mrs. E, Cooper, Toronto, Ontario.

All of which is respectfully submitted.

WALTER A. TUCKER,
Chairman.

On motion of Mr. Croll, the said Report was adopted.

The Committee then proceeded with a clause by clause study of Bill 101,
An Act respecting Benefits for Members of the Canadian Forces, during which
Mr. E. L. M. Burns, Deputy Minister of Veterans Affairs, and Messrs. Parlia-
ment and Gunn were questioned on the various clauses of the said Bill.

Clauses 1 to 11, both inclusive, were passed.

Clause 12, with particular regard to sub-clause 2 thereof, was allowed to
stand until such time as certain information requested by the Committee could
be supplied by the Department.

Clauses 13 and 14 were passed.

At 1.00 o’clock p.m., the Committee adjourned to meet again at 11.00 o’clock
a.m. on Tuesday, May 25th.

A. CHASSE,
Clerk of the Committee.




EVIDENCE

May 24, 1954.
11.00 a.m.

The CHAIRMAN: Order, gentlemen, please.

Mr. CroLL: Mr. Chairman, I rise on the matter of privilege. At the last
meeting there was some discussion about the newspaper reports of the legion
brief. Some objection was taken to them by the chairman and other members
of the committee. I now wish to bring to the attention of the committee a
statement which appeared in the Ottawa Citizen on Saturday, May 22, 1954,
which reads as follows:

LEGION BRIEF NOT MEANT AS ATTACK ON PENSION BRANCH—

Wolfville, N.S. (CP)—Dr. C. B. Lumsden, president of the Cana-
dian Legion, said Friday night he would not criticize the press for its
interpretation of a Legion brief submitted Wednesday to the Commons
veterans affairs committee in Ottawa.

The Press had reported ‘the Legion charged the Canadian pension
commission with lax administration’ after Legion officials cited seven
cases where the commission allegedly committed errors and omissions.

‘Our brief was not an attack on the Canadian pension commission
but was meant to establish the fact that there were delays in handling
pension cases’, Dr. Lumsden said. ‘Circumstances demanded an amend-
ment to existing legislation so that the applicant would not be penalized
by developments beyond his control.

‘In order to illustrate these delays we had to quote a number of
cases which were of such a nature that the press interpreted the com-
mission actions as being unjustifiable and held the pension commission
responsible,” he said.

‘The report in the Ottawa papers did not distinguish between the
press interpretation and the Legion’s statements, but I do not criticize
the press for jumping to conclusions as these cases showed the pension
commission in a bad light.

‘Our purpose was to secure change in legislation to prevent
applicants from being penalized by delays.’

The CHAIRMAN: I think it is a very good thing to have the comments of
Mr. Lumsden who presented the brief put on the record, Mr. Croll. The special

sub-committee on agenda and procedure met at 2 o’clock on May 21 and their
report is as follows:

The sub-committee met at 2.00 o’clock p.m. on Friday, May 21st when the
following members were present: Messrs. Gillis, Green, MacDougall, Pearkes,
Quelch, Roberge, and Tucker.

The sub-committee reviewed the legislation now before the Committee with
the object of finding a method by which the various bills can be most efficiently
and expeditiously dealt with.
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After careful consideration your sub-committee agreed to recommend as

follows:

(a)

(b)

(c)

“(d)
(e)

that sittings of the Committee be held on Monday, May 24th, Tues-
day, May 25th, Thursday, May 27th and Friday, May 28th, at 11.00
a.m. on each of these days;

that the order of procedure for dealing with bills 82, 101 and 339,
recommended in the sub-committee’s report of 14th May, be
rescinded;

that on Monday, May 24th, and Tuesday, May 25th, the Deputy
Minister and other officials concerned of the Department of Veterans
Affairs be invited to attend in connection with bills nos. 101 and
459;

that on Thursday, the Committee hear representatives of the
National Council of Veterans Association;

that immediately following the submission by the National Council
of Veterans Assbciation the Committee proceed with a study of
bill 82, if it is then available, and thereafter consider Bills nos. 339
and 459; that in connection with bill 339 the Chairman and other
officials concerned of the Canadian Pension Commission be invited
to attend;

It is further recommended

(a)

(b)

that the Chairman be authorized to order the printing of such
additional copies, of the day to day Minutes of Proceedings and
Evidence, over and above the numbers already approved by the
Committee on May 19th, as he may deem necessary.

that the travelling and other expenses incurred for attending before
the Committee on May 20th be paid to the delegates of the Canadian
Non-Pensioned Veterans’ Widows, namely: Mrs. M. Wainford,
Verdun, Quebec; Mrs. L.. Caunt, Toronto 8, Ontario; Mrs. D. Lowther,
St. Vital, Manitoba; Mrs. H. Hickey, Toronto, Ontario; Mrs. M.
Pulford, Toronto, Ontario; Mrs. M. Hampson, Calgary, Alberta; Mrs.
J. Spalding, Edmonton, Alberta; Mrs. M. White, Montreal, Quebec;
Mrs. E. Cooper, Toronto, Ontario.

All of which is respectfully submitted.

WALTER A. TUCKER,
Chairman.

Mr. CroLL: I will move that the report of the subcommittee be adopted.
The CHAIRMAN: It is moved that the report of the subcommittee be adopted.

Carried?

Carried.
Mr. Stick: Will that be the agenda for some time to come?
The CHAIRMAN: Yes, unless it is changed.

Mr. Stick: I wonder if you could circulate copies of the agenda to the
members so that we will know what is coming up. We cannot remember all

that.

The CHAIRMAN: We will have copies made and put them in the boxes of

members.

Mr. Stick: Thank you.
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The CHAIRMAN: Now pursuant to the report of the subcommittee which
has just been adopted, it has been decided that we deal with Bill 101.
Members of the department, including the deputy minister, are here today,
and I think it was the thought of the subcommittee that we would take this
bill clause by clause and if there were any clauses on which any members of
the committee wanted to ask questions the members of the department would
be available to answer them. General Burns, would you come forward, please?
This is General Burns, the deputy minister, whom I suppose you all know,
and Mr. Parliament is with him. Mr. Parliament is in charge of the veterans
welfare services.

Mr. E.L. M. Burns, Deputy Minister, Department of Veterans Affairs, called:

The CHAIRMAN: Clause 1. Carried.

Mr. GReEN: Could we have an explanation from the deputy minister as
to just what groups of veterans are covered by this bill?

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Burns, would you please tell us that?

‘The WITNESS: Mr. Chairman, this bill relates to the veterans who served
in the theatre of operations in Korea.

Mr. MacDougall: I wonder if the deputy minister would speak louder?

The CHAIRMAN: Perhaps you would stand and repeat your answer, Mr.
Burns. It is very difficult for the members sitting in the back of the room to
hear you. |

The WiITNEsS: The veterans referred to in this bill, Mr. Chairman, are
those who served in one theatre of operations relating to Korea, plus a certain
number of pensioners of the special force who were injured or who suffered
some disability before actually proceeding there.

By Mr. Goode:

Q. While the deputy minister is on this explanation I would like to ask a
question. What will be our position in regard to the men in Europe relative
to a bill of this kind?—A. This only affects those in Europe in regard to
reinstatement in civilian employment and unemployment insurance. The bill
provides them protection in both those respects.

Q. Will it be considered that the men in Europe will be on the same
basis as the men in Korea as far as general benefits are concerned?

The CHAIRMAN: As has been pointed out, that is a question of governmental
policy and we can reserve that to be dealt with later unless Mr. Bennett would
care to make a comment.

Mr. BENNETT: The basis that most: of these benefits apply to veterans
in the Korean warfare was on the premise that they were in actual combat.
I suppose that consideration would be given to the veterans in Germany and
ofher places in the world as far as the unemployment sections of the bill are
concerned but the general basis of these benefits was that the members of
the Armed Services were in a theatre of operations in Korea and were
entitled to the same benefits under the veterans charter as the veterans in
World War II and the rehabilitation measures for World War 1.

By Mr. Goode:

Q. Is this bill to include veterans who served in Korea regardless of
whether it was before the cessation of hostilities or after?—A. Those who
went to Korea after hostilities ceased are not entitled to the benefits, with
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the exception of those benefits I have already mentioned as applying to all
those who enlisted in the regular forces for not longer than a three-year
engagement subsequent to the 5th of July, 1950.

Q. Mr. Chairman, the deputy minister said they are not entitled to the
benefits. What is the basis of policy and where is the dividing line between
a man who has served in Korea and a man who goes to Korea as an active
man ready to fight if the occasion arises? Is he not to be entitled to benefits
under this Act?

Mr. BENNETT: Mr. Chairman, that is the present policy. The man in
Korea is in the same position as the man in Germany, England or Canada. He
is prepared to fight if the free world is threatened, but these particular sections
are applicable to those who were in combat—World War II veterans and
Korean veterans—and that is what this bill is designed to meet.

Mr. QUELCH: I suppose we can presume that if the ‘“cease fire” in Korea
is broken they will be brought under the Act?

Mr. BENNETT: I would say so. That would be government policy and
would have to be-considered, but I would think that would be true.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Does the bill cover men who served only in Japan?—A. Yes, sir, that
is considered part of the theatre of operations as relating to this war.

Q. Does the insurance principle apply as far as the pensioner is concerned?
—A. Yes, sir, it applies to those who served in the theatre of operations with
the addition, as I mentioned, of certain of those in the original special force.
That was the specially enrolled group for the army raised in 1950. They
were covered during the period of their 18-month engagement, even if in
Canada, under the insurance principle.

; By Mr. Pearkes:
Q. Are there any members of the special force still serving who are not
included in the active force now?—A. I am informed, sir, there is one.
Q. He is a casualty, I presume?—A. No, sir, he married a Japanese girl
and it is a question of obtaining her entry into Canada, so he is staying in
Japan.

By Mr. Balcom:

Q. Does that also apply to any soldier who was. sent to Korea?—A. Yes
sir, if he embarked before the 27th of July, 1953.

By Mr. Green:

Q. The position is that the men who were in the East by the 27th of July,
1953 are covered practically the same way as a veteran of World War II, is
that correct?—A. Who embarked and left for the theatre of war before that
date.

Q. It would apply even if they had not arrived provided they had left the
North American continent by that date, is that correct?—A. Yes sir.

Q. And the other men serving in Germany or England or who went to
Korea subsequent to the date mentioned or who were serving in Canada in
the active forces, they are all treated in the same way, and do not get any of
this coverage except the resinstatement in civilian employment and the unem-
ployment insurance benefits?

The CHAIRMAN: I understand the members sitting further down the table
could not hear you, Mr. Green.

The WiTNEss: That is correct, Mr. Green.
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The CHAIRMAN: The question was that other members of the forces outside
of this group that embarked for Korea or Japan before the 27th of July, 1953
are on the same basis. That was your question?

Mr. GReEEN: Yes. What about the men in the navy?

The WITNESS: What is your question?

By Mr. Green:
Q. What about the men in the navy?—A. Those who were serving in the
theatre or were in a ship that left for the theatre before that date are entitled
to the benefits. :

By Mr. Goode:
Q. What about the R.A.F. on the airlift to Japan; do they come under it?
—A. Yes, generally speaking they come under the same conditions.
Mr. GiLLis: You are dealing now with the definitions?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes. These are general questions which I suppose are
quite in order.

Mr. Giris: I would like to say this, in reply to the parliamentary as-
sistant; I do not agree with him that/the service in Europe and Korea are on
all fours. There is a big difference. For instance, in Germany the accommo-
dation is 100 per cent better. The troups over there have a right to take their
families over. Their period of service is more definite, too. They have better
recreational facilities, schools, and everything else. A man who went to Korea
volunteered for an active theatre of war and when he went there he knew
he was going to fight. He is separated from his family and his accommoda-
tions are not anything like they are in Europe. He cannot take his family
there. He will be doing patrol work, and to all intents and purposes he is in
a theatre of war which was so declared to be a theatre of war when he volun-

_teered for combat service.

I think that this cutting out of gratuities and benefits because there is an
uneasy armistice in Korea at the present time is entirely wrong. I think it
would hit the morale of the troops in Korea and it would also cause others,
who might have to go there in rotation, to think very seriously about going.
I think this matter should be reconsidered. These boys should be fully pro-
tected as far as these grants are concerned until the situation changes more
definitely in Korea than it has up to date.

Mr. BENNETT: I did not say that conditions in Korea were the same as
conditions in Germany. I said that these benefits were made available because
of the combat feature in Korea. It is pretty hard to draw the line between
ships serving in Korean waters and in the Pacific Ocean and between people
serving in Korea and in Germany and in other parts of the world. The basis
is the combat angle.

These people were dispatched to fight in a theatre of operations. That has
always been the basis for these benefits and it would be pretty difficult to
draw the line.

As you know, the troops in Korea get $9 a month which is payable to
all ranks of the army serving overseas. It is also true that our troops in Ger-
many get that. But it would be unfair for the men going to Korea to get
gllese additional benefits while the men going to Germany would not receive

em.

Mr. Giriis: I think there is a tremendous difference. The chaps going
to Korea have to leave their families in Canada. On the other hand, the chaps
g‘oi_ng to Germany or to Europe can take their families, and they may have
living accommodations practically as good as in Canada.
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Mr. BENNETT: Many of the veterans do not find it practical to take their
families with them to Germany. There is an uneasy situation in Germany too
which could break out at any time.

Mr. Girris: Yes. I realize you do not make these regulétions, but I think
it is absolutely wrong.

Mr. GReeN: Is there any difference between the benefits which a man
serving in Germany or in Korea gets as distinguished from a man only serving
in Canada?

Mr. BENNETT: Perhaps the deputy minister could answer that question

better than I could. He gets $9 per month which is payable to any person of

the armed services serving overseas.
Mr. GREEN: Is that the only difference?
The WiTness: That is all, according to our information.

Mr. HERRIDGE: In the first world war, were not all veterans who served
in France given their full benefits upon their return to Canada, even those
who went to France after the armistice?

The WirNess: The difference which is considered to exist between the
forces now stationed in Korea and those who fought in the two world wars is
that those now stationed in Korea are all members of the regular forces who
have enlisted on a regular engagement to serve with the Canadian forces in
Canada, Germany, Korea, or anywhere; whereas those in the first two world
wars were largely volunteers who had abandoned their civil occupations to
serve, and who were going back to them again, afterwards, and who had to
be rehabilitated.

Mr. Goop: The parliamentary assistant, with whom I usually agree, says
that there is a dividing line. I realize that he is not responsible for it and

neither perhaps is the deputy minister; but it seems to me that we are drawing .

the line here too finely. With conditions the way they are now these chaps
in Korea as just as likely as not to be fighting tomorrow morning, if we believe
the newspapers. I think if a man goes to Korea he goes there with the full
expectation—and he reads the papers just as well as we do—that he might
be fighting tomorrow or the next day. I think we are drawing these conditions
too finely for the purposes of the House, and I think the House would support
the extension of these benefits to men serving in Korea, because they went over
there with one intention only, and they knew that fighting might arise.

Mr. PeEARKES: Is it not the difference that these men are regular soldiers
and they are not volunteer citizens serving in a citizen army? When they
join the regular forces they join on the understanding that they may be sent
anvwhere in the world where Canada requires them to go; they may be sent
to Europe or to Korea. If fighting breaks out in Korea, or in Europe, or any
other place where they are, I presume in that case this Act would be extended
so that they would get the benefits; but while they are doing garrison duty
as regular soldiers, they do not get the benefits. Is that not, roughly, the case?

The Wirness: That is the condition, sir.

The CHAIRMAN: I understood that Mr. Burns said that they had certain
rights and benefits, such as long-service pension, which volunteers would not
have. Is that not correct?

The WiTNEss: Yes sir.
The CHAIRMAN: Clause 2? Can we take the whole clause as carried?

Carried.
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Clause 3. “War Service Grants Act”. I will take it up a sub-clause at a
time. Sub-clause 1? I take it that it has already been explained by the deputy
minister; the effect of the Act in regard to the war service grants Act?

Carried.
Sub-clause 2? Carried.
Sub-clause 3? “Discharge’’.

Mr. HERrIDGE: Is that last clause for the purpose of further medical pro-
tection? I read:

(iii) if he has been evacuated on medical grounds from a thea.tre
of operations for the purpose of further medical treatment, his admission
to a hospital on Canada

That means any hospital, does it not?

The WiTnEss: Yes: if he is admitted as a consequence of some disability
incurred.

Mr. PEARKES: Is there not a possibility of a man being admitted to a
hospital in the United States and then coming back via the United States?
Might it not be the situation that the man’s condition deteriorated on route
from the far east to the United States, making it necessary for him to be put
into hospital immediately upon arrival at San Francisco or Seattle?

The WiTness: I take it that the clause stipulates when discharge is con-
sidered to take place, so that he would come back to a Canadian hospital
eventually, and actually it would be to his benefit if such a thing as Mr.
Pearkes suggests happened.

The CHAIRMAN: Shall the sub-clause carry?

Carried.

Sub-clause 4 “Pay and Allowances”?
Carried.

Sub-clause 5 “Service”.

(5) The expression “service”, as defined in paragraph (p) of section 2 of
the said Act, means time served in the Canadian Forces.

Mr. GiLuis: You are extending the payment of gratuities in the case of
a member who would come under these “War Service Grants Act” to certain
members of the deceased person’s family?

Mr. ENFIELD: Sub-clause 5 of the clause 3 would take care of that, I think.

The CHAIRMAN: You ‘are referring to the change in the “War Service
Grants Act”? That is bill 82.

Mr. GiLris: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: It is set out in bill 82. You will see that sub-clause 1 of
clause 1 of bill 82 reads as follows:

“9. (1) Where a member dies without having used all of the re-establish-

ment credit for which he is eligible under this Act, any unused portion thereof
may, in the discretion of the Minister, be made available to

(a) the widow of the member, in the case of a male member;

(b) any dependent children of the member, in the case of a male or
female member, if the member dies without leaving any widow or
widower or if the widow or widower is dead or cannot be found or

it appears to the Minister that she or he has abandoned the children;
or é
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(c) the dependent mother of the member, in the case of a male or female
member, if there is no person described in paragraph (a) or (b) to
whom the said credit may be made available.”

Mr. GrLris: I think that covers exactly what I had in mind.

The CHAIRMAN: Yes.
Carried.

Sub-clause 6.
Carried.

Now, section 3, sub-section 1, “Gratuity to member of the forces”?
Carried.

Sub-clause 2, “Supplemental gratuity’?
Carried.

Paragraph 1 “Gratuity payable to member of the forces.”
Mr. GREEN: On that subject, is it wide enough to permit the payment to
be made to the children of veterans?

The WiTnEss: That, sir, would be governed by the provisions of the War
Service Grants Act. That Act does not now permit payment to the children;
and that will be a new provision in the Act when amended.

Mr. GREEN: The Act as it stands at the present time does not permit such
payment?

The WiITNEss: That is correct.

Mr. GREEN: I wonder if this sub-clause 7 is wide enough to permit
payments to be made to the children?

The WiTNESs: Have you got bill 82 before you?

The CHAIRMAN: You are referring to bill 82.

Mr. GReEeN: No, I am referring to this sub-clause 7 of the present bill
which sets out section 5 of the War Service Grants Act.

Mr. BENNETT: If you have bill 82 before you, will you please look at it.

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, the gratuity, Mr. Green, was always covered because
it was the property of the veterans and went to their next-of-kin, whoever
they were; whereas the re-establishment credit was in a different category,
as you doubtless remember.

Carried.

Mr. Goope: Are we on clause 5 now?

The CHAIRMAN: We are on sub-section 1 of section 3, Mr. Goode. .

Mr. GReEN: I think there is a little confusion here. Is it not section 3 of
sub-section 7 of this bill, that you are considering?

Mr. CroLL: That is what we are on now.

The CHAIRMAN: Oh yes, that is right. Yes, we carried it.

Mr. CroLL: Now you are on clause 5.

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, section 5, sub-section 1.

Mr. PEARKES: On clause 5, sub-clause 1, may I ask whether these payments
will come under the provisions of the succession duty Act for any widow
who would have to pay succession duty? Was a change not made in the
Pension Act—I think it was the Pension Act—earlier in this session which
extended the amount of time for the non-pensionable widow over a period
of years, so that you would not have to pay succession duties all at once. Now,
is any similar provision made here?




VETERANS AFFAIRS 61

The CHAIRMAN: We are checking that with the legal officer of the depart-
ment, Mr. W. Gordon Gunn, Q.C., Director of Legal Service, Department of
Veterans Affairs. v

Mr. GunN: The question General Pearkes put is: does the widow in a
case like this have to pay succession duties on the gratuity she gets? Might
I have a couple of minutes to take a look at this Act and another Act before I
answer that. I think there may be something here that may be helpful. It
is a question where the Income Tax Act and the Succession Duties Act and
other Acts have to be considered.

The CHAIRMAN: Whenever you are ready to answer—perhaps we do not
need to have the section stand. -

Mr. HENDERSON: What type of release do they require from the provincial
and federal concession duty departments to release these funds? That is
generally the time when the widow wants to get hold of some money and a
great deal of it is tied up until she gets releases. I wonder if this was also
tied up, the credits to which her husband was entitled.

The CHAIRMAN: Is it your wish to have this subclause stand?

Mr. PEARKES: I would like to have it stand because this is a very import-
ant question, this question of succession duties.
The CHAIRMAN: Now we come to the veterans rehabilitation clause, clause

4, subclause (1) except 5 which stands until we can get an answer from Mr.
Gunn.

Subclause (1), application of revised statutes, chapter 281.
Carried.

Subclause (2) ‘“veteran.”

Mr. HERRIDGE: Mr. Chairman, under clause 4 I wish to refer to para
(b) of sub-clause (2):

Every officer or man of the reserve forces who has been on service
in a theatre of opérations on the strength of the special force and whose
service with the regular forces has been honourably terminated, and for
the purposes of that Act such termination is deemed to be a discharge.

I wish to make a comment on that. I have some personal experience I would
like to bring to the attention of the minister which does show how injustice
can prevail at times although it is unintentional. There is a constituent of mine
who served four years in the First World War and five years in the Second
World War, and then he served five years in the permanent force of Canada
since the Second World War. Then, at the conclusion of the five years he was
discharged as ‘“‘unlikely to become an efficient soldier”. As a matter of fact
that was based on completely incorrect information and when the Department
of National Defence knew the facts they corrected the situation and gave the
soldier in question a normal discharge; he suffered a more or less limited
injustice. But I have run into a number of cases where men who committed
crimes, which in civilian life would be quite inconsequential, suffer as a result
of those offences even today through loss of gratuities and pension rights, and
in one ctase I know of an officer of the permanent force who was dismissed
from the force and lost his permanent force pension on that account. I would
like the deputy minister to explain in a few words to the committee the
procedure for the review of the discharge of a soldier for other than honourable
discharge.

The WiTNESs: Mr. Chairman, I am afraid that that question would have
to be answered by a representative of the Department of National Defence.
As doubtless Mr. Herridge is aware, so far as the gratuities and reestablishment
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credits are concerned, there is a special board of review set up, consisting of
departmental officers at the present time, who consider whether in the case of
a discharge other than honourable the man has not given sufficiently good
service to entitle him to all or some portion of gratuity.

Mr. HERRIDGE: This board does not cover pensions of the permanent force?

The WiTnEss: No, sir.

By Mr. Harkness:

Q. There seems to be amongst some of the members who served in the
permanent forces a lot of misunderstanding in connection with what their
rehabilitation rights are. As I understand this the only member of the regular
force who is entitled to these rehabilitation benefits is one who has been dis-
charged more or less immediately after his service in the special force. Is that
correct?—A. No, sir.

Q. (c) says:

Every member of the regular forces who, prior to the 27th day of
July, 1953, served in a theatre of operations on the strength of the
special force, and who has been honourably discharged from the regular
forces. ..

When can that discharge take place and the man still be entitled to the
rehabilitation benefits?—A. At the end of his current engagement.

Q. Could it be seven years from now?—A. No. It would be a three year
engagement.

Q. If he re-engages in the permanent forces then he has no right to these
rehabilitation benefits?—A. So I understand.

Q. I have run into one or two cases of people who still thought they had
these rights and as far as I could make out they would not have them under
the regulations which exist.—A. At one time, Mr. Chairman, the rehabilitation
benefits, these educational or vocational training benefits, were only given to
personnel who were serving on regular force engagements if they were dis-
charged by reason of some disability incurred in the operations. But, after
the operations were over that policy was changed and those who take their
discharge in the ordinary way from the regular forces now have the benefits
provided by this Act.

Q. Provided that they were discharged at the end of the term of service
which they were serving at the time in which they were in the special force.—A.
I believe that is so. If you wish we can look up the regulations and refer them
to you.

Q. It is a point which I think should be cleared up so that there will be
no misunderstanding.

Mr. MacDouGALL: Before we pass on from that, Mr. Herridge referred
to the possibility of a dishonourable discharge due to inconsequential so-called
crimes. I do not think that they apply. Certainly it did not apply in the
First War because I myself got an honourable discharge and I had previously
in my earlier days bopped a lieutenant in the nose. I think that that was an
inconsequential act and as a result of that it did not in any way affect the
honourableness of my discharge, and I think the same thing applies now.

The CHAIRMAN: Of course even if there is discharge that is not honourable
this committee of which General Burns is chairman can recommend payment
of the grant, and as I recall it if they make a recommendation that the grant
be paid then these other rights follow.
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By Mr. Goode:

Q. Has this committee had cases before them? How many cases have
there been before them and what is the percentage of favourable disposition
made of the cases referred to the committee? Could the deputy minister tell
us that?—A. I would have to collect that information.

Q. Could we have that at some future time?—A. We have been dealing
with cases of people discharged who were veterans of the Korean operation
and discharged with other than honourable discharges.

Q. You have been handling them?—A. Yes. And there have been a
considerable number of favourable decisions and some unfavourable ones.

Carried.

By Mr. Harkness:

Q. On this particular point it seems to me that the regulations in this Act
will discourage people from re-enlisting. Where a man has served in the
regular force for a three year term and comes to the end of that term if he
re-enlists he loses his rehabilitation benefits and supposing he is discharged
because he is not likely to become an efficient soldier, or for any other reason,
within a few months, he is out of luck. I think there should be some specified
period during which he would be eligible for these benefits?—A. I do not
think the problem is an important one in the numerical sense. Gratuities
have been paid to 23,261 members of the forces with service in Korea and
to dependents of some who died. Now, as regards this training, 63 veterans
have undertaken vocational training, and 89 have completed it while 48 had
withdrawn. That is a total of 200. With respect to university training 54 are
undergoing it. Four have completed; that is 58. And 18 have withdrawn
which is 76. So, you will see that the number of these veterans who are
interested in training is on a very less scale than those who were interested
following service in World War II. I think-it is fair to say that those who
want to take university training, or even vocational training, take it at the
end of their enlistment after they have done their service in Korea.

Mr. GReeN: What particular difficulty would it present if the eligibility
were extended to the period whenever the man finishes his service even
though it may be after a re-enlistment?

The WITNESS: My attention has been drawn to clause 26 of the bill:
“A person who is an officer or man in any of the regular forces and who has
been on service in or on the strength of the special force is deemed for the
purposes of this Act to have been discharged from the regular forces on the
31st day of October, 1956.” So, he has up to that time to decide whether he
wants to take this training or otherwise.

The CHAIRMAN: Then he would have a year after that under the sections
of the Veterans Rehabilitation Act.

Mr. Dickey: Is not this situation pretty much the same thing as that
which existed after World War II when the interim force was created?

The WiTNESS: Yes, sir. That is so.

By Mr. Goode:
Q. There would be no question that this was lack of information as far
as the men who served in Korea were concerned because there seems to be a
very small percentage. The thought comes to my mind as to whether the
men are informed of the benefits they may have. Can the deputy minister
explain just what procedure is followed in regard to informing the men of the
benefits they are entitled to?—A. I am informed that all men are counselled
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on their discharge as to the benefits to which they are entitled by reason
of their service. I think it is fair to say that the forces, who are anxious to
keep the men in, have not been stressing that there are various benefits to be
had if they get out. : '

Mr. MacDoucAaLL: That is a reasonable conclusion, I would say.

By Mr. Green:

Q. It does seem to me that we should have a little further look at this
situation. Apparently 22,000 men who fought in Korea have been discharged
and have received war service gratuities but under 1,000 of those men have
received any benefits under the Veterans Rehabilitation Act. Is that correct?—
A. Not all that number have been discharged. Many of those are still serving
in the regular forces. Many of the 22,000 members of the forces who received
gratuities are still serving.

Q. What number of those 22,000 have been discharged? If we could get
that figure then we could tell whether the proportion getting rehabilitation
benefits is reasonable.—A. We do not have those statistics as regards the regular
forces, Mr. Chairman. However, I am informed that approximately 4,000 of
those who enlisted in the original special force have taken their discharge.

Q. Then the comparison would be that about 4,000 have been discharged
and have been paid war service gratuities and out of that 4,000 only a few
hundred have received any rehabilitation benefits. Would that be a fair
analysis?—A. Only a few hundred have taken training, Mr. Green.

Mr. HaANNA: Does that mean some would have taken benefits under the
Veterans Land Act and re-establishment credits?

The WiTNESs: Mr. Chairman, 1 was originally prepared to make a statement
at the beginning which would perhaps have cleared up some of these points.

The CHAIRMAN: We might as well have the whole statement right now and
then it will cover all the points, and then we can come back to them later. I
think that would keep it all in one place in the proceedings if you would just
give it all, Mr. Burns.

The WiTNESs: Is it necessary for me to recapitulate about the gratuities?

The CHAIRMAN: No, we could start where we left off.

The WiTNEss: Mr. Chairman, re-establishment credits in the amount of
$3,741,656 have been set up for these members of the forces who received
gratuities. These credits average approximately $174 per man. In the same
period a sum of $1,553,470 has been used by these veterans as re-establishment
credits. In passing, I might say that re-establishment credits can be used by
members who are still in the forces. I have mentioned those who have taken
training or are still continuing training. \

The CHAIRMAN: Could you give us those figures again?

The WITNESS: As of the 31st of March, 63 veterans were undertaking voca-
tional training and 54 were undertaking university training. 89 veterans had
completed vocational training and 4 had completed university training while
48 had withdrawn from vocational training and 18 from university training.

As for awaiting returns allowances, which are identical with those for
World War II, as of the 31st of March, 1954, 14 veterans had been paid or were
in receipt of these allowances.

With regard to the Pension Act, I am quoting from information supplied to
me by the chairman of the Canadian Pension Commission. The existing
Veterans Benefit Act empowers the Governor in Council to make regulations to
extend the benefits of the Pension Act to persons who, subsequent to the 5th of
July, 1950, were on service in a theatre of operations on the strength of the
special force. The regulations so passed had the effect of making all the
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provisions of the Pension Act applicable to such persons during their service
in a theatre of operations and consequently any disease or injury suffered
during such service was pensionable unless resulting from improper conduct.
The special force pensions as of the 31st of March, 1954 were as follows:
There were 874 disability pensions with an annual liability of $341,357.
There were 128 dependent pensions with an annual liability of $161,808. There
was a total of 1,002 pensions with a total annual liability of $503,165. In
addition, there were 144 gratuities for less than 5 per cent disability which have

been paid.

The benefits of the Veterans Land Act are available to members of the
Canadian forces who served in Korea before July 27, 1953, or who are in receipt
of a pension under section 5 of the Veterans Benefit Act, except that the director
may not grant further assistance to any such veteran if, at the date of his dis-
charge, he has a subsisting contract with the director or has already earned his
conditional grant. Where the contract or agreement of a veteran was rescinded
or otherwise terminated prior to his discharge, he may become eligible if he
reimburses the Crown in the amount of any loss suffered by the Crown out of
his previous establishment. Statistics on special force applications under the
Veterans Land Act to March 31, 1954, are as follows: Number of applications
received, 236; number of applications withdrawn or cancelled, 40; number who
were declined qualification, 57; number qualified, 86; number approved for
financial assistance, 38; number for whom disbursements have been made, 34.

The benefits of the Veterans Insurance Aet as available to veterans of
World War II are continued to veterans of special force service in a theatre of
operations, including both those who have been discharged and those who have
chosen to remain in the regular forces. The period of eligibility continues until
October 31, 1958. The widows of those who died during or after such service
become eligible for the unexpired balance of their husbands’ period of
eligibility.

Seven policies have been issued to Korean veterans and one policy to a
widow of a Korean veteran.

There are also provisions in regard to reinstatement in civil employment,
veterans’ business and professional loans, the Civil Service Act, the Superannua-
tion Act and the Unemployment Insurance Act, but with the exception of the
last, these are not interesting statistically. However, in regard to the Unemploy-
ment Insurance Act, contributions are paid to the unemployment insurance fund
on behalf of men who have served since July 5, 1950. If ex-members of the
forces have served for at least 91 days they are guaranteed a minimum of three
months’ protection under that Act. As of March 31, 1954, $1,731,578.48 has been
paid into the unemployment insurance fund by this department in behalf of
26,054 veterans. These provisions which combine the protection granted by
way of “out of work” allowances and under the U.I.C. Act in the World War II
“Veterans’ Charter” have proven effective and satisfactory.

And finally, Korean veterans who have had service in a theatre of opera-
tion as defined in section 2 of the Veterans Benefit Act were made eligible for
War Veterans Allowance by 1952 amendments to the War Veterans Allowance
Act, section 30 (7).

Mr. MacDouGALL: Mr. Chairman, the deputy minister mentioned something
earlier about a subsisting contract; what does that mean?

The CHAIRMAN: Existing contract.

Mr. MAacDouGALL: I am sorry, I misunderstood.

The WITNESs: I am supplied with this information by the director of the
Veterans Land Act.

91721—2
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The CHAIRMAN: Does that carry?
Carried. : !
(a) in the case of a person described in paragraph (a) of subsection (2)

of this section, the period of his service in the Canadian Forces, prior

to the 1st day of November, 1953, under the terms of his enrolment for
service in the special force;

Carried.

Mr. GREEN: Would the deputy minister explain why the date of November 1,
1953 is used?

The WiTness: That date that terminated the period under which benefits
could be accumulated in the theatre of operations was the 31st of October, 1953,
and I am informed that for legal reasons this 1st November date was put in
the Act, if that answers Mr. Green’s question.

Mr. GReeN: That is, there was a period of three or four months after the
armistice came into being in which benefits could still be accumulated?

The WITNESS: A period of three months, Mr. Green—a little over three
months. ;

The CHAIRMAN: Carried.

Subclause 4.

Mr. GREEN: There you have a time limit of 12 months from the 31st of
October, 1953. Why is that time limit made such a short period?

The WiTNess: Or, from the date of his discharge, Mr. Chairman, which-
ever is the later. That is the usual provision.

The CHAIRMAN: It is practically the same as in the Act, Mr. Green,
section 7, subsection 3. The only difference is it gives a date in this Act and
in the original Act it says: “Except as hereinafter otherwise provided, no
allowance may be paid under this section unless application therefor is made
by the veteran within twelve months after the date of termination of the war
or the date of his dischaarge, whichever is the later date.”

Mr. GREEN: Have you not found it necessary to extend the date?

The CHAIRMAN: That is the next subsection which reads as follows:

(4) Where a veteran
(a) was a patient or receiving any treatment from a hospital or health
institution,
(b) was in receipt of an allowance for temporary incapacity under
section 4, or
(c) has been delayed in entering business by reason of licensing or
rationing laws or by reason of scarcity of the commodities or equip-
ment required by him.
he shall have such additional time for applying for benefits under this
section as is involved in the circumstances described in paragraph (a),
(b) or (c).
Here in the bill instead of “termination of the war” we have the 31st of
October, 1953.

Mr. GREEN: Has it not been the experience that the department has o go-

to parliament every year or so to get an extension of the deadline?
The CHAIRMAN: No, not in connection with this particular part of the Act.
Mr. GReEEN: They have not?
The CHAIRMAN: No.
Mr. GREEN: Is it never extended at all?
The CHAIRMAN: No.
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The section I just read concerning delays due to tempora;‘y .incapac.ity
was sufficient to cover it and was put in the original act and this is carrying
out the same idea in effect.

The WITNESS: As far as extending the benefits for training is concerned,
the minister has the power to make exceptions if the veteran shows a good
cause why he could not apply.

f

By Mr. Jones:

Q. Do you take steps to draw the attention of the veterans to the limiting
clause at the time of their discharge? How does a veteran find out about it?—
A. I am sure, as they are counselled about this matter, they would be informed
about the period in which they have to make application.

By Mr. Herridge:

Q. I think it would be a good practice for the discharging officer in every
case to be instructed to inform the soldier that he should consult his nearest
Veterans Affairs Department officer for full information concerning his rights.

The CHAIRMAN: Perhaps the deputy minister would care to add a few
words of comment on Mr. Herridge’s suggestions.

The WiTnEss: I am informed that the same form for counselling is used
as in world war two, and that at one place on the form it has to be marked
down that the counsellor has advised the “dischargee” that he should see the
rehabilitation officer or a member of the veterans affairs staff.

Mr. GoobEi: It says in sub-clause 4 “such additional time”. What is the
usual procedure as far as “additional time” is concerned? How long after the
chap comes out of the hospital is usually given him?

The WiTnEsS: The normal period is a year.

Mr. Girris: I wonder if the deputy minister would explain to us what the
machinery is as between National Defence, the Department of Labour, and
Veterans Affairs, in the case of unemployment insurance, where the veteran is
discharged and he comes back to his hometown and there is no employment,
and he makes an application for unemployment insurance?

The CHAIRMAN: If you do not mind, Mr. Gillis, could the witness not answer
Mr. Goode’s question first while we are at it? With respect to additional time
under clause 4, that was involved on his being a patient, or in receipt of an
allowance for temporary incapacity, or because of delay in entering business;
he is given that additional time in which to apply, over and above his 12 months.

Mr. Goobe: I understood he was given a year.

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, and then additional time; he gets the time which was
involved in being in hospital receiving treatment, or being in receipt of an
allowance for temporary incapacity, or having been delayed in entering into
business; he is given that additional time in which to apply under subclause 4
of the original Act, and that is carried forward into this amending bill. Is
that clear? >

Mr. GoopE: No, Mr. Chairman; but I will read it again when Hansard
comes out. Maybe I will understand it before then. The veteran coming out
of hospital is given sufficient time in which to make up his mind.

The CHAIRMAN: He gets a year plus the time which has been involved
while he was in the hospital.

Mr. Girris: I was asking about unemployment insurance; the document
comes back to the Department of National Defence, but before he can receive
unemployment insurance in his home community, the Department of Labour
has to get the credits and forward them to that office, and there are months
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and months of delay. I have been complaining about it for a long time. I do
not know what has been done to correct it. What machinery is there?

The CHAIRMAN: Would you mind letting your question stand until we get
to that particular part of the amending bill? :

Mr. GiLris: Well, he was talking about unemployment a moment ago.

T.he CHAIRMAN: I know. The witness put the whole statement in so as to
have it before you. Perhaps you will not mind waiting.

Mr. Giuuis: I do not mind so long as we have an opportunity to bring it
up to date.

: The CHAIRMAN: We will be coming to it when we get to that part of the bill.

Does that carry?

Carried.

Now, subclause (5)? That carries forward the same idea as in the original

bill, except that the date is the 31st of October instead of the end of the war.
Carried.

Subclause (6): s. 26 of Revised Statutes, chapter 281.

Mr. HARKNESS: This is the one which you brought up a few minutes ago
when I asked about the position of regular soldiers. As I understand it, sub-
clause (6) provides that a man who remained in the regular forces has until

the 31st day of October, 1957 in which to make his application. Is that correct?

It would be a year from the date mentioned here, in 1956?

The CHAIRMAN: The original Act said June 30, 1948; and, of course, the
same idea is carried forward into this bill.

Carried.

Now, before we pass on to the “Pension Act”, Mr. Gunn is ready to deal
with the clause which stood, that is, subclause (5) on page 3.

Mr. GunN: You will realize the reason I asked for a little time was that I
did not want to give you a snap opinion on such an important point; I wanted
to consider whether clause 26 of the War Service Grants Act would have a
bearing on the question of sucession duties. Just let me read it:

Chapter 289, War Service Grants Act, R.S.C. 1952, section 26, subsection (1),
reads as follows:

26. (1) No gratuity payable or credit available to a member of the
forces or his dependants is subject to attachment, levy, seizure or assign-
ment under any legal process or to taxation.

In my opinion, Mr. Chairman, that expression “or to taxation” covers the
question raised, and I would say that a succession duties Act would not have any
contrary bearing. I think that is all.

The CHAIRMAN: Carried.

Now we come to “Pension Act”, and clause 5, subclause (1), “Application
of Revised Statutes, Chapter 207”; that is the Pension Act: ;

Mr. QUELCH: Is the operation of the insurance principle limited to the period
of time defined under subclause (b) of clause 2? What I have in mind is this:
what is the situation regarding Canadians who are over there at the present
time? Suppose a soldier incurs a disability. Is it automatically pensionable or
does it depend on whether or not that disability was incurred on duty? Suppose
he receives a pass and while he is on, let us say, a 24-hour pass, he receives a
disability. Would it be pensionable?

The WiTNEss: I think, Mr. Chairman, that for a soldier serving in Korea at
the present time is, the same rules apply as to his service in the regular forces
in this country; that is to say, any disability has to be attributable to service.
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The CHAIRMAN: Does clause 5 éarry?
Carried.

The CHAIRMAN: Now subclause (2), “Saving provision”:

Mr. HARKNESS: What is the meaning of that? I do not understand just what
the effect of that is.

Mr. GuNnN: It is more or less a drafting provision to make sure that sub-
clause (2) of clause 13, which as you know applies to the personnel serving
within Canada, should not, under any circumstances, be made applicable to the
special force, the people or the men who were recruited for the special force.
That is the sole purpose, to make doubly sure that service of the special force
members is covered and that the insurance principle would apply to those who
were especially engaged in that service.

Mr. HARKNESS: And the effect of it would be that: suppose a man was in
the special force; even although he is killed while on leave, his estate would
still be entitled to his pension?

Mr. GunN: That is right, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN: I think you did not make it quite plain in your answer to
Mr. Quelch, as I understood it, Mr. Gunn, that this Pension Act applies to a
person enrolled for the purpose of serving with the special force, under the
terms of such enrolment; so, if he enlisted for service in the special force, it
applies to him, even though the disability occurred after the time limit set out
in clause 2.

Mr. GunnN: That is so; that is another angle of it.

The CHAIRMAN: I do not think you made that plain when answering Mr.
Quelch.

Mr. GunnN: Either before he left Canada for service elsewhere or after he
came back.

The CHAIRMAN: That answers your question, Mr. Quelch.
Mr. QULECH: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: Carried. Now, clause 6, sub-clause 1?
Carried.

Sub-clause 2 “Veteran’?
Carried.

Sub-clause 3 “persons qualified to participate’”?
Carried.

Sub-clause 4 “persons not qualified to receive additional benefits”?
Carried.

Now we come to the Veterans Insurance Act. Clause 7, sub-clause 1,
“Application of revised statute chapter 279”.

Mr. HERRIDGE: Before we pass this section, would the deputy minister
be good enough to inform the committee what percentage of veterans have
applied to take advantage of this Act, with respect to Korean service as com-
pared to world war 2?

The WiTNEsS: As I have already mentioned, only seven policies have
been issued to veterans, and only one to a widow; so the percentage is very
small. I am afraid I do not have with me the statistics of the number of policies
issued as a result of world war 2, but according to my memory it is in the
neighbourhood of 25,000, which is 25,000 on a million, which amounts to
2-5 per cent; Korean applications show a considerably smaller percentage.

Mr. Goope: Did you say 7 out of 4,000?
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Mr. GREEN: I wonder if the deputy minister could give us an opinion as
to why so small a proportion of these young men seem to be taking advantage
of any of the benefits? It may be that there could not be any change made in
the legislation which would bring about a larger number of applications, but it
does seem strange that so few of them are asking for these benefits. For
example, only 7 have taken out returned soldiers insurance. I would assume
that the whole 22,000 were eligible for it, and even if they continued in the
regular forces they would still be eligible to take out a policy of this kind.
Why is it that so few are taking advantage of the benefits.

Mr. ForGIE: My experience is that the men do not require it. -

The CHAIRMAN® Mr. Parliament.

Mr. PARLIAMENT: I think one reason is that the first enlistments in the
regular forces inciuded a very high percentage of world war two veterans who
had already had an opportunity to take out insurance. That is one angle. I do
not think I need enlarge on it, but I think it does have a strong bearing on
nearly all the benefits.

The CHAIRMAN: Shall the subclause carry?

Carried.

Subclause 2, veteran?

Carried.

Subclause 3, discharge from service.

Carried.

Subclause 4. Subpara. (iii) of paragraph (b) of subsection (1) of section 3
of:RiCi-c:'279;

Carried. -

Subclause 5, minister may enter into contract with widow.

Carried.

Subclause 6. The same idem.

Carried.

Subclause 7, time limit.

Carried.

Then we come to clause 8, reinstatement in Civil Employment Act.

Subclause (1), Application of R.S. c. 236.

By Mr. Pearkes:

Q. Were any limitations imposed by Order in Council about July, 1950,
regarding re-instatement in the Civil Service of Canada?—A. I understand
that there was an Order in Council regarding the reinstatement in the Civil
Service, but we do not have it immediately available.

Q. Could you tell us the terms of that Order in Council, or the terms under
which veterans of Korea may be reinstated in the civil service?—A. My recol-
lection is that it was pretty extensive, that anyone who wanted to go and serve
was entitled to reinstatement.

Q. I think there were some limitations as to the degree of service, or
whether it was permanent or temporary service. I have had some correspon-
dence on this subject.—A. I should prefer to get you the Order in Council
if I may.

Mr. PEArkES: I think that would help.

The CHAIRMAN: Do you wish to have that stand until we get the answer?

Mr. PEARKES: I do not mind about it standing so long as the original Order
in Council is made available to the committee.

The CHAIRMAN: It will be made available.




- VETERANS AFFAIRS 71

By Mr. Green:

Q. Have there been any prosecutions taken under this provision?—A. It
is administered by the Department of Labour, Mr. Chairman. I do not know
of any prosecutions nor of any considerable difficulties that have arisen except
‘one particular case. :

Q. Is the group of veterans which is covered by this clause larger than the
group covered by the other benefits?—A. It covers, as I mentioned, in the
beginning—it is in 81, subclause (e). It applies to every person who re-engages
with the regular forces since that time for a period not exceeding three years
and those may not have served in any theatre of operations at all, so it is
wider in its application than the other provisions of the Act.

Mr. HARKNESS: The same applies in subclause (d). Anybody in the
reserve forces. This applies whether he serves in the special force or not so
long as he was on a call-out during that period of time, so you have a consider-
able increase in the number of people to whom this applies compared to the
other sections? That is correct?—A. That is right.

The CHAIRMAN: Subclause (2), discharge and termination of service.

Carried.

Now, we come to clause 9, Veterans Business and Professional Loans Act.

Subclause (1), Application of R.S., c. 278.

Carried.

Subclause (2), Veteran.

Carried.

We now come to Civil Service Act, clause 10.

Subclause 1, Application of R.S., c. 48.

Mr. GREEN: Could we have an explanation as to the extent of coverage
in this?

The WiTness: This makes applicable to the Korean veterans the usual
. veterans disability and overseas service provisions. It covers the disability
and the general preference for those who have served overseas.

The CHAIRMAN: Subclause (1).

Carried.

Subclause (2), the same. Idem.

Mr. HERRIDGE: I understand that the Department of National Defence are
recruiting into the forces persons who are immigrants, who are not citizens
of Canada. How would they be affected by this subclause (b) of subclause (2)?

Mr. CroLL: Once a man has landed in this country he is domiciled. He is
domiciled the minute he lands.

By Mr. Harkness:

Q. What is the purpose of subclause (¢) (2)? Is that intended to take in
the case of a man who is not considered eligible for pension but whose abilities
have still been impaired?—A. No, sir, That is the definition in the Act of
when a man shall have the disability preference. He may have a pension
for disability, but it is only if it meets the conditions set forth in that clause
that he gets a special disability preference in the civil service.

Q. That is this may take in pensioners and non-pensioners?—A. No, sir.
Only pensioners.

Mr. MacDoucALL: Disability pensioners?
The WiTNESsS: Yes. g

The CHAIRMAN: I think probably Mr. Herridge may not have got the
complete answer to his question. The section reads: “was domiciled in Canada
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or was a Canadian citizen at the commencement of his service in or on the
strength of the special force.” In other words, at the time of the commence-
ment of service he must be domiciled in Canada or a Canadian citizen.

Mr. HERRIDGE: I have a recollection of some other legislation where there
is a certain period of time required to prove domicile in Canada.

Mr. CroLL: Domicile under the law is a matter of intention, and when a
man lands in this country this is his country of domicile once he is admitted
by the immigration department.

Mr. HERRIDGE: Would that apply under the divorce law?

Mr. CroLL: Yes.

Mr. GoobE: As a point of information, how long wo'uld a bona fide immigrant
have to be in the Canadian forces before he was considered a Canadian citizen?

The CHAIRMAN: The requirement is either a Canadian citizen or one domi-
ciled in Canada.

Mr. CroLL: I think what Mr. Goode is askmg is: does he have to wait the
normal five-year period? I think there is a provision F-10 under which the
minister can waive the five-year period in the case of a man who has served
in the forces.

Mr. GoobE: How long is usually considered appropriate in the case of a
man belonging to the Canadian forces before he becomes a Canadian citizen?
Is there any statute that would cover it? Can a man be in the Canadian
forces for two years and yet come out of the Canadian forces and still not be
a Canadian citizen?

The WiTNEss: Yes.

Mr. GoopEe: I am talking about a bona fide immigrant, a man who intends
living here.

The CHAIRMAN: He can either get the benefit as a Canadian citizen or as
one domiciled in Canada at the time of his entering the forces. In other words,
if a person who is not a Canadian citizen has come to Canada with the intention
of making Canada his home, then Canada would be his place of domicile and
he would get the benefit even if he never became a Canadian citizen.

Mr. BENNETT: There were many Americans who served in the Canadian
forces. '

Mr. GoopE: If a man comes into Canada from Germany under the immigra-
tion Act and seven days after his arrival in Canada joins the forces, how long
does he have to stay in the forces before he becomes a Canadian citizen?

The WiTnESs: There is no legislation on that.

The CHAIRMAN: My own thought is that there is no such legislation in that
respect. He would have to follow the usual procedure to become a Canadian
citizen.

Mr. ENFIELD: I can confirm that because I have a problem on that, and that
is the case. Merely because the person has served in the forces does not give
him any special status as a citizen. You have to follow the Canadian Citizenship
Act.

Mr. Stick: If domicile is all that is required why have the clause about
Canadian Citizenship?

The CHAIRMAN: A person might be living abroad and join the Canadian
forces—for example, a person might be a Canadian living in the United States
and join the forces, and it would give him the rights of he were a Canadian
citizen even though at the time of joining he was not domiciled in Canada. It is
to take care of both cases.

Carried.
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Clause 11, “Public Service Superannuation Act”:

Subclause (1), “Application of 1952-53, c. 47”.
Carried.

Subclause (2), “Coming into force”.
Carried.

Clause 12, “Unemployment Insurance Act”: subclause (1) Application of
Part V of R.S., c. 273. :

By Mr. Gillis:

Q. Mr. Chairman, I suppose I have to repeat what I said to the deputy
minister. - I asked him what machinery, under this Unemployment Insurance
Act, is provided by the Department of Defence, the Department of Labour and
the Department of Veterans Affairs with respect to a man who comes out of the
service and goes back to his own community, who makes application, because
there is no work for him, for unemployment insurance—he has to wait some-
times for months before his credits are relayed back through the Department
of Labour to his local office. I suggested several times that the Department of
Veterans Affairs should take a look at this with the Department of National
Defence and the Department of Labour to try to get some machinery whereby
that could be speeded up. It also applies to the superannuation which is paid
by a man in the service for two or three years. When he comes out it is paid
back to him, but he goes months waiting for it and nobody can explain why that
long delay should take place. The Minister of National Defence in the House
once said that he himself could not understand the reason for the delay.

The other thing I wish to find out about this Unemployment Insurance Act
is: there are some veterans coming out of the service who are told in the
Unemployment Insurance offices that they are not entitled to unemployment
insurance at all because they enlisted prior to July, 1950, and they are dealt out
for unemployment insurance benefits. Apparently they were in the service
before the Act was amended to include them and the Act made a cut-off date
as of July, 1950. I would like the deputy minister to tell me what machinery
is provided to speed up an application under the Unemployment Insurance Act
and under the Superannuation Act, and what is the picture with respect to the
man who enlisted before July, 19507

Mr. PARLIAMENT: In the early days there were delays, but I believe you
will find on checking that those delays have been cut down. Every shortcut is
taken between the Unemployment Insurance office and the Department of
National Defence. We are merely the paying agency. The question of super-
‘annuation is one, of course, for the Department of National Defence.

With respect to your third question, the Act as written now does not
provide for any members of the force who enlisted prior to July, 1950. When
they come out and take their discharge, there are no unemployment insurance
benefits available to them.

Mr. GiuLis: That appears to be pretty rank discrimination.

The WiTNESS: Mr. Chairman, the way this was built up is that the 5th of
July, 1950 was the date on which the special force was formed, and we con-
sidered it desirable to give them the benefits under the Unemployment Insur-
ance Act as set forth here. It was also represented that if you gave them that
protection in order to assist recruiting, so also should you give benefits of the
protection to those who enlisted on regular force engagements and also protect
them in regard to reinstatement in civil employment. But that was subsequent
to the 5th of July, 1950.
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Concerning those who were enlisted in the regular force before this and
while the emergency was on, I think the feeling was that they had enlisted on
a regular engagement and they knew the terms and there was no obligation
to apply these additional benefits to them. And furthermore, as I mentioned
in another connection, it was desired to keep them in the service at that time,
but at present this will apply practically without exception to those in the
regular forces in the army because it is over three years since the 5th of July,
1950, and the engagements are all for a three year period—

Mr. Girizs: I think the reasoning is all wrong. It is pretty hard for a man
who has been in the army for five or six years and who has served in Korea
and comes back to understand why he is not entitled to unemployment insur-
ance while men who went in two or three years after him are receiving it.
I think it is an oversight. I have had a few cases of it and I could not under-
stand it. I am reasonably sure that the great majority of men who went in
prior to 1950 do not understand it either. I would suggest before this committee
rises it should at least make some recommendation concerning it. There are
a lot of boys coming out of the service today who are discovering they are not
entitled to unemployment insurance and I believe we should make some
recommendation concerning that.

The CHAIRMAN: I see in the bill, Mr. Gillis, it provides for the man who
has been discharged on medical grounds for disability relating to his service
in the theatre of operation. In other words, as I understand the bill, if a
person was a member of the regular forces and served in the theatre of opera-
tions on the strength of the special force, he gets benefits under this ‘Act if
he is discharged for a disability relating to his service but, as I understand it,
if his period of engagement comes to an end in the ordinary way then he gets
the same treatment as any other member of the regular forces because, as I
understand it, when he joined up it was contemplated he would serve a set
period of time and he gets the benefit of it only if he is discharged ahead of
time due to a disability incurred during or resulting from service.

Mr. GiLLis: The ones I am talking about had no disability and they found
they are in a class by themselves. I do not think special classes should be
set up.

The CHAIRMAN: If you extend it to those members of the regular forces
who served the same as any other member of the regular forces and who
served their full period of time and then took their discharge; then anyone
else who served in the regular forces, say in Germany, would feel he was
entitled, too.

Mr. GREEN: But does the man who is in a regular force derive none of
the benefits by reason of having served?

The CHAIRMAN: That brings up the general question again. General Burns,
what benefit does a member of the regular force get by virtue of having served
in the special force in Korea over and above what he would get if he had served
in Germany?

Mr. Green desires to clear that up.: Are there any benefits received by
virtue of having served in the special force which-he would not get otherwise?

The WiTNEss: If some condition develops which he thinks was attributable
to or incurred during service he has the privilege of trying to get a pension
and he is entitled to training and reestablishment credit and gratuity and
benefits under the Veterans’ Land Act.

By Mr. Green:
Q. If you grant that he is entitled to those benefits why should he not get
the benefit of the unemployment insurance clause? I would like an answer
to the question.—A. It would be rather difficult to draw up the terms under
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which he should be entitled to it. The class you wish to have entitled to the
benefit of the unemployment insurance clause are those who were discharged
between the 5th of July, 1950 and the 5th of July 1953 while the operations
were still going on and who took their discharge in the regular way, is that
what you mean? Do you mean they should be entitled to receive unemploy-
ment insurance benefits?

Q. I do not understand why you deprive these particular veterans of
unemployment insurance benefits when the department already admits they
are entitled to all the other benefits which flow from war service in Korea?—
A. These other benefits were given subsequent to the termination of operations,
at least the training and the Land Act benefit. :

Mr. GiLLiS: The veteran who enlisted after July, 1950 is entitled to the
benefit, but veterans who enlisted in 1948 or 1949 and served in Korea are cut
off by the regulations because they enlisted prior to 1950, and are not entitled
to unemployment insurance benefits. That is pretty difficult to understand.
However, the men who enlisted one, two or three years later are entitled to
the insurance. ; X

Mr. PHILPOTT: How many would be affected?

Mr. Girris: I could not say.

The CHAIRMAN: We are going to have the bill stand and before we report
it the steering committee thought we should hear from the council of veterans
before finally reporting it so that it would do no harm to let this particular
subclause stand until we hear further evidence in regard to it.

Mr. MacDoucAaLL: That is clause 12, page 7?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, subclause 2, ‘“Veterans.”

Mr. PEARKES: Would it not be better if we let the whole clause stand?

Mr. CroLL: We could pass it subject to letting subclause 2 stand.

The CHAIRMAN: Subclause 3. “Period of service’”; that is not involved.

Mr. CroLL: That is carried.

The CHAIRMAN: Carried.

Subclause 4 “application of section 103 of revised statutes, chapter 273”.
Carried.

Clause 13, “existing rights preserved”.

13. Nothing in this Act shall be held to prejudice any right, benefit or
privilege that any person had, under any of the enactments to which this
Act applies, prior to the coming into force of this Act.

Mr. GReEN: Could the deputy minister tell us what rights, benefits or
privileges will be taken away by it?

The CHAIRMAN: I think perhaps Mr. Gunn might deal with it. I under-
stand that it is a saving clause, to make sure nothing is taken away.

Mr, Gunn: I think the purpose of this clause is to make certain that
veterans who have unused benefits to which they are eligible as a result of
service in world war II shall not be prejudiced in any way by anything con-
tained in this Act, and that any rights accrued to them as a result of service
in world war II are preserved intact.

The CHAIRMAN: Carried.

Clause 14, “repeal”

Carried.

Now then, gentlemen, the bill has been carried except for clause 12, sub-
clause 2. As already stated the intention was actually not to report it until
we have heard from the Council of Canadian Veterans who will appear before
us on Thursday. I think we have done a very good job already this morning.
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Mr. Goope: I would like to ask the deputy minister one question which
perhaps I should have asked him under the ‘“Rehabilitation Act”. There has
been some correspondence between my office and the department. I have
two cases, of two men who served in the special force and who are now
living with their families in England. These men applied under their benefits
to purchase certain goods in my riding. The goods were purchased, but the.
stores cannot get the money because the gentlemen involved have moved to
England and their present addresses are unknown. How should those small
stores go about collecting that money?

Mr. MacDoucAaLL: With a hope and a prayer.

The WiTnNEsSs: I cannot make a statement, I am afraid, off-hand, without
looking into the circumstances of the case.

Mr. GooDE: Suppose I write a letter to you settmg forth the particulars;
would you be good. enough to look into it and advise me.

The WITNESS: I certainly will.

The CHAIRMAN: If the minister is ready to make a statement in regard
to bill 82, then we will take it up tomorrow; and if not, we will take up
bill 459 “an Act to amend the Veteran’s Land Act”. At that time the director
will make a statement before we take up any questions or deal with the
bill in detail.

We are adjourned now until tomorrow morning at 11.00 o’clock.

The Committee adjourned.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

House of Commons, Room 277,
TuESDAY, May 25, 1954. ;

The Special Committee on Veterans Affairs met at 11.00 o’clock am. The
Chairman, Mr. Walter A. Tucker, presided.

Members present: Messrs. Balcom, Bennett (Grey North), Cardin, Cavers,
Croll, Dickey, Dinsdale, Enfield, Forgie, Gauthier (Portneuf), Gillis, Goode,
Green, Hanna, Harkness, Henderson, Herridge, Jones, MacDougall, Pearkes,
Philpott, Quelch, Stick, Thomas, Tucker, and Weselak.

In attendance: Mr. E. L. M. Burns, Deputy Minister, and the following
other officials of the Department of Veterans Affairs: Mr. G. H. Parliament,
Director General of Veterans’ Welfare Services; Mr. W. ‘Gordon Gunn, Q.C.,
Director of Legal Services; Mr. O. C. Elliott, Director of Training, War Service
Grants Act; Mr. E. J. Rider, Research Adviser. Also, Mr. T. J. Rutherford,
Director of Veterans’ Land Act, with Mr. A. D. McCracken, Senior Administra-
tive Officer; Mr. H. C. Griffith, Superintendent, Construction Division; Mr. H.
R. Holmes, Superintendent, Securities Division; Mr. W. Strojich, Superintendent,
Property Division; Mr. W. G. Wurtele, Chief Treasury Officer, Veterans’ Land
Act. Also, Mr. T. D. Anderson, General Secretary, and Mr. D. M. Thompson
Chief Welfare Officer of the Canadian Legion, B.E.S.L.

Mr. T. J. Rutherford, Director, Veterans’ Land Act, was called.

The witness read a lengthy brief and filed a number of tables appended
thereto, all of which constituted a review of the administration of the Veterans’
Land Act since 1945 and an outline of the changes to the said Act contemplated
by the terms of Bill 459, An Act to amend the Veterans’ Land Act.

On motion of Mr. Croll, it was ordered that the various tables, appended
to the brief, be printed in the record.

Mr. Rutherford was then examined at length on the subject matters dealt
with in the brief and, in his replies on certain specific points, was' assisted by
Messrs. McCracken and Griffith.

At 1.00 o’clock p.m., the examination of Mr. Rutherford still continuing,
the Committee adjourned to meet again at 8.00 o’clock p.m.

EVENING SITTING

At 8.00 o’clock p.m., the committee met Mr. Walter A. Tucker, Chairman,
presided. 2

Members present: Messrs. Balcom, Bennett (Grey North), Cardin, Cavers,
Croll, Dinsdale, Enfield, Forgie, Gauthier (Portneuf), Goode, Green, Hanna,
Harkness, Henderson, Herridge, Jones, MacDougall, Pearkes, Quelch, Stick,
Thomas, Tucker, and Weselak.

; In _a!:tendance: All those named as in attendance at the morning sitting, and
in addition, Mr. G. L. Lalonde, Assistant Deputy Minister, Department of
Veterans Affairs.
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The examination of Mr. Rutherford, in connection with the brief presented
at the morning sitting, was resumed and, at the conclusion thereof, the Chair-
- man extended the Committee’s thanks to the witness for his splendid and very
elaborate presentation. Mr. McCracken, assisting, answered a few questions.

The witnesses were allowed to retire with the understanding that they
would be available for further examination as and when the Committee con-
siders, clause by clause, Bill 459, An Act to amend the Veterans’ Land Act.

At 9.00 o’clock p.m., the Committee adjourned to meet again at 11.00
o’clock a.m!, Thursday, May 27, 1954.

A. CHASSE,
Clerk of the Committee.



EVIDENCE

May 25, 1954.
11.00 a.m.

The CHAIRMAN: Order, gentlemen. We have with us this morning Mr.
T Rutherford, the director of the Veterans’ Land Act, and pursuant to
the wish of the committee he has prepared a comprehensive statement in
regard to operations under the Veterans’ Land Act. He has stated to me
that it is much longer than he would have liked, and suggested perhaps he
should read the first part of it and put the rest on the record with the tables.
I told him that I thought the committee were so interested in this question,
and so anxious to have a full report in regard to it that I thought the feeling
of the committee would be that they would want him to read the whole of
the submission and put the tables on the record. Is that the wish of the
committee, or does the committee prefer to have him read the general part
of the report which is the first 14 pages?

Mr. CroLL: I think he should read all of it except the tables.
Mr. GReEEN: I think it would be helpful if he read the whole report.

The CHAIRMAN: I thought that would be the attitude of the committee
and therefore we will ask Mr. Rutherford to present the submission which
he has prepared. You may sit or stand as you like, Mr. Rutherford.

Mr. T. J. Rutherford, Director, Veterans’ Land Act, called:

The WitneEss: I will stand, thank you.
Mr. Chairman and members of the parliamentary committee:

As several years have elapsed since a parliamentary committee has had
under consideration any matters dealing with the administration of the
Veterans’ Land Act, it was considered that you would wish to have a state-
ment setting out the extent and nature of the settlement work which has
been done, together with some estimate of the progress being made by the
veteran settlers, as indicated by the number remaining on their properties,
the manner in which they are meeting their obligations, and the success
they are achieving in their enterprises.

I have brought with me table “A”, which is in the form of a map and will
give you a general idea of the extent and distribution of settlement. From
this you will see that, as of December 31, 1953, 30,281 veterans had been
assisted to establish themselves as full-time farmers; 31,809 as small holders;
and 928 as commercial fishermen—or a total of 63,018. This total does not
include 1,406 Indian veterans settled on reserves who are looked after by
the Department of Citizenship and Immigration.

Not all of the 63,018 settled are still with us. Thirty-two hundred and
thirty-one (3,231) have repaid their indebtedness in full and taken title.
Another twenty-three hundred and fifty-nine (2,359) have arranged the sale
of their properties to other veterans who have qualified for settlement under the
Act. Most of these veteran to veteran sales have been made by small holders
who, because of a change in employment, have had to move to other districts.
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Three hundred and thirty-nine (339) have abandoned provincial lands on
which they were settled and thirteen hundred and ninety-nine (1,399) have
voluntarily handed their land back to the director by giving quit claim deed.
While many of these were potential failures whom it was thought well to
encourage to seek re-establishment in some other line of endeavour where
their chances of success would be better, a large number of these quit claim
deeds were given for administrative reasons such as executors in the case of a
veteran’s death, or by a veteran who had to move some distance away and
wished V.L.A. to arrange a sale for him.

Out of the sixty-three thousand (63,000) settled, only one hundred and
fourteen (114) have had to be put off their properties for non-payment or other
non-compliance with their contract which I think is very significant as it
represents less than two (2) out of every thousand (1,000) settled.

Collections

I have also brought with me tables “B” and “C”, which show by districts,
regions, and fields, the number and the percentage of all accounts in “special
arrears” as of April 10, 1954. Out of nearly 60,000 accounts there will always be
some in what may be called “casual arrears”; in other words, a few days to a
few months in default. While these count up, they present no serious collection
problem, except to encourage better payment habits on the part of more often
than not well-to-do people. In order to get a true picture, therefore, we adopted
the classification of “special arrears” for cases requiring careful attention—
that is to say, farmers and commercial fishermen, who pay annually, and whose
accounts are $200 or more in arrears, and small holders who pay monthly and
whose accounts are $100 or more in arrears.

It will be noted from table “B” that there are now no settlers in “special
arrears” in the province of Quebec, only seven (7) in the province of British
Columbia, and very few in Ontario. What there are, are largely in the spring
wheat areas of the three prairie provinces where deliveries have been very
slow, and in the potato growing area of New Brunswick where a large part of
the crop still remains unmarketed.

In spite of the fact that recent trends in farm prices have been downward,
and the total number of settlers under the Act is increasing year by year, the
number in ‘“special arrears” has dropped substantially each year since 1950,
hitting a low point last October just before the annual payments on farms became
due. At that time the total number of V.L.A. accounts in ‘“special arrears”,
both farms and small holdings, was three hundred and fifteen (315), or just a
little over one-half (3) of one percent (1 per cent). With reasonable marketing
conditions and a continuation of the present trend in collections, we should be
down close to two hundred (200) at the same time this year. When we take into
consideration the prepayments that have been made, collections to date amount
to over 112 per cent of all the money due and owing since inception.

Most of the credit for the very small percentage of failures and the excellent
state of collections, is attributable to the work being done by our two hundred
and sixty-one (261) field supervisors. Each field supervisor resides in his
own field, and works closely with his settlers whose circumstances, problems
and abilities he is in a much better position to understand and appreciate than
could anyone coming in from outside. This arrangement also greatly reduces
administrative costs and saves for useful work, much time otherwise spent in
travelling.

A settler’s field supervisor is generally the same man who made out the
original appraisal on the basis of which his property was bought; also the one
who superintended the purchase of his livestock and equipment and who assisted
him through the early or difficult stages of his enterprise. It is this supervisor,
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too, who is held responsible for ensuring the return of the money owing to the
public treasury. This latter is very important to the veteran as only by keeping
up his payments can he be sure of obtaining title.

Our field supervisors work on the principle that it is rarely, if ever, in a
veteran’s best interest to allow him to get behind in his payments as this is
generally the first step towards failure. They are also taught that their primary
responsibility from the day they appraise a settler’s property until he is securely
established and has a sound economic unit, is to do everything possible to ensure
his success. By doing this, they develop in the ‘veteran not only the ability to
pay but the will to pay. Each case in turn becomes just another example of
“collections without tears”, which is our objective for all.

Our field supervisors, though entitled to civil service hours, work the hours
of a country doctor and seem to like it. They are reasonably well paid and they
find their work terrifically interesting, with the result, I am very pleased to be
able to say, that all are doing a good job, and their veteran and public relations
would appear to be excellent.

Our field staff are helped and encouraged to keep themselves up to date in
the best agricultural and conservation practices in order to be in the best
possible position to assist their settlers in improving their soil, planning and
constructing new buildings, and making the most advantageous use of their
capital in the purchase of livestock and farm equipment.

Special assistance is always available and given to farm settlers who at
any itme may get into difficulties. The same kind of service is available to
small holders although their success or failure is not so entirely dependent on
their agricultural enterprise, as is the case with farmers.

That this work is paying very big dividends, is indicated by the small
number of rescission cases and the present excellent state of collections, as
well as by the outstanding success of so many of our settlers, many of whom
are now the leading farmers in their communities.

The average net income from farm operations has been coming down and
this condition could continue for some time before the trend is again upwards.
The next few years could easily be a real testing time for the small family
farm, of which we have so very many. We may lose some settlers in the
squeeze but one thing I am determined shall not happen and it is this, that
anyone who has had to give up his farm will ever be able to say with any
degree of truth, “the director was given authority by parliament under section
6 of the Act to supply instructors and inspectors to assist veterans with informa-
tion and instruction in farming, and I covenanted in paragraph 6 of my agree-
ment to observe instruction as to cultural practices and management given by
the authorized representative of the director. This I would have been only
too glad to do but not until it was too late did a field supervisor offer to assist
me to reorganize my enterprise on a profitable basis and ensure that I didn’t
make the fatal mistake of dropping behind in my payments.”

In order that the field supervisors may have more time to assist their
settlers in a practical way, much of the time previously spent on collections is
now being saved through arrangements for payments to be made by voluntary
crop share agreements, salary assignments and pension orders. During the
last fiscal year we collected about two million dollars ($2,000,000) in this very
easy and convenient way. About two years ago we introduced the use of books
of post-dated cheques as a method of collecting monthly payments from small
holders. Over nine thousand (9,000) veterans are now making their payments
by this convenient method, which will also bring in about two million dollars
($2,000,000) this year. These arrangements also save a considerable amount
in postage as no receipts are sent out which, in turn, reduces administrative
work at regional and district offices.
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Despite an increasing workload which is, to an extent, cumulative as the
number of accounts increase, we have been able to reduce staff by over 40
per cent. In the process of doing this we have been most fortunate, in that we
have been able to retain practically all our best people. This and continuous
- staff training have been important factors in our success.

Another policy which has proved successful has been a comparatively wide
delegation of responsibility right down to the field supervisors in the front line.
This greatly expedites action, which is so vital in settlement work where time
is so often the essence of success. The man on the spot who knows the Act
and regulations and is in close touch with all the circumstances of the case is,
we find, more likely to be right than are those farther away dealing only with
written reports.

The time involved in completing a settlement is of considerable importance
to the veteran. Following the appraisal and negotiations for purchase, there
are generally matters of title to be settled, and the purchase of livestock and
equipment to be made. These all take time and it is important that, as far as
possible, decisions be made at local levels; otherwise, the delays could be not
only frustrating but costly to the vetran.

Apart from the Act and regulations and administrative instructions
designed to coordinate and streamline procedure, we try to get along with
as few rules as possible. In this kind of work, rules can be no substitute for
sound judgment. We also find they tend to lazy thinking, destroy initiative,
and are too convenient for staff to hide behind and blame if anything goes
wrong.

V.L.A. has, however, one Golden Rule which applies generally, and it is
this: “Could our Minister defend the action I am about to take, as he may
have to do, before the parliament and people of Canada, as being within
the Act and Regulations, and in the best interest of the veteran insofar as
it is fair as between veteran and veteran, and between the veteran and
the public?” Such a rule, based on the best democratic principles, can only
fail where the individual fails or when he neglects to apply it.

V.L.A. organization is based on field areas of which there are two hundred
and sixty-one (261) across the country. These fields vary in number and
nature of accounts but, without adjusting the line fences too often, we try to
have an equal workload in each. At present they average about two hundred
and twenty (220) accounts and considerably over a million dollar investment,
with as many as four hundred and forty-five (445) accounts where the
majority are concentrated small holdings, and as few as seventy-nine (79)
in a widely scattered field in Newfoundland. Each field is in charge of
a field supervisor who has his office in his home or in a public building if
there happens to be one close to the centre of his field.

The field supervisors were selected from veterans with successful farming
experience and! whenever possible, with a degree in agriculture. The majority
have now been with us for upwards of seven (7) years and have gained
invaluable practical experience through their day-to-day work. They have
also been given evry possible encouragement and opportunity to improve their
knowledge through winter courses, field days, appraisal classes and farm
planning exercises, as well as regular visits to agricultural colleges, experi-
mental farms and stations. I think it is fair to say that they are as well
qualified and as up to date in the fields of rural appraisal, farm organization
and farm management as any large group to be found anywhere. They are
the hands and eyes with which we work and it is necessary that they be good.
Being on the ground, they are also asked to do considerable property appraisal
and investigation work for other departments and branches.
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The fields are grouped into regions, of which there are now thirty-five
(35), having been reduced by ten (10) during the past few years. Regions
are located on a geographical basis and vary considerably in size and work-
load. They are responsible for the qualification of settlers, for the consideration
of appraisals, and recommendations for the purchase of land. The regional
supervisor also supervises the work of the field staff within his region.

The regions are grouped into eight (8) Districts: one for British Columbia,
in charge of Mr. W. H. Ozard; one for Alberta, which includes the Peace
River block of British Columbia and the North West Territories, in charge of
Mr. H. Allam; one for Saskatchewan, in charge of Mr. I. L. Holmes; one for
Manitoba which includes Northwestern Ontario, in charge of Mr. R. M. Wynn;
one for Western Ontario, in charge of Mr. R. W. Pawley; one for Eastern
Ontario, in charge of Mr. H. L. Armstrong; one for Quebec, in charge of Mr. M.
L. Lafontaine; and one for the three maritime provinces and Newfoundland,
in charge of Mr. C. H. Scott. This arrangement gives the Districts, all things
considered, as nearly an equal workload as is possible.

The work at head office, and similarly at the district offices, is divided
on a functional basis into five divisions as follows:
(1) Administration and secretarial division
(2) Supervision and collection division
(3) Property division
(4) Construction division
(5) Securities division

The heads of these divisions at head office are here with me and, with
your kind permission, I would suggest that your questions, insofar as they
relate to the work of any particular division, can best be answered by the
head of that division. Our work has many ramifications, and I do not pretend
to be as familiar with the details of the work of each division as those who are
dealing with them from day to day.

Mr. Arthur McCracken heads the administration and secretarial division.
One of his principal jobs recently has been to liaise with the Department of
Justice in the preparation of the bill you now have under consideration, and
he is best able to explain the wording of this in detail. His regular duties
involve preparation of estimates and allotments, legal and personnel liaison,
special correspondence, and matters of organization and interior economy at
head office.

Mr. William Strojich is in charge of the property division, which deals
with matters relating to the purchase and sale of property, including the
application of proceeds, and the subdivision and servicing of property. He
also looks after the residue of soldier settlement, which consists alomst entirely
of some fifteen hundred (1,500) remaining civilian purchasers of reverted
soldier settlement properties.

Mr. Henry Griffith is in charge of the construction division, and has been
largely responsible for the successful carrying out of our ‘“Build Your Own
Home” program. As this program is closely associated with the proposed
part II, you may be interested in hearing from him particulars of how this
program, which now accounts for 84 per cent of all our home construction, has
functioned up to the present.

Mr. Hilton Holmes is in charge of the securities division. This Division
looks after all matters having to do with land titles, conveyancing, and insur-
ance and is, in effect, our land titles office.

The supervision and collection division is responsible for collection policy,
for the training of field staff, and for supplying them with up-to-date agricul-
tural information in order that they may assist their settlers to work to a sound
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plan, invest their money carefully, and avoid costly and perhaps fatal mistakes
during the early years of settlement. I am convinced that the success or
failure of many of our settlers and of V.L.A. as a land settlement scheme is so
dependent upon a constructive and understanding approach to supervision and
collection, which are part and parcel of one.another, that I have, up until now,
kept this Division under my direct supervision and will try to answer any
questions you may have with regard to it.

That I have been able to do this in addition to my regular duties, is due to
the fact that in the divisional heads, together with Colonel Wurtele, our chief
treasury officer and my financial adviser, I have a very capable board of
directors on whose counsel and help I can, and do, rely. -

V.L.A. is now big business. * Without counting our subdivision properties,
V.L.A. has a financial interest in, and therefore some direct responsibility for,
the success of one (1) out of every thirteen (13) agricultural units in Canada
and therefore some responsibility for it. The original cost of all property now
held for veterans is well over three hundred million dollars ($300,000,000), its
present day value being in the neighbourhood of five hundred million dollars
($500,000,000). The present fire insurance coverage alone is three hundred
and two million dollars ($302,000,000).

Our work has wide ramifications which affect the future and welfare of a
great many people and the economy of the country as a whole. The Act gives
the director wide discretionary powers. This is essential in a business of this
nature, but no less important is the authority given for wide delegation of
responsibility which is co-ordinated through direct consultation at each level.
This can only work well where senior staff, both at head office and in the dis-
tricts, is uniformly good and work together as a team. In this respect, as
director of V.L.A., I consider myself extremely fortunate as I have as good a
staff as I could possibly wish for.

With the new legislation in mind, I believe you will be interested in the
progress of V.L.A. settlement work, broken down to full-time farms, small
holdings, and construction. I will take these in that order—

Full-time farmers

Up until December 31, 1953, 30,281 veterans had been assisted to settle
as full-time farmers under the Veterans’ Land Act. Of this number, 25,132
purchased land by agreements of sale under section 10; 642 have been given
loans on mortgage security under section 15; and 4,507 have been settled on
provincial land under section 38. The average size of V.L.A. farms is 198 acres.

The demand for farm settlement continues steady, although retarded for
some years by the increasing cost of the land, livestock and equipment necessary
to set up an economic farm unit. With more. stable prices now prevailing, we
may very well see an increase in farm settlement during the years just ahead.
However, capital considerably in excess of $6,000 will be necessary to effect a
sound establishment even on the cheaper type of farm.

While frontier settlement on provincial land has not been nearly so popular
as was originally anticipated, a very large number of our farm settlers are now
engaged’ in the development of what we believe is a more productive, and
even more important, agricultural frontier. Limited capital has forced many
settlers, particularly in the older provinces, to take farms which have long
been looked upon as rundown and worn out. More often than not these farms
are in good communities, have reasonably good buildings, are serviced by good
roads, schools and churches and have hydro available.
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Most of these farms once produced good crops and have the potential to
do so again if given the right treatment. At prevailing prices they are, in my
opinion, today’s best buy. *

What these farms need to put them back into high production, is a new
crop of Canadian pioneers with the vision to see their possibilities, and the
patience and skill necessary to effect their renovation. Such work is conserva-
tion at its best, and it can be made very profitable for those willing to under-
take it. With the examples we now have among V.L.A. settlers of how this
can be done economically, new frontiers are being opened up right under our
feet, where settlers may substitute new techniques for dollars they haven’t got,
and build for themselves and their children productive family homesteads
which are the basis of a permanent and prosperous agriculture. -

It is a real pioneering job requiring both courage and skill as, with limited
capital, there is little or no room for trial and error but, given proper super-
vision to ensure that capital is invested in the right things and at the right
time, it can be rewarding to the individual, the community, and the nation.

Veterans settled on such farms, and we have many, are being encouraged
by our field supervisors to buy lime and fertilizer, where previous owners
bought feed and to grow soil improving grasses and clovers in place of the
grain and hoe crops which have been responsible for most of the soil depletion.
By specializing in grass fed as pasture and as silage self-fed from cheaply
constructed bunker silos, it is possible to attain complete mechanization with
about half the equipment necessary when a variety of crops are grown and
handled in different ways. By adopting simpler, more convenient and less
expensive methods of feed storage and livestock housing, building costs, as
well as equipment costs and labour requirements, may be almost cut in two.

During the past few years agricultural methods and practices have been
erupting with amazing changes and improvements, which only yesterday were
being termed ‘“fantastic” and “impossible”. Many people are stunned by the
results and potentialities of these changes and even more so by their simplicity-
“Why”, they are asking, ‘“since these are solving so many problems of soil
conservation and cheaper production, have they never before been effiectively
promoted?” The reason would seem to be that most have been looking for
the solution of our agricultural problems in the wrong direction, or perhaps
it is because for so long we have been taught to believe that we must struggle
with Nature in the growing of crops and in the feeding and housing of live-
stock, rather than that we should work very closely with her. This struggle
has been going on for a long time and has been successful only in destroying
the structure of much of our soil and in keeping our production costs so
high that we have been unable to compete in the world market in many
things which we are in a good position to produce cheaply.

These changes, which have developed with almost geometrical progres-
sion over the past few years, are today being heralded by the farm press
across the continent as being the answer to conservation and cheaper produc-
tion of livestock and livestock products as well as improving the soil in order
to increase yields of necessary cereal, vegetable and fruit crops.

I mention this because I think you should know that V.L.A. has been pre-
paring for this for several years. Our field staff already know most of the
answers and are about as well posted on new developments as it is possible
for them to be. Among V.L.A. settlers scattered across the country are some
of the best examples of what can be accomplished along these lines. These
early outposts are most important in developing a program of this kind.
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In developing our staff training and supervision program along these
newer lines, we have been greatly helped by work being done at the experi-
mental farm here in Ottawa and the experimental stations across the country,
and given much assistance by members of their staffs.

We also owe a great deal to Mr. Tom Dickison, manager of the Ottawa
Dairy Farm. For a number of years, Mr. Dickison has been an exponent
of grass from the standpoint of soil improvement and, when fed as pasture
and silage, as a balanced ration for dairy and beef cattle He also was among
the very first to adopt cheaply constructed self-feeding bunker silos and loose
housing for his three hundred head dairy herd. This not only enabled him
to dispense with thousands of dollars worth of expensive equipment but has
greatly reduced his labour and feed costs as well as raised the quantity and
quality of the milk produced. Mr. Dickison has been guest speaker at many
of our staff conferences, and all the field supervisors from Ontario and Quebec
have had the privilege of visiting his farm. His example and the success
he has attained have given our staff a great deal of confidence in the sound-
ness of what V.L.A. is trying to do for veteran-farmers. I am sure many of
you would be interested in visiting this farm which is quite close by. The
best time for such a visit would be during the second or third week of June
when silo filling will be in progress.

Next to the Ottawa Dairy Farm, there is perhaps no farm in eastern
Canada which is now receiving more publicity or attracting more visitors than
the farm of V.L.A. settler Alfred Leatherbarrow, of Elora, Ontario. This
practically abandoned 100-acre farm was bought for four thousand dollars
($4,000) in 1946. Today, through good conservation practicés and an all-out
grassland program, it is producing all the feed required during the whole year
for seventy head of cattle. . It is also supplying the protein supplement, by
way of grass silage, for one hundred and twenty-five pigs and fourteen hundred
laying hens. The grain for the pigs and hens is bought by the carload from
western Canada where it can be produced more cheaply. Farmers and business
.men alike are beating a path to the door of this farmer-veteran to see what
he has accomplished.

We still have a considerable number of veterans who are qualified as
full-time farmers but who are working out in an endeavour to earn enough
to pay the necessary excess over the V.L.A. ceiling in order to establish a
farm business. There is also a large percentage of those already settled
who, because of lack of capital, are unable to develop their enterprises to
the point where they can make the best use of their land and labour. Some
of these are seriously restricted by acreage; others, while most anxious to
get a soil building program underway, haven’t been able to finance the
purchase of the lime, fertilizer and grass seed which, in many cases, is all
their land needs to double its present production and thereby treble its
value in the matter of a few years.

In all such cases, the provisions of part III would be of real assistance
and would come like a tactical reserve just at the right time to transform
many subsistence farms into sound economic units. In some cases, such a
transformation may involve sale of the present property and a second estab-
lishment on a better property; in others, the buying of additional land; l?ut
in most instances, the ' change will take place within the veterans’ own line
fences. Settlers who are in need of an additional loan know by now, :as do
their field supervisors, exactly what to do with it in order to best exploit the
line of endeavour most suitable for their farms.

As the field supervisor will be charged not only with the respon31b1hty
of recommending the loan but also with its collection, and as these men are
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now both sound appraisers and good farm managers, I see a great dea}l of
good resulting from this part of the bill and little or no danger of loss either
to the settler or the public.

Part III provides for additional loans up to a maximum of three thousand
dollars ($3,000) to full-time farmers. These loans may be made either con-
currently with settlement or to those already settled, and are payable on a
5 per cent amortized basis over the remaining period of their contract. This
additional money may be used to purchase land, erect buildings and effect
other improvements designed to increase production and promote conserva-
tion.

To be eligible for such a loan a veteran must, by his own efforts or
from his own resources, have added value to his property in excess of its
cost to the director by contributing to one or more of the purposes for which
V.L.A. is authorized to make advances under part III; or have paid an
amount to be spent for one of these purposes. Such amount, together with
the added value, is to be not less than half the amount advanced by the
director. Jor example, where V.L.A. advances a total of three thousand
dollars ($3,000), the veteran must either have made improvements or additions
to the property to the value of fifteen hundred dollars ($1,500), or must
make up the difference in cash to be spent by V.L.A. along with the loan on
improvements or additions to the property.

The total amount available to a farmer-veteran in which V.L.A. may
share is ten thousand five hundred dollars ($10,500), or a maximura of
ninety-three hundred dollars ($9,300) for land and twelve hundred dollars
($1,200) for stock and equipment. This is made up of a down payment by
the veteran of nineteen hundred and eighty dollars ($1,980), and advances
by V.L.A. of eight-five hundred and twenty dollars ($8,520). As twenty-
three hundred and twenty dollars ($2,320) of this represents the conditional
grant, only sixty-two hundred dollars ($6,200) is repayable—thirty-two
hundred dollars ($3,200)* with interest at 3} per ¢ent and three thousand
dollars ($3,000) with interest at 5 per cent, payable over a period of twenty-
five years on an amortized basis. Annual payments on maximum advances
under part I and part III combined will amount to $407.C7.

I have brought with me table “H”, which I have endeavoured to illustrate
how the necessarily rather involved formula in sections 64 and 65 of the bill
will work out in practice.

Small holdings

As of December 31, 1953, 31,809 veterans had been settled as small
holders under the Veterans’ Land Act and, in spite of moves due to changes
in employment and sales made in order to take advantage of very attractive
offers, 27,741 are still in occupancy. 'Of these, 8,793 are settled on properties
of less than one acre; 4,344 on from one to two acres; 9,347 on from two
to five acres; 3,663 on from five to twenty-five acres; and 1,594 on twenty-five
acres or more. The average small holding has 6-2 acres.

The great majority of small holders are settled on individual properties
but about eight thousand (8,000) are on one or other of V.L.A.’s one hundred
and eighty-five (185) subdivisions, most of which lie adjacent to the larger
centres of population. There were many problems associated with the early
development of these subdivisions, but I believe they have fully justified all
the effort put into their establishment. One may see today in all but a
very few of these subdivisions, well maintained and appropriately land-
scaped homes, each with its own kitchen garden which supplies a goodly
share of the family’s table requirements.
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While settlers are encouraged and helped by our field staff to improve their
properties and develop their subdivision through community effort, full credit
for what has taken place must be given to the subdivision associations, Many
of these associations were originally formed as grievance groups but for a long
time have been devoting all their energies to community enterprises such as
tree planting, playgrounds, building of community halls, small holding competi-
tions, community fairs, etc. This work has already resulted in a virtual trans-
formation of many of the earlier established subdivisions into model com-
munities. We are far from satisfied, however, as there is still much to do. Not
all are up to a satisfactory standard but most are moving rapldly in that
direction.

Unfortunately, some of the subdivisions which are adjacent to the larger
and faster growing cities, have been incorporated into metropolitan areas with
resultant increases in taxation. This, however, has not been unmixed evil
insofar as the property owners are concerned. Values, too, have greatly
increased, and most of the small holders who are seriously affected by the tax
increases are now in a position to sell their surplus land for sufficient to pay off
the entire remaining debt on their homes. Should they decide to do this before
the ten-year period expires, they cannot, of course, receive the conditional grant,
which is a bonus to encourage agricultural use of land and to make it easier to
pay for properties. However, they would again become entitled to receive their
re-establishment credit. :

If a settler wishes to get out of a high taxation area and still retain his
conditional grant, we are prepared to co-operate by permitting him to sell his
entire property and re-invest the proceeds in a suitable small holding located
in a lower taxation area. The settler may do this without extending the time
within which his conditional grant may be earned.

The great majority of small holdings are individual properties as
distinguished from subdivisions, and tend to be of larger acreage. You will find
them adjacent to practically every town and village in Canada and along com-
muting highways leading into the cities. These are the true small holdings
which, in spite of growing cities, will continue as such and, no doubt, as pilot
models for others as the advantages of the small holding way of life become more
widely appreciated.

While there is no disputing the fact that many small holders came under the
Act primarily with the idea of acquiring a home, the great majority are now
using their properties for the purpose which parliament intended they should
be used. Approximately 85 per cent of all small holdings now have vegetable
gardens, with about 42 per cent producing, in addition to what is required for
home use, sufficient to meet their payments. A rather surprising number have
developed their part-time farming enterprise to a point where it is now their
sole or principal source of income and may now be properly classified as full-
time farmers.

The fact that out of the 27,741 presently settled, only forty-four (44) are
today as much as $100 behind in their payments, is, I think you will agree, very
indicative of the success and permanent nature of this type of establishment.
That is not 44 hundred, gentlemen; it is just 44.

Our estimate of the annual income derived by small holders from their
properties, as made from a recent check of a large cross-section, is six and a
half million dollars ($6,500,000). This production is increasing every year and
could be greatly expanded in any period of reduced employment.

This experiment in a new way of life for the urban worker—living, as it
were, with one foot on the soil and the other in industry—has proved to be a
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boon to many families who would otherwise still be paying rent but who now

live in an atmosphere of comfort and security where they can bring up their
children under conditions which approach the ideal.

I have brought with me table “D”, which gives a breakdown of small hold-
ings by districts, by stage of development, and by acreage.

Part III of the Act, while not applicable to small holders already established
(they will be eligible for additional loans under Part IV of the National Housing
Act), will make available an additional loan of fourteen hundred dollars
($1,400) at the time of settlement to those being settled in future. This
additional loan will bear interest at 5 per cent and will be repayable over the
period of the contract, in most cases twenty-five years. To obtain this loan,
the veteran must pay, in-addition to the 10 per cent payable on the maximum
six thousand dollars ($6,000) expenditure under Part I, an amount equivalent
to one-half the additional loan. This will make a maximum of eighty-one
hundred dollars ($8,100) available for expenditure made up as follows: fifty-
four hundred dollars ($5,400) plus fourteen hundred dollars ($1,400) or a total
sixty-eight hundred dollars ($6,800) advance by V.L.A., with six hundred
dollars ($600) plus seven hundred dollars ($700) or a total of thirteen hundred
dollars ($1,300) paid by the veteran. The conditional grant will be fourteen
hundred dollars ($1,400), the contract debt fifty-four hundred dollars ($5,400)
and the monthly payment twenty-eight dollars ($28.00). Under the Act as it
stands, the veteran would be required to have twenty-seven hundred dollars
($2,700) in cash in order to spend eighty-one hundred dollars ($8,100).

The small holder who takes his own contract to build his home will
continue to have the privilege of attending a V.L.A. construction class, and
the help of V.L.A. construction supervisors, as well as receiving progressive
financing during the period of construction. Of course, it will still be necessary
for the veteran to qualify as a small holder and to bring forward a property
which meets the acreage and other requirements for small holders under Part 1.

One of the most difficult problems V.L.A. has had to overcome, has been
the ever-increasing cost of house construction, which has risen by over 80 per
cent since inception of our building program in 1945.

It was early realized that if veterans in the lower income groups and most
in need of assistance, were not to be debarred from the benefits of the Act
by initial payments they could not meet or by a debt they could not carry, some
solution had to be found which would keep initial payment requirements to
a minimum and monthly payments to a point where, with rising municipal
taxes, they would still be within the veteran’s ability to pay.

The solution to this problem was found in the veterans themselves. Al-
most from the beginning of construction under V.L.A., a few enterprising vet-
erans, who had been able to satisfy our Administration that they had sufficient
experience in the construction trades, were given contracts to build their own
homes.

As these early attempts were quite successful, we gradually relaxed the
experience qualifications as it had become fairly evident to those of us who
were watching these contracts closely that practically any responsible veteran,
working under the guidance of a good supervisor, could build himself a very
satisfactory home. The most important qualifications we found to be: (1) a
good employment record, indicating that the veteran was the sort of chap who
would stick with a job until it was finished; (2) that he was able to devote an
average of twenty hours per week to the work for approximately sixteen
months; (3) that he was willing to accept a practical house plan; and (4) that
he was prepared to follow the advice of his construction supervisor.
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It was decided, therefore, back in 1949 that the only way to beat rising
costs and get on with the job, was to encourage the large number of veterans
who had qualified, but who couldn’t find the money to build, to take their
own contracts and build their own houses. We figured that by doing this
they could save at least the contractor’s profit, which was no small item,
and also one thousand dollars ($1,000) to twelve hundred dollars ($1,200) if
they put in about the same number of work-hours. We also decided to permit
where necessary, certain deletions from the contract such as interior doors,
kitchen cupboards, hardwood floors, and leaving the upstairs unfinished; this
work to be done by the veteran in his own time while living in the house,
the material being paid for by the saving he would then be making in rent.
This whole scheme has worked out much better than we dared to hope for
or expect, and we believe that with six thousand (6,000) finished veteran
contractor houses to his credit, Mr. Griffith has cut a pattern that is safe to
follow. )

To make closer supervision of a larger number of contracts possible with-
out increasing our construction staff, evening courses were arranged
wherever there were sufficient prospective builders to make one worthwhile.
By thus substituting group instruction during the slack months for part of the
individual supervision necessary during the busy season, the workload was bet-
ter distributed, and one supervisor could look after more veteran-contractors.
In fact, some supervisors now handle as many as they were able to do when
their duties only involved checking the work being done by regular contractors.

Once started, these winter construction courses became very popular and,
in order to give good instruction, attendance had to be limited in many places
to veterans who were ready to start building the following year. The courses
ran from fifteen to twenty evenings and followed a definite syllabus set by
V.L.A. Head Office. This covered such subjects as purchasing material, organ-
ization of the site, dealing with the sub-contractors, foundations, framing,
finishing, V.L.A. specifications and standards, reading plans, etc. Considerable
time was also given to the common mistakes made by beginners which our
experience in this field had brought out.

In conducting these courses, we have had wonderful co-operation from the
Canadian Legion, provincial departments of education, architects, contractors,
building inspectors, and others who either made classroom space available or
helped out as additional instructors without remuneration.

About three hundred (300) courses have been held so far in various parts
of the country, with attendance varying all the way from six (6) to one hundred
(100) or more. They have been run practically without expense to the public
except for the supervisors’ time, most of which is given after regular hours
and for which they receive no extra remuneration. Incidental expenses, where
there have been any, have until now been met by contributions from class
members.

The success of the “Build Your Own Home” program is dependent on a
well-trained supervision staff. Mr. Griffith gives staff training high priority
and personally looks after this extremely important part of the work. Staff
training is done at construction conferences held annually during the winter
in each district, and through on-the-job training for new staff who are paired
off with older hands for a few months until they become familiar with good
supervision practices.

Since the inception of the “Build Your Own Home” program, over six
thousand (6,000) veteran-contractor houses have been successfully completed,
with an additional seventeen hundred (1,700) presently under construction.
Our experience throughout has been that where the veteran builds his own
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home, we get a better type of construction than we were getting before in the
average contractor-built house. While more constant supervision is required
during construction, I can say, frankly, we have had practically no trouble
with veteran-contractors.

Something goes into these houses besides brick and mortar and lumber and
nails which ensures sound construction. We also know by now that a “sweat
equity” put straight into construction, is a better guarantee of good maintenance
and repayment of the loan than is a cash equity paid in advance. ‘

Under Part II in the bill now. before you, which provides for building on
lots of any suitable size for a one-family dwelling, the veteran keeps his
re-establishment credit but receives no conditional grant. He turns over a
lot worth at least eight hundred dollars ($800) or, if worth less, the difference
in cash. He selects a plan which we approve as practical for him, and has his
loan approved by C.M.H.C. He takes a course or passes a test which must
satisfy V.L.A. that he is capable of taking a contract and, if he does so, he is
given a contract for the amount of the approved loan or eight thousand dollars
($8,000), whichever is the lesser. V.L.A. gives the course, supervises construc-
tion, makes interest-free progress payments, and looks after legal work. The
veteran’s lot, or lot and cash, is used, in the first instance, as the security deposit
for the proper fulfillment of his contract and when the contract is completed,
it represents his down-payment. The monthly payment, on a 5% per cent’
amortized basis, is $48.84 which, with $180.00 taxes, would necessitate that
the veteran have an income of $3,332.00. However, it should be possible with
a cheaper type house and more owner-labour, for veterans with incomes
considerably below this to obtain a home under the proposed Part II.

I may say, the loans are very much lower than what is provided for here
at the present time. Mr. Griffith could give us an idea of that. We are still
building a lot of houses. '

There are a goodly number of veteran-built houses adjacent to Ottawa
which the committee could inspect, should you so desire. We have a sub-
division immediately adjoining the Ottawa Dairy Farm, and it would be possi-
ble to visit both at the same time.

I have brought with me table “E”, which is a graph showing curve of
farm settlement, small holding settlement, and house construction since incep-
tion; also table “F”, showing the number of new house starts and completions,
and the number and percentage built by veteran-contractors; also table “G”,
which is a copy of an actual form taken from our files showing how the financial
arrangements for a veteran-contractor are arrived at. I have also brought
table “H”, in which seven examples are given to illustrate how the financial
arrangements made under the present Bill may be worked out.

I hope, Mr. Chairman, that my associates and I will be able to furnish all
the information with regard to our work which you may require. I can assure
you we will be most appreciative of your constructive criticism and suggestions
which may help us in improving the service given to the veterans.

91824—2
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Veterans’ Land Act Administration
SUMMARY OF SETTLEMENT AND ARREARS
Broken down by District, Region and Field Areas
as of April 10, 1954

RECAPITULATION
FARM AND FISHING ACCOUNTS

Paying Annually

. of Full Time Farmers and Com. Fishermen as of April 1954 ...... 27,054
. of Farmers and Com. Fishermen 200 and over in Arrears April 1954 556
hof -New 'Farm. Settlements: past 12 months .. oot v diaden i 1,228
. Fully Qualified but not Settled—List purged January 1954 ...... 3,191
it ime " Farms. accounts fully>Prepaid: v e o L ols te s 1,559

"SMALL HOLDING ACCOUNTS
Paying Monthly

. of Small Holders as of April 1954 (Repayable accounts only) .. 26,492
. of Small Holders $100 or over in Arrears April 1954 ............ 44
. of New Small Holding Settlements past 12 months ............ 3,097
. Fully Qualified but not Settled—List purged January 1954 ...... 8,808
SmalltEolding - Aceounts fully Prepaid s ok el i by s i s s 372
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No. of Accounts by Fields also No. of Special Arrears i.e. COMPARATIVE SUMMARY OF
Farms $200 or over—Small Holding $100 or over slffgs S‘{ﬁ?eﬁﬁﬁs AcTc(t))?;ts
SETTLEMENT AND ARREARS e Past Qualiﬁeg Full
SSB and VLA Small Farms Total = 123‘5 Biit Nok Pile a}.’id
Civilian Civilian H 1'3?‘ and all APRIL 10/1954 MoHths Settled P
Purch. Purch. oldings | Com. Fish Accounts ; o =
g8 28 £g 28 £ DOMINION TOTAL '
e g | 82 £e $° ;81 @ -l ne| ot | e
Ee| 2lEg| 8lEo| B|Eg| £|8E| &3 g0 Blas ol
< g - g <5 - < 8 o 8 < 5 - s < _Qc = .—.5 = .—-g mr‘( ._.E
A SRS Bl el PR B Do e el B i o Eg |32 | E4 |32 | B4 | 3R
3_8 38 &8 38 8.8 38 88 o8| 58|83 § Superintendent District H § g% | B | g€ | 884 g%°
nR | Z< |08 | Z< | ne | Z< | wd | Z< | Fo | BE<e =O |l [ RO [wl | RO | 2FE 3
1 ) AN 86 2| 5,326 4| 1,438 7 7, 8011 Omard, W- B! British Columbia.......... 147 840 315| 2,350 47 82 % ? *
53]
19 534 4 165 1} 1,419 179| 6,541 203 8, 812 AT L T L Alberta: - k2 Do ae s o 269 111 364 175 283 21 Q
25| 556 © 4 | e 543 91| 7,620 120 9,047| Holmes I. L.............| Saskatchewan.............. 298 72| 1,319 146) 903 11 ? = \
7 167 2 66! 7| 1,439 202| 4,026| 218| " 5,776| Wymn R. M.............. Manitoba: : o0 B sy s 116 121f 571 504 8 1 8
1 58 1 48 20( 5,924 15| 2,239 37 8,799 Pawley R.W............ Western Ontario............ 117 730f 230( 1,951 110 90 §
3 95 2( 101 1| 6,354 11{ 1,991 17|  9,039| Armstrong H. L......... Eastern Ontario............ 120] 664 204| 2,419 84 86 '; 3
...... 281,00 2001 5% 2 1258001~ AR i 3,936 ‘Lafontaine M. L..........| Quebec. . ......{cov. . duviees 62 183 87 701 16 17 g I‘
: =
9 123 1 143 13| 3,187 54| 2,049 77 5,841 Scott'C. H.............. MAaribimes. .. i, coeea it vie 99 376 101 562 108 58 C |
65| 1,728 14| 935 44/26,492 SBB1 27,054k~ 670(+< 00506100, 57 s Buiman el i DOMINION TOTAL.....| 1,228 3,097| 3,191| 8,808| 1,559 372 ‘ & jw
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SPECIAL ARREARS
1.E., FARMERS OVER $200 DUE AND OWING AND SMALL HorLpeErs wiTH $100 DUE AND OWING
DISTRICT AND REGIONAL POSITIONS BY PERCENTAGES
BASED ON COMPARATIVE SUMMARY APRIL 10, 1954
\ % Sepcial |
Positions | % Special Arrs. to Z‘i Slgl_all
% Special | 79 pecial | o7 Qnecial | Soldier o o ‘“fs
Districts Arrears F LTSRS d Arrears Settlers, :ccmi,n +
and to all arFr?s}?n Small Brit. usmgt il
Regions ?9%1; .113314 Accounts g Holdings :; ?‘lmsﬂé, Chéque
Civ. Purs. Plan
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No. of Accounts by Fields also No. of Special Arrears i.e. COMPARATIVE SUMMARY OF ; =]
Farms $200 or over—Small Holding $100 or over ngr:s S‘{ﬁ%epraﬁﬁs A'I;ota;llt
: SETTLEMENT AND ARREARS in Past Qualiﬁeg P u‘l’i‘ -
e { a PN L A APRIL 10/1054 12 But Not | Prepaid
ivilian ivilian . an a
Purch. Purch. Holding Com. Fish Accounts Months Settled
I~ ~
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80].% . 5 247| Stevens W.H............ TEIMgston s s o s b e 2120 5 82 4 1 g
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No. of Accounts by Fields also No. of Special Arrears i.e.
Farms $200 or over—Small Holding $100 or over : COMPARATIVE SUMMARY OF Selg:r:vls. S‘l;’i(i‘l:?‘gﬁ; Total
SETTLEMENT AND ARREARS in Past Qualified Accounts
%SB 1:amd CVLIA Small Farr(i)s Toltlal 12 But Not lgru"y'd
ivilian ivilian X an a epai
Purch. Purch. Holding | om. Fish Accounts APRIL 10/1954 Motsths i
~ £ I~
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No. of Accounts by Fields also No. of Special Arrears i.e.

COMPARATIVE SUMMARY OF

(48 §

: New Veterans
Farms $200 or over—Small Holding $100 or over b Total
SETTLEMENT AND ARREARS g Sgll:l!"é‘;g' Accounts
Civitiaa | Clviiia Small oy ke APRIL 10/1954 S But Not Prosaid
ivilian ivilian 3 an a : epal
Purch. Purch. Holding Com. Fish Accounts Months Settled
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...... 5 R A ) AR, MBS A 215 Ketth Dy Mmoo w2l Nowesstlet s ovvio ool wnag 9 7 25 1 1 |
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.............................. It .0 (SN 394! MeDonald J. J: H: . 8ydney B oon. cocvis Aot oo 27 1 OBl b e
...... | o 5 1 ) | BTNy 43 | 124| McKinnon M. W.........| SydneyW ...........e...uo. 2 10 2 22 1 IS
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COMPARATIVE COLLECTION STATEMENT—FISCAL YEAR 1949-50 TO FISCAL YEAR 1953-5¢ INCLUSIVE
ALSO SHOWING COLLECTIONS NOW MADE BY SPECIAL ARRANGEMENTS WITH VETERAN

Block | Percentage of Total Due during the year including arrears carried Block | Total amounts Collected by arrangements of Pension Orders, other
forward from previous years which was paid during the year—not assignments and Crop Share Agreement. (Drop in 53/54 due to crop
A including Prepayments made or arrears on Reverted Properties. share in many cases not yet marketed)
District 1949-50 | 1950-51 1951-52 | 1952-53 1953-54 District 1949-50 | 1950-51 1951-52 | 1952-53 | 1953-54
British Columbia......... 91-4 91-3 94-2 97-3 98-4 British Columbia. 116,849 | 152,631 | 181,446 | 225,465 | 259,477
5, T G e R 85-1 76-6 74-3 89:4 90-4 Alberta 78,351 97,867 | 113,395 | 167,052 | 130,125
Saskatchewan..... A 919 84-5 88-7 93-8 91-8 Saskatchewan............. 190,028 | 298,444 | 552,669 | 887,893 [ 606,660
Manitoba...... 90-0 84-7 90-0 89-8 85-7 Manitoba: i —ir o i vone 37,972 50,499 63,000 78,256 91,896
West Ontario 93:3 945 97-4 98-2 98-3 West Ontario.............. 79,381 | 108,529 | 138,219 | 179,877 | 202,898
East Ontario 960 96-4 97-5 984 985 Bast:Ontario. s sv. 0000 116,574 | 159,574 | 192,661 | 245,393 | 277,717
Quebec. ... .. bk 87-8 87-9 91-6 97-3 99-2 Quebee: i LG Lk it by 68, 089 95,573 | 118,534 | 113,812 | 153,621
Marititnes, .. - bl oL 96-8 95-2 966 97-3 95-7 Maritimescr 2.0 Sk o 81,013 | 107,187 | 128,071 | 156,219 | 185,671
b e TP 91-5 88-8 91-0 95-1 94-9 TOBRL S i h oo 768,257 |1,070,304 |1,487,995 |2,073,967 (1,908,065

Nore:—If prepayments had been included 112% of all money due from inception

of the Act until March 31, 1954, has already been collected.

Nore:—The above, together with the 9,000 accounts paying by Postdated
Cheques (See Block D below), now bring in approximately $4,000,000
annually in automatic collections requiring no receipts unless requested by

veteran.

Bl k N - “ oF ’ i__ . x Y
ool | Namber o vt o el Areary i and, Commpreint BIOG | Numpes of Snall Holdin (Votaran),payin by Potdated Cheguos
B fiscal year. D at end of each fiseal year.

District 1949-50 1950-51 1951-52 1952-53 1953-54 District 1949-50 1950-51 1951-52 1952-53 1953-54

Puiieh Colmnbom: . o Vo dlis e Al h, ank amd 144 37 6 British Columbia......... 345 1,548
élberta, ......................... 614 281 184 ¥ T O RN SEas 258 414
Baslsbtohowiin»., 5t T IR GRIRR TR 257 140 95 Saskatchewan............. v 150 296
ety Sl B TEY M VR e AR ek ) 171 137 211 Munitoba L. iin dios Nil Nil Nil 191 339
Wast Dhtasda . i o ST el A 49 29 36 WestiOntario. ... ..k ivsse 1,469 2,064

DL T R R R e B USRS TR 64 18 14 Bast: Ontario. oi. .. o tuce - 1,252 2,892
NIARNI ot e, T L e i SRR L 143 Y e Queber. . © .| o igaamine s 387 855
L L T R el e e R AN ek 43 50 68 MAritimes.: . i\ s o i 243 776
TG Bt e i R RN R e 1,485 722 614 b 0o 7§ MRl e e MR NEE T T2, 8 T skt T LW 4,295 9,184
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‘ VETERANS AFFAIRS 115

A COMPARISON OF SMALL HOLDING DEVELOPMENT IN EACH OF THE 8 V.L.A.
3 DISTRICTS WITH THE DOMINION AVERAGES

TrE PercentaGeE oF Smarr HoupiNg ProrerTIES BY DiIsTRICTS GRADED AS TO STAGE OF DEVELOPMENT
(For Requirements of each Grade see Explanation below)

e Grade (A) |'Grade (B) | Grade (C) | Grade (D)

Number of Small Holders Out of 29,000 2,030 13,630 10,440 2,900
Dominion average........... I B A R by o 7:3 47-0 35-7 10-0
British Columbia. . 6-0 53:6 36-0 4.4
Alberta........ 10-7 62-3 23-0 4-0
Saskatchewan............ 5-0 51-0 35-3 8-7
LT el 55 s Tz 15-0 59-0 24-4 16
WEORIALY OBLATIO. ' v v siaie e s s s 5 9-0 57-2 31-1 2-7
NP ORLa 6, & i 51T s s S ERe LI Sl Ll e 11-7 51-0 33:2 4-1
i R W S o e SR e, o e ST e e =240 *19-3 497 29-0
L AR g e NI N S8 A S SR M S S 3.7 + 42-3 41-0 13-0

This table is compiled from development gradings of 11,697 consecutive Small Holding reports com-
pleted during the latter part of 1953.

EXPLANATION OF V.L.A. GRADING AS TO PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT

Grape (A) ;
The property has the ‘proper balance of landscaping and agricultural development designed to meet
the family’s needs. The landscaping is simple and practical and includes the necessary compliment
of trees, shrubs and flowers; the home garden is adequate for the family’s requirements of summer
and winter fruits and vegetables, and on the larger properties some livestock may be kept. The
additional land bring in an income sufficient to meet V.L.A. payments and taxes. .

Grape (B)
A balanced development with the landscape work progressing along sound lines and 50% completed.
Adequate summer vegetables and fruits are grown and an income sufficient to meet V.L.A. payments
is being made from the land.

Grape (C) 4
The developmient work may or may not reflect sound accomplishment but progress is being made.
Some landscaping has been done, vegetables and fruits are grown and the secondary income is enough
to pay taxes or insurance.

Grape (D)
Little or no development to date.

THE NUMBERS OF SMALL HOLDINGS IN EACH ACREAGE GROUP AS OF
MARCH 31, 1954

Districrs DR e | 3 Acams o |5 Acss OF || 36 Acuds

70 2 ACRES | T0 5 ACRES | T0 25 ACRES| AND UP

British ' Galomabla )it il s s 597 1,723 2,063 1,225 183
UL RNl PR e e D] 682 80 352 181 28
BaskBboheWan . ... vt l e ot 346 30 132 39 11
REAAIDS 1 £ kst a s i) 683 166 388 173 53
aNtErn CGATtoL . Tt e A, TR 2,493 764 2,150 710 247
Eastern Onbario > o =4 i L e dsaid b b 2,484 862 2,280 662 402
2L e N R ST ety £ RN 954 205 867 167 148
i U R S Ao i SRS MR 554 514 1,115 506 522
AT ALSRE R TR SR EAONRT 8,793 4,344 9,347 3,663 1,594
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TABLE "E®

TREND OF VLA SETTLEMENT & HOUSE CONSTRUCTION
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V.L.A. NEW HOUSING SHOWING NUMBER STARTED, COMPLETED AND UNDER

CONSTRUCTION ALSO NUMBER AND PERCENTAGE OF VETERANS

ACTING AS THEIR OWN CONTRACTORS

Froum INcEPTION TO DECEMBER 31 1953

STARTED COMPLETED
ST Total _Veteran Total Veteran
Started | Contractor | Completed | Contractor
Project Houses 194546, .. .... .0 0. oot ivnrinih ovine . b K vi R Bt I PR T v i A S
SRR 617y Vo S el e S G Rt e AR i il 12,948 8,430 10,921 6,646
b3 oo B T T T 1T A S T e e B S 2,762 2,762 2,458 2,458
AR e T A e e 18,383 11,192 16,052 9,104
BREAKDOWN FOR YEARS 50/51/52 AND 53
STARTED COMPLETED' UNDER CONSTRUCTION
Br;akd%wn C{()vering
ast Four Years
Total .Veteran 7o Total Veteran 2 Total Veteran 7o
- Veteran Veteran Under Veteran
Started | Contractor Conteactor Completed | Contractor Contrattor Con. Contractor Odntractor
FOR YEAR 1950—By Contract............... 1,931 1,484 77 1,669 1,057 63 2,402 1; 925 80
By P.I. Voucher........... 796 796 100 871 871 100 434 100
4 e | S A e A b Loy ety it 2,727 2,280 833 2,540 1,928 76 2,836 2, 359 83
FOR YEAR 1951——By Contract R A S TS 1,433 1,183 823 1,789 1,335 74% 2,046 1,773 863
By P Voucher ........... 326 326 100 359 359 100 401 401 100
Tota ...................... 1,759 1,509 86 2,148 1,694 79 2,447 2,174 88%
FOR YEAR 1952—By Contract............... 1,209 992 82 1,523 1,235 81 15732 1,530 88
By P.I. Youcher...... ... .. 92 92 100 121 121 100 372 372 100
Total ...................... 1,301 1,084 83 1,644 1,356 823 2,104 1,902 90
FOR YEAR 1953—By Contract. o .oyl saan o 1,759 1,477 84 1,464 1,223 833 2,027 1,784 88
By P.I. Voucher...::..;... 79 79 100 147 147 100 304 304 100
Ratale o R T e 1,838 1,556 843 1,611 1,370 85 2,331 2,088 893
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TABLE “G”

File 0/9588-B
R.O. New Liskeard
Date June 1953.

VETERANS’ LAND ACT, 1942

CALCULATION OF MONEY REQUIRED BY A VETERAN
BUILDING UNDER V.L.A. AS HIS OWN CONTRACTOR

1. Name, Joun Dog; Occupation, MINER.

2. Value of property with fully completed house, $9,220. 3 .
Built on 2 acre lot; 3 miles from HanMER, ONT. (near Capreol).
Plan, VLA-0-6; sze 24 x 36; Stories, 1; Number of rooms, 5%
Type of constructxon block and stueeco; Basement concrete.
Heating, Gravity warm air; Sewage, septic tank; Wa.ter supply, Well.

3. EsmmaTep Cost FuiLy Comprerep Housk, 17,040 cu/ft at 50 cents, $8, 520.

4. DEDUCTIONS:

Estimated value of Veterans labour content, 480 hours at $1.25 per hour..
Veteran's available workmg ca.pltal e

Materials on hand. .. .... s
Lumiber e i e e e A s P SRS A R T e S S 200
Deletions’ae, it S ar Lemlt @i e BT 0 el e e WG o TS R $ "

2 Badroomasmmimished s . e e T o 600
Upper Kitchen Cpboards. |t h 3 o hana i B ol O AN sl dian oy gl e o 150
Intertor:PDoors and iz, ()], s est el LS T N et O R s LS s 300
Painting; excopt prime st || ikt AA UL SRR 2 et e il i e St ARt 200
Btorm windows 5.5 20 benni s waaiials N crsl L it iR S ot e E e o 150 p

Total permiinibleideletioRi s s o 0 S T i et Bl SR e S el i s s $1,400
Torar, DEDUCTIONS ..« e e o R e B R o e e e e e e $2,200
5. Contract Priceial HOMEB J'vix s i il frtey shi s v nsa oot SEg Tl St & o R N Tt 6,320
6. Costiof lot cAhpraised yYalue $700) .00 .0 n v i i 1 i il A e 2 Fs S ajiterse o et ol wgls 0
7. ToraL AMOUNT PRESENTLY REQUIRED FOR HOUSEAND LOT..........ooviiniiiiiiniiniinnn ... 6,320
8. Available through V.L.A. from Public Funds not including 10% Down Payment..............
9. Amount of cash veteran must have for house and lot including Down Payment................
10. Plus Veteran’s available working eapital . . ........... T L e s

11. Plus Re-Establishment Credits which have to be repaid (Repaid $676).................... X'

12, TorAL CasE PRESENILY: B EQUIRE D, o0 e s e e st et LA DSt v i is st s LS g s $ 920 i

13. LoaN VALUE of property when contract completed...................c.coiviiin. $7,800 .

14. AMORTIZED 25 years in monthly paymentsof....................... AR S AR $19.90

Construction Started, May 1953; Occupied, Dec. 1953; Finished, March 1954.
Progress, Aug. 1953; Aug. 1953; Sept. 1953; Sept. 1953; Dec. 1953; Jan. 1954; March 1954. ;
Payments, $885; $1,390; $1,896; $885; $632; $316; $316. F
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EXAMPLES WORKED OUT TO INDICATE FINANCIAL ARRANGEMENTS WHICH MAY BE MADE UNDER THE PROPOSED
PART III AND PART II V.L.A
ParT Vg AMOUNT P;‘I,D P;,I{D CONDITIONAL CoNTRACT - INT. Y;n;::.s
111 REQUIRED f-pANE g B e GRANT Dgesr Rate Ao
1 A Part Time Farmer building his own La. 1,100 i 5,400 Pl 600 La 1,400 %y ! 4,000 3% Monthly
PaArt home at a net cost of $7,000 on a 53 Ho. 7,000 | Pt. III 1,400 | Pt. III 0L oo e bt Pt 11T 1,400 5 25 Years
1501 acre lot costing $1,100 with well.
TorAL 81001, 50 ik 8; 800K ks 3900 15400-11 & ahaten, 5,400 5 L g 28-00
2 A Full Time Farmer purchasing a La. | 9,300 t. T 5,520 N 480 La. 1,120 Pt.I11| 3,200 33 Annual
farm for $9,300 and receiving $1,200| S. & E. 1,200 ' Pt 11X 3,000 | Pt. III 1,500 | S. & E. 1,200 | Pt. III 3,000 5 25 Years
worth of Stock and Equipment.
‘ TorAr | 10,500 |.¢...i. .. B020° et Soe 1,980 ks 2,320 s s 6200, 5% 3.0 407-02
3 A Full Time Farmer established five / Annual
years ago on a farm worth $6,500 in 20 Years
which VLA invested $4,800 and Part III
$1,200 S. & E. is granted a loan to
build a barn costing $3,600......... Pt. IIT 3,600 | Pt. III 3,000 | Pt.III [ T I e 3 DS e Pt. 111 | 3,000 5 240-73
4 A Full Time Farmer settled one year Annual -
ago on a farm costing $4,800 and got 24 Years
S. & E. worth $1,200—has made no Part I11L
improvements to date but now
needs barn costing $4,200........... Pt. 111 4,200 | Pt. III 2,800 | Pt. III F 4005 o R s s e Pt. III 2,800 5 202-92
5 A Full Time Farmer settled 5 years Annual
ago on farm costing $4,800 with 20 Years
S. & E. worth $1,200 has put in a Part 111
water system worth $900 and re-
quires barn worth $2,700........... Pt. ITI 2,700 | Pt. III 2,400 | Pt. III SO0 2 Tt e =t Pt 11T 2,400 5 192-59
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Parr | Veteran wishes to build a house value|  Est. Cost of Contract Down Veteran's | leti Insured Int Monthly
II £10,000 on 1/5 acre lot worth $700., House and Lot Price Payment Labour eletions | Mortgage nt. | 95 Years
1 CMHC have authorized a loan at

L R S Ry ot S Pt. II 10,700 8,100 | Pt.II 800 8,100 900 8,140 5% 49.69
2 Veteran wishes to build a house value Monthly

$9,000 on 1/5 acre lot worth $800. 25 Years

CMHC have authorized a loan of

L RS RS S e iy S ot Pt. 11 9,800 | Pt.II 7,600 | Pt.1I 800 600 800 7,733 5% 47.20

Norg: Ezample (5) above is a typical case in which the formula set out in Section 64 and 65 applies. The veteran has earned increment in the property but it is less
than one-half the cost of the project for which the loan is given. In such a case, you arrive at the amount to be advanced
respectively in the following manner. Treat the value of the veteran’s earned increment as part of the project and add this to the money required. Of this the

Director advances two-thirds and the veteran one-third less his earned increment.

by the Director and the veteran
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The CHAIRMAN: For the purposes of the record, I think the committee
would want me to translate its unanimous applause into congratulations on
the splendid submission you have made, Mr. Rutherford, and on the wonderful
report that you have been able to make of the work of the Veterans’ Land Act.

Mr. MacDoucGALL: A fine job.

The CHAIRMAN: We will put the tables on the record, of course, I take it.
Now we will proceed to questions. You can ask questions of Mr. Rutherford
and if he wishes one of his officials whom he has introduced to answer the
questions, he can designate the person.

Mr. CroLL: I so move.

Mr. HERRIDGE: I was interested in the question of abandoned farms. I
suppose that would largely apply at the present time to the eastern provinces.
The WiTNESS: Yes, Mr. Herridge, practically altogether.

By Mr. Quelch:

Q. Mr. Chairman, on page 5 there is a reference to special assistance which
is always available and given to farm settlers at any itme when they get into
difficulties. I wonder if Mr. Rutherford could explain what is meant by special
assistance?—A. It is not financial assistance. Our men are instructed to stay
right with the case and give the settler all the help they can and nurse him
along through his difficulties and give him advice. That works very well.

Q. There is a statement on page 6 which rather surprises me. You say
that about two years ago you introduced the use of books of post-dated
cheques as a method of collecting monthly payments from small holders. I
thought it was rather a bad idea to encourage people to sign post-dated
cheques.—A. I do not know what kind of an idea it is, but it works very well,
Mr. Quelch, for collections, and saves a lot of time and money. Insurance and
mortgage companies are doing it. I am paying off a mortgage in that way.
I find it convenient and I do not get get behind in my payments.

Mr. Girris: Is that not illegal?

The WiTNEss: No, if the cheque bounces you cannot re-present it.

Mr. BENNETT: It has the status of a promisory note.

By Mr. Quelch:

Q. On the question of appraisals I have heard some criticism. I am not
making a general criticism but I am referring to the area I am familiar with,
the Acadia area, where you have a fine supervisor, Mr. H. Allam. I have heard
that your field supervisors are far too conservative on the appraisals of the
land and I know personally that some of the appraisals have been of a con-
servative nature. I know the land has been valued at a certain figure and has
been sold at maybe double the appraisal value. What is the basis of the
appraisal? Judging by that area I would almost come to the conclusion it is
based on a prewar value—A. I think- I must plead guilty that we are very
conservative in our appraisals and the basis is the ability of the land to
produce. It is appraised on its earning value. :

Q. To produce, but at what price? Are you thinking of present-day
prices or are you thinking of prices that may come in the future? I must
gather you are looking for a future drop in prices.—A. We take the average
price for a period of years and apply that. We do not take the high or low
price. There is a certain amount of estimation, but we are teaching our men
to appraise on the land’s production or its potential production, which is
important. We can buy land in Ontario which is not producing very much
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right now, but we see the potential there—and I am not only speaking of
Ontario but of all the eastern provinces and some of the grey bush soils in the
west, too.

Q. On the basis of what happened after the first war, it is probably a good
thing to be conservative in your appraisals. We do not want a repetition of
what happened after 1919. There is one other point. On the question of a
person who pays up his land in full without getting a grant, is he eligible for
repayment of the re-establishment credit?—A. Yes.

Mr. HERRIDGE: I was just going to suggest that in order that the questions
on any one topic would be asked at the same time, could we start with page
one and proceed through the brief.

Some Hon. MEMBERS: No, no, no. -

Mr. HERRIDGE: I thought we could perhaps do it by sections.

Mr. PEARKES: © I have a question to ask which I do not think I could
ask on page one because it applies all the way through this memorandum,
in this brief which has been presented I think emphasis has been laid on
the very excellent public relations which have existed between the field
supervisor and the veteran—

Mr. MacDouGALL: Hear, hear!

Mr. PEARKES:It stresses'that good public relationship from page four,
where it is dealing with the question of the field supervisors and the farmers,
and then it goes on later in the brief where it emphasizes the same good
relations which have existed between the supervisor and the man who has
the small holding. The fact that those good relations have existed is demon-
strated by the fact that only 44 small holders are in arrears of over $100
out of a total of 27,000-odd small holders. Now, I think, Mr. Chairman, that
is a remarkable performance. ,

Some Hon. MEMBERS: Hear, Hear!

Mr. PEARKES: It speaks very, very highly for the staff of the Veterans’
Land Act. Then we come on to consider the proposals which are
made in this new bill. We find that under Part III the opportunity for
those good relations to continue is presented and we also notice that the rate
of interest will be five per cent under Part III. But when we come to Part II,
it seems to me that those excellent relations which have been established are
to be scrapped and that all the collections and the dealings with the veterans
are to be worked through Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation.
Another disadvantage is that the small holder who takes his property under
section 2 instead of being charged 5 per cent will be charged 53 per cent.
Now, why is it necessary, where you have established such an excellent
organization which over the years has proved to work to the satisfaction
both of the government and the veteran and the board, to hand over to
Central Mortgage and Housing—an organization which cannot have had
the same intimate experience with the veterans as the Veterans’ Land Act
administration-——all the collections for the payment under Part II of this
new Act? Why is it necessary for Central Mortgage and Housing Corpora-
tion to charge 5} per cent whereas under the Veterans’ Land Act administra-
tion the veteran is only charged 5 per cent? That seems to me to be a new
departure as far as veterans legislation is concerned. We hand over the
duty of collection to another outside organization and yet you have all the
facilities here with experienced field supervisors and one might almost
suggest that perhaps the field supervisors’ work is somewhat decreasing now
because there are a lot of veterans under the ten-year terms who will be
receiving their entitlement and I wonder why it is necessary to hand over
the collection of these debts and the general administration of Part II, once
the veteran has moved into his house, to Central Mortgage and Housing

Corporation?
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Mr. MAcDoOUGALL: A good point!

The WITNESS: General Pearkes, that is a matter of policy that I cannot
answer very well, but I think I should say this: the idea behind it is largely
‘to get the veteran back into normal loaning channels. If we gave a lower
rate of interest to veterans being settled today who are building houses
which are not on agricultural land, there would be some conflict between
the some 80 odd thousand who have already taken re-establishment credit
and bought houses under Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation and
who are paying normal rates of interest. It would be hardly fair to give
privileges now that they did not have earlier when they could not settle
under the Veterans’ Land Act due to the fact that employment did not permit
them to go so far afield.

The CHAIRMAN: They also get the advantage that you pay in the case of
the veteran for the legal work which I take it under the usual procedure under
Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation would be paid by the borrower.

The WiTnNESS: Yes, under Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation the
veteran would have to pay interest on any advances made during the period
of construction. That is not charged to the veteran under this Bill and we also
look after his legal expenses up to the deed and the mortgage.

Mr. PEARKES: It is quite possible that there may be some advantages
accruing to a veteran which would not accrue to an ordinary individual pur-
chasing or building a house under Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation,
but it must be remembered that for some considerable time I think this com-
mittee has advocated that the size of a lot which a veteran might get under the
Veterans’ Land Act should have been very materially reduced so that he could
build a house on that smaller lot instead of having to take the larger quantity
of land. Now then, a great many veterans have been forced in the past to go
to Central Mortgage and Housing in order to get a smaller lot, but now you
are correcting that mistake or are changing that policy in accordance with the
wish which I think has frequently been expressed in this committee. As I
said, you are rectifying that mistake. Why is it necessary when you rectify
that mistake to say that the veteran is still going to be at a disadvantage to
the other veteran who takes the advantages of this Act under Part III by forcing
him to go to Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation? You are now permit-
ting him to have the smaller lot and to build a house on that under the
Veterans’ Land Act but you say he suddenly has to come under Central
Mortgage and Housing Corporation to pay back his debt, and he is still going
to be at a disadvantage to a veteran coming under Part III because he has to
pay 5% per cent instead of 5 per cent. If you kept the management in your
own hands you could still charge him 5 per cent instead of 5% per cent.

The WiTnESS: Well, sir, I think it is on the principle that the advantages
of the Veterans’ Land Act include a conditional grant and a 3% per cent rate
of interest which is intended to subsidize a veteran who settles on land and
who is going to produce something for himself. I think that is about all I
can say.

The CHAIRMAN: In other words, as I understand it, the Veterans’ Land Act
as originally set up was a land settlement scheme and when you get into the
field of assisting veterans to build houses on urban lots it is a housing scheme
and so far as the bill goes it provides for giving assistance to the veteran in
regard to the housing scheme to the extent indicated, but it is apparently the
policy of the administration not to give exactly the same inducement and help
to a veteran who is providing urban housing for himself that you provide for a
veteran you are trying to set up as a farmer either part-time or full-time. I

91824—4
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take it, Mr. Pearkes, that that is the policy and Mr. Rutherford, I understand,
does not think he can answer other than to say that it is a matter of govern-
ment policy.

Mr. PEARKES: May I make one observation on your remarks, Mr. Chairman?
There was always a small holding section of the Veterans’ Land Act from
the beginning.

The CHAIRMAN: But you will remember, Mr. Pearkes, at the time it was
beginning to apply to smaller and smaller pieces of land it was getting away
from having any aspect of settling people on land where they could provide
at least part of their income from farming. It was decided then to make
this requirement of a minimum of three acres to draw a differentiation between
farm settlement and urban housing. That is why the three acres were pro-
vided for as I remember it.

Mr. PEARKES: I agree with all that. We are now correcting that mistake,
but for the life of me I cannot see why it necessary—you have such an
excellent organization which has been built up here over the years and it
has been demonstrated all through this brief how very well Veterans’ Land
Act administration is working and is working in such harmony with the veteran
—that now when you are going to give the opportunity to the weteran to
acquire a house on a small lot you suddenly turn around and say that you
are not going to put this excellent administration to work, but are going to
turn it over to an organization which has not had the experience of working
so closely with the veterans as the Veterans’ Land- Act has. Why is it
necessary? Again, I come to the point that in Part III you charge 5 per cent
and under Part II, Central Mortgage and Housing will charge 53 per cent.
I cannot see why you do not give the veteran the benefit of this policy. Per-
haps Mr. Rutherford cannot reply to policy, I do not know, but I still would
like an explanation—perhaps the parliamentary assistant could give one—as to
what is the advantage or why is it necessary now to turn this small holding
section over to Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation? What is the
policy behind it?

Mr. BENNETT: Mr. Chairman, I would like to say first of all that the govern-
ment is not correcting any mistake it has made as far as the small holder is
concerned.

Mr. Barcom: Hear, Hear.

Mr. BENNETT: Part I stipulates an acreage of 1.6 acres and the idea of the
small holder, as far as Part I is concerned, is to settle the veteran on a property
where he can supplement his income from the production from the land. That
is the basis of it. The Department of Veterans Affairs has said many times
they were not in the housing business. The aim of Part I is to settle the small
holder as a part-time farmer, or as a full-time farmer. That is Part I and
that has not been changed. It would be grossly unfair to change that now.
Thousands of veterans have been able to settle under the Act with the require-
ment of 1.6 or more acres. Other veterans have decided they could not come
under the Act because of the acreage requirement. As I say, I think most
of the members would agree that we have gone so long under that acreage
requirement we should not change it now. With the high cost of living and
the high building costs and with the great successes that have been achieved
under the “Build Your Own” program of the Veterans’ Land Act, it was
thought that the Department of Veterans Affairs could do something to help
the veteran build his own home where he could not obtain 1.6 acres. Now,
we are still not in the building house business in every sense of the word,
but the government is trying to help the veteran build his own home and
we are going to give him free supervision, blueprints and specifications, free
interest on the advances and free legal expenses.
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Now, as the chairman has pointed out, many veterans have built under
the National Housing Act and they have paid 5% per cent, and we do not think
it would be fair to do other than make the veterans here pay the ordinary
rate which other Canadians are paying because you will remember, General
Pearkes, these veterans have used their reestablishment credits. There is no
additional grant available under Part II, and the veteran may have also used
his re-establishment credits provided by the veterans charter. This is an
additional help to the veterans even though they were helped under the
charter previously. We will help them three ways: supervision, interest-free
money and free legal expenses.

As the director has explained-the veteran comes along and pays $800 down
and saves anywhere from $1,000 to $1,200 on his own labour, saves contractors’
profit and construction costs and we think many houses will be built this way
by loaning up to $8,000 under the National Housing Act.

Now, as far as Part II is concerned, and the 5 per cent charge being made
there instead of 5% per cent, the basis is—

Mr. CroLL: It is the other way around.

Mr. PEARKES: Part II is 5% per cent.

Mr. BENNETT: There is different thinking here altogether. The department
found that many veterans had settled successfully on a good farm but needed
more money to improve the property—perhaps the veteran wanted to put a
bedroom or two on to his house. Well, he could not get a loan under the Farm
Improvement Loan Act because the director had the title to his farm. In other
words, he was being discriminated against because he was a veteran. He needed
more capital. Part III will give him another $3,000 and he will still pay the
ordinary rate of interest which a farmer would pay under the Canadian Farm
Loan Board Act.

The CHAIRMAN: The Farm Improvement Loans Act?

Mr. BENNETT: No, the Canadian Farm Loan Board Act.

Mr. PEARKES: Even if it were necessary to collect 5% per cent instead of
5 per cent, would it not be better for the Veterans’ Land Act administration to do
that—the supervisor who has started the deal with the veteran—instead of half-
way through the transaction turning it over to Central Mortgage and Housing
Corporation and telling them to do the collecting? I should think that the
veteran who had started in to make the contract with the field supervisor and
the Veterans’ Land Act would prefer to complete that contract after the occupa-
tion of his house when he still has to make payments for some years to go under
the Veterans’ Land Act administration rather than go to Central Mortgage and
Housing Corporation, even though he might have to pay the 5% per cent?

The CHAIRMAN: I wonder if Mr. Rutherford would explain to the com-
mittee just how he envisages this is going to work and where the Central Mort-
gage and Housing Corporation enters the picture, and in what way. Could you
do that, Mr. Rutherford?

The WITNESS: As soon as the veteran obtains his lot and has decided on: the
type of house he wants to build, he goes to Central Mortgage and Housing
Corporation and has the loan approved. They approve at a certain amount. He
then comes back to us and is given his contract and when the house is com-
pleted—

Mr. HARKNESS: He gets his contract from you?

The WiTNESs: Yes, his contract to build, and when the house is completed
a deed is given to the veteran who signs a mortgage to Central Mortgage and
Housing Corporation at the same time. We prepare and register both documents.

Q. And you have nothing further to do with it from that point?—A. No.

91824—43
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The CHAIRMAN: In other words, you are entering the picture to assist the
veteran to build and to meet the requirements of Central Mortgage and Housing
Corporation?

The WiTness: That is right.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Dickey?

Mr. PEARKES: I have just one question of the witness on that point. Central
Mortgage and Housing is to make the collections then?

The WIiTNESS: That is right.

Mr. DickEy: Mr. Chairman, I think it should be said Central Mortgage and
Housing Corporation have always done the housing part of veterans’ housing. I
do not know what the experience has been in other places, but certainly in
Halifax they did very extensive housing projects at the Westmount subdivision
which worked out excellently. The veterans made contracts with Central Mort-
gage and Housing Corporation and, as I understand it, this is simply bringing
the Veterans’ Land Act administration in to be of some additional assistance, and
I for one think the principle of keeping the housing side of the business strictly
under the one organization is quite proper and quite appropriate.

Mr. CroLL: May I just make this observation while we are speaking about.

housing? I think the committee has lost sight of a few matters which are
rather important. It is time the interest rate is the same for all persons under
the new housing Act, the veteran under the present arrangements becomes his
own contractor, something which is not permitted to civilians, and in that way
he saves at least a thousand dollars. He makes a lower down-payment than
the non-veteran has to make and, as Mr. Bennett has already pointed out, he
pays no legal fees, and, in addition to that, he has interest-free money while
the building advances are required to be made from time to time and he pays
no supervision fee. Now, that is a considerable advantage when you add it
all up. That is given to the veteran. That is not available to the non-veteran.
All he does is pay the same rate of interest. It would have been difficult under
the Act to work it out in any other way. I remember in 1945 we sat here and
we said, “This is turning the Veterans’ Land Act into a housing scheme; it
must remain a small holding scheme.” That was the general view. What we
have here now is a housing scheme, it is a good one and many more veterans
should take advantage of it. I do not think there need be a great deal of worry
about the collections, a point which seems to be troubling some members of this
committee. Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation are not hard by veter-
ans’ standards. They are reasonable about these matters. They may not have
quite as good a collection record as my friend Tom Rutherford has, which is an
amazing record, but there has never been a complaint to this committee or in
the House that Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation has been unreason-
able with veterans or anyone. You will remember less than three months ago
that a question was raised in the House when there was less employment than
there is now. The question was asked, what would be done for some of the
people who were unable to meet their payments? The government was quick
to say that they would not be dispossessed and the matter would be given
sympathetic consideration. The important thing we as veterans are interested
in is that the veteran should have some advantage over the non-veteran, and
between what my friend Mr. Bennett has indicated and what the chairman has
added I think it is clear there are real advantages for the veteran.

The CHAIRMAN: Now, Mr. Herridge.

By Mr. Herridge:
Q. I think we all welcome this legislation and we are very pleased to see
the government bringing it forward. I support Mr. Pearkes in his contention.
I admit the advantages mentioned by Mr. Croll. They are recognized, but I
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] think it is the spirit of the thing which is important. The Veterans-Land Act
administration has a record in this country. It is in contact with the veterans.
I have a feeling that the veterans will not like having to go and deal with
Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation knowing that their comrades are
dealing with the Veterans Land Act. Therefore, I prefer to see complete
administration come under the Veterans Land Act administration. I do not
agree with Mr. Bennett’s argument that it would not be fair to certain veterans.
There are many veterans who were settled on half an acre. Then all the
- regulations were changed, and there are quite a number of discrepancies now.
Again I would emphasize that the majority of the veterans would prefer to
come under the administration of the Veterans Land Act. I presume that this
legislation results from the fact that there are thousands of wveterans in
Canada who are not able to obtain the acreage for a home.

There is a.big demand for housing on the part of veterans. In my con-
stituency there are two or three hundred veterans who would like to come
under the Small Holdings Section of the Act if they could get the required
acreage. I wonder if the director could give the committee an estimate as to
the number of veterans who might take advantage of this legislation as the
result of not being able to obtain the required acreage under the Small Holdings
Section?—A. I could not even guess.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Green.

By Mr. Green:

Q. I would like to get it clear just what the situation is at the present time.
You have a very large number of veterans with small holdings; a larger number
than are actually settled on farms.—A. It is approximately the same.

'Q. Is all the collecting in respect of those small holdings being done by
your branch?—A. That is right.

Q. You have complete control of all those small holdings?—A. That is
correct.

: Q. And many of them are in suburban areas around the cities of Canada?
l, —A. Yes, close to one-third, I would say, are around the cities.
‘, Q. And the areas range from % acre up. Is that correct?—A. Yes.

Q. And the only way in which Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation
comes into this picture is that it has done the construction in certain cases,
where there have been settlements put in, adjacent to some of the cities?—

L A. We have built these houses under contract ourselves. The houses on our
E property have been built by ourselves. Central Mortgage and Housing Corpora-
F tion do not build our houses.

Q. Where then did Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation come into

E this picture with regard to the small holdings?—A. Not at all.
: Q. Well, Mr. Dickey mentioned that they did. I would like to know where
they come into the picture.

Mr. Dickey: I said that Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation had
done the purely housing part of the program, but not under the Veterans’
Land Act at all.

Mr. GREEN: Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation to date have had
absolutely no connection with the Veterans’ Land Act?

Mr. DickeEY: No, and never have.

By Mr. Green:
Q. But now a departure is proposed?—A. That is not quite correct. We
have built between 50 to 75 houses on a joint assistance plan for Central
Mortgage, under an order in council.
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Q. Under what?—A. I said that we have built between 50 to 75 houses
on a joint assistance plan for Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation under
an order in council which permitted a joint arrangement much the same as we
are doing here and on small lots. That is the only exception.

Q. But you have handled all the management and collections in connectlon
with the small holdings?—A. That is right.

Q. And now the proposal is that the veteran can build a house under this
new Part II on a smaller area than half an acre?—A. That is correct.

Q. But in this case he has to be under the management of Central Mortgage
and Housing Corporation?—A. No. We let the contract and superintend the
building of the house; Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation finance it
after the house is completed. We do the interim financing durmg the con-
struction period, however.

Q. Once the house is completed and the loan arranged, then you go out
of the picture?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. And Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation will do all the col-
lecting; and if the veteran gets into arrears, he will have to deal w1th Central
Mortgage and Housing Corporation?—A. Yes, sir.

Q. You have absolutely nothing further to do with it once the loan, or
once the contract is completed?—A. That is correct.

Q. And is your branch so set up that it could handle these loans under
Part II, if the house should decide that that is the wiser policy to adopt?—
A. I might say that we anticipate that most of the construction under Part II
will be in and around the larger cities where we do not have a large staff.
Each staff member there, looks after up to 400 small holdings, and that is quite
a job. We would require more staff in and around the larger cities as that is
where most of these houses will be built. In the country they would still have
the advantages of the V.L.A.

Q. I beg your pardon?—A. In the smaller places they would still have
the advantages of the V.L.A.

Q. Could you arrange to handle these collections?—A. Not without more
staff.

Q. I beg your pardon?—A. Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation
have collection agencies in those larger centres, while we would require more
staff.

Q. You say you could handle it if you had more staff?

Mr. CroLL: And more expense; you would be opposed to that, would you
not, Mr. Green?

Mr. GREEN: I have been very much impressed by Mr. Rutherofrd’s state-
ments throughout his brief that there is a friendly personal connection between
the Veterans’ Land Act staff and the veteran, and that of necessity will not
be present when he is dealing with Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation.

A person cannot blame Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation for
that; it is just in the nature of things and it is impossible for them to have
that class of personal, friendly association with the veterans. It does seem
to ‘me that a situation of that kind should not lightly be thrown over; and
yvet that is what is going to happen under this new Part II, where the Central
Mortgage and Housing Corporation will take over the whole management of
the loans. 1

Will you have facilities, for example, for advising the veteran, if he should
fall into arrears under Part II?—A. Well, there are already probably 200,000
veterans who are paying back loans to Central Mortgage and Housing Cor-
poration. We could not advise them all. We are in no different position
to-day. i
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Q. You said you would be having nothing whatever to do with the veteran
once the contract is made.—A. That is right.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Cavers.

Mr. CAveERs: In the acquisition of new property under the Veterans Land
Act, the title to the property is taken in the name of the director of the
Veterans Land Act. I can visualize a situation wherein a farmer-veteran who
is overly enthusiastic and improvident might put himself in a position where
he would build more buildings than he needs and acquire more equipment
than is required with which to farm his holding. Thereby he would build .
up a great debt which is to his detriment and also to the detriment of the
contractor with whom he deals, who would have no opportunity to file a lien
or take any security against the land. Does the Veterans Land Act adminis-
tration have any supervision over these men so that they can counsel them
and guide them in order to prevent them from getting into that situation?

The WiTneEss: Yes. If we find them doing that very thing, we certainly
advise them against it. I know cases have happened where veterans have
got over their heads in debt but it was not on our advice. Our advice was
quite to the contrary.

By Mr. Enfield:

Q. On the matter of construction under this new small holdings section
in Part II, after the house is constructed, will not the V.L.A. be available
regarding further construction or questions regarding problems of construction
or something that may happen to the house after the house is completed?—
A. I do not think we have ever turned down a veteran who was building,
or denied him advice. If we have the time, we will give any veteran free
advice.

Q. Well then, after Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation starts
with the collections, the veteran will still be able to go to V.L.A. regarding
matters of construction which may arise?—A. Yes. We do not advertise this
but we do a lot of it anyway.

Q. And will that policy continue?—A. Yes, in so far as we have time to
do it.

Q. Just to clear up the financial aspects of that new section, Part 23 sets
out the details of the maximum amount that the veteran may obtain; $8,100.
You say that the veteran ends up by putting in $2,700 of his own money while
the department lends $5,400, making a total of $8,100. Is that $2,700 in cash,
that you contemplate there?

Mr. McCRrRACKEN: That is where it is today.

By Mr. Enfield:

Q. It was not clear to me; I thought it was just $1,300 cash.—A. That is a
comparison between what he pays under the new bill and what he would now
be required to pay if he were able to put up the cash for the down payment.

Q. So that the total maximum amount he has to find is $2,700?7—A. Do_ you ,
mean at the present time? :

Q. Under the new section?—A. No; under the new scheme it is $1,300.

Q. You say under the new scheme it is $1,300; but under the old scheme
it was what?—A. It was $2,700. In order to have the same amount of money
to spend on his house he is required now to put down $2,700, while under the
new scheme he would get away with $1,300.

Q. I see.

The CHAIRMAN: Now Mr. Gillis.
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By Mr. Gillis:

Q. I think the place to argue the principle of the bill is on the bill. Mr.
Rutherford is not in a position to disagree with government policy. I do not
like the change, personally. I like the brief. The brief demonstrates some
pretty sound thinking; but I am afraid that what is happening is this: that
‘you are demonstrating that you are getting houses built for the sake of pro-
viding homes and with not too much profit. I think perhaps we are making
too much progress to suit some of them; when you talk about putting veterans
into the hands of Central Mortage and Housing Corporation the chances are
that they are going to finish up in the Bank of Montreal or the Royal Bank,
because the banks are going into these aspects of it. It looks to me as if
Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation was getting out of it as an organ-
ization, judging by the talk in the House on the last housing bill.

And when you talk about Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation you :
are talking about the insurance companies. And if we are going to swing
around to having the veterans make applications through Central Mortgage
and Housing Corporation—and, incidentally, if the Royal Bank or the Sun
Life Insurance Company have got to give approval—then in my judgment
you are taking the business of the veterans out of the hands which built it up.

And too, as I understand it, we are not trying to make money out of the
proposition; but you are placing it in the hands of a group who are going to
build houses for the sake of making money out of it, and I think that is a bad
principle. However, I suppose the place for us to fight it is on the bill and
not here. But while I am on my feet I would like to ask the Director if he J
could give the committee some idea of the number of vacant farms there are ]
in the maritimes?—A. I was down there about three weeks ago, Mr. Gillis,
and there are a great many. We are hoping to be able to settle some of these
—1I could not tell you how many—but there is an increasing number with
great possibilities and we are hoping to be able to do something to resettle
some of them with veterans. We will need a little more money to put two of
them together in some cases. They are, generally speaking, too small for
economic units, and they need lime very badly.

Mr. WESELAK: I wonder if Mr. Rutherford could tell us whether the
mortgages would be held by Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation or
turned over to the banks as is being done under the revision of the National
Housing Act.

The WiTNESS: I am sorry, I could not hear the question.

Mr. WESELAK: The question again was: could you tell us whether the
mortgages would be held by Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation or
turned over to the banks or financial institutions as is being done under the
revision of the National Housing Act?

The WITNESS: It could be done either way. I think the majority will be
held by Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation for the time being, but we
do not know.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Harkness is next.

Mr. HARKNESS: I think this point raised by General Pearkes is one of great
importance. I will not go into the arguments why I think the veterans would
be much better off if these were all handled by Brigadier Rutherford’s branch.

The CHAIRMAN: I think we can debate that after we have the submission.

P A
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By Mr. Harkness:
Q. However, there are one or two questions I would like to ask. When
this question was being discussed a short time ago Mr. Croll said there would
be more expense if it were to be handled by the Veterans’ Land Act administra-
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tion rather than Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation. However, I do
not see that that would be the case. As a matter of fact, the Veterans’ Land
Act has an organization set up at the present time. They are making collec-
tions and making them extremely satisfactorily, and Mr. Rutherford said
that more staff would be required if they were required to make collections
under the new scheme to small holders. By the same token more staff would
be required for Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation to make the collec-
tions. They have collection agencies set up and they have an organization,
but the Veterans’ Land Act has an organization too, so it would be simply a
matter of adding staff to one or the other. I would ask Brigadier Rutherford
if that is the situation and if in fact there would be more expense if the
collections were handled by the Veterans’ Land Act?—A. I think there would
be because we are set up in rural areas and Central Mortgage and Housing
Corporation in urban areas, and we could not undertake more in the urban
areas. Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation could probably operate with
their present staff while we would have to have more people.

Q. You would have to put more people in, but Central Mortgage and
Housing Corporation would have to do so too?—A. Not necessarily, because
they are covering the area anyway—it is like having two milk routes in the
same town.

Mr. PHILPOTT: I have just one question, and that is on page 24 of the brief
where you are talking about how much the veteran saves under the build-your-
own plan. Have you any exact figures on that? I mean, there is just an
estimate there on the bottom of the page, which says:

We figured that by doing this they could save at least the contractor’s
profit, which was no small item, and also $1,000 to $1,200.

Have you, or has Mr. Griffith, any figures as to what is the actual experience
and how much they do save?—A. I will ask Mr. Griffith to answer that
question. :

Mr. GRIFFITH: It is rather a difficult question to answer, Mr. Chairman.
We find in trying to ascertain what the houses actually cost from the veterans
themselves that their methods of keeping records are rather antiquated and
loose. I have found in asking veterans what the houses had cost them-——that
is, in addition to what the contract price was—that he has not got the records
because his wife is looking after them. She is not too sure because all bills are
not in. She remembers she had $50 last month with which she bought some
linoleum. The veteran went out and did a little work for another chap who in
return put some effort into the house, therefore it is rather difficult to get down
to a definite figure. Our contracts run all the way from—for example, in B.C.
we actually have some contracts which run about $1,400; that is, particularly
in the Okanagan valley.

Mr. PHILpoTT: Is that $1,400 or thousand?

Mr. GrIFrFITH: $1,400 in some cases on irrigated land. That is what they
have left to build a house with and that is what they start with. All he gets
is a shelter at that time. We have one that runs up to $60,000 which we are
not too happy about, but taking our contracts, for instance for the month of
February, there is one for $5,200, $5,400, $5,500, $6,000 and so on. Generally
they run between $5,000 and $7,000. That is the amount that has gone into
the house as we leave it with the veteran. He may have and very-often does
have to put another $1,400 or $2,000 into that to make it what you would call
a complete house. Now, as to his savings all we can say is that he does elimi-
nate the contractors’ profit and overhead which is a very substantial figure.
He may save money by getting materials at a much lower price than perhaps
his neighbour, but the general figure if you take a house for which a contract
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has been set for say $6,000 the veteran’s time and effort and that of his friends
may bring that up to $8,000 and that house might sell on the open market for
say $10,000 or $11,000—they are the only figures we have.

Mr. PHILPOTT: So he is saving at least $2,000 on a $8,000 house?

Mr. GrirrIiTH: We figure that he is.

Mr. PaiLpoTT: Thank you very much.

Mr. JoNEs: I would like to add my thanks to the director for an excellent
brief which has certainly made it clear to us what has been done on behalf of
veterans. I am particularly interested in page 5 where it says: “Special
assistance is always available and given to farm settlers who at any time may
get into difficulties”. It is on that subject I would like to say a few words.
A month ago several veterans in the Okanagan valley lost their complete crop
through frost—that is, the soft fruit bloom. One veteran said the losses run
from 60 per cent to 95 per cent. He lost 85 per cent of his own crop for this
year. He will be in difficulties unless some special assistance is given to him
as would other veterans who are unfortunately in the same position. I would
like to know what assistance can be or will be given to these particular veterans
in the southern Okanagan valley? I realize if they are assisted for this one
year they could carry on. It is not like the frost we had four or five years
ago where the trees were killed, but this year they want just enough to carry
them through until next year when possibly they will get an abundant crop.

The WITNESS: There is no financial assistance we can give, but it is
surprising what our boys are able to do in scratching up further assistance. -

Mr. CroLL: Do you mean scrounging?

The WiTNESS: We do a lot of that too. I cannot say what can be done in
this particular case, but we helped quite a bit at Kamloops when the frost hit
there, by arranging with the province to have the trees removed so the orchards
could be replanted.

Mr. JoNES: Could the Act assist them to get a loan? That is what they
want.

The WITNESs: I am sure the field supervisor would take them to the bank
and help them arrange a loan. We do that quite frequently.

Mr. CroLL: May I make one observation. Mr. Weselak asked a question
which indicated that he seems to be disturbed whether these mortgages would
find their way into the hands of banks or approved lenders. Under the Act .
at the present time that is not possible. A veteran may start to build today
and may not complete the house for a year, in which case banks and approved
lenders under the Act do not give forward commitments. The only organiza-
tion which will carry forward commitments are the Central Mortgage and
Housing Corporation. They retain that mortgage and it is not possible under
the present Act for these mortgages to find their way into these ‘“avaracious
institutions” Mr. Gillis talks about. On previous occasions it has been indi-
cated that the sort of house the veterans are building now is the same type
of house which was built for defence workers; they are $8,000 and $10,000
homes. This home would sell on the market for from $10,000 to $12,000. It
was indicated quite clearly that the builders’ profit on these homes was
between 10 per cent to 12 per cent. That is a normal profit as most of you
know. So, in addition to whatever savings he has as a result of the labour
he and his friends contribute, he has that saving which would amount to at
least 10 to 12 per cent.

Mr. DiNsDALE: Mr. Chairman—

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Dinsdale, it is almost one o’clock. We planned our
next meeting for Thursday at which time we will hear the National Council
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of Veterans. I was thinking perhaps the committee would like to continue
this afternoon and finish questioning Mr. Rutherford because otherwise his
submission will be broken up and he would not come on again until Friday.

Mr. CroLL: You laid down a program a little earlier in the week and we
agreed to it. We have the external affairs committee this afternoon. We
have missed many of those meetings to come here. If you are going to vary
our meetings let us know in good time.

The CHAIRMAN: When we decided on this schedule of meetings we did
not rule out a possibility of meeting in the afternoon at least on Tuesday. The
idea was to meet at least four times a week and that we might hold an after-
noon meeting on Tuesday or Thursday if it suited the wishes of the committee.

The CHAIRMAN: Is everybody satisfied to meet at 3.30 and we will go on
with the questioning of Mr. Rutherford?

Mr. PEARKES: I am on the external affairs committee and we have to make
a report as was announced in the House yesterday in order that the Secretary
of State for External Affairs may be able to present his estimates on Friday.
There are several members here who are also on the external affairs committee.

Mr. BENNETT (Grey North): Could we sit tonight, Mr. Chairman?

Mr. ENFIELD: Are we not through with Brigadier Rutherford?

The CHAIRMAN: I fancy that other members have questions to ask him.
It is for the committee to agree when you would like to meet again.

Some Hon. MEMBER: Why not meet tonight?

The CHATRMAN: At 8.30?

Mr. CroLL: The House meets at 8 we might as well do the same.
The CHAIRMAN: We will adjourn until tonight at 8 o’clock.

The committee adjourned.

EVENING SESSION

8.00 p.m.

The CHAIRMAN: Order, gentlemen. We can now continue our questioning
of Mr. Rutherford.

Mr. T. J. Rutherford, Director, Veterans’ Land Act, recalled:

By Mr. Dinsdale:

Q. At noon I was going to ask Mr. Rutherford a question about the practical
implications of the new part of the legislation. We are all in agreement that
it is going to fulfill a very great need so far as housing for veterans is concerned.
For example, in my own city of Brandon there are 150 veterans who are
waiting for accommodation in the wartime housing units. I would imagine
they would be interested in a project of this kind.

Now, the question I would like to put to Mr. Rutherford is this: who is
responsible for the promotional work? I think you made some suggestion
this morning that in urban areas the V.L..A. are somewhat shortstaffed. There
was also some reference made to the interest of the Canadian Legion in the
project. Who would be responsible for taking the initiative in acquainting
veterans of the potentialities of the legislation and giving them some instruction
and some guidance in making use of the new legislation?—A. We are not
particularly shortstaffed for our present work, but we would be for any
extension of it.
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The provision for the construction schools will be made by regulations
and I cannot say just what those regulations will be. The governor in council
~will have to pass on these as you know.

The Legion, in their brief, did volunteer to promote house construction
by veterans under this measure. They suggested this measure very much as
it is in the bill. We expect to have full cooperation from the Canadian Legion.
In fact, they are very anxious to promote it. But we, as a government agency,
would not be actively promoting it. We do not do that. We are here when
veterans come to us. They would be advised through the Legion and through
the press as to what the legislation is.

By Mr. Croll: ;

Q. Is the Legion behind this bill to your knowledge?—A. The Legion
asked for very much the same thing in their brief to the Prime Minister last
November. i

Q. Have they expressed any views on this bill to your knowledge?—A. I
cannot say.

The CHAIRMAN: As a matter of fact, Mr. Anderson, General Secretary of
the Legion, who is here this evening, spoke to me about the possibility of their
appearing and giving further evidence. He said he had been in touch with
the president of the Legion and after consulting with him he expressed the
attitude that they did not feel they needed to make any representations and
that they felt it was a very satisfactory bill. I am very happy to hear that
that is their attitude. I think I have stated it correctly, have I not,
Mr. Anderson?

Mr. AnDERSON: That is right.

By Mr. Goode:

Q. I have a few questions to ask. May I take this opportunity—since this
is the first time I have had an opportunity—to say to Mr. Rutherford through
you, Mr. Chairman, that this was the finest brief that I have ever listened to
in a committee of the House of Commons. It is a lovely job that you have done.
It is an exception, perhaps, because it is a businesslike brief. Some of the
briefs we get are not businesslike, I can tell you. You mentioned this morning
something about the number of thousands of veterans building homes under
the auspices of Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation. Do you remember
the amount?—A. I used the figure of 200,000 which I think is approximately .
correct. I think that many have built homes or have used their credits to
take the mortgages off their homes. General Burns told me that about 82,000
had used their credits to buy homes. :

Q. 82,0007—A. That is right.

Q. Would you have an opportunity to know of any general complaints
which the veterans might have made against the collection agencies of Central
Mortgage and Housing Corporation?—A. I have heard of none at all at any time.

Q. You have heard of none?—A. No, I have not heard of any.

Q. That is all.

The CHAIRMAN: Now, Mr. Henderson.

By Mr. Henderson:

Q. There are a few points I would like to ask you about. The first one
deals with the size of the lot on which these homes, under Part II, can be built.
I presume that the size of the lot would be similar to the size of lots which are
approved by Central Mortgage and Housing Corporation?—A. That is correct.
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Q. My second question is this: down in Kingston, west of Collins Bay,
there is now a V.L.A. subdivision where veterans homes have been built and
they have had trouble getting their water supply. I want to make sure that
the proper branch of your department has this under consideration and that
they will give it every consideration to which those veterans are entitled?
—A. That matter is under very active consideration right at this moment, and
if every thing is as represented, we think we should pay for the two or three
wells that are being sunk there. We would consider them as test wells. Perhaps
we should have had drilled test wells before the houses were built. How-
ever, we assume some responsibility for it and we are going to do something
about it. -

Q. Thank you very much.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Herridge.

By Mr. Herridge:

Q. I was very pleased with Mr. Rutherford’s brief. It has given us a
complete picture of the operation of this department, and that is of great
benefit to any person on this committee. I am sorry that the committee
members did not agree with my suggestion of a systematic approach to this
review. Therefore I shall have to follow their rather scattered method of
questioning.

I want to ask you four questions and say a word or two in regard to them.

I am intrigued with the phrase on page 4 of your brief, “collections without
tears”. But in view of the excellent record to date as far as collections are
concerned, what is the principal reason for any failure to make repayment on
time at this time? What would be the principal reason?—A. As I mentioned,
most of the people who are in arrears at the present time are in the spring
wheat areas where marketing has been very slow, and in the potato-growing
area around Fredericton in New Brunswick. There are 77 cases of special
arrears in the maritime provinces and in Newfoundland; and of those 77, 50
are in three field areas out of a total of 22 areas, so you can see that they
are concentrated in the potato-growing areas. These are the only difficult
cases we have there. Then there is some at Dauphin. In the flooded area
north of Dauphin. This year the crops were very poor, and the collections are
poor also.

Q. That would mean that in the majority of cases it is because of factors
over which the veteran has little control.—A. That is right.

Q. And on page 5 you say:

Our field supervisors, though entitled to civil service hours, work
the hours of a country doctor and seem to like it.

In fairness to them, in our district we have offices which are open and in
which they are working at 10 o’clock at night for succeeding evenings during
the week. What does your department do by way of compensating them for
overtime? Is some provision made for them by way of holidays and so on?
—A. I think that the country doctor goes fishing when he finds there is nothing
particular to do. Those boys take time off. If we catch them fishing on
Wednesday afternoon, there is nothing said to them. They are more or less
free agents. They work by the year, not by the day or by the hour.

Q. On page 12 you mention:

The original cost of all property now held for veterans is well over
three hundred million dollars ($300,000,000), its present day value
being in the neighbourhood of five hundred million dollars ($500,000,-
000). The present fire insurance coverage alone is three hundred and
two million dollars ($302,000,000).
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Possibly that would be the major criticism I would have to make of the
Veterans’ Land Act administration. Up to this last year or so I was under
the impression that your appraisals had been made rather on a conservative
side in some districts. I think these figures indicate it. In view of your
experience with the Act up to date, and in view of those figures, would you
agree that they have been rather on the conservative side?—A. Yes, I think
I said that before, Mr. Herridge.

Q. Well, I did not hear it.

And on page 13—and this is my last question—you say:

While frontier settlement on provincial land has not been nearly
so popular as was originally anticipated, a very large number of our
farm settlers are now engaged in the development of what we believe
is a more productive, and even more important, agricultural frontier.

Like the director, I too was somewhat disappointed at the amount of use
made by veterans of the opportunity to settle under pioneer conditions on
provincial lands. There must be a reasn for it and I presume that the
reason is that under modern conditions brides will not live under pioneer
conditions; and also, in order to compete effectively, they have to have modern
conditions.—A. That is pretty much the case.

Q. I asked this question because there are many veterans who will, in
the future, want to go on provincial land providing they are assured of an
opportunity to make even a modest living. But for that to be done I think
there must be more cooperation between the federal Department of Agriculture,
the provincial Departments of Agriculture, and the provincial governments to
make it certain that services are supplied in relation to certain proposed
developments. Has anything been done to secure the cooperation of provincial
departments, by way of indicating to them that you would like to settle
veterans on provincial lands?—A. We have had very excellent cooperation
from the government of British Columbia. As you know, there is a coordinating
committee in British Columbia with representatives of the provincial govern-
ment, the federal government through P.F.R.A., and our department. They
work very closely together and we are getting excellent cooperation.

Q. Are your officials instructed to keep you informed as to vacant provin-
cial lands which will present an opportunity, let us say, in the near future?—
A. No, but they do keep us informed, and they are free agents to encourage
settlement. As you know, settlement comes under the provinces. It is the
province which settles the veterans. We assist them after they are settled. The
province has to be satisfied with them before they get the grant. They have
to be satisfied that they are proper people to be settled on provincial land.

Q. Do you think that later on there will be greater use made of section
35 than there is up to date?—A. It is possible.

Q. There are roads being built today which would make new areas avail-
able?—A. That is right. And that is true in the case of some of the ranch
country up the Cariboo. It is very attractive to veterans.

Q. And the Lardeau too?—A. That is right.

By Mr. Balcom:
Q. By provincial lands you mean “crown lands”?—A. Yes.

By Mr. Enfield:

Q. Mr. Rutherford, on page 20 of your brief where you are referring to the
small holdings you say: “Unfortunately, some of the subdivisions which are
adjacent to the larger and faster growing cities have been incorporated into
metropolitan areas with resultant increases in taxation.” Is it not true that

By,
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in the province of Ontario an amendment was recently made to the Ontario
Municipal Act enabling municipalities to pass by-laws giving veterans relief
in these cases?—A. That is correct.

Q. Is that true?—A. Yes.

Q. And has that procedure been followed in any other provinces, do you
know?—A. No, we have certain tax arrangements with certain municipalities
but no general arrangement like there is in Ontario now.

Q. Would it be true to say that the problem exists mainly in Ontario?—
A. Yes, mainly in Ontario.

Mr. JoNES: Mr. Rutherford, on page 13 of your brief you refer to run-
down and worn out farms that have good service, roads, schools and so on.
Is the title of any of these farms held by the Veterans’ Land Act?

The WITNESS: Yes sir, we have some farms that we bought which have
reverted and we have them for sale. We do not think they are good enough
to put settlers on. We try not to follow up one failure with another. We
have not many, but we have a few.

By Mr. Pearkes:

Q. In the explanatory notes of the bill, reference is made to the fact that
Part III would provide additional benefits for commercial fishermen. You
have said very little in your brief about commercial fishermen. I wanted
to ask what particular type of benefits would accrue to commercial fishermen.
Would they be able to buy additional nets or additional gear for their vessels
or must the money they can obtain—I think it is $1,400—be spent on hous-
ing or can it be spent on gear?—A. That is correct, sir, for new settlers
only and for the purchase of lands and the construction of a house.

Q. I did not get that part of your answer.—A. For new settlers and only
for the purchase of land and the construction of a house.

Q. So there is nothing which goes to a commercial fisherman for the
purchase of new gear?—A. That is right.

Q. Nothing?—A. Nothing additional.

Q. It is all for the housing?—A. Yes.

Q. Might I ask you if you can define a commercial fisherman? Is it any-
body who has a commercial fishing licence or how do you define that? We
have had considerable difficulty on the west coast regarding the definition of
commercial fishermen.—A. Well, a commercial fishing licence is a prime essen-
tial, of course.

Q. Well, that costs $1—you realize that? And I can tell you of a number
of professional men who go out every year and take a commercial fishing licence
and spend their holiday commercial fishing. I do not think that is a very
good yardstick.—A. Well, the licence may only cost $1, but can everyone get
a licence who has a dollar to spend or is it only certain people who are able
to get them?

Q. If they are Canadian citizens and if they have been British citizens
and have had licences before.—A. A fishing licence is at a high premium in the
Ontario Great Lakes area. They do not cost much, but there is a very limited
number available. If it is their principal occupation we would consider them
as commercial fishermen.

Q. Of course, the difficulty which has been experienced out on the west
coast is that it is such a seasonal occupation that you get a lot of people
who are commercial fishermen for a short period of the year and a lot of them,
as I say, are holiday fishermen who go commercial fishing to augment their
incomes.—A. It would have to be their principal occupation.

Mr. BaLcoMm: The main source of their income?
The WiTNESs: That is right.
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By Mr. Weselak: y
Q. On page 13 of the brief you make the following statement:

With more stable prices now prevailing, we may very well see an
increase in farm.settlement during the years just ahead. However,
capital considerably in excess of $6,000 will be necessary to effect a
sound establishment even on the cheaper type of farm.

Part III provides for additional loans of $3,000. Am I correct in assuming
that with the new settler you actually have available to him $9,0002—A. There
would be $10,500 available with the $1,980 the settler puts up as a down
payment.

Q. So you would have $9,000 available?—A. Yes.

Mr. Goope: I wonder if I could refer Mr. Rutherford to the table at the
back of the brief entitled “Special Arrears”. I am interested in the New
Westminster heading.

Mr. CroLL: What table are you speaking about?

Mr. GoobE: One in the back of the book.

The WiTnESs: Table B.

By Mr. Goode:

Q. I am interested in New Waestminster because my constituency is
Burnaby-Richmond, which is included in that. Before I ask my next question
I want to mention Mr. Grant, who comes under your department and who is
most co-operative. I have met him, and I think he is doing fine work. The
table shows that everyone in the riding pays their bills. How many people
have you got in the New Westminster district that come under V.L.A.? Have
you got the tables there?—A. We have 3,689—the largest in Canada. Excuse
me, Edmonton is a close runner-up. Edmonton has 3,655 and New Westminster
has a few more, and we are very very proud of what New Westminster has
done. They came up this time without any special arrears at all.

Q. You have no table of the location—there are three or four there—can
you break down New Westminster in a hurry? Can you give me Burnaby,
for instance?—A. Tell me which one is nearest: Brighouse, Cloverdale, Surrey,
Whalley, Langley, Chilliwack, Mission or Haney?

Mr. GREEN: Those are all in the Fraser Valley.

By Mr. Goode:

Q. What I was asking is do you happen to have the figures for Burnaby;
it is not mentioned in your table?—A. No, it is included in one of the others,
as the headquarters of the field supervisor.

Mr. GREEN: None in Burnaby! .

Mr. CroLL: Let us get on with the bill.

By Mr. Quelch:

Q. I would like to ask Mr. Rutherford one question. Can you tell us how
the veterans who were settled on government land in the special areas in the
so-called “drought area” are getting on? I am especially interested in that
because I know you were a little leery in the first instance about settling any
veterans in there but finally under pressure from the veterans themselves
you did allow a few to settle in there and I understand they are doing very
well.—A. I cannot answer that very definitely, Mr. Quelch. There were a
few who did not succeed but those who are there now are getting along

very well.
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Q. About the same percentage of arrears as the rest of Canada?—A. We
have more arrears in the Red Deer region. There is only two other regions
which have more arrears than Red Deer. I think this report indicates that
Dauphin and Grande Prairie have more than Red Deer. It should not be as
bad as it is. I believe Mr. Allam has one at Drumbheller.

Q. Please turn to example 3 in table H:

A full-time farmer established five years ago on a‘farm worth
$6,500 in which V.L.A. invested $4,800 and $1,200 S. and E. is granted
a loan to build a barn costing $3,600.

Then you show $600 as being paid by the veteran. Why is that only $600?
Are you taking into consideration the $500 in excess of the $6,0007—
A. Example No. 3 refers to a full-time farmer established five years ago on a
farm worth $6,500 in which V.L.A. is interested. There was an excess paid
at the time of purchase. i

Q. That is $500 excess?—A. No, it was more than that—$1,200 plus $500;
$1,700 excess.

Q. In the case Mr. Herridge mentioned just now where a good many of the
farms held today by veterans are worth considerably more than the amount
paid for them, if they were then to get a loan, that excess value would be
taken into consideration in the payments, would it?—A. If it was put there
by the man’s own work. The excess value which has grown up because of
better times would not be considered.

Q. On the other hand, if he had paid a certain amount of his own money
in addition to the amount he had to pay, would that be considered?—A. Yes,
the same as under the Act.

Mr. BENNETT: Or if he got a bargain from, say, his father when he bought
the farm.

Mr. CroLL: Mr. Chairman, could we get on with the bill?

Mr. Goope: I have just one question which has just come to my mind.
Can you tell me quite quickly—what about the veteran who has a small hold-
ing, as they have in Richmond, B.C., and he dies; what is the position of his
widow? Maybe I should know, but I do not.

The WitneEss: The widow takes over the property if she so desires. In
fact, I have a clipping here which I was just showing to Mr. Tucker which
concerns a widow in Winnipeg whose husband was killed in a railway accident
last year. Our boys are out helping her put in her garden. I clipped this
out of the paper today—at least my secretary did. The widow took over her
husband’s small holding—I think three acres—and is putting in a garden and
the field man and some of our office staff are out giving her a hand. That is
what generally happens. If the widow wants the property we give her every
assistance.

By Mr. Herridge:

Q. I think there have been one or two cases in our district—I am not sure
whether they are under the Veterans’ Land Act or not—cases where the veteran
acquired a property and a home. He and his wife worked on it for several
years, and then for some reason or other the husband disappeared and left the
poor wife without any title to the property. Have you had any experience
along those lines and have you given any consideration to joint-ownership
between the wife and the veteran?—A. We have had some cases of that
nature. We cannot very well take action in these cases, but we do endeavour
to get them together and have some arrangement made. There is nothing we
can do to put the property in the wife’s name.

91824—5
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Q. Suppose the wife were to carry on and keep the payments up and that
sort of thing; what happens then?—A. She is taking a certain amount of
chance, Mr. Herridge.

Q. That is, the wife is?—A. Yes. If there is no reconciliation and she
is paying a debt for the husband and we would be required to give the husband
title should he return. Title would have to go to the husband under the law.

Q. It is fough going for the wife?—A. Yes, it is tough going for the wife
but we have always been able to arrange those things. I do not know of a
case that has ended up in real hardship.

The CHAIRMAN: If we were to start taking the bill clause by clause then
questions could be asked arising out of the various clauses if the general
questioning has been completed.

Mr. GREEN: Was it not the understanding that we would hear this review
and then have the submission from the national council tomorrow and then
go into the bills later on? As a matter of fact, this bill was the fourth one to
be considered.

The CHAIRMAN: What I had in mind, Mr. Green, was that the pension
Act would be held for consideration until after we heard from the national
council and that any of these other bills that we considered would not be
reported until we had heard from them. Now, we will not hear from them
until Thursday. G

Mr. GREEN: Our next meeting is on Thursday?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes. Would the committee have any objection to taking
the non-cententious items in this bill and asking any questions of Mr. Ruther-
ford arising out of the bill as we go along?

Mr. GREEN: We did establish the other order of business. We have only
had this bill a short time. As a matter of fact I have not yet had the time to
read it.

The CHAIRMAN: If anyone wants any section to stand it could stand. Mr.
Rutherford will be here and we could take another half hour asking any ques-
tions on sections that they might desire to stand arising out of the various
sections of the bill.

Mr. GReEN: I do not think we should go ahead and pass the sections.

The CHAIRMAN: I did not have in mind passing them unless there is
unanimous consent. y

Mr. GREEN: A number of members were not able to be here this evening.
We met for the purpose of finishing the presentation of Mr. Rutherford. I
think we should not go ahead and pass on the bill now especially as it is the
last bill. ¢

The CHAIRMAN: We thought originally we would not deal with it until we
had dealt with the Pension Act. Another thing which influenced me tonight
was the attitude of the Canadian Legion that they were satisfied enough with
the bill that they did not desire to make representation on it.

Mr. GREEN: In any event this is an extra meeting this evening. It was not
planned at all. We simply sat this evening to finish hearing Brigadier
Rutherford.

The CHAIRMAN: I do not want to press it if the committee wishes more
time.

Mr. GoobE: It is very nice to listen to these conversations if we could
hear them, but I have not heard a word Mr. Green said and I have heard very
little you have said.

Mr. CroLL: You have missed nothing.

The CHAIRMAN: As Mr. Croll says, you have missed nothing. -

TR, G v
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Mr. CroLL: Oh, no. I was just whispering.

The CHAIRMAN: It reminds me of what happened once in the House.
Someone was making a speech and somebody said “I can’t hear a word being
said” and the man next to me said to the objector “You are lucky”.

Mr. GoopE: I do not think I am lucky. I would like to hear what is
going on.

The CHAIRMAN: I suggested we call the clauses and there might be some
questions occur to the members of the committee arising out of the various
clauses and nothing would be carried except by unanimous consent. We are
making use of today while we are waiting for the National Council of Veterans
and if there is any real objection we should not insist on proceeding. Therefore
I would ask if there are any other questions arising out of the brief that
members would like to ask now, and we will wait until we have the brief of
the National Council of Veterans, and then start taking the bill clause by
clause. As stated in view of what we decided and the objections of Mr.
Green we should not proceed clause by clause, but if there are any further
questions we would like to have them now.

By Mr. Harkness:

Q. I was not here earlier this evening and do not know what questions
have been asked. If this question has not been asked I would like an answer.
I noticed somewhere in the brief you mentioned the very large increases in
taxation which have taken place, particularly as far as small holdings are
concerned, and those increases in taxation also apply to a lot of full time
farmers. What has been your experience as to the amount of hardship that
has meant as far as veterans under the Veterans’ Land Act are concerned?
—A. The only place it has made a great deal of difference I think is the province
of New Brunswick where taxes have more than doubled and in some places
they have trebled on farm lands due to the building of new schools for instance.
I do not think it is as serious a matter in other provinces. It is balanced more
or less by the raise in farm income.

Q. I know of one case in which the veteran’s information to me was that
he was not going to be able to meet his payments next year and attributed
this for one reason, to the increase in taxation, which in his case was more
than twice what it had been, and Iwondered whether that was perhaps one
of the reasons for the very small number of people who are in arrears?
—A. Was that a farmer or small holder?

Q. Full time farmer.—A. We have considerable in tax arrears and are
working very hard on them at the present time. We do not want to become
tax collectors for the municipalities. That is their responsibility. If we started
we would have to keep on doing it, but as far as we can we are making every
effort to get our settlers to pay their taxes.

Q. If you do pay the taxes, it becomes something further due to you by
the ‘veteran.—A. Yes. ‘

Mr. BarcoMm: Is it not true that where taxes go up the land value increases
probably greater than the increase in the taxes?

The WiTNESS: Generally speaking, but probably it has had the reverse
effect in the province of New Brunswick.

Mr. BaLcom: Would this be the case in New Brunswick in the last year?
The WiTNESS: In the last five or six years, yes.

By Mr. Dinsdale:

Q. Mr. Chairman, some time ago I had complaints concerning the veterans
settlement under V.L.A. in relation to the Farm Loan Board. Is the V.L.A.
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veteran “entitled to assistance under the Farm Loan Board? I think there
was some complication recently which I believe has been cleared up?
—A. Probably you are referring to the Farm Improvement Loans Act?

Q. Yes.—A. The Farm Loan Board of course do not give loans on V.L.A.
property but our veterans get a lot of help through the banks under the Farm
Improvement Loans Act. There has been some suggestion in various places
that they are not allowed to give loans to veterans settled under the Veterans
Land Act. I think that that has been said just as an excuse not to give a
bad loan. Our veterans have many loans under the Farm Improvement Loans
Act.

Q. The veteran is under no handicap?—A. Not so far as the purchase of
livestock and equipment is concerned. - It does not apply to real property. Just
chattels. Our problem has been with people getting too much in some cases,
particularly with respect to buying trucks.

By Mr. Quelch:

Q. The only benefit the veteran will get under this Act will be he will be
able to count the increments or excess payment he may have made on the place.
On the farm improvement loan he would have to put up one third. On this
he, if he has paid a certain amount on the place, may count it as a cash pay-
ment.—A. Loans under the Veterans Land Act are for real property loans.
Under the Farm Improvement Loans Act they are for stock and equipment,
principally farm equipment. \

Q. Under the Farm Improvement Loans Act a veteran can get a loan for
machinery, stock or improvement to the house. Now, he would be just as
well off under this Farm Improvement Act except that this is for a longer
period of time?—A. Yes.

Q. The interest rate and cash payment would be the same, but this is for
what—ten years?—A. This is for the balance of the period of his contract; it
may be from 25 years down.

Q. That would be a big advantage because under the Farm Improvement
Loans Act he has only three years?—A. As a rule, yes.

Mr. HARKNESS: I notice on page two you state: “339 have abandoned pro- |
vincial lands on which they were settled.,” What province was that in in ‘
particular? I was wondering particularly about the success of the provincial
scheme in Alberta which looked as if it would be quite good. :

The WITNESS: Mostly in Alberta and Quebec, I think. I think Quebec and
Alberta would cover the most of them.

Mr. McCRACKEN: Alberta is heavy. !

Mr. HARKNESS: What is the reason for the abandonment in most of those
cases?

The WiTNEss: I think it is the good times around the oilfields.

Mr. HARKNESS: How many of the people, that is veteran settlers, that took
these provincial lands on the joint scheme are still there and apparently are
able to carry on successfully?

Mr. McCRACKEN: In Alberta?

Mr. HARKNESS: Yes, as compared with ones who have abandoned them?

Mr. McCRACKEN: Roughly 2000 out of 2263. How many still there?

Mr. HARKNESS: Yes.

Mr. McCRACKEN: Roughly 2000 out of the original group of 2263.

Mr. HARKNESS: 263 have abandoned it and 2000 others are still there?

Mr. McCRACKEN: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: What is the record in Saskatchewan?
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Mr. McCRACKEN: 66 have been abandoned out of 1572. In those two figures
there were a number who actually obtained title to the properties. For
instance the one project up in Alberta.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Why is it that there has been the difficulty with respect to provincial
lands? If I remember correctly our idea when the Act was originally passed
was that there would be quite a large number of veterans settle on those
new lands in the frontier districts in the various provinces, particularly in
‘the west. I suppose it is because there has been so much business around the
cities and one thing and another that it is pretty hard to get veterans to go
out to these frontier areas. But, is there any way in which you can suggest
that situation would be remedied because it is of the utmost importance that
these areas be settled?—A. We are I think probably as much interested in
renovating the farms that are already cleared and have the facilities of
schools and churches and good roads and all that sort of thing.. Those crown

“lands will still be there and are not hurting. Do you think there is any great
advantage in opening up more land at the present time when we have land
that can be renovated and made productive?

Q. As I remember it the intention of the members of the committee back
in the 1940’s was that the Veterans Land Act would be very useful in help-
ing to open up these lands, and I should think in quite a few cases the
situation of the veteran in the long run would be better than to go onto these
old farms which had been more or less abandoned. Apparently the policy is
to concentrate on these old farms. That may be a better practice, but I am
afraid the situation is that this one intention of the committee in earlier years
is not working out.—A. The settlement on Provincial land is done by the
province. We do not take the initiative in the settlement. The province settles
the man and if we consider him a good risk we give him assistance under
section 38.

Q. If I remember it correctly the provinces assured us they would see
that the veterans were settled in districts which would be serviced with schools
and other facilities, Now, have the provincial governments been falling
down on that undertaking or is the situation that the policy of the Veterans’
Land Act administration has been focused on settling more on the old farms
rather than on the provincial lands?—A. No. We have no policy in the matter,
sir, The veterans are not as interested in going into those outlying places now
as they were after the first war. The larger settlements under the Soldiers
Settlement Act were on the frontiers.

Q. Are the provincial governments cooperating in each case to help settle
veterans?—A. They are. '

Q. In all provinces?—A. In all the provinces with which we have agree-
ments. There is no agreement with Prince Edward Island or Nova Scotia.

Q. But you have agreements with all the other provinces?—A. All, but
these two. 3

Q. Can you suggest anything that.could be done to facilitate settlements
of this type in the frontier areas?—A. No. The provinces are interested in
opening up those areas, provided there is a demand for them; but the demand
has not been any greater than the number already settled.

Q. I suppose there is a limit to the number of old farms that can be taken
up by veterans?—A. Yes.

i Q. Have you nearly reached that limit?—A. No. There are a great many
eft yet.

Q. Have you made any estimate of the number of veterans who are likely
to be settled per year in the coming years?—A. I think if you will follow the
graph on table “E” you will get an idea of how the trend is going.
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Q. Well, have you any estimate of the number you expect to settle, let
us say, in 1954?—A. The farmers are running about 900 a year, I think. Just
a second and I will tell you. A

Mr. McCRACKEN: Do you mean provincial land settlement or all land
settlement?

The WITNESS: Last year new settlements numbered 1228 and that includes
commercial fishermen. However, there were very few commercial fishermen.

By Mr. Green: 2

Q. These are farm settlements as distinguished from small holdings?—
A. That is right; 1228.

Q. Have you made any estimate of what there would be in the years
ahead?—A. They have flattened out, but I think there will be quite an upsurge
of settlement with additional money available. There is bound to be, because
that is what has been holding the veterans up; they did not have enough to
pay the excess.

Q. Has there been any trend in later years towards settling on provincial
lands?—A. No. I would say it was drying up.

Q. You think it is more the other way?—A. Yes.

Q. You mean that more are settling on old farms?—A. That is right.
Clearing is very expensive these days, and it is going up all the time, and
in comparison to the land values it is much higher today.

By Mr. Quelch:

Q. I think that one of the reasons that many veterans settled under the
provincial settlement plan was the fact\that they did not have enough money
to qualify under the Veterans’ Land Act. They were not able to put up
enough money to meet the cash payment on a farm costing $6,000; but on the
other hand they could get government land with very little or no money
at all?—A. Yes.

Q. And for the reason that they did not have any money. That was one
reason why there might be more failures than there would have been if the
veterans had been better off?—A. That is right.

Q. I think a lot of land in Alberta, under the provincial scheme, has
been very good land; but I think the veterans there were in poorer circum-
stances than other veterans. However, you have said that 2,000 out of 2,200
were still on the land and I would not call that too bad considering the condi-
tions under which they are settled.—A. Alberta has been very, very good to
the men. They probably cleared them too much land, more land than they
could handle. They have been very, very helpful.

Mr. GrReeN: But in British Columbia only 153 settled on provincial land,
which seems very, very low compared with the other provinces.

Mr. HANNA: The Peace River block is included in the province of Alberta.
I am right on that, am I not?

The WiTNESS: That is right. It is a matter of communication.

Mr. GauTHIER (Portneuf): Have you the figures for the province of
Quebec showing the number of veterans on Crown land? I mean the number
of veterans who have settled in the province of Quebec and in what districts,
and the number on Crown lands which have been distributed to veterans
in the province of Quebec, in cooperation with the provincial government
there?

The WiTNEss: The total is 353 to the end of the year. Most of them are
in the Amos area.
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Mr. Carpin: If the reason for the abandonment of farms by the veterans
in Alberta was the discovery of oil, then what was the reason for the aban-
donment of the farms in Quebec? Why were the farms abandoned?

Mr. CroLL: Because of the discovery of Duplessis.

The WiTNESS: Do you want an answer?

By Mr. Cardin:

Q. Yes, if you please—A. Well, pulpwood was at a pretty good price
when the lands were taken over. I suppose some of them received a very good
price for this, and took up employment elsewhere.

Q. What would be the percentage of those who left the land?—A. In
Quebec?

Q. Yes.—A. Twenty-four per cent, which is higher than the others. But
a good many of those who settled on Quebec provincial land took over land
that had already been abandoned and partly cleared. They took it over and
kept it for a while and then turned it back.

Q. Thank you. :

The CHAIRMAN: Are there any further questions? If there are no further
questions then I would certainly like again to thank Mr. Rutherford for the
very splendid submission he has presented and to express our satisfaction
that he was able to present such a splendid picture of the situation under the
V.L.A. administration, and also to suggest that we are looking forward to
having him back with us when we deal with the bill clause by clause.

We are now adjourned until Thursday morning at 11.00 o’clock.

The committee adjourned.
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

House of Commons, Room 277,
THURSDAY, May 27, 1954.

The Special Committee on Veterans Affairs met at 11.00 o’clock a.m. The
Chairman, Mr. Walter A. Tucker, presided.

Members present: Messrs. Balcom, Bennett (Grey North), Cardin, Cavers,
Dickey, Enfield, Gauthier (Portneuf), Gillis, Goode, Green, Hanna, Harkness
Henderson, Jones, Nesbitt, Pearkes, Philpott, Quelch, Roberge, Stick, Thomas,
Tucker and Weselak.

In attendance: Honourable Hugues Lapointe, Minister of Veterans Affairs;
Mr. E. L. M. Burns, Deputy Minister, and the following other officials of the
Department of Veterans Affairs: Mr. G. H. Parliament, Director General of
Veterans’ Welfare Services, Mr. W. Gordon Gunn, Q.C., Director of Legal
Services, Mr. E. J. Rider, Research Adviser, Mr. T. J. Rutherford, Director of
Veterans’ Land Act, Mr. C. B. Topp, Chief Pensions Advocate; Mr. G. C.
Derby, Western Regional Administrator. Mr. J. L. Melville, Chairman, and
Mr. Leslie A. Mutch, Vice-Chairman, of the Canadian Pension Commission;
Mr. T. D. Anderson, General Secretary, and Mr. D. M. Thompson, Chief
Welfare Officer of the Canadian Legion, B. E. S. L.

Also, the following representatives of the National Council of Veteran
Associations in Canada: Lt. Colonel E. A. Baker, Chairman, Sir Arthur Pear-
son Association of War Blinded; Mr. J. P. Nevins, Secretary, Army, Navy and
Air Force Veterans in Canada; Mr. J. A. L. Robichaud, Canadian Paraplegic
Association; Mr. L. G. Tomeczak, Sir Arthur Pearson Association of War
Blinded; Mr. W. Dies, Sir Arthur Pearson Association of War Blinded;
Mr. R. M. Turner, War Amputations of Canada; Mr. Allan Bell, War Amputa-
tions of Canada; Mr. A. T. Pollock, War Pensioners of Canada; Judge

-F. G. J. McDonagh, of the Canadian Pensioners’ Association of the Great War.

The Chairman welcomed the delegates of the National Council of Veteran

Associations in Canada and invited Lt. Colonel E. A. Baker to address the
Committee.

The witness introduced each member of his delegation and then informed
the Committee that he would ask Judge F. G. J. McDonagh, of Toronto, to
read the Council’s written submission. Lt. Colonel Baker, Judge McDonagh,
Mr. Dies, Mr. Bell and Mr. Robichaud were in turn questioned in elaboration
of the said written submission.

Mr. Burns and Mr. Melville contributed certain information arising out of
the subject matters dealt with in the Council’s written submission.

At the conclusion of the Council’s éubmission and period of questioning,
Mr. Green moved and, it was unanimously agreed, that a vote of thanks be
extended to Lt. Colonel Baker and his associates.

At 1.00 o’clock p.m., the Committee adjourned to meet again at 11.00
o’clock a.m. Friday, May 28.

A. CHASSE
Clerk of the Committee.
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May 27, 1954
11.00 a.m.

The CHAIRMAN: Order, gentlemen. If the committee will come to order
we will now proceed. We have the pleasure this morning of welcoming the
representatives of the National Council of Veterans Associations in Canada.
Their member associations are the Army, Navy and Air Force Veterans in
Canada, the Canadian Corps Association, the Canadian Pensioners’ Association
of the Great War, the War Amputations of Canada, and the Sir Arthur Pearson
Association of War Blinded. Heading the delegation is our old friend whom we
all think so much of, Colonel Eddie Baker. Colonel Baker is going to introduce
his delegation and have Judge F. G. J. McDonagh present the brief and then
Colonel Baker will speak to it. Colonel Baker is an old hand at appearing before
parliamentary committees so that I told him he could arrange the presentation
as he thought best. I now call on Colonel Baker.

Lt. Colonel E. A. Baker, Chairman, Sir Arthur Pearson Association of War Blinded,
called:

The WirneEss: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Gentlemen, you have always
been very kind in the receptions you have given us and we have tried to
spare you in the matter of length of presentation so without further ado
I will introduce our delegation. First we have Judge F. G. J. McDonagh
of Toronto and Mr. A. T. Pollock of the War Pensioners of Canada. Judge
McDonagh is past president and Mr. Archie Pollock is the president in
office. Next we have the War Amputations of Canada. Mr. Allan Bell, second
war, and Mr. Dick Turner, first war. Next, the Sir Arthur Pearson Association
of War Blinded. Mr. Lloyd Tomezak, president and Mr. W. C. Dies, first war,
past president. The Canadian Paraplegic Association is represented by MTr.
Robichaud in the wheel chair. Unfortunately our representative from the
Canadian Corps Association was not able to be with us today. The Army,
Navy and Air Force veterans are represented by Mr. John Nevins, dominion
secretary.

Now, gentlemen, I will ask Judge McDonagh to read our brief. I under-
stand you each have a copy in your hands. Will you proceed?
Judge McDoNAGH: Mr. Chairman and gentlemen.

This submission is made on behalf of the National Council of Veteran
Associations representing the following organizations: —

Ak Organized
Army, Navy and Air Force Veterans in Canada ......... 1840
Canadian  Corps ASSOtIatIoNn a1 Do s 1934
Canadian Paraplegic Association .............cuouueunnn.s 1945
Sir Arthur Pearson Association of War Blinded ........... 1917
T he War ARPUtAtions Of Conada . it o o s L 1920
Tne War Pensioners ot Canada .« o .l v s e n 1922

: We gppreciate the opportunity you have afforded us to express some
opinions in respect to the bills, discussion of which constitutes your order of
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reference. We regret that your terms of reference do not include consideration
of war veterans allowance and treatment of war disabled in classes 1 to 11
for non-entitlement conditions.

Subject to your indulgence, we would appreciate the opportunity of
expressing our views on treatment, which is of extreme importance and vital
interest, especially for those on low . incomes who may require such.
Reference Bill 339

In respect to this bill, we offer the following comments.

Section 3, Sub-section 11: If this section will facilitate the fixing and
administration of commensurate salaries, without impairing the force and effect
of appointments to the commission by the House of Commons, and protected
from partisan or other influences which would be detrimental to the fair and
impartial administration of the Canadian Pension Act, we have no objection.

Section 36, Sub-section 3 (a)—Widows; and section 74, Sub-sections 1 (a)
and (b)—Wives and Children: We may here quite properly reiterate our
comment of May 13th, 1952:

In 1930, most of the member organizations of this council suggested
a formula establishing bona fides of marriage in the case of those married
subsequent to the appearance of the disability. Our suggested formula
was not accepted, but a definite deadline, January 1, 1930 was put into
effect. From time to time, it has been necessary to introduce requests
for the elimination or advancement of this deadline and considerable
confusion and hardship has resulted. In 1948, we again appealed for
the elimination of this deadline, but again it was advanced. Arising
from the fear of death-bed marriages of very old veterans with very
young women, the deadline idea was born and has thus far survived
to plague the peace of mind of worthy veterans of the first great war
and their wives and at various times it has given rise to unfprtunate
implications in the case of women married after a deadline, and even
some children born after the deadline as compared to others in the
same family born before. Our original formula of five years of married
life or one child born in wedlock might even be enlarged by or sup-
planted by a limitation of not more than twenty years age differential
between the veteran and his wife.

We are still of the same opinion. ]

There is one comment which is not in the brief Wthh deals with the bill
and that is that section 14 of the bill, the amending section uses the term 50
per cent to 100 per cent. We suggest that to be consistent it should use the
same terminology which now appears in sectiori 36, subsection 3 of the Pension
Act; namely, that it should be “classes 1 to 11” rather than “50 per cent to
100 per cent” as it is. It is already in the Act as classes 1 to 11 and we think
the amending section should be in the same terminology.

Multiple Disabilities

We respectfully desire to draw your attention to the plight of those who
must labour under the handicaps of two or more disabilities for which they
have been granted entitlement. Some of these disabled men would, under the
present system of assessment, show a disability total up to 270 per cent or
more. Under the Pension Act they are entitled to receive only the 100 per
cent disability rate. No amount of war disability compensation can ever i
really compensate these men for the discomforts, frustrations and interference
with a normal mode of life and activities. There is no provision in the Pension
Act for more than 100 per cent disability compensation. Where blindness or
amputation or both may be involved in one case, helplessness allowance may
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be granted. We bespeak for men in this group every consideration that can be
devised to make the restricted life and living condition permissible as secure
and comfortable as possible.

459—Act to Amend the Veterans Land Act

We note with appreciation the proposals to facilitate home building by
veterans. The easing of the restrictions on the location and size of the lot
and in the face of modern building costs, the increase in the loan available,
should do much to encourage the veteran in seeking to build and own his
own home.

We have a resolution put forward by the War Pensioners of Canada and
approved by our national council for presentation at this time. The resolution
is quoted as follows:

Be it resolved that where a veteran settled on the land dies before
completing 10 years of occupancy, his dependents shall be permitted to
sell and receive the benefits as if they had completed 10 years of
occupancy.

Comment: Where a veteran dies before completing 10 years of occupancy,
his dependents may be unable to continue making payments and working the
land. This also would apply in the case of a market garden or small holding,
since the reduced income of the family would not be sufficient to complete the
contract. In making this suggestion, we are anxious to avoid hardship and loss
for dependents under such a tragic circumstance.

Hospitalization and Treatment for Dzsabled Veterans for Non-Entitlement
Conditions
With your permission, we re-submit our 1952 recommendatlon —

Recommendation:—That war disability compensation cases in classes
one to eleven be afforded treatment without charge by the Department
of Veterans Affairs for non-entitlement conditions.

Comment:—Complications and cases of hospitalization in general
have' become an important and serious factor in the life of veterans,
especially those in the major war casualty group. Various efforts have
been made to relieve the worries affecting these men, but each time
complications have usually multiplied to the point of becoming a plague
to those responsible for administration and a source of confusion to the
veterans concerned. An effort was made several years ago to organize
a Blue Cross coverage, but it soon became obvious with the variations
in Blue Cross coverage and fees in various provinces in which they
operated, that increasing difficulties in meeting their requirements and at
the same time meeting the needs of the veterans, made the plan financially
impractical. If the government of Canada and the Department of Veterans
Aftfairs have definitely concluded that the Canadian economy cannot face
this issue and provide free treatment for non-entitlement conditions of
the major casualties of the two great wars, constituting after deduction
for those otherwise covered, less than one-third of the total number of
surviving casualties, then we would respectfully suggest that the Depart-
ment of Veterans Affairs be authorized to work out a medical insurance
and hospital policy designed to cover all war disabled veterans and per-
mit the veteran in the group to subscribe or authorize deduction from
pension payments due.

Comment as of the Present:—We greatly appreciate the effort which has
been made by the treatment branch of the Department of Veterans Affairs and
the government to amend treatment regulations to afford more definite relief
to disabled veterans in this category, especially those who are in the lower
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scales of income. Any latitude which may be given to the department in the
administration of treatment regulations to relieve or avoid financial hardship
for the veteran and his family will be most encouraging to him and to all who
understand the problems of the disabled and who appreciate loyal service to
the country, unselfishly rendered at whatever cost.

It is our opinion that the people of Canada think that the seriously dis-
abled; i.e,, in Classes 1 to 11, are now entitled to treatment at any time for any
condition from which they may suffer, regardless of entitlement.

Deduction From Treatment Allowance

Recommendation:—That the practice of deducting $15.00 per month from
the allowance payable to a disability pensioner, when he goes into a Department
of Veterans Affairs hospital for treatment of a disability which has occurred
as a result of active service, be eliminated. This Council on other occasions
has advocated this policy and are still of the same opinion.

Comment:—We are certain that the disability pensioner was not charged
$15.00 per month while being treated in dressing stations or in general hospitals
before being discharged. It is our opinion that the people of Canada are not
aware that their disabled veterans are being charged this $15.00 a month for
treatment of disabilities incurred on active sérvice. We are further of opinion
that there is no provision in the Canadian Pension Act which would provide for
said deduction, and that any such regulation passed under the provisions of
the Department of Veterans Affairs Act is inconsistent with the intent of the
provisions of the said Act and is repugnant to the principle of all veterans’
legislation commonly referred to as the veterans’ charter. Any regulations, in
our opinion, which may have been made to cover this deduction have in fact no
authority in the Act and the money deducted from the veterans mentioned has
been wrongfully charged.

In concluding our presentation to you today, we wish to emphasize the
point of view and the policy which we as responsible veterans have earnestly
endeavoured to maintain down through the years. We believe we have been
right in assuming that the government of this country and the administration
of the Department of Veterans Affairs and of the Canadian Pension Commission
have been humane in their administration and co-operative with the veterans
and all who try to help them.

We, as organized veterans, have always endeavoured to present reasonably
the views of veterans and where necessary, the needs of an unfortunate
individual. In this, we have been greatly encouraged, especially in more recent
years, by the broad understanding and the thoughtful co-operation which we
have enjoyed. This has been particularly true of the treatment division of the
Department of Veterans Affairs and of the Canadian Pension Commission.
Any comment, especially public, which would suggest otherwise, is not fair,
realistic or rational. The administration of the Canadian Pension Act, with all
the responsibilities involved, has been the best we have ever known since
1916.

We appreciate your considerate attention:
Respectfully submitted,
E. A. Baker, Chairman,
J. P. Nevins, Secretary,
National Council of Veteran Associations
in Canada.
Hon. MEMBERS: Hear, hear.

The WITNESS: Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, that is our fairly brie§ brief
and I appreciate Judge McDonagh’s kindness in reading it to you so distinctly.
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Now, I do not propose to take much of your time. I do appreciate—I think we
all appreciate—the fact that you, as veterans yourselves and elected members
of the House of Commons, have obviously a keen sense of responsibility to do
the fair thing as opportunity offers. We, on the other hand, as'veterans-
endeavouring to the best of our ability to represent the needs and conditions
of veterans across the country, also have a sense of responsibility. Down
through the years we have come up here to meet with committees such as
this from time to time in the hope of ironing out some wrinkle or relieving
some condition which seems to us to be a little out of line with the principle
that underlies these provisions and to express our views as to what is fair
and reasonable. Now, we do not seek undue privileges as compared to other
citizens in Canada. We have regard for the fact that Canadian forces who
have served, especially overseas in the two great wars and in Korea, are not
draftees essentially. They were volunteers and as such were employees of
this state serving on behalf of the people in the state. As employees, serving
without counting the possible cost, many of them have suffered and it is a
question of war disability compensation that we have insisted should be reason-
able as well as the treatment provision and such other rehabilitation provisions
as are necessary. I am proud of the record which Canada has set, but since
no legislation that I have ever known can be said to be perfect in the finality
there still may remain certain wrinkles or adjustments that are desirable,
and we feel impelled as a co-operating body to work with you in pointing out
where troubles may lie and where improvements may be made. We realize
that these things cannot always be done immediately. In our experience—
some of us have been plugging at this for a long time—it takes 5, 10, or 15
years to get an idea across. Maybe we are not such good advocates. Maybe
it takes time for ideas to sink in and for the authorities to whom you must
appeal to recognize and take the necessary action.

Now, in our work with the Department of Veterans Affairs as it is now
known—most of us have known it under various names since 1917—we have
worked on the principle that as responsible citizens and with the additional
responsibility of representing veterans that our job is to eooperate with the
department. We realize that the department have their sense of responsibility
and that we may reasonably assume that the department is going to do its best
to administer the provisions for the veteran in the fairest way possible. It is our
job, being closely in touch with the veteran in his everyday life, to come and
cooperate and point out wherever we think there is friction or something to be
adjusted, and in effect we are partners. We have worked on that principle down
through the years and have also worked on another principle. I recall in the
early days of the veteran movement in this country the resolutions used to be
started off “we demand”. I discussed that with some of the veteran leaders
and pointed out that it was a wrong approach, because when someone approaches
me and says “I demand” something my back hairs stand up and the tendency is
to resist. I said, on the other hand, if we cooperate I am sure such cooperation
will beget cooperation and everybody will be a little happier working together
and the veterans will be relieved. That has been our policy. That does not
mean where we have seen any weakness or any inconsistency that we are not
going to put the finger on it and be quite frank about it. We have been critical
on occasion, but we have done our criticizing where we thought it would be
most effective and it has usually worked out. We have tried to be reasonable
in the process.

Now, gentlemen, I do want to thank you. Some of you have been on the
Veterans Affairs committee for many years. I want to thank you and those
who have come into the picture more recently, for your interest, for what you
have done, for what you are trying to do, and I can assure you that you may
count on our fullest cooperation.

»
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I think, Mr. Chairman, if there are any questions or if any member of the
delegation has something to add to what I have already said, that this might be
the opportunity.

The CuairMAN: Colonel Baker, we certainly do appreciate your being able
to be with us today, and the very fine presentation your organization has made
to us, and the applause which you have received will indicate how pleased we
are to have you with us, with the presentation you have made, and the attitude
you have taken in these important matters on behalf of your comrades and ours.

Now, as Colonel Baker said, if there is any member of his supporting
delegation who would like to add anything we would be glad to hear from him.

Then, are there any questions that any member of the committee would
like to direct to the delegation?

By Mr. Goode:

Q. Mr. Chairman, I have not only one or two questions, but some comment.
I would like to know how many members the National Council of Veterans
Association in Canada represents throughout the country?—A. I have not the
exact figure, but it would be about 90,000. The Army, Navy and Air Force
Veterans would be the largest organization with some 70,000. The Canadian
Corps Association has about 6,000 active members. The War Pensioners have
about 7,000. The War Amputees have about 3,200. The War Blinded have 330.
The War Paraplegics I think have about 250. I know of no paraplegic of the
First Great War still surviving; these are all Second War. 2

Q. About 90,000 in toto?—A. Yes.

Q. At the bottom of page one you say: “We regret that your terms of
reference do not include consideration of war veterans allowance.”

The CHAIRMAN: Sorry I did not hear your question?

By Mr. Goode:

Q. I am going to comment on that. As a government member it is per-
haps difficult to make an observation on this matter, but I think I should go on
record and say that I not only agree with your mention of it, but the mention
also made by the Canadian Legion. You mention on page three that a number
of men have a disability total of 270 per cent or more. How many would
there be?—A. We know of a number of specific cases that we can furnish
the particulars on. I could not say off hand. I know personally of at least
five or six. ;

Q. On page four and continuing on page 5 you make some comment
regarding a veteran who dies while participating in the Veterans Land Act.
Do you know that there has been some conversation in this committee on the
matter of a widow being left with certain obligations under the Act, and you
probably know of the answer that was made in this committee?—A. I have
not heard, no.

Q. If you read the record you will find that Mr. Rutherford said to me
that every consideration would be given to the widow, and that the contract
would be carried on under certain circumstances?—A. Knowing the admin-
istrator of the Act I would expect that the fullest latitude possible that he
could give under the Act would be given.

Q. With respect to hospitalization on pages 5 and 6, we in British Columbia
are concerned about this, and if I remember rightly the department have
written to the government of British Columbia to ascertain whether some
system could be devised whereby some of these people could be taken care 1:')f
on a joint scheme. We have hospitalization as you know in British Columbia
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and if my memory serves me correctly the province of British Columbia were
not interested at that time in cooperating with the federal government in
respect of a joint scheme. I think I have that on my files and I think you
should know that.—A. I appreciate that.

Q. With respect to this $15 taken from a pensioner on entering hospital,
I am not too sure—but I would like to know your views more fully—that you
are on sound ground. There are reasons for this $15 deduction, but the ques-
tion I want to ask you is this: you make some comment regarding the fact
that there is nothing in the Act that would allow the government to deduct that
$15. Is that right?

JupGE McDoNAGH: In respect to the treatment regulations, may I read to
you section 31:
Subject to section 34, an allowance may be awarded in an amount
which, when added to any pension and any award under paragraph (a)
of section 12 or under section 21 of the Pension Act, but excluding any
addition to such pension for blindness, will equal the amount of the
pension for 100 per cent disability less, while an in-patient a deduction at
the rate of $15 a month.
That is in the Order in Council for treatment regulation.

By Mr. Goode:

Q. I expect that some of the members of the committee will wish to ask
you further questions. I do not want to take all the time.—A. It used to be $1
a day.

Q. You will remember that the Canadian Legion brought forward some
views in respect to their administrative difficulties with the Canadian Pension
Commission. You mention on page 8 that the co-operation given to you by the
Canadian Pension Commission has been very fair. I think those are your words. -
Have you any of these cases where the Canadian Pension Commission have
not entirely co-operated with the National Council.—A. I think our experience
is frankly summarized in our statement there. Now, we realize that in any
administration that you can develop an argument over a case, and I can assure
you that most of these cases—I looked over the legion cases and I do not
recall that we have any outstanding cases of that character. They are all in
the disease classification. I can understand how even the Canadian Pension
Commission might be stymied a bit on the omychomychosis case because that
is a disease common to Central Africa among the natives. When that point was
brought out that this chap had been in Central Africa it is understandable that
such a condition would be possible. But, we have not frankly any outstanding
cases of that sort because when we have a case of that sort we sit down across
the table and discuss it and we do not get into a dogfight over it.

Mr. Goope: I have no further questions, but before I resume my seat may
I compliment you on a very fine brief.

The WiTNEss: Thank you.

By Mr. Nesbitt:

. Q. I have one question in view of the remarks. What would be the number
of cases, of those that would appear to be a concern of the Canadian Pension
Commission, that the National Council of Veterans Association in Canada
yvould handle as compared with the number the Legion would handle for
instance?—A. I would say generally speaking it probably would not be more
thap 5 or 8 per cent. You see our cases generally speaking are the more
serious wound cases or serious conditions which bring them into our seriously
disabled category. I know in cases of the blind we have had rarely a case
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where there was any particular difficulty. I think that probably the legion
would have a much greater bulk and would be very likely, with their many

branches across the country, to come into contact with a good many borderline
cases.

Q. Do any of the organizations on behalf of whom you speak have service
bureaux?—A. Yes. The army and navy has two bureaux agents. The War
Amputations have a service bureau officer in each of their 17 branches across
the country. Each have their pension adjustment officers. In our war blinded
group, of course, every office of the institute across the country—some 30 odd
reception centres—have representation and then we have a permanent com-

mittee which keeps in touch with all the group. There is fairly constant
contact.

Q. One further question. Would you not think that it would be reasonable
to expect in view of the very much larger number of cases that the legion
handle that they might run into, as a natural consequence, more administrative
difficulties because of that than possibly your organizations?—A. Well, that
would be a reasonable presumption on the basis of the law of averages. But,
much depends on the approach. We have never, believed in attempting to
force the administration to make a favourable decision unless we could convince
them by reasonable argument. Now, as I have remarked before, in a large
organization there is a well known fact that anyone who has had to do with
administering the large number of people across an expanse such as the breadth
of Canada and at long range that there may be dislocations enroute. That is
conceivable. It is human to err, and it would seem to me that most of the
errors have been corrected and attempts made to relieve hardship as far as
the Act would permit. I think there is no reason that I can see to attack an
administration because they have not yielded without proof.

Q. But from your remarks are we to gather that you consider that other
veterans organizations do not always use the best methods?—A. I am not
charging anybody. If the shoe fits it is available.

Mr. NEsBITT: I am surprised to hear that.
The CHAIRMAN: I do not understand what you are surprised at.

Mr. JonEs: I would like to commend Colonel Baker on a very excellent and
very modest brief, and I see no reason why most of it could not be complied
with. But, I would point out in view of the fact that every organization that
has appeared, before this committee has referred to the veterans allowance
that that should be clarified. I have received several wires in the last two or
three days on that same point requesting that this committee be enlarged,
or its term of reference be enlarged to include veterans allowance. I think
that if it were left to the committee that practically every member of the
committee would be in agreement with that. Therefore, it should be made
quite clear that this committee has no power to deal with that particular
subject although most of us feel that it should be dealt with.

On page 8 there is a definite statement which I think should be clarified
while the committee is here today. It is: that the deduction of $15 from
veterans in hospital is illegal or is beyond the constitution of the Act. I
would like that clarified either by members of the government or members
of the pension board or whoever is capable of doing it.

Judge McDonNAGH: You were dealing with page 7 I believe. Down at
the bottom of page 7 we say that any such regulation passed under the pro-
visions of the Department of Veterans Affairs is inconsistent with the intent
of the provisions of the said Act and is repugnant to the provisions of our
veterans’ legislation commonly referred to as the veterans’ charter. Now,
that, of course, will take a little bit of research. You will have to go back
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to the Interpretation Act which deals with the matter of Orders in Council
and Orders in Council cannot be repugnant to or inconsistent with the Act
under which they are passed. Now, take the case of the man who goes into
hospital for his pensionable disability, say he has a leg off and goes in for
treatment of the stump. He is given hospital allowances under the regula-
tions which are supposed to be the equivalent of 100 per cent pension and
then under the regulations $15 is deducted. In other words, he is charged $15
a month out of his hospital allowances which are the equivalent of pensions of
treatment of a condition of stump which he received on active service. I
would suggest—I have not the Interpretation Act here with me—but I suggest
that the Interpretation Act would have to be looked at and I also suggest that

our suggestion is in accordance with the terms of the Interpretation Act of
Canada.

THE CHAIRMAN: Any other questions? Mr. Enfield?

Mr. EnrieLp: First I would like to congratulate Colonel Baker and
Judge McDonagh on their presentation of this brief. I am very glad to see
this principle expressed in the brief on page 6 and I would just like to
comment on it. It says: “If the government of Canada and the Department
of Veterans Affairs have definitely concluded that the Canadian economy
cannot face this issue and provide free treatment for non-entitlement condi-
tions of the major casualties of the two great wars, constituting after deduction
for those otherwise covered, less than one-third of the total number of
surviving casualties, then we would respectfully suggest that the Department
of Veterans Affairs be authorized to work out a medical insurance and hospital
policy designed to cover all war disabled veterans and permit the veteran
in the group to subscribe or authorize deduction from pension payments
due.” I think we are facing up to the problem—which we always have done—
that we are justified in spending the taxpayer’s money, and if not we are given
an alternative here, and I think if that principle were expressed in more of
these briefs I would certainly be happy to see it, because if you feel that
your responsibility to the taxpayer does not allow you to carry out something
at least you have an alternative to work on. Now, specifically speaking I am
not quite clear on the reference to section 36 subsection 3(a) and section 74
subsections 1(a) and (b) of Bill 339. Now, if I had more time I could read
this, and the bill, and probably clarify it, but could Colonel Baker or one of
the members of the delegation say just what problem section 36 of the old Act
and section 74 are endeavouring to cover? Just what are the confusions and the
hardships which you mention result from those sections and just how will the

new amendment that we have here in section 11 of the new Act affect those
old sections?

THE WITNESS: I think, Mr. Chairman .and gentlemen, in answer to this
question that the hardships are fairly obvious. You see, what happens in our
experience is that as soon as a new deadline is set these fellows who take a
notion to get married—I take it that is normal and to be expected—they do
not plan their marriages in line with these deadlines and the girl is not ready
and the chap is not quite ready and they usually turn up with a few more
cases a month or two after the new deadline has been set. Then they go
along—very often there has been a lot of publicity about this in veterans
ranks—and frequently to this chap’s surprise he is not eligible for an allowance
for his wife and if there is a child born he is not eligible for an allowance for
the child. If he were married before and has children by the first wife, they
are on allowance, but the children of the second wife are not, and that does
raise questions and implications for those who are not familiar with the
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circumstances. As I recall it, these allowances are not made retroactive when
the deadline is moved. I do not know whether the chairman of the Canadian
Pension Commission is present—I think he is.

The CHAIRMAN: Yes he is.

The WITNESS: He could answer that question. It means that since the
last move of that deadline—it is two years and nine months or something—
two years and 8 months. Now, it does provide some hardship, and yet we
recognize that in the early days coming before the committees here I recall
when there was no allowance or widow’s protection for men who were married
after the appearance of the disability and hence there was considerable
hardship and it took a lot of argument to get that straightened out. This
deadline does not effect men of the second war, only men of the first war.
The original argument was—we were taken back to the civil war in the
United States, and the problem that arose there with men of 80 marrying girls
of 18 and then leaving them on pension for many years to come. As a matter
of fact, in that connection I knew of a widow in Toronto who had married
an old civil war veteran when she was a young girl. She evidently was married
twice afterwards and apparently their law permitted her to draw that widow’s
pension as a result of her first marriage, and throughout the duration of her
two subsequent marriages and finally as a third time widow she died at the
age of 85 and up to that point she was still drawing widow’s pension. We
are not suggesting that—we have no part of parcel of that racket—but we do
feel that there is something of a hardship here and we still feel that it could

stand correction.

By Mr. Jones:

Q. I would like to get your reaction to the statement made on page 5.
You deal with the veteran who dies without completing his 10 years of
occupancy. Yesterday there was a bill before the House giving certain benefits
to widows in the case of civil servants and for $24 a year they will be covered
for $5,000. in case of death. I was wondering if in the case of a veteran
purchasing a house or farm if some similar policy could not be included in
the payments. In this case we will say an average of $5,000 for the maximum
loan—% the maximum for the full period—for $2 a month he could be fully
covered, and the widow could get title to the property. Would your reaction
to that be favourable?—A. What would happen to the conditional grant in
that event?

Q. Of course, I have not gone into it fully. I am merely suggesting
some insurance clause be included and that would even take care of that
grant as well—it could be worked out.—A. If some equivocal arrangement
could be insured I am sure it would have our support.

Judge McDonAGH: Perhaps I could answer that. I have had some
experience with the Veterans’ Land Act. I think at the present time—and I
stand to be corrected—there is no provision in the Act whereby the director
can allow the conditional grant to be given to the widow and it is something
like that we are seeking to bring to your attention so it could be corrected. We
gave this some thought, and you take a man who has lived on the property for
8 years, as he could, since 1945. He lives for 8 years and then dies. Two years
more and that conditional grant of say $1,200 or $1,400 would have been his,
but he dies and the widow does not get any benefit from that at all: Now,
the director has that in mind, and whether it needs an order in council or
regulation I do not know, but to the men of the second war who have been on

property for 6 or 8 years, it is rather important.
The CHAIRMAN: If the widow completes the contract she gets the grant.




B A, ey ~ TISTE FR K &
E‘\ | . | |

it

VETERANS AFFAIRS 159

Judge McDonNAGH: I do not think there is any power under the Act whereby
she could get it.

The CHAIRMAN: I was positive in my mind that if the widow completes
the contract, she gets the grant.

Mr. HARKNESS: That is my understanding; if the widow completes the
amount of payment due she gets title to the property. Brigadier Rutherford
could tell us that.

The CHAIRMAN: I see that Mr. Rutherford, Director of V.L.A. is here.
Perhaps he could tell us definitely about that.

Mr. RUTHERFORD: If the man dies the widow has the option of taking over
the property on the same condition. It is frequently done. She could get an
absentee permit for two years and could take the title without living on the
property but she could not sell it.

Judge McDONAGH: I am not clear in my mind—does she take over as a
civilian purchaser or does she get the benefit of the grant?

Mr. RUTHERFORD: She takes over in the veteran’s place and get the grant.
The CHAIRMAN: Did you have a question, Mr. Hanna?

Mr. HANNA: I was just going to ask if the director of the Veterans’ Land
Act could positively state that the widow could get title and he has already
answered that question.

By Mr. Green:

Q. I would like to ask one or two questions. On page 3 of the brief we
find a statement concerning the deadline and then in the last sentence of the
submission we find this statement: “Our original formula of five years of mar-
ried life or one child born in wedlock might even be enlarged by or supplanted
by a limitation of not more than 20 years age differential between the veteran
and his wife.” Now, are we to understand from that that you think this situa-
tion could be met by making three different classifications: (1) that if the
veteran had been married for five years, he would be covered automatically,
(2) if he had a child born in wedlock he would be covered, and (3) if he
married a woman who was not more than 20 years older than himself, he would
be covered?

Mr. HARKNESS: 20 years younger than he is.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Yes, younger. Is that what you mean by that? It seems to me that some
of these are pretty strict rules too. A man would have to be married for five
years. That would automatically disqualify quite a number of them who have
married in the last year or two, for example, and they certainly might not have
any children, and then if the veteran is going to be bound down about the age
of his wife he would be disqualified if he married a young woman who was 21
years his junior. It seems to me you- substitute one set of limitations for
another.—A. Well, we thought if the deadline could not be eliminated then
we would suggest conditions which were possibly not more onerous but would
relieve the situation while protecting the government from the fear long held
of deathbed marriages. As a matter of fact, curiously enough, in 1929 when this
deadline was originally set up, I remember the first case, as I recall it, of a
widow who was married to a chap who had a fairly rapidly progressive con-
dition. She was married to him, if I recall correctly, about the first of Decem-
ber, 1929 and he died about the 29th of December, 1929 and under this deadline
arrangement she became eligible for widow’s pension on the 1st of January,
1930. It was quite unexpected as far as we were concerned, or at least as far
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as the government was concerned, in accepting that deadline principle, but it
certainly proved our point that that deadline as such did not prevent deathbed
marriages.

Q. No, but we have had this up, I think, on every veterans affairs
committee and it has always been my understanding that the committee has
met the situation in every case by extending the deadline, and the thinking
behind the deadline, of course, was that there might develop a situation such
as developed in the United States, after the civil war. Is it not a fact that so
far as the committees of the House are concerned they have met this situation
completely? I take it from your statement today, that you feel some cases had
not been covered and if that is so, I am very worried about it.—A. If I remember
correctly, the last cases of marriage which occurred since April 1st, 1951, have
waited their two years and 8 months, or whatever lesser time it was since
they were married, with no certainty of ever being covered. I do not think
there is any implication here that it will always be extended.

Q. Do they not get any retroactive payment?—A. The chairman of the
Pension commission could answer that. I do not think they do.

Mr. MELVILLE (Chairman of Canadian Pension Commission): I understand
Mr. Green’s question is this: when the deadline comes into effect and a World
War I veteran has married prior to the deadline, does he get a retroactive
payment? He does not. In each instance when the Act has been amended the
amendment as such becomes effective—I think the first one was the first of
May, 1933—and then the first of May, 1948 and the first of May, 1951, but it
is not retroactive.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Then are we to take it that in each case of the extension of the deadline
there are veterans who lose out?

Mr. MELVILLE: No, there are no veterans who lose out unless they marry
after the deadline, but if they marry between the current date line—and
suppose we establish a new date line this year—and they marry in that interval,
the pensioner is entitled to additional pension for his wife.

By Mr. Green:
Q. In effect then some of them are losing out each time?
Mr. MELVILLE: Yes, between the advancement of the date line.
Mr. GREEN: I would hope something could be done to meet that.

The CHAIRMAN: The actual provision is section 36, subsection 3(a): *...if
the marriage took place between the 30th day of April, 1948, and the first day
of May, 1951, no payment shall be made for any period prior to the first day
of May, 1951.” In other words, if the marriage took place sometime in 1950
and when the deadline was extended they could pay the widow a pension
from the first of May, 1951, but they could not date it back to the date of
marriage. It would start as of the new date line.

Mr. GREEN: I am sorry to hear that. I thought it always provided that
they were covered throughout and it was simply a matter of bringing up the
question of the deadline periodically, but I did not know anyone was suffering.
Apparently there are cases where they are losing out.

The next question has to do with the submissions concerning multiple
disabilities. In the last sentence of this submission you say: “We bespeak for
men in this group every consideration that can be devised to make the restricted
life and living conditions permissible as secure and comfortable as possible.”
Now, that does not seem to be a very definite recommendation for action. Do
you have any suggestion as to the way you would like to see that done by legis-
lation or regulation?
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The WITNESS: We have discussed this among ourselves as to what could be
done and I must admit that between what the government have found it
possible to do and the condition which some of these individuals face and
experience in trying to live or continue to live, there is quite a gap for some of
these chaps. As a matter of fact, I think soldiers among themselves develop
a philosophy and few of us would change places with some other chap who we
thought was worse offthan we are. I know we all feel very sympathetic
towards and sorry for some of these cases because the interference is not only
with any form of employment activity, but it reaches back into their social,
recreational and home life, and in some of these cases the mere duration of
life is just a prolongation of the misery. Personally, I think it would take a
Solomon to solve that problem, but we would like to see every consideration
given to these chaps. You have gone a long way, of course, through the
helplessness allowance in realizing that for those who need attendants or who
are unable to take care of creature wants, but it is pretty tough on some of
these chaps. I do not know whether helplessness allowances can take care of
some of these cases. Brigadier Melville and his commission have been up
against this for years, and we too, and if you like, we were expressing the
pious hope that any solution that could be found or any additional assistance
that could be given would be a boon to such as these.

Mr. GREEN: I think you are more of a Solomon than any of us on this
committee, and we have always been very sympathetic towards these cases,
but it is going to be very hard for us to figure out any action or change which
we could recommend if you folks have not got some specific suggestion.

The WiTNESS: We will be happy to discuss it with Brigadier Melville and
some of his experts who probably have an even more thorough knowledge of
the number and varieties involved and I assume that before this committee
makes its report it will have Brigadier Melville available for discussions and if
he can offer any suggestions I can assure you we will give them very serious
consideration.

The CHAIRMAN: While you are on your feet, Colonel Baker, is there any
provision in the legislation of any country that you know of for giving an extra
pension over and about 100 per cent disability allowance to cover to some extent
loss of enjoyment of life?

The WITNESS: At the moment I cannot put my finger on a definite legisla-

tion in any other country. I am not quite clear as to the interpretation of the
American legislation in such cases. Theirs, to me, is somewhat complicated.

Judge McDoNAGH: I think they have some provision in the United States.

The WITNESS: I think they have, too, but I was not sufficiently clear on it
to state it definitely.

Mr. W. Dies (Sir Arthur Pearson Association of War Blinded): Could I
speak for one moment? I have had some difficulty following what is going on
here just because of this very subject you are discussing now. The acoustics
are not too good in this room, and I apparently am in a poor location to hear
what is going on, but I gathered that you are talking about multiple disabilities.

THE CHAIRMAN: That is correct.

Mr. Dies: On another occasion here I rose to remind you gentlemen—
kindly, I hope—that you cannot compensate for these disabilities. I must
reiterate that. They cannot be paid for in dollars and cents. You can do your
best and you have done very well in the past. Now, it seems to me that on
the occasion of our last visit here we dealt with the subject of multiple
-disabilities and came up with the suggestion which Colonel Baker may have
forgotten at the moment, along the lines that you might accept the responsi-
bility up to 150 per cent of the multiple disability. That is, if the disability

91846—2
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was 200 per cent, then you might accept 50 per cent over the 100 per cent. I
think we have a resolution in our brief and that is our suggestion. I believe
it was Mr. Green who was talking about this and that section of:the brief
might answer his question. I think most of the disability group would go
along with that idea. I am sure they would because in our national council
we passed it. I just wanted to put that in because it occurred to me that
possibly Colonel Baker and Judge McDonagh might have forgotten it.

THE WiTNEss: I had that in mind and you will recall, gentlemen, that
you and the pension commission very kindly altered this system of assessment
of disabilities, if I remember correctly, in December 1947. Prior to that time
it was a successively reducing rating for the multiple disability case. If the
70 per cent leg amp. had an eye out which was rated at 40 per cent, that
40 per cent was taken on his remaining 30 per cent and it became 12 per cent.
If he had an injury which was rated as 25 per cent, it was taken off the
remaining 18 per cent and so on and in that way no one could ever become
a 100 per cent multiple disability case. He could only reach 100 per cent
through infinity and he would have to be darn well trimmed up. We suggested
the only fair way was to assess each disability and add them up and wherever
the total exceeded 100 per cent he could at least get the 100 per cent. We go
along with the further resolution Mr. Dies mentioned where if it exceeded
100 per cent there might be an allowance on half of the excess over the
100 per cent, because someone tried to tell us no man could be more than
100 per cent disabled. Actually, if I remember correctly—Brigadier Melville
can correct me—I understood that the 100 per cent is assessed on the
ability of the veteran to operate in the common labour market. Now, I
think I am correct that that is the basis of our pension. These disabilities we
are referring to interfere not only with employment in the common labour
market, but in any other labour market we have heard of and even reach into
the social, recreational and home life of an individual with all the inhibitions.

By Mr. Green:

Q. Is the national council standing behind this suggestion today that there
should be allowed one-half of the excess over 100 per cent?—A. We would
stand behind that if there is no better solution.

Q. Mr. Dies said something about 150 per cent. I-am not sure how that
comes into the picture.~—A. That is in relation to the 200 per cent cases.

Q. Your submission is that where the multiple disability brings the man
to over 100 per cent that one-half of the excess over 100 per cent should be
allowed?—A. It would be in effect a comfort allowance.

Q. I know, but you are asking for one-half of the excess over 100 per
cent?—A. Yes.

Mr. Goope: I am interested in trying to get a breakdown of the position
of the Canadian Pension Commission. I would like to know from Brigadier
Melville the extent of the operations over the last five years. I want to know
how many pension cases they have had, how many were granted and how many
were turned down. If you will just ask Mr. Melville, I would like to have
it put on the record.

Mr. MeLVILLE: Following the meeting on the 19th of May, Mr. Goode
asked me if I would furnish certain statistics governing decisions rendered
by the commission over the past five years. I addressed a letter to him and.
with your permission I would like to read that letter because it contains the
information:
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2, Ontario,
May 20, 1954.

Thomas Goode, Esq., M.P.,
House of Commons,
Ottawa 4, Ontario.

RE: PENSION ACT
Dear Mr. Goode,

In response to your request of yesterday’s date, the following gives the

number of decisions rendered by the Commission on Injury or Disease and

Death over the past five years, namely, 1st April, 1949, to 31st March, 1954: —

Disability ‘

Injury or Disease Granted Not Granted Total
Wartd SWar nli S s st i 3,628 7,310 10,938
Wiorld War TLae il Laian s 24,498 28,516 53,014
ESpecialiFonce . o Tl iy 1533 667 2,200
i Iyag =2 ) Ame e Sl PG e 29,659 36,493 66,152

Deaths -

WorlduWar (E: i aars s i 1.275 16,0691 17,344
WorTd=Wear T i S 1,469 4,521 5,990
2 OPeCial Force v S s 19 10 29
153 0 RS i T (G i o 2,7‘63 20,600 23,363
tarand “Total” Jerrcy =o i 32,422 57,093 89,515

*1.11.50 to 31.3.54. %

TMay I interpolate there and state the reason there are so many decisions
which are not granted for World War I deaths is that we are called upon to
rule on practically every death for World War I which is brought to our
attention. It affects other matters, the erection of a headstone, Returned
Soldiers’ Insurance, and so on. I closed my letter with this observation:

“It is probably pertinent to observe that for World War II claims from

these former members of the Forces who served in a theatre of actual war,

approximately 70 per cent of all applications were granted.”

Mr. QUELCH: Mr. Chairman, I would like to refer to page 5 of the brief.
The recommendation on that page reads: “That war disability compensation
cases in classes 1 to 11 be afforded treatment without charge by the Department
of Veterans Affairs for non-entitlement conditions.” Then on page 7, com-
menting on that, you say: “It is our opinion that the people of Canada think
that the seriously disabled in classes 1 to 11 are now entitled to treatment at
anytime for any condition from which they may suffer, regardless of entitle-
ment.” Well, I do not think there is any doubt but what the people of Canada
do believe that and I will frankly admit I am not at all sure in my own mind
as to just how far this entitlement goes. It is correct, is it not, that any
veteran of the first world war who is indigent is entitled to free hospitalization
for any condition he may suffer from? The definition of indigent used to be
$1,000 or less. Is it higher now?

The CHAIRMAN: Perhaps Mr. Burns, the deputy minister, could best
answer that.

Mr. BurNs: The definition is rather complicated and it is rather hard to

give in a few words. There are conditions attached to the amount of readily
91846—23
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realizable assets the veteran has and also the amount of income, but roughly
speaking the critical amount of income is $1,200 a year when married and the
pension is only counted in that to the extent of 75 per cent.

Mr. QueLcH: Does that apply to the veteran of World War II as well as
World War I?

Mr. BurNs: Yes. The veteran must be a pensioner or have had service in E
an actual theatre of war.

. Mr. QUELCH: In this brief you are asking that the veterans who are
seriously disabled and who are suffering disability which may not be connected
with war service should be entitled to free hospitalization for their disability.
I am just wondering how the decision is arrived at in certain cases of serious
disability. For instance, where a man is an amputee and has lost a leg perhaps,
and is crossing the road and gets run into by a car, would he be entitled to
free hospitalization then on the grounds that the accident was in part attri-
butable to the fact that he is an amputee?

The WITNESs: That would be very much of a question. We used to bring
that up time after time on the question of “consequential injury” or disability
that might arise—in our opinion—because of the war disability he already
carried and we find it very difficult to ever establish that. Coming back to
this question of who might be eligible, if something happened to Mr. Dies one
day, unless he could prove that it was due to war service, he would not be
entitled to treatment in spite of his multiple disabilities of hearing, total loss
of sight, and the loss of his right arm. -

Mr. QUELCH: I quite agree I do not think the public of Canada realizes
this for one minute. I think the vast majority of people are of the definite
opinion that all seriously disabled pensioners are entitled to free hospitalization
upon incurring a further disability no matter from what cause.

The WiTNESs: If a man has had war veterans allowance he gets his
hospitalization free.

Judge McDonNAcgH: But if he has saved a few dollars he doesn’t.

Mr. Cavers: In regard to page 7 of the brief, could the committee be told
what amounts are derived each year from the treatment allowances which are
paid by pensioners?

The WITNESS: $15 a month.

The CHAIRMAN: Have you any figures on that, Mr. Burns? The question
has to do with the deduction of $15 per month while the pensioner is under-
going treatment in a hospital, and the question was: what is the total amount
collected under that heading?

Mr. Burns: We did calculate that, Mr. Chairman, at one time, and my
recollection is that as far as the married pensioners alone were concerned

it was $650,000 a year.
Mr. GREEN: Could we have an explanation from Mr. Burns as to the

reason for these deductions?

The CHAIRMAN: Could you give the committee the background of this?

Mr. BURNS: Méy I suggest that the chairman of the Canadian Pension
Commission could perhaps give a better resumé of the history of this
deduction than I could.

The CHAIRMAN: I think the committee would like to hear it.

Mr. MELVILLE: Gentlemen, I hope I can help you. Going back many
years, pension was suspended when a pensioner was taken to hospital for
treatment for his pensionable condition. It was suspended on the date of
his admission. He then became entitled to hospital allowances because
when he was in hospital he was being treated for his pensionable condition.
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The hospital allowance was equivalent to 100 per cent pension less $30 per
month for maintenance and the amount is now $15. That system continued
in effect until 1946, in which year the Pension Act was amended and one
of the amendments had this effect—and the arguments were very favourable,
let me say—that pension should be continued at all times to pensioners
irrespective of his admission to hospital.

If he was a 10 per cent pensioner he got his 10 per cent pension. He
knew it was coming in every month. And if he was a 50 per cent pensioner,
the same situation applied. When he goes into hospital his pension is sup-
plemented by hospital allowances equivalent to the 100 per cent scale; and
that is what has happened; it is in effect at the present time.

Mr. GREEN: From that 100 per cent pension you take away $15 a
month. Why?

Mr. MELVILLE: Because of the regulations which Judge McDonagh read,
whereby $15 is deducted from all patients in hospital who are treated for
pensionable conditions, but only the 100 per cent pensioner will have $15
deducted from pension. The 90 per cent pensioner will have very little deducted
from his pension.

Mr. GREEN: Apparently they say that no matter how small the man’s
pension may be, when he went into the hospital he was certainly 100 per
cent disabled then. So, by way of hospital allowance, you raised his pension
to 100 per cent. That seems to be perfectly reasonable. Now, on what
basis do you take away $15 a month from that 100 per cent pension?

Mr. MELVILLE: You mean the basis on which it was done? We do not
take it away; the deduction is made on this basis. Let us say a single man
goes into hospital. His maintenance is provided for him during his period of
hospitalization. Now, $15 is deducted. In the case of a married man going
into hospital, his maintenance is provided for him and a deduction is made
from his allowance which is in excess of that of the single man.

Mr. GREEN: What is the deduction made in the case of a married man?

Mr. MELVILLE: $15 a month.

Mr. MacDoucGALL: Is it not right to conclude, with this deductable allow-

ance, that the pensioner, whether married or single, and who is over and
above, let us say, a 50 per cent disability—that the beneficiary gains rather
than loses from your allowance? Is that right?
: The CHAIRMAN: In other words the position seems to be that the pension
is paid partly to enable him to provide himself with a living. He is getting
his meals in the hospital and the $15 is taken to cover that. Is that what I
understand?

The WiTNEss: That was the theory.

The CHAIRMAN: That was the basis of it. But there is one thing I am not
clear about. If a person was drawing a 10 per cent disability, then is it
correct that nothing is deducted from him?

Mr. MELVILLE: Let us say he is a 10 per cent pensioner and he is admitted
to hospital for treatment for his pensionable condition. He is entitled today
to what are called treatment allowances; the 10 per cent pension is supple-
mented to the equivalent of a 100 per cent pension, less $15 per month.

The CHAIRMAN: Are there any further questions?

By Mr. Green:
Q. I would like to ask the witness, Colonel Baker, one question, and to
illustrate my question by a case which I ran into myself, where a veteran
lost an arm; it was taken right out to the socket, a complete removal.
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Apparently in a case of that kind there is a ceiling on the pension for which
he can qualify. No matter how old he gets, he can never qualify for a 100
per cent pension?—A. That is right.

Q. He may reach a position physically where he is naturally unable to
do anything, and yet there is that arbitrary rule that he can get only—A. Only
85 per cent.

Q. Yes, only an 85 per cent pension. Do you run across many cases of
that kind, and if so, what recommendations would you make in regard to such
cases?—A. I am not clear that there is anything that can be done for a case
of that kind, Mr. Green. TUnder present circumstances, we have run into
several cases. I think one was that of Harold Macdonald who used to be
chairman of the pension committee; was he not out at the shoulder?

Q. Have you any suggestions with regard to cases of that kind?—A. Well,
I think at the moment, sir, that I would have to consult with the war “amps”
and the department. I have not any suggestion at the moment.

‘The CHAIRMAN: Would the representative of the War Amputations like
to comment on that question which was brought up by Mr. Green?

Mr. ArLaN BELL (War Amputations of Canada): Mr. Chairman, the main
objection we have to the deduction from the hospital allowance is that it
appears that when you are hospitalized for treatment for a pensionable
disability your pension is increased and you do, in fact, receive a
greater amount. But, on the other hand, $15 is taken away and we feel that
it should be removed. That is our recommendation. I am not clear what the
allowance is for, whether it is for room or for board, or what it is; but I
suppose it has something to do with board and we feel it should be removed.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Green asked about a person with a disability, which,
on account of increasing age became more of a disability than when he was
younger. He wanted to know if you ran into many cases, where the disability
was on account of an amputation, and where because of advancing age it
became in fact a total disability. Have you run into many cases like that?
Perhaps if you would come up to the front of the room the committee might
hear you better.

Mr. ALLAN BELL: As you repeated it, sir?
The CHAIRMAN: Yes.

Mr. ALLAaN BEeLL: Well, Mr. Chairman, in-our experience, or speaking
from my experience of leg amputations, certainly the disability has increased
with age, and there are what we think are relative disabilities which create
some of the problems that we are fighting all the time. The disability we have
found, in the case of a leg amputation or any amputation, is that it certainly
increases with age, ‘and it is harder to carry on or to carry on one’s daily
living. I do not think that anybody would disagree that it does not increase
with age. We have all found that to be the case. It is not as though we are
just getting older and slowing down normally. We are slowing down a lot
faster than we would normally, we think, and we have good reason to say
that.

The WiTnEss: I do not recall just what Mr. Green was driving at in his
question, but I would say that in 1937 there was provision made to recognize,
in addition to cases of gunshot wounds, cases including amputations, and to
recognize increasing disability with increasing age for that group who are
pensioned in the area of 50 to 70 per cent inclusive. The arrangement was that
upon reaching the age of 55 years, with 50 per cent cases, for instance, with a
leg off just below the knee. and becoming less agile, they would receive a
10 per cent increase; and on reaching the age of 57, they would receive a
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further 10 per cent increase; and upon reaching the age of 59, they would
receive their final increase up to the level of 80 per cent. The 60 per cent
case could not be increased twicé.

The 70 per cent case would get one increase to 80 per cent; and in the case
of an “amp’ starting at 80 to 85, he would receive no increase, so in a way
he was worse off.

Mr. GREEN: Why was he not covered in the increase?

Judge McDonNAGH: This is covered by ‘“routine instruction No. 66" of the
Pension Commission and it was discussed when your chairman, Mr. Tucker,
was also chairman of the committee in 1948. Mr. Tucker made some interesting
observations at that time about medical cases going up for “boards” when they
got over 60 years of age.

Mr. W. Dies: We recognize age as a factor for a man who has served his
country under the War Veterans Allowance. And I think the government
should do something for us pensioners. I am thinking about the older ages
and when the disability is due to 10 per cent. In 20 years, I say, why should
it not go up? I do not know. why the 10 per cent should not go up to 100 per
cent on the same basis at it would under the War Veterans Allowance Act,
and I think that principle should be recognized now.

Mr. GReEN: I wonder if we could have a statement from Mr. Melville.

The CHAIRMAN: Perhaps you might explain those regulations for the
benefit not only of the several new members of the committee but for older
members whose recollection may have become a bit hazy. This increase is
limited as I to call it to gunshot wounds and to 80 or 85 per cent. Perhaps
you might just explain the situation to the committee?

Mr. MELVILLE: It is a rather interesting bit of history, gentlemen. In

1938 The War Amputations of Canada had a convention in St. John, New
Brunswick. The Pension Act at the time provided that the widow was
pensionable upon her husband’s death, if it was attributable to his service.
There was an added provision in the Pension Act whereby the widow was
pensionable, when pension was in payment to her husband, in classes 1 to 5,
that is from a 100 to an 80 per cent pension. The majority of amputation
cases were in receipt of awards of 50, 60, 70 and 80 per cent, and those below
80 per cent were anxious to qualify within pension classes one to five. It was
realized by this time, 1938, that with the advance in years, the amputation
imposed a greater disability, and yet in all cases they received what was
known as a fixed assessment. One amputation case of advanced years might
seem to be slightly handicapped, whereas another with the same amputation
was much more so. The Table of Disabilities, which the Commission is
required to maintain under Section 28 of the Act, was amended, and provision
was made for automatic increases of pension for amputation cases and gunshot
wound cases whose assessment was®0 per cent or more. In the case of a
50 per cent pension for amputation, a 10 per cent increase would be given at
the age of fifty-five, a further 10 per cent at the age of fifty-seven, and
another at the age of fifty-nine, thus bringing the assessment to 80 per cent.
In the case of a 60 per cent amputation, he would receive one increase of
10 per cent at the age of fifty-five, and another of the same amount at the
age of fifty-seven, thus bringing him to 80 per cent. The 70 per cent pensioner
receives one increase at the age of fifty-five, thus bringing him to 80 per cent.

The Table of Disabilities was so amended in 1938. In 1939 the Pension
Act was further amended whereby when the pension was in payment at the
rate of 50 per cent or more at the date of death the widow was pensionable
irrespective of the cause of death of her husband.
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With regard to Mr. Green’s case, he quotes an assessment of 80 per cent.
I think this assessment of 80 per cent corresponds favourably with the assess-
ment paid under any Compensation Board, and with the assessment paid
in any country so far as I have been able to establish from my study of
assessment records.

Mr. GrReeN: That means that an 80 per cent disability has never been
able to get any automatic increase?

Mr. MELVILLE: That is right.

JUDGE McDoNAGH: The War Veterans Allowance Act said it was for the
man who has not been successful in maintaining employment. The same type
of service has been granted now under the principle of aging which is applied
under the War Service Allowance Act.

By Mr. Balcom:

Q. Is it generally admitted that an amputation case could die from some
disease that has resulted from his inability to move around the house due to
his amputation?—A. There are certain conditions which in the case particularly
of leg amputations may arise in the muscles of alignment and the spine due
to balancing on an artificial leg; and also there has been a very persistently
held and strongly felt impression among war amputation cases in Canada that
there is a definite relationship between particularly ‘“high-leg” men and war
conditions, and certain other organic disturbances because it is an extreme
effort for a chap with a ‘“high-leg” amputation to operate on crutches or on
the leg under unfavourable conditions such as hill-climbing or stair-climbing,
slippery conditions and so on. '

The CHAIRMAN: The Minister of Veterans Affairs (Hon. H. Lapointe) has
had to leave. He was in the room during a good part of the presentation
by Colonel Baker and his delegation; but the minister told me that he had
to attend a cabinet meeting this morning because there were a number of
matters coming up which had to do with veterans. He regretted that he could
not remain with us but I know that he was here for a great part of thes time.
and heard most of your presentation to the committeee. Are there any other
questions?

Mr. GREEN: I would like to move a vote of thanks to Colonel Baker
and to Judge McDonagh and the others. (Applause).

The WiITNESS: May I, on behalf of our delegation, express to you and
to the members of the committee our appreciation of your very kind recep-
tion. Thank you, gentlemen.

The CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Colonel Baker. It is one of the pleasures of
sitting on this committee to meet with you and your colleagues when you
come to make your submissions. °

Now, gentlemen, I do not know whether at our next meeting the minister
will be able to make a statement in regard to bill 82. I have not been able
to talk with him since his attendance at the cabinet this morning. I do
not know whether he will be able to discuss this matter or not.

Several members of the committee have indicated that they will not be
able to be here on Friday and there was the question of not sitting but I
suggested that in order to save as much time as possible that on Friday we
might take up bill 82 and have the minister make a statement on it if possible.
Then we might take up the Pension Act and have a statement from Mr.
Melville on it, and if there were any contentious items we could let them
stand until the meeting next week. We could first deal with the matters
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on which there was unaniminity on Friday, in regard to bill 82, and after
hearing a statement from Mr. Melville, we could go through the Pension bill
and pass the items that were not contentious. Anything that was contentious
could be left over until the next meeeting. In that way we could take
advantage of Friday.

Mr. GReEN: Will they be coming back on Monday?
The CHAIRMAN: I understand that they will.

Mr. GREEN: Then what about bill 101? There was one section left to
stand.

The CHAIRMAN: Bill 101? I think the minister will be able to make a
statement on it too, or at least I hope he can and we might be able to clear
it up tomorrow.

I do appreciate very much the cooperation everybody has given in
regard to the sort of jumping back and forth, in dealing with these bills, but
it was due wholly, as the members know, to our desire not to make any
final decision on any bill until we had heard from Colonel Baker and his
associates. Now we will be in a position to go right ahead.

I do appreciate your cooperation and if it is satisfactory, we shall now
adjourn until tomorrow at 11 o’clock.

The committee adjourned.
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REPORT TO THE HOUSE

The Special Committee on Veterans Affairs begs léave to repoft the
following as its i

FIRST REPORT

Your Committee has considered Bill 82, An Act to amend the War Service
Grants Act, and has agreed to report same with an amendment.

All of which is respectfully submitted.

WALTER A. TUCKER,
Chairmant /
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MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

House of Commons, Room 277,
Fripay, MAY 28, 1954.

The Special Committee on Veterans Affairs met at 11 00 o’clock a.m. The
Chairman, Mr. Walter A. Tucker, presided.

Members present: Messrs. Balcom, Bennett (Grey North), Cardin, Cavers,
Dickey, Dinsdale, Forgie, Gillis, Goode Green, Hanna, Harkness Jones,
MacDougall, Pearkes, Philpott, Quelch, Stick, Thomas, Tucker and Weselak

In attendance: Mr. G. L. Lalonde, Assistant Deputy Minister of Veterans
Affairs, and the following officials of that Department: Mr. G. H. Parliament,
Director General of Veterans Welfare Services; Mr. W. Gordon Gunn, Q.C.,
Director of Legal Services; Mr. E. J. Rider, Research Adviser, and Mr. C. B.
Topp, Chief Pensions Advocate. Also, Mr. J. L. Melville, Chairman, and Mr.
Leslie A. Mutch, Vice-Chairman, of the Canadian Pension Commission. Also,
Mr. T. D. Anderson, General Secretary, and Mr. D. M. Thompson, Chief
Welfare Officer, of the Canadian Legion, B.E.S.L.

The Committee proceeded to the clause by clause study of Bill 82, An
Act to amend the War Service Grants Act, and in that connection Messrs.
Lalonde, Parliament and Gunn were questioned.

Clauses 1 and 2 were passed.

On Clause 3,

On motion of Mr. Bennett,

Resolved,—That the said clause be amended by substituting 1960 to
1957 in line 29 of the bill.

Clause 3, as amended, was passed.

Clause 4 was passed.

The preamble and title were passed and the said bill ordered to be reported
to the House with an amendment.

The Committee then proceeded with the study of Bill 339, An Act to
amend the Pension Act, and in this connection Mr. Melville was called and
questioned at length.

At 1.10 o’clock p.m., Mr. Melville’s examination still continuing, the
Committee adjourned to meet again at 11.30 o’clock a.m., Monday, May 31, 1954,

A. CHASSE,
Clerk of the Committee.
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EVIDENCE

Fripay, May 28th, 1954,
11.00 a.m.

The CHAIRMAN: If the committee will come to order we will get down to
business.

I am glad to be able to tell the committee that Mr. Bennett is in a
position to make the announcement that we had in mind in respect of bill 82
and he will probably make it when we come to the appropriate section in
respect to the bill. So we can proceed with it, the understanding being that
if there is anything controversial we may let any clause stand.

Mr. Lalonde, the Assistant Deputy Minister of Veterans Affairs is here.
He has a short statement prepared in respect to the Bill—the War Service
Grants Act. I presume the committee would like to hear it before they
actually start considering the sections of the bill. I will call on Mr. Lalonde
to make his statement. - -

Mr. Lucien Lalonde, Assistant Deputy Minister of Veterans Affairs, called:

The WITNESS: Mr. Chairman, this is in the nature of a brief explanation
of the various changes and a quotation of figures which have been brought
up to date on some of the points dealt with in the bill.

This bill purports to amend the War Service Grants Act in order, first, to
extend the period of time during which veterans may use their re-establish-
ment credits. The Act as it exists now provides that re-establishment credit
must be used within a period of ten years dating from January, 1945, or ten
years from the date of the discharge of the veteran, whichever might be later.
It is now proposed to extend this period by a further five years. As of
March 31 of this year there remained over 170,882 active accounts in re-estab-
lishment credits. The department feels that those veterans who have not yet
used their re-establishment credit should not be pressed to do so immediately,
if their long-term rehabilitation will be better served by deferred spending
of the money until later.

It is also proposed to permit a veteran who still has re-establishment
credits in his account to use those credits for the purpose of purchasing
insurance under the Veterans Insurance Act, as long as the veteran does so
within the period of time in which he may use his re-establishment credit,
regardless of the fact that the time limit has expired under the Veterans
Insurance Act.

It is proposed to set a time limit at December 31, 1954, after which applica-
tions for war service gratuities in respect of World War II may not be made.
It will be recalled that these gratuities,.the amounts of which were based on
the length of service of the veteran, after the passing of the Act in 1944 were
paid out automatically upon discharge; that is, during the procedure of
discharge the veteran would make his application for war service gratuity
and payment would follow. Hence the bulk of the veterans received their
war service gratuities automatically. Those who had been discharged before
1944 had to make personal application. As of March 31 of this year again
there was still approximately $500,000 owed to about 6,700 veterans who had
not yet applied for their war service gratuities. The department has been
endeavouring for the last few years to contact each and every one of these
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veterans. For the most part they are men who had an extremely short period
of service previous to the passing of the Act, and it was service mostly in
Canada. These amounts are therefore small.

Honourable members will realize what a small proportion $500,000 is to
the total amount paid out, when I state that to date we have paid to World -
War II veterans war service gratuities to the amount of $470 million. There
is a provision that if the veteran has overseas service, and the minister is
satisfied that circumstances justify the delay, the gratuity may still be paid.

A further amendment which is proposed to the War Service Grants Act
is to make the re-establishment credits payable to orphaned children of
veterans. Up to now the re-establishment credit could be paid to the widow
or to the dependent mother of a veteran. It is now proposed to make this
credit available to the orphaned children or to children abandoned by the
surviving mother. _

Finally, it is also intended to relax the conditions under which a mother
may use the re-establishment credit of a dead veteran. At the present time
the Act requires that the mother should have been wholly dependent on the
deceased. We intend to recommend that this situation be changed and that
the wording be “wholly or to a substantial extent dependent on the deceased”
so as to permit us to look into some cases of hardship which have arisen.

The CHAIRMAN: Thank you, Mr. Lalonde. Before we proceed with the
bill itself have any members of the committee any questions to ask Mr.
Lalonde arising out of his statement?

By Mr. Cavers:

Q. Since these payments will be paid to orphans, if the situation should
apply, will it be necessary for the orphan or infant to have a guardian appointed
or how will the money be paid?—A. Mr. Chairman, that is covered in one of the
amendments to the bill; that the minister may direct that the payments be made
to a suitable guardian or suitable person who will administer the use of the
credits.

By Mr. Balcom:
Q. Would a mother with an adopted son be eligible?—A. Yes. That is
covered in the definition of child which includes natural child, step-child or
adopted child under twenty-one years of age.-

By Mr. Pearkes:

Q. I missed the cut-off date?—A. For the war service gratuities?
Q. Yes. —A. The 31st of December, 1954.

By Mr. Dinsdale:

Q. Mr. Chairman, I was interested in the statement made that there was
going to be a further extension in the payment of re-establishment credits to
dependent parents of the deceased personnel. What is the present situation in
regard to the parents of service personnel killed overseas? They receive the
gratuity automatically?—A. You mean the parents, not the widow?

Q. The parents of a son.—A. They get the gratuity if there is no widow or
child, but they do not get the re-establishment credit automatically. The wholly
dependent mother can, under the present Act, get the re-establishment credit if
the son has died after he was discharged.

Q. I see—A. Not in the case of those who died on service.

Q. It is those who died following their return to Canada?—A. That is
correct.
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By Mr. Gillis:

Q. This term “wholly dependent” has been a bugbear in the regulations.
“Partially dependent” is the new meaning. Will that apply to cases that have
been under review for two or three years back? I know cases personally where
that wording “wholly dependent” dealt out some pretty legitimate cases. It was
pretty hard to interpret. The parents actually had to be in indigent circum-
stances. That was about the interpretation. Will this new ruling be applicable
from the time this bill is amended, or will it take in cases which have been
outstanding on this particular point?—A. I believe the answer is: as long as the
credits are there they can be used until 1960, and all those cases, if the same
conditions exist now, can be and will be reviewed under the Act if it is approved,
at least under the new wording of this section. Perhaps an example of the
difference between wholly and substantially is a case Mr. Gillis knows about
where the mother has two sons and one of them contributed, let us say in the
ratio of 80 per cent to the mother’s support and the other son 20 per cent. If the
son who was contributing 80 per cent dies, the mother could not now use the
credit because she was not wholly dependent upon him. Under the new wording

it would allow us to let that mother use the re-establishment credit of the first
son.

Mr. BaLcoMm: The new wording is “substantial”’, not partially.
The WITNESS: Substantial.

By Mr. Jones:

Q. I still do not like the word “substantial”. I have in mind where a
veteran is sick and unable to support the household and the wife has done it all.
In that case she is not receiving substantial support of the husband. She has
been the whole support of the husband in the reverse. The word ‘“substantial”
in her case would not mean a thing—A. I am sorry. I do not quite follow your
argument, Mr. Jones. You were referring to the wife.

Q. Where the wife has been substantially dependent?—A. Where the
mother—

Q. Yes, the mother. Supposing that the mother has been the support
of that household owing to the sickness of the husband; she is not substantially
dependent on her husband; but she herself is the support of the home?—
A. The “substantially dependent” arises only in the case of the relationship
between a mother and a son. If she is a widow there is no question of whether
it is “wholly” or “substantially”. This section deals only with the relationship
between the mother and son.

Mr. GoopeE: Mr. Lalonde spoke of the Veterans’ Insurance Act. Can he
give us any figures in regard to how many veterans enjoy benefits under the
Insurance Act in comparison with the veterans under consideration by this
committee? Can he tell me what percentage of veterans is enjoying the
benefits of the Insurance Act?

Mr. PARLIAMENT: The figure that was received from the insurance branch,
following the second meeting of the committee, was that there were slightly
over 35,000 policies issued to veterans of World War II including widows.

Mr. Goope: Out of a total of what?

Mr. PARLIAMENT: The total force was 1,086,000 members.

By Mr. Green:

Q. With regard to the use of the word “substantial,” I took it from your
statement that the intention of the department really was to cover the cases
where there is partial dependence on the relative. Would it not simplify the
amendment if you used the words ‘“partial dependence” instead of ‘“substantial
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dependence”.—A. Mr. Chairman, perhaps the example that I tried to give
illustrates the reason. A mother may have had three sons in the services and two
of them may have contributed to her support, let us say, in the ratio of 5 per
cent each when the third one was contributing 90 per cent. If we say ‘“partial”,
she will get the credit from the son who is contributing 90 per cent and if the
other two sons die she will also get their credit, so she will get credit from
three sources.

Q. The only money that can be paid out is the $500,000 still held in the
fund?—A. No, Mr. Green. That $500,000 is the balance of the war service
gratuities. In the re-establishment credit account there are still millions of
dollars. We have 170,000 accounts still open. That represents about $34
million.

Q. I would like to know whether the amendment would meet a case of
this kind: where the wife of the veteran had divorced him and then when
the veteran died there were three children left for whom the wife was solely
responsible and she also had the sole custody of the children. Under the
present law she is not the widow because she had divorced the husband before
he died and therefore that rehabilitation money cannot be used to help the
children. Will your amendment be broad enough to cover a case of that kind?
—A. To cover the use of the credit by the children?

Q. Yes.—A. Definitely, Mr. Green.

Mr. GiLris: I wonder if it would cover this situation. The case I had in
mind was that of a ¢aptain in the army. During his period of service he had
assigned to his mother a substantial amount of his service pay. After coming
back he moved from Nova Scotia to Saskatchewan. About three years ago
he came home and found his father on a small pension and that was the only
income and the old home was getting run down. He decided that he would
apply his gratuity credits to the renovation of the home. It was to be his in
a few years anyway. He went back to Saskatchewan and was burned to death
in a fire. In the meantime he made application for his credits for that purpose.
The ruling was that the credit could not be made under those circumstances
because the parents were not wholly dependent. That case was dealt out.
I am wondering if the new wording, “substantial contributions”, would cover
that case. It is not very complicated; it is fairly clear-cut; but the words,
“wholly dependent” ruled out the parents.

The WiITNESS: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Parliament is the Director General of
Welfare Services dealing with those applications, and he tells me that the
particular case that you mention was one of the ones that provoked the
present amendment.

Mr. GiLris: Thank you, sir.

Mr. TeoMAs: Could Mr. Lalonde give us some. idea approximately of
the cut-off in the dependency ratio? Is it 50 per cent or 60 per cent dependent
on the veteran, or is each case dealt with on its merits?

The WiTnEss: I think it would be a mistake for the department to adopt
a percentage attitude to deal with those cases. It would be our feeling that
it is better to study each case and deal with it on its merits. There may be
other considerations besides the amount paid by the son to the mother. The
status of the mother, her age and so many other things are taken into
consideration that I believe it would be a wiser policy not to make any hard
and fast line of demarcation in those cases.

Mr. THOMAS: That was the answer I wanted.

Mr. JoNEs: What percentage of those cases are unclaimed because of the
position of the veteran and what percentage, if any, will be available now,
as the Act is to be changed? To what extent is red tape holding back this
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money from the veterans? I would like to know some of the reasons why
the veterans are not claiming such a large amount of money. There must
be a reason for it.

The WITNESS: That is perhaps a difficult question to answer in a few
words. I suppose that one could say that every veteran has a different reason.
One is waiting to be married; another one is waiting to choose a house
and wants to keep his credit there to make a down payment; another one
is perhaps still looking for a wife. It is impossible, Mr. Jones, to pinpoint
the reason why each veteran has not taken the credit. I do not think there
has been any lack of interest by the veterans, but I think that those who
have not used the credit have telt that they had no immediate need for it
and that perhaps it was wiser to keep that as money in the bank. I think
in many cases especially those who intend to establish themselves under
V.L.A., they have not wanted to use that credit, knowing full well that
they would have to repay it later. I am sorry that I cannot give you a better
answer. ‘

Mr. GoopE: Is it not true that someé of them consider it as being “rainy
day insurance”.

The WiITNESS: That is the impression we have.

Mr. QUELCH: In your amendment to section 12 you are setting a date
of 15 years from the date of discharge. Why do you not give the same
extension in section 13 in regard to the Veterans’ Land Act? I think it
would be just as important to extend that as the other. There are many
veterans who would still like to come under the Veterans’ Land Act, but
they have not as yet been able to raise enough money to qualify. However,
they probably hope to be able to do so.

Mr. BENNETT: Mr. Chairman, I was going to move an amendment to that
section, but not to cover Mr. Quelch’s point. Shall I make my statement
now or wait until we get to the section? '

The CHAIRMAN: You have in mind something in regard to that point?

Mr. BENNETT: Yes. I thought I would make a statement when we reach
the section of the bill and then we could discuss it. Will that be all right?

The CHAIRMAN: That is all right. Shall we start now with the clauses?
Agreed.
Clause 1. “Other persons to whom credit may be made available”.

Mr. GREEN: I wonder if the assistant deputy minister or Mr. Parliament

could tell us under which provisions in this clause the case which I mentioned
is covered?

The CHAIRMAN: You mean about dependent children?
Mr. GREEN: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: That would be “b” (of clause 1).

Mr. PHILPOTT: It comes under “b”.

Mr. GReeN: I think that Mr. Parliament knows this case.
The CHAIRMAN: It is where there was a divorce?

Mr. GREEN: Yes. -

The CHAIRMAN: That would be under “b”.

Mr. PARLIAMENT: Mr. Chairman, our legal department in giving an
opinion on this particular case when I referred it to them, said that the
definition of a child came under subsection 5 of section 9 on page 2 of the
bill, and that these children would automatically come in, I think, under “b”.
Mr. Gunn perhaps might give an opinion on the ecase.
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" The CHAIRMAN: Your case was where the wife was.divorced, and it says:

Where a member dies without having used all of the re-establish-
ment credit for which he is eligible under this Act, any unused portion
thereof may, in the discretion of the minister, be made available to...
(b) any dependent children of the member, in the case of a male or
female member, if the member dies without leaving any widow or
widower or if the widow or widower is dead or cannot be found or it
appears to the minister that she or he has abandoned the children; or. ..

If he was already divorced, he would not leave a widow.

Mr. GREEN: Is says ‘“‘any dependent children”. My worry is about the
word “dependent’’; and in subsection 2 of section 9 it says:

For the purposes of this section a child or mother of a member
shall be presumed to be a dependent child or mother if, in the opinion
of the minister, such child or mother was, at the time of the member’s
death, wholly or substantially dependent upon such member for support.

I am not sure, but in this particular case the facts may have been that
the father was not paying anything to support the child. I do not want to
have the children ruled out on the ground that they were not dependent on
the veteran. I think the veteran was not carrying the full load of providing
for the children; and the way that section reads now it might be interpreted
that because the father was not paying in money for them, therefore these
children cannot get the benefit.

Mr. GunnN: I have some recollection of this case having been submitted
to me for consideration, and as I remember the case the veteran concerned
was under a court order to pay alimony to his wife for the benefit of the
children.

Mr. GREEN: I do not remember that.

Mr. Gunn: I think there was that element in it, and I concluded on that
basis that there was a dependency there, a recognized dependency.

Mr. GReeN: I think the section should not be made to hinge on whether
there is a court order made against the veteran. In this case the veteran was
not a very desirable character. Even if the widow had got a court order
for payment of a certain amount, she would never have been able to collect.
She might very well have been advised by her lawyer not to bother to go
to the expense of getting a court order against the father, which, of course,
she would have to do subsequent to getting a divorce; it would only mean
additional judicial procedure and additional legal costs. I do not think that
the protection should be made to hinge on the fact that there is a court
order. In this case I do not mind as long as the children are covered; but I
am afraid there is a possibility that they might be ruled out because the
wife has not obtained the court order for their support.

Mr. Gunn: I did not intend that to be the sole ground of my ruling at the
time.” We proceeded on a very ordinary rule of law that the parent is respon-
sible for the maintenance of his children; and that rule was confirmed by a
court order, in this case making the grounds doubly sure. I think we can rest
on the general principle that where the child is part of the domestic circle of
the dependent veteran and has been in that family for some little time, there is
established a dependency on the part of the child to that parent.

Mr. GREEN: Whether there is a court order or not.

Mr. Gunn: It does not make very much difference; but in this particular
case I remember there was a court order confirming it in spite of the divorce.
We recognize that the court may in a divorce case give the custody of the
child to one parent or the other. Never, in my opinion, or in my recollection,
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has a court declared the responsibility of the father for the child to be over-
ridden. It still prevails. There might be alimony payable, but whether it is
paid or not is a different question.

The CHAIRMAN: There is one thing about the way this is worded “a child
or mother of a member shill be presumed to be dependent. . .”” When you put
the mother in you are probably extending the rights; and when you put the
child in you are curtailing the rights. If you just leave the reference to the
child out of subsection 2, then if the child was dependent in law on the parent,
something could be done. But when you say that the child must be wholly or
substantially dependent upon such member for support, it means that if
somebody else is supporting such child, then the child is not covered by the Act.

I suggest for your consideration that if you leave (b) as it is “any depen-
dent children of the member. . .” and leave it for the interpretation of law,
the child is entitled to support from his own parent and leave it at that. I think
that is the intention of the department; and then in subsection 2 where you are
making sure that the mother is getting support, if she comes within “sub-
stantially dependent on the member”, and just have the reference to the mother
in subsection 2, it seems to me that you would accomplish your objective. In
other words, does subsection 2 not extend the rights of the mother but curtail
the rights of the child?

The WiITNESS: Might I say something in that regard. I think we run into a
little problem here. What we are trying to do is to pass on to one of the
dependents of the deceased veteran the rights that he had acquired in his re-
establishment credit. As always happens when you have more than one group
of beneficiaries, we are trying to reach the person whom we think is more
entitled to these benefits.

We now have three groups, the widow, the children and the mother, in
that order. The dependency feature—may be altered by changing the term
“wholly” to “substantially,” but we should still keep it in the Act. Supposing
that in your case, Mr. Green, it had happened that the divorced mother was a
millionairess, and was looking after these three children, but the veteran’s
mother was substantially dependent upon her son. We think she should be the
one to benefit by these credits. The order of priority is: the widows, the chil-
dren, and the mothers; but if your children are well-off and do not count upon
their father for support, while the mother does, I think the result of any
amendment to this section of the bill would make it compulsory to pay it to the
children and leave the mother with nothing.

The CHAIRMAN: That clears up the point which I had in mind.

By Mr. Quelch:

Q. Does the Act cover a widower where he was physically incapacitated
and where he was dependent upon his wife before she died?—A. The wife,
I take it, is a veteran in this case?

Q. Yes?—A. Yes.

Q. It does not say so in the Act.—A. Yes. We use the word “widower”.
. without leaving any widow or widower.”

Mr. GoobE: This whole conversation may have been very interesting but
down in this corner we did not hear one word of Mr. Green’s question and until
Mr. Lalonde gave his answer we did not know what was going on. The
acoustics are very bad here. I wonder if we could meet in another room?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, we have made arrangements for that and from now
on we are going to meet in room 430. We had already called a meeting in this
room for this morning, and I thought it would cause confusion if we changed it.

We have clause 1. Carried?

* Carried.

‘“
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Subclause 2, “Purposes for and time within which available” is the side
note—that is opposite clause 12. Carried?

Carried.

“Unused credit may be used to obtain insurance.” Subclause 3. Carried?
Carried.

Subclause 4, “Amount applied to be held in trust.” Carried?
Carried.

Mr. GREEN: You are still on clause 2?

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, I am taking the side notes. Now, clause 3, “Time
limit for making of adjustments.” 3

Mr. BENNETT: Mr. Chairman, I would like to move an amendment to
section 3. A good deal of consideration has been given to the time limit within
which a veteran can repay his re-establishment credit and qualify for Veter-
ans’ Land Act assistance. We all know it is a rehabilitation measure and
section 13 offers a second chance to the veteran for rehabilitation. He can use
his re-establishment credit, and under section 13 he can repay that credit. It
has been considered for some time that there should be some finality as to
the opportunity for the veteran to repay his re-establishment credit under
section 13 and thus qualify for V.L.A. As you will see, the date included in
the bill is January 1, 1957 but in view of the fact that the date under section
12 of the present Act has been extended to 1960 and in view of the recom-
mendation in the legion brief, I have been authorized to say on behalf of the
minister and the government that if this committee sees fit to pass it, that an
amendment will be acceptable to set the date at January 1, 1960. Incidentally,
this section of the bill is the only one that the legion brief commented on.

Now, as far as Mr. Quelch’s point regarding the inclusion of 15 years from
the date of discharge is concerned, I think we should remember—I suppose
Mr. Quelch was thinking mostly of the Korean veterans—the average re-
establishment credit amounts to $174 and we must remember that this is a
second chance at rehabilitation. If the Korean veteran does not take his re-
establishment credit, of course he can qualify under V.L.A. at any time without
any time limit. The government, I believe, in its thinking at this time do not
want to project this second chance so far into the future. It would mean
projecting it 15 to 18 years and under this provision the veteran will have up
to January 1, 1960, and I think this committee will agree that if there are any
cases of undue hardship that that date line can always be extended as this
committee has extended other date lines.

Mr. QueLcH: I think 1960 pretty well covers the case.

Mr. BENNETT: I will move that section 3 of Bill No. 82, an Act to amend
the War Service Grants Act, be amended by substituting in the third line of
the said section for the words “first day of January 19577, the words “first day
of January 1960”, so that the section would read as follows:

3. Section 13 of the said Act is amended by adding thereto the
following subsection:

(2) On and after the 1st day of January 1960, no member of the
forces may become eligible under subsection (1) for a grant of any of
the benefits under the Veterans’ Land Act by virtue of an adjustment
made pursuant to subsection (1).

The CHAIRMAN: You have heard the amendment, gentlemen, is that agreed?
Hon. MEMBERS: Agreed.
The CHAIRMAN: Carried. Is the clause as amended agreed to?
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Hon. MEMBERS: Agreed.
Carried.

The CHAIRMAN: Clause 4, “Payment to be made only upon application”.
Agreed? i

Hon. MEMBERS: Agreed.

The CHAIRMAN: Carried. Opposite subclause 2, “Time 11m1t for applica-
tions for gratuity.” Agreed?

Hon. MEMBERS: Agreed.

The CHAlRMAN: Carried. Does the preamble to the bill carry?
Carried.

Shall the title carry?
Carried.

Shall I report the bill?
Carried.

Now, gentlemen, we have Mr. Melville, the chairman of the Canadian
Pension Commission with us. He says.he has not prepared any elaborate
statement, but he is prepared to answer any questions before we actually take
up the sections of the bill so that if Mr. Melville will come forward we will
proceed. Mr. Melville has with him our old friend, Mr. Mutch. The Deputy
Chairman of the Commission. -

Mr. PEARKES: You are not going to deal with Bill 101 first? There is
only one clause outstanding and a report of an order in council which I
asked for.

The CHAIRMAN: That is the Veterans Benefits Act?

. Mr. PEARKES: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: There was the possibility of an amendment being intro-
duced there and as it involves the expenditure of money and there is no
minister on the committee, it has raised a problem under the rules which we
cannot deal with, as far as I am aware, under the present circumstances. I
have not had a chance, to thresh the matter out fully with Dr. Ollivier. I
thought if the committee did not mind giving me until Monday I would see
what we could do about it.

Mr. PEARKES: That is all right.

Mr. BENNETT: It is under very active consideration.

Mr. PEARKES: You said the other day you were going to deal with it, that
is all.

The CHAIRMAN: It raises a question. I believe only a minister can make
a motion involving the actual expenditure of money.

Mr. GREEN: Could it not be done in the way of making a recommendation
from this committee that consideration be given to certain amendments?

The CHAIRMAN: That is one way of doing it, but I thought it would be
much better if we could complete the bill rather than report it and at the
same time make a report recommending a change in it in the House. If we
could just report the bill actually as amended from this committee I think it
would be a better way, but if this is not feasible we will have to adopt the
procedure suggested by Mr. Green. I think the committee would agree they

would much rather report a completed bill than report a bill with an appended
recommendation.

Mr. PEARKES: I am hoping to get that Order in Council and I may have a
comment to make on that.
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_ The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Parliament, are you prepared to make a statement
on that? A ;

Mr. PARLIAMENT: I have the Order in Council. Do you wish it read.

The CHAIRMAN: Yes, please.

Mr. PARLIAMENT: Order in Council P.C. 28/4244 issued under date of
August 31, 1950, giving the effective date of August 7, 1950, was superceded
by P.C. 4559 dated the 29th August, 1951, setting the date as July 5, 1950.
This Order in Council provides for permanent and temporary civil servants to
be granted leave without pay while they were members of the special force or
the regular force or the reserve force.

Mr. PEARKES: Might I ask whether that was superceded by Order in
Council P.C. 5740 dated October 29, 1951? I did not have this information
when I raised the question, but there would seem to be some doubt as to
just who is entitled to be re-established into the civil service and I would
think that if we could have that other Order in Council we would have the
complete information.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Parliament, is this a very long Order in Council?

Mr. PARLIAMENT: A page and one half of foolscap.

The CHAIRMAN: We can make it part of the record. Will you look into
that other question? . Mr. Pearkes suggests that this is modified by a sub-
sequent Order in Council.

Mr. PeEARKES: I understand that it is Order in Council P.C. 5740 dated
October 29, 1951, which I believe changed or modified the conditions. I would
suggest if that is a fact, that is the only Order in Council we will probably
have to table, so perhaps you would hold the tabling of these Orders in Council
until you have had a chance to check that one.

The CHAIRMAN: You think this Order in Council you mention may have
superceded the other Order in Council entirely?

Mr. PEARKES: Yes.

The CHAIRMAN: In that case we may hold this Order in Council for the
time being.

Now, as you.gentlemen know we have before us Mr. Melville, chairman
of the Canadian Pension Commission, and Mr. Mutch the deputy chairman.
Is it the wish of the committee that we should proceed with the bill, or before
we start have some general questions? »

Mr. MacDouGALL: May we have a general statement.

Mr. Dickey: I think we should have an opening statement.

The CHAIRMAN: Then we will call on Mr. Melville for a statement.

Mr. J. L. Melville, Chairman, Canadian Pension Commission, called:

The WITNESS: Mr. Chairman, and gentlemen. I am very happy indeed
to be once again before a special committee on Veterans Affairs. It is my
very very sincere hope that I will be able to furnish you with information
and figures which will assist in your consideration not only of bill 339 but
the representations which have been made to this committee, relating to pen-
sions, by the two national organizations of ex-servicemen.

One further comment is called for and it will be brief. I have with me
the files of the seven cases which were referred to by the Canadian Legion
and I am ready and anxious to answer any of the unfortunate comments which
were made with respect to them.
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By Mr. Goode:

Q. Because I have asked some questions in regard to these cases, on
which I have no prior information whatsoever, I would like to ask Mr. Melville
to refer to the Canadian Legion brief on page 15, and I would like Mr.
Melville to proceed with a full explanation of every case that is mentioned
in that brief. The reason I ask this is that these charges, if they are charges,
are serious in regard to the total amount of pension cases handled by the
Pension Commission, and I think each member of this committee is entitled
to receive full information on each one. If Mr. Melville will proceed to give
us an explanation, if he has one in each case, I certainly would appreciate it.—

Mr. QueELcH: I think that explanation should be especially in the light
of the statement that appears opposite page 4 where it states: ‘“There is no
cause for delay now, decumentation is avahable appeals are heard very
soon after they are listed as ready.”

The CHAIRMAN: What was that?

Mr. QueLcH: I think the explanation should be especially in the light
of the statement that appears opposite page 4 of the bill which reads: “There
is no cause for delay now, documentation .is available, appeals are heard
very soon after they are listed as ready.”

The CHAIRMAN: Yes. Ordinarily, of course, as the members of the com-
mittee know we do not go into individual cases in this committee, but in
view of the circumstances I take it that the committee would feel that is is
right, when these cases have been referred to in the legion brief and have -
been put before the public generally so widely that the committee would
want to hear from the pension commission in respect to them. So, I think
that we in this should vary our usual attitude not to deal with individual
cases. I think, therefore, that I should permit the chairman of the pension
commission to answer the questions directed to him by Mr. Goode.

The WiTnEss: I can sum up the first case by referring to the decision
rendered by the commission on the 5th July, 1949. The reasons for the
commission’s decision closed with these words: “While the neurologist’s
opinion is reasonable, it is based entirely on the applicant’s history which,
with the evidence in the hands of the commission at the present time, is
unconfirmed. On the evidence presently available, the commission is unable
to find that this condition developed during service. The commission rules:
retrobulbar neuritis wtih iridocyclitis of the righ eye, post discharge condi-
tion, not attributable to service.”

When that decision was rendered by the commission we notified the ap-
plicant and in so doing gave the reasons leading to the decision, and not
only so, we advised what procedure was open to the applicant in the further
advancement of the claim to pension. The claim came before the appeal
board on the 24th October, 1950, and the appeal board conceded entitle-
ment. The same day the commission took due notice of the decision rendered
by the appeal board and ruled, in accordance with the statute, that the
award should be retroactive for twelve months, the maximum period provided
in that section of the statute. That was on the 25th of October, 1950. On
the 9th of November, 1950, the pension medical examiner had completed
his examination and a report had been received by the commission head
oﬁice. It had been considered by the medical advisory staff, it was referred
to the commission and we agreed and assessed the disability from the condi-
tion for which entitlement was conceded by the appeal board as 40 per cent,
and pension was paid at that rate. On the 24th of August, 1951, the com-
mission granted an additional six months under what was then section 27(2)
of the Act, now section 31(2). On the 19th of December, 1952, the dominion
president of the Canadian Legion, accompanied by the dominion first vice-
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president, Dean Anderson, the general secretary, Mr. Thompson, Mr. Titus
and Mr. Burgess came to my office to discuss certain affairs relating to pen-
sions, and we had a very full, free and frank discussion, may I say. In
connection with this case I advised the dominion president and the officers
who were with him that the commission would sympathetically consider any
further representations the Legion desired to make in the light of the dis-
cussion, and after they left my office I dictated a memorandum and placed
it on my file, as I always do, so that I am up to date. On the 31st of
December, of the same year, which was twelve days later, the Legion follow-
ed up the visit to my office and requested retroactivity to the 6th of No-
vember, 1948, to cover treatment expenses. At that time, gentlemen, there
was no provision, such as exists today, to pay treatment expenses incurred
prior to the period of entitlement granted by the commission. That letter
was written on the 31st of December. On the 5th of January I took the
letter into the board room at the daily meeting—there is a meeting with my
colleagues every day—and I submitted the letter for their consideration. We
reviewed the circumstances and we agreed that this veteran had been sub-
ject to considerable expense for special medical attention prior to the
effective date of our entitlement and, that being so, the commission was
pleased to grant a further retroactive period, and that decision was reached
the same day. Now, that is the order of events in this case.

Now, going on further in the statement which is made by the Legion, it
says that the Legion application was made for appeal board hearing eleven
days from the first renewal rejection, but the appeal board hearing decision was
not rendered until fifteen months later. On the face of it, gentlemen, a state-
ment that a claim was made eleven days after our decision and it took us
fifteen months to go to appeal board most definitely warrants attention.

Mr. BENNETT (Grey North): Page 18.

The WITNESS: On the 5th of July, 1949, the commission ruled the retro-
bulbar neuritis as post-discharge. On the 11th of July, 1949, we advised the
applicant of our decision and the action which was open to him. On the 16th
of July he applied for an appeal board. That was exactly eleven days after
our decision refusing entitlement. On the 19th day of January, 1950, the sum-
mary of evidence was sent to the applicant. That has nothing to do with the
commission; the summary of evidence is completed by the Veterans’ Bureau.
On the 6th of April, 1950, the commission was advised that the claim was ready
for hearing by an appeal board. In other words, the applicant stated, I have
received the summary of evidence, I have studied it, I have no more evidence
to advance in support of my claim, and you may proceed. The application was
then lodged with the commission, and on the same day the commission listed
the claim as ready for hearing. When you reach that stage with an appeal
‘board it then becomes the responsibility of the pension medical examiner in the
district where the man resides and the advocate, whoever he may be, to arrange
a hearing. That hearing may only be arranged on such a date as the com-
mission has an appeal board sitting in that locality. Secondly, that date must
be a favourable one to allow the applicant and his witnesses to appear. In this
particular case’'the evidence which resulted in a favourable decision was
medical evidence of a very high order from outstanding specialists. The
specialists were not available, and the commission which had listed the case as
ready for hearing had to wait until such time as we were advised of a certain
date when the appeal board was in Montreal and the applicant was prepared to
proceed with the claim. On the 24th October, 1950, the claim was heard. That
is the story with regard to the eleven days and fifteen months.

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Goode asked you to deal with a case.

Mr. GREEN: Perhaps we could deal with each case.
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The CHAIRMAN: Did anyone wish to ask any questions arising out of the
statement of Mr. Melville in regard to the first case?

By Mr. Green:

Q. What was the date of the first decision, Mr. Melville?—A. July 5, 1949.
That is the first renewal decision. The decision of 1948 was with respect to
another condition altogether, onychomycosis. I did not know what that was
until I loeked it up in the dictionary of medical terms and I found out that it
was hardening of the toe-nails. The first decision, Mr. Green, with respect to
retrobulbar neuritis was July 5, 1949.

Q. The application was made to the Veterans’ Bureau in'November, 1948,
is that right?—A. Yes, I would say that is correct.

Q. That is the first time. Then the Veterans’ Bureau did not submit that
application to the commission until March of 1949, is that correct?—A. That is
correct according to the record.

Q. Why would it take them four months to put in an application?—A. I
cannot answer for the Veterans’ Bureau, but I would say that when you are
preparing a claim you are very anxious to collect all the evidence in support
thereof, and that takes a great deal of work and communication back and
forth with the applicant, probably to obtain additional evidence. Brigadier
Topp, the chief pensions advocate of the Veterans’ Bureau, I am sure would
be glad to answer that question.

Q. I take it that the essence of the complaint of the Legion is that there
has been undue delay or in any event that there should be some change in
the Act to grant a larger degree of retroactive pension. Am I correct in that
assumption?—A. That is miy understanding of the legion’s submission.

Q. The aim of the Legion is to get some change made in the provision
for the payment of pensions retroactively. On the first renewal the application
was submitted in March, 1949, and 4 months later, or 3% months later, the
Pension Commission made their first ruling on this particular condition. Is
that right?—A. That is so.

Q. And you ruled that it was post discharge and was not attributable to
service.—A. That is right.

Q. On whose opinion was that ruling based? Was it based on your own
medical opinion?—A. The decision is the decision of the commission. The
commission is charged by parliament with sole authority and exclusive juris-
diction in all matters relating to pensions. Therefore, when a claim for pension
is received—and I am glad to have this opportunity of explaining the proce-
dure—the claim is referred to the medical advisory staff of the particular
division concerned. It becomes their responsibility, first, to obtain the service
documentation; second, to consider the application which has been received;
and third, to pursue any inquiries and obtain all information relevant to the
claim. When everything is complete, they submit the claim to my colleagues.

Q. In effect, what was done in this case was: it was turned over to the
particular branch of your medical department which deals with disabilities
of this type. Is that correct?—A. That is correct.

Q. And, of course, this case, as I understand it involved almost entirely
medical interpretation. Is that correct?—A. It was largely decided upon
expert medical opinion.

Q. It was decided on the basis of expert medical opinion. Is that correct?
—A. That is correct.

Q. It was not a question of fact. It was purely and simply a question of
medical opinion. Is that right?—A. The medical opinion justified the favour-
able decision which was rendered.

92094—2 ]
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Q. Well, eventually the commission got medical opinion from its own
doctors. Is that correct?—A. Yes. We always get medical opinion from our
medical advisors.

Q. And on the basis of the medical opinion from your doctors, you
turned down the claim?—A. Yes, but I must point out that was done on the
evidence available at that time. When additional evidence is forthcoming, we
are always ready to reconsider.

Q. No. -This was a question of medical opinion with regard to this
disease, as you said a few moments ago—A. The disease, the circumstances,
and the theatre of service, are all factors in considering a claim for pension.

Q. This was a medical case, was it not?—A. That was basically so.

Q. Basically it was a medical case. Now, could we see the medical opinion
that was given by your medical men?—A. It is not on the file.

Q. I beg your pardon?—A. I repeat: it is not on the file.

Q. Why is it not on the file?—A. Because a medical opinion is a privileged
opinion between the medical advisory staff and the commissioners.

Q. Why should there be any privilege about a document of that kind?
Here you have the right to a pension and your doctors recommend to you
that such and such is the medical situation or the medical position. Why
should that not be put on the file?—A. I am sure that Mr. Green would be
very relieved—and I am glad that he has brought it up: to learn that the
point he asked about has been argued over quite a few years and representa-
tions were made originally by our good friends and closely cooperating
associates the Veterans Bureau, then by the Canadian Legion, and other sources.

At a general meeting of the commission which was held only some months
ago we again went into the whole situation and decided there was no reason
whatsoever why anything which we do may not be subject to scrutiny. So
these opinions which were formerly known as “white slips” but which we now
cal “case précis” are available.

Q. Can we see them? Why cannot we see the medical opinion in this
case?—A. I have not got it with me at the moment.

Q. Will you produce the medical opinion in this case?

The CHAIRMAN: Of course this must be considered. It brings up the
qguestion of how far we should go into these cases, When the commission
deals with these things, should we ask them to show the time they took and
so on? Should we, in this committee, try to go into the reasons for their
decisions, when they are charged by parliament with the responsibility of
making them? That raises a most important question. I think that the
attitude in the past has been that the commission should make these decisions.
They are responsible under their oath of office for carrying out the Act, and
they are answerable for their individual decisions neither to the government
nor to us. They—as are like judges—in this respect.

This is a very important question and I do not want to finally decide it
right off-hand. But I offer this thought for the consideration of the com-
mittee for the time being: that everybody would object if the government
were to call on the carpet the commissioner and say to him: “Why did you
make this decision. You have got to justify it. Produce your evidence.”

If there was a demand upon him to do that, would there not be a great
deal of objection to it? I am pretty sure there would be. The idea of setting
up the commission was for them to administer the Act to administer justice to
the veteran under the Act as laid down by parliament.

It is different if we take the attitude that the commission must justify its
decision to a House of Commons committee? We know that parliamentary
committees always have a majority of government members on them.. Would
we not thereby indirectly be making the commission answerable to some
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extent to the government for their decisions, if we start going into these
matters and say: “Why did you make that decision? Can you produce the
evidence?Y

It can be worded one way: “Why did you not give a favourable decision?””
And it can also be worded in another way: “Why did you give a favourable
decision?” I doubt very much if it was ever the intention of parliament that
the commission should have to explain its decisions any more than you would
have the right to call upon a judge and say: “Now, would you explain and
produce the evidence which really motivated you?”

It is quite true, in the case of a judge, that the evidence is available on
which he acted. But as I understand it the idea of setting up this Canadian
Pension Commission was that they should consider the evidence, discuss the
whole matter, and then they try to interpret and apply the Act in a way that
will be as favourable to the veteran as possible.

I do not think it would be the wish of the veterans of this country that it
should be possible to put the commission which is charged with this matter,
on the grid and say: “Why did you come to this decision? Can you produce
the evidence? Where is it? Let us look at it.” I am entirely satisfied in my
own mind that it would not be the wish of the veterans or the public that that
should happen.

Mr. GReeN: I am not trying to do that at all.

Mr. GoobE: Are you? g

Mr. GReEN: If you have anything to say, Mr. Goode, please speak out so
that it will go on the record.

Mr. Goope: Mr. Chairman, I think that Mr. Green should address the chair
and not a questioner.

The CHAIRMAN: I think it strikes at the very root of this whole system.
I point out, to start with, that it is very unusual to deal with individual cases
in this committee. But in view of the suggestion of delay, I thought it was
quite in order for the commissioner to explain why it took a certain time to
arrive at a certain decision. But then to go further and enquire into the

reasons for that decision, or why it was not different from what it was, that
is something altogether different.

If you want to press the matter, I would want to have time to look into it,
but I think we are getting into a very dangerous field if we start putting the
Canadian Pension Commission on the spot before this committee in any way
by asking for the evidence upon which they acted.

Mr. GREEN: Well, Mr. Chairman, there is one very simple answer to your
statement, and it is this: Mr. Melville has said the Canadian Pension Com-
mission have now decided they will put these white slips on the file.

The WITNESS: Excuse me, I did not say I would put them on the file. I
said these case précis would be made available to whoever has authority and
the Act clearly defines who may have access to the files. Now, may I say this:
these are not the commission’s files. They are the files, as you know very well,
of the Department of Veterans Affairs- and they are confidential. We are
dealing with a type case. I said at the beginning I was anxious to answer
any questions and I stand by that. That is my sincere desire. I have
endeavoured to explain just what it will entail and why.

By Mr. Green:

Q. I understopod you to say a few moments ago that the commission had
now decided that these white slips which are the opinions of the commission’s
own medical staff will be put on the file—A. No, I did not say so, Mr. Green—
I must be clear about that.

92094—2%
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Q. I am not trying to lead you astray. What is the situation now?—A. I
said they would be made available. -

Q. How do you mean “made available?” I thought what you meant is that
they would go on the file.—A. I will read the section of the Act. Section 69
of the Pensions Act reads as follows:

Subject to departmental regulations the following persons may be
permitted to inspect the records of the Department and all material
considered by the Board of Pension Commissioners for Canada, the
Pension Tribunal, the Commission or an Appeal Board thereof, in dispos-
ing of any application for pension:

(a) the applicant for pension concerned and such persons as may be
employed by him to present a claim on his behalf before the Com-.
mission or an Appeal Board thereof;

(b) such medical advisers and other persons, including duly authorized
representatives of veterans’ organizations incorporated under the
Companies Act, or by the authority of any other Act of the Parlia-
ment of Canada, as may be consulted by or on behalf of the person
whom the records or material directly concerns, in the preparation
and presentation of an application for pension; and

(¢) such public servants as may require to inspect them or have their
contents communicated to them in order that they may properly
discharge their duties.

Now, we are very zealous. This is a veteran’s file and that is a confidential
document and no one who handles that file in the department or the commission
is allowed to communicate any of the contents of the file. When a veteran
gives his advocate authority to examine his file, that authority must be in
writing and under the procedure laid down by the commission the advocate
brings that authority to the commission. First of all, he is examined to see
if he has the written authority of the applicant, and then he is sworn by the
secretary of the commission with regard to this section of the Act and its re-
quirements; and that having been done he then goes to the chief medical officer
—because I allow him to go to the very top—where the case précis is produced
and he is permitted to discuss it and obtain any information he desires.

Q. Am I stating it accurately that under the recent ruling of the commis-
sion the white slip is available to the representative of the veteran.—A. I
have said so.

Q. That is correct?—A. Yes.

Q. Would there be any objection to the white slip in this particular case we
are now considering being made available to the members of the committee?

The CHAIRMAN: Well now, Mr. Green, we are all bound by the Act of
parliament and that is not superceded by any reference from the House of
Commons. Both Mr. Melville and this committee are bound by this Act of
parliament and it definitely provides that these departmental records are not
available to us unless we come in those three categories. I think that is quite
evident.

By Mr. Green:

Q. I have no wish to break down the categories, but these particular white
slips covering these cases which the legion has presented would now be avail-
able for inspection by the legion, would they?—A. By properly authorized
authority of the applicant.

Q. And that is a new ruling—hithertofore they have not been available?—
A. That I have said is new.

Mr. MacDoucAaLL: May I say something?
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Mr. GREEN: I am supposed to get some assistance from Mr. MacDougall
but I do not want to lose my place. :

The WrTNESs: I am sorry if my southern accent interferes, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. MacDouGALL: I think that what my friend, Mr. Green, is driving at is
something that possibly we cannot under any circumstances whatever grant.
Now, in this particular case—

Mr. GREEN: What a help that is!

Mr. MAacDouGALL: I am not through yet, you know. ' In this particular case
it was a question with respect to the eye, and in this particular case, as in many
others, there possibly would be a reason for Mr. Green to ask for the evidence,
but I would like to remind him and the members of the committee that what
Mr. Melville has said is absolutely and fundamentally true and he will recog-
nize this if he reviews the instances in the past where he has had representa-
tions made by a veteran to review his case. Now, unless the member of parlia-
ment has written authority from the applicant the member of parliament
cannot review that file. There is a very definite reason for that. I
have had experiences in the past and no doubt most members of the
committee have had similar experiences. Suppose that the applicant—
and I have had one of these cases—over and above what he was
making a claim to the pension for—and that was a more favourable hearing of
his case and possibly an increase in pension—and this is especially true in
respect to veterans of the first war—venereal disease was a crime in the first
war and it was so recorded on your pay book. Now, if we are going to make
those white slips available with respect to an eye condition then it is only fair
and proper that they should be made available with respect to venereal disease,
and if you are going to bring that situation about I say to you, Mr. Chairman,
that that is one of the worst possible things that this committee could recom-
mend. On second thought, I am quite sure that the honourable member for
Quadra will agree with me on that and I think when he was pressing for this
that he was forgetting that very essential fact—the sanctity of the written
words in the application of the applicant. In this case, of course, there would
be no shame or discredit with respect to the publication of that evidence but
make no mistake, we all know that there are many of those applications where
—if we wish to interpret it that way—there is a certain amount of guilt and
discredit attached and I think that my friend Mr. Green will agree with me
that in the overall picture with respect to both what might be considered
immoral conduct and resulting disability therefrom that it would not be in the
interest of the veteran, the veteran’s organization nor would it be a credit to
parliament to have that made available.

Mr. GREEN: I do not know quite what that had to do with the question
I was asking. We will take it as an assist, although it did not sound like
it to me. What I am trying to get at is this. In this case you had a
medical opinion which obviously was wrong and as a result of that faulty
medical opinion the commission—

Mr. Dickey: That is not based on the evidence.

Mr. GReEN: That is in the evidence because experts later on proved
that it was wrong. It was proved by the experts and the appeal board
recognized the opinion of the experts on this count. Obviously the opinions
of the experts were contrary to the opinion of the commission’s doctor.

The CHAIRMAN: I think before you proceed it might be wise to have
Mr. Melville’s statement.

The WiITNESS: I would not contradict you for the world, Mr. Green,
because you would have me at an unfortunate advantage. But I would like
to read to you the decision of the appeal board. The claim was presented
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by Mr. W. R. Henry, Q.C., of Montreal, an outstanding pensions advocate,
and he did not present his claim until he got expert medical opinion. This
is it: “At the hearing of this appeal we took the evidence of the applicant
and that of Dr. J. Preston Robb of Montreal. We also read the certificates
from Dr. G. Stuart Ramsey, and Dr. D. W. McDonald, as well as the diary
which the applicant completed during his service. We are satisfied from
the evidence that the condition under review began during active force
service.” They conceded it as having been incurred during service.

By Mr. Green:

Q. The opinion of the medical experts who were called before the appeal
board was contrary to the opinion of your departmental experts. Was it not?
—A. At the appeal board, which is so often the case, the applicant has
additional evidence which is very much more than is available to the commis-
sion when they render their first or second decision.

Q. I do not say it is anything to the discredit of the departmental doctor
~ if his opinion turns out to be wrong. We all make mistakes.

The CHAIRMAN: Then, why do you say it was a wrong opinion? If the 1

advice was that it had not yet been proven that the disability was attributable
to service. Up until the time they got that further evidence placed before
the appeal board that opinion might have been right. So, your suggestion
that there was a wrong medical opinion might not be correct.

Mr. GREEN: That is right.

The WiTNESsS: Allow me to read: “While the neurologist’s opinion is
reasonable, it is based entirely on the applicant’s history which with the
evidence in the hands of the commission at the present time is unconfirmed. On
the evidence presently available the commission is unable to find that this
condition developed during service.” We gave the veteran the reasons
leading to the decision and advised him to get more evidence. When the case
comes up finally no one is more pleased than the appeal board to grant
entitlement.

By Mr. Green:

Q. I agree with that. I do think that you have made a wise change so
that the medical opinion is available to the veterans’ representative and the
representative will then be in a much better position to get expert medical
opinion which will show that your own departmental doctors’ opinion was
not correct. I think that is a very wise change. In any event, you turned
down the application in July, 1949, and there was not I presume a board
hearing for 15 months and there seems to have been a delay of six months
in preparing the summary of evidence. Is that a reasonable time to prepare
a summary or should it be shorter considering, mind you, that the question
of retroactive payment is involved, if the veteran is up against a deadline
in the present law insofar as retroactivity is concerned.—A. May I quote the
statute—not literally. The statute provides that when an applicant desires
to make an application before the appeal board of the commission it shall
be the responsibility of the veterans bureau to prepare a summary of evi-
dence. 1 know nothing of the time taken to prepare this complete sum-
mary. It goes backwards and forwards between the advocate and his appli-
cant. As I said earlier, Brigadier Topp, the pension’s advocate, is here, and
that is a matter entirely within the jurisdiction of the veterans bureau.

Q. Do you know how long it takes to prepare a summary?—A. Anything
from a matter of a few days to months.

Q. You are really not in a position to give us much evidence about that?—
A. No. ; §




VETERANS AFFAIRS 191

Q. In any event the appeal board finally granted the entitlement in
October of 1950?—A. Correct.

Q. And there seems to have been 18 months during which there was
argument back and forth about the retroactivity. Why did it take all that
time? We find that the veterans bureau applied for retroactivity in January,
1951, and then it took three months for your commission to refuse it. Why
was there that delay?—A. I will refer you to one item on page 17 of the
legion brief: “On the 23rd November, 1951, C.P.C. decline application under
31 (3).” “On the 27th November, 1951, further application under 31 (3) by
legion.” “On the 7th of January, 1952, application declined.” Maybe the
legion can answer the question as to why it took from 7th of January, 1952,
until the 19th of December, 1952, to make additional representations. I cannot
speak for them.

Q. That was after their application had been turned down twice?—A. The
commission can render no further decision until we are asked.

Q. Is there any reason why it should take the commission three months
to rule on this matter of retroactivity, especially when the veteran’s rights
are very much involved?—A. There again I use the legion brief. “On the
31st December, 1952, additional representations were advanced. On the 5th
January, 1953, application was granted.” An interval of five days.

Q. I was asking you about the first application for retroactivity which was
in January, 1951. There was no ruling until April, 1951. " Page 16.—A. There
is a period of three months, yes. What was your question.

Q. Why did it take that long to rule on the question of retroactivity?—
A. Because we made examination, I suppose, into all the facts. The claim
was made under section 31 (2) and 31 (3). Section 31 (2) requires that
in cases of hardship and distress the commission may grant an additional
six months. Therefore, the commission must make enquiries to find out
whether the application under that subsection meets the statutory require-
ments. And, in section 31 (3) the requirement is: where owing to adminis-
trative or other causes beyond the applicant’s control there was delay. There
again we have to make enquiries.

Q. The case was in the process of going through the pension commission
for all those years from the time of application until the award was granted.
So, there was all that delay. Frankly, I do not understand why it took the
commission six months to decide there was not any right to retroactivity.—
A. I cannot explain any more than I have endeavoured to do. What we
were dealing with initially was entitlement. When we come to deal with
retroactive awards of pensions we have to meet statutory requirements,
section 31, subsections 1, 2 and 3 of the Act.

Q. Then in July, 1951, the former deputy chairman replied outlining
policy. That seems to have created some trouble, because we turn to the
bottom of page 17 and find this: “Referring to Mr. Conn’s letter of 24th July,
1951, it is noted he states application of section 31(3) should be restricted
to certain types of cases within one year subsequent to termination of World
War II. The inference being that following that period section 31(3) would
not be operative. Also that ‘ordinary diligence on the part of the applicant
should result in finality of decision well within the time stipulated in section
31(1)’.” Now, how do you explain that?—A. You are asking me to explain
something said by the deputy chairman. On page 18, if you will follow, you
will see that in a letter dated 17th of December, 1951, I agreed with the
opinion of the Deputy Chairman and that was requoted by the Legion. My
opinion is entirely based on my knowledge and the experience I have gained
as chairman of the Canadian Pension Commission. At the end of 1944,
following representations on two different occasions I appeared before a com-
mittee of cabinet. At that time I asked consideration towards an extension
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for a further retroactive period of award. I was aware of the basis of the
discussion which took place. I was aware of the order in council which granted
authority and that order in council in January, 1945, if my memory is good,
closed with these words: that this order shall remain in force and effect for
the duration of the war with the German Reich or for a period of not less
than one year thereafter, whichever is the earlier. Therefore the opinion
which I expressed, and which is quoted by the Legion, was based on the
knowledge which I acquired in order to enable me to carry out my admini-
strative responsibilities.

Q. Is the commission still working on that same basis?—A. The commis-
sion is working under the statute.

Q. Are you granting retroactivity still under that order in council to
which you refer?—A. No, because the order in council was superseded by the
statute, and we cannot deviate from the statute. Claims are considered under
section 31(3) of the Act, in accordance with the statutory requirements.

Q. Will you explain now the amount of retroactive pension that can be
paid under the statute as it exists at the present time?—A. Yes. A pension
may be awarded from the date of grant, that is the date on which the decision
is rendered by the commission. If the application was made more than twelve
months prior thereto our award may be retroactive for twelve months. - The
second subsection of the Act says that in cases of hardship and distress the
commission may grant an additional retroactive award not exceeding six
months. There is the added proviso in the same section of the Act that where
through administrative or other causes beyond the applicant’s control hard-
ship may ensue, the commission may grant a further retroactive period not
exceeding eighteen months. Thus an award of pension which meets the three
statutory requirements may be twelve months, plus six months, plus eighteen
months, a total of three years.

Q. That is the situation at the present time?

The CHAIRMAN: That is provided in the statute.

Mr. GReeN: Eighteen months of that period can be allowed for the time the
case is going through the Canadian Pension Commission?

The WiTNESS: Not necessarily so. It is where there are administrative
or other causes beyond the applicant’s control. If the applicant sleeps on his
rights and the claim is not before the commission, parliament certainly never
authorized us to make an additional award..

The CHAIRMAN: Mr. Green, I can understand why, even though they have
decided on entitlement, they have to make a further investigation, as to
retroactivity because the statute provides that they may give the additional
six months, where it is found that hardship and distress might otherwise
ensue. That is a different investigation from the one deciding whether there
is entitlement or not. They have to decide whether there is hardship and
distress ensuing if they do not get the extra six months. Subsection 3 provides
that for still further retroactivation, notwithstanding these previous limitations,
the Commission may make an additional award not exceeding an amount
equivalent to an additional eighteen months’ pension where, through delays in
securing service or other records or through other administrative difficulties,
beyond the applicant’s control, it is apparent that an injustice might otherwise
ensue. As I understand it, the first point is whether there is entitlement or
not and if entitlement is given without any question they can date it back up
to twelve months. Then if there is application for further retroactivity there
must be proof of hardship and distress that would ensue if it were not granted.
That is another investigation. Then if a further application is made for a
further eighteen months’ rectoactivity, the question would arise whether the
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applicant can prove that there was delay in securing records and so on, which
is not in any way the fault of the applicant. As I understand it, that is the
situation.

Mr. GREEN: Can you date your award back to the date that the application
was first made? v s

The WiTNESS: Up to the limitation imposed by the statute. I am glad that
you asked that, Mr. Green, because the date of application considered by the
commission is the date of a man’s discharge from service, if a disability is
recorded on his documentation at that time. Throughout the year we consider
hundreds of claims arising out of World War I, if a disability is recorded on
a man’s discharge medical board and today for the first time he makes applica-
tion for an entitlement. It may be a gunshot wound. Many men made no
application before, but today these application are coming in because of the
high cost of medical attention, advancing years, and some of these disabilities
become more apparent. So if it is a gunshot wound, there is no dispute. The
. award is effective twelve months prior to the date of decision. We then deter-
mine the extent of the disability, and if the disability is of an assessable
degree the pension is awarded over that period.

Mr. GiLris: Mr. Chairman, I was just coming to the conclusion that the
rest of us could have stayed upstairs. We are here this morning to examine
this Pension Act and try to improve it if we possibly can. I do not think
that anyone is on trial. The only point that arises out of the representations
of the Legion on this particular matter, in my judgment, is the question of _
rectroactive pension.

An Hon. MEMBER: Hear, hear.

Mr. GiLLis: It was not the Legion’s desire or intention to charge anybody

- with negligence. They merely stated the cases, and the press then picked
up the matter and put a headline on it and made everybody a little sore. In

this particular case I would like to say this. In my learned friend’s judgment,

these slips, these medical opinions should be made available to anyone who

has authority to look at them. If someone writes to me and says he wants—

Mr. GReeEN: I did not say that, no. You are putting words in my mouth.
I carefully told the chairman that I did not want to break down the restrictions
on who could see the files.

Mr. GiLris: I am not going to argue that point at all, Mr. Green, but I
am going to argue this point: that if you are going to require production of
intimate medical opinions rendered by medical doctors to patients, then you
are interfering with the patient and doctor relationship.

Mr. GREEN: Yes.

Mr. GiLLis: The medical doctor is bound by his oath to respect in con-
fidence and conversations or decisions which are arrived at between himself
and his patient. If we are going to, place a doctor in the position where
intimate opinions he may render arising out of his relationship with his
patient are going to become to some extent public property, then I think that
doctors will become very reluctant to render opinions.

Mr. GREEN: But they are all available now.

Mr. Girris: Well, they should not be. They have not been up-to-date.
They are available to the Pension Commission, but the commission has treated
them as documents in confidence. I cannot look at my son’s file unless my
son tells me that I should have a look at it. That is the proper thing. I do
not think if there is an involved case in which I am interested that F should
have the privilege of examining intimate decisions of -a doctor arising out of
his consultation with his patient. I think it would interfere with the tradi-
tional relationship of doctor and patient. I have always looked upon it as
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being equal to a confession. You would not make intimate confessions to a
doctor on certain matters if you thought somebody was going to come along
and have a look at them later.

I think that unless we want to see such doctor’s opinions handled publicly
we might be content with the précis on the file which is prepared for us by ;
the commission. I do think they would withhold very much evidence. And in
this case, while it may look as if there had been a lot of time spent, it was
not the fault of the commission at all. The commission rendered its decision
early in 1948. That was their initial decision. Then the case got into the
hands of the Veterans Bureau. Once it gets into the hands of the Veterans
Bureau it is out of the hands of the commission. Whether the machinery
in the Veterens Bureau is adequate or not, is one of the points which arises
out of the Legion’s brief. The examination we should make is to see whether
that machinery is or is not adequate.

I think that the Veterans Bureau has become overloaded. It was designed
to look after the veterans of the first war. Then we have thrown in the
veterans of the second war, and the veterans of the Korean war and the
special forces, and I do not think we have done very much about building up
the services which are necessary for the preparation of these cases. Instead
of criticism for the delay resting on the commission, I think—and I. would
point up the fact—that we should take a look at the adequacy of the equip-
ment in the service bureau. In any case the time that was taken, in my
opinion, proves that the advocate who handled the case between the time
of the first decision and the time of the final decision through the appeal
board, used good judgment.

He was not in a hurry about it. He could have lost it. A complicated
medical decision had to be made. The average doctor would not put himself
on record and say it was this or that. But that advocate took his time and
he got the proper evidence. I think that is proved by the fact that he won
his case.

Two points stand out, in my opinion; first: it was not a matter of
recrimination as far as the commission was concerned because the case was
out of the hands of the commission when it got into the hands of the service
bureau. Secondly, is there enough equipment there to handle the new load
which has been placed on them? In my opinion I do not think so. A third
point is the retroactive point. There has to be a cut-off somewhere, I know.
However, a lot of men will come back. Although they may have disabilities
they may still be able to ‘work and they forget all about those 'disabilities.
Years later they may break down and come back looking for a pension. Then
you have to go away back and try to dig up medical evidence. It was the
veteran’s own fault in the first place. He should have applied earlier.

I think some consideration should be given to the question of making the
retroactive feature go back to the date of the first application, should the
reason be that he did not get his pension on the first or the second applica-
tion, and it required a final decision by the appeal board. There was a diffi-
culty of getting medical evidence but it was not his fault.

If the fault was occasioned by the fact that the service bureau did not
have enough people to handle these cases expeditiously, that was not his
fault at all. Therefore, the claim should go back to the date of the first
application. That is all I have to say.

I did not agree with Mr. Green in the matter of making intimate deci-
sions and conversations a matter of record and available where someone could
go and look at them and see things which he should not see.

Mr. GREEN: This is all going down on the record to be distributed across
the country to every Legion branch in the country. Mr. Gillis must not put
words into my mouth. I did not say that at all. The actual decision, the
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medical opinion, which is going on the record is this white slip from the de-
partment as I understand it. The record is available to the veteran or to his
representatives. The commission is very careful about making any change
in the people who could look at the file. My whole submission had to do
with the white slip. At the present time there has been no overall medical
opinion ‘placed on the veterans file, as I understand it from Brigadier
Melville.

The WiTNESS: It is on the file but it is nat available. The medical
opinion is on the file in the form of a summary of evidence. If Mr. Gillis
would allow it, rather if the chairman would allow it, I would like to make
one observation applicable, and it is this: in any ‘decision of the commission
we endeavour to be very, very careful not to quote the name of the doctor
whose opinion is on the file and who has dealt with the matter, because if
we did so it would give rise to great concern.

When the case goes before the appeal board of the commission, the
situation is entirely changed, because these doctors are there as witnesses,
and the applicant is also there. Therefore their names will appear in the
decision rendered by the appeal board. That is practically the only. time—
not entirely so, but nearly so—when the names of the doctors are mentioned
in the decision.

Mr. GiLis: I have no intention of putting any words into the mouth of
Mr. Green. But I sat here and listened to him very carefully and the im-
pression I got is very likely the impression that he created on the record.

Mr. GREEN: “Gosh”, I hope not!

Mr. Girris: Well, you had better read it over carefully. That was. the
impression I received. I think we should get around to going over this bill
and having a look at it and seeing what we can do to improve it. But
the two things, as far as I am concerned, which stand out are these: First
the service bureau; and if there was any delay in any of these cases, that is
where it was; and the second point is that matter of the retroactive date.
I think it should go back to the date of the first application.

By Mr. Quelch:

Q. I take it that the main purpose of the legion in placing those cases
before us was to justify their request that the period of time in which the
pension could be made retroactive should be extended rather than restricted,
as proposed under the bill before us. I think they have made a good case
in that regard and I think it would be advisable perhaps if Brigadier
Melville would trace for us the history of the retroactive clauses. If I
remember rightly, it was 1938.—A. No, 1936, Mr. Quelch. You mean the
amendment?

Q. No; the time which curtailed it.—A. 1936.

Q. In 1936; at that time we restricted the period of time during which
the pension could be made retroactive and the reason we did so was that we
were afraid if that was not done, the amount of the pension might be so
large that it might influence the pension commission in actually refusing to
grant entitlement. So we cut down the period. I wonder if there would be
any justification today for feeling that that would be the case and I cannot
understand why the government considers it necessary to restrict the period
to 18 months. That is what the bill before us is proposing to do.

An Hon. MEI_VIBER: It allows three years.

By Mr. Quelch:

Q. It allows three years today but if the new bill goes through it will be
only 18 months, and I think it would be advisable if we could just have that
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history traced for us.—A. I made a digest, gentlemen, of the proceedings of the
parliamentary committee of 1936. What Mr. Quelch has said is substantially
correct. The two witnesses before that committee were the late Mr. J. R.
Bowler, dominion secretary of the Canadian Legion, whose evidence will be
found on page 132 of the committee proceedings of 1936, and the second witness
was Mr. Richard Hale, chief pensions officer, and his evidence will be found at
page 193 of the same committee proceedings. The witnesses stated—and we
find this in the proceedlngs—that they felt some limitation should be put upon
the period over which pensions should be paid retroactively. They also stated
—and it is in the record—that there would be cases of hardships and distress
and some consideration should be given to those. I quote from Mr. Bowler’s
evidence:

I do suggest that the way be left open for cases where there has
been hardship and distress. Someone should have discretion to make a
retroactive award in such cases—particularly those, for example, where
a man made application some time ago. It may be a year or two years
or three years ago. He was unsuccesful in the first instance, and as a
result has incurred substantial cost for medical treatment, hospitalization
and so on and so forth. He eventually succeeds. It seems to me that in

_the type of thing such as we are discussing now some provision should
be made whereby he could be compensated for out of pocket expense
which he would have escaped if his claim had been admitted in the first
instance.
And then the second witness, Mr. Hale, said:
In connection with Section 17 of Bill 26 regarding retroactive
, pensions we feel that in cases of chronic diseases the one year limit is a
little too small, because this class of case very often has already under-
gone heavy medical treatment with the resultant expense and there is
quite a financial responsibility. Most of those cases do not claim . until
they are absolutely broke and when they have expended all their savings
and everything they have.

We would like the committee to consider whether it would not be

advisable to make it three years instead of one.
The chairman said:

Q. Would you be satisfied with an amendment to say that where it
can be shown bona fide a man made certain expenses for treatment that
he could be paid up to a certain amount, or up to two or three years back,
whatever you like? Would that satisfy you, because that is your
argument in the main?

The witness Mr. Hale replied:

That would satisfy us in so far as that particular type of case is
concerned. If the commission had discretion where it could be shown
these treatment expenses had been incurred, to make the pension retro-
active for a period of three years.

Then the chairman went on to ask:

Q. That would be satisfactory to you anyway?—A. Yes.

Q. That would not take in all the other cases? There would only be
a small number of cases where the men have actually paid out money?—
A. There are those that are very difficult because the treatment for
tuberculosis is a very expensive business.

Q. You are not against the principle?—A. We are not against the
principle of restricting retroactive pensions, although I may say that we
have grave doubts as to whether or not it will have the effect that you
expressed, that more entitlements might be granted. I must say this,
that in past years the amount of retroactive pensions was never con-
sidered much of a factor at all. In recent years it has become, of course,
quite a factor, because of the lapse of time.
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Mr. GReeN: I would point out to the committee that the next case which
starts at the bottom of page 18 of the Legion brief is a pretty clear example of
where the veteran applied and it took over 4% years to get his qualifications and
the commission could only pay 18 months retroactive pension. However, we

‘will deal with that the next time. May I ask Brigadier Melville if he could

give us a further breakdown of the figures he filed yesterday at Mr. Goode’s
request. They related to the claims granted and not granted during the period
from the 1st of April 1949 to the 31st of March 1954. I was wondering if over
the week-end the commission could get us a breakdown showing the different
categories. I have here a list of what I would like.

In connection with the figures relating to claims granted and not granted
during the period 1st April, 1949, to March 31, 1954, given by the Chairman
of the Canadian . Pension Commission before. this Committee on Thursday
morning, May 27, will the Chairman of the Canadian Pension Commission
provide us with a breakdown of these figures under the following:—

1. How many of the death claims granted were allowed automatically,
i.e., the veteran died of his pensionable disability or was in receipt of pension
in classes 1 to 11 (50% or more)?

2. How many of the remaining claims referred to matters other than
straight entitlement to pension for disability under Section 13 of the Canadian
Pension Act or Widows’ claims not included in question 1? i.e.—

Additional pension for wife and/or children.
Dependent parents.

Dependent brothers or sisters.

Helplessness allowance.

Last illness and burial expenses.

Clothing allowance.

Section 25 awards.

Others.

3. How many of the remaining claims concerned widows’ applications
other than those referred to in question 1?

4. How many of the claims concerned straight applications for entitlement
for pension on account of disability under Section 13 of the Act?

5. How many World War I claims were granted at—

Co)=Rirst -Hearing il Soss s o gk 1. Disability
() Second Hearingr: -ttt oy 1. Disability
(¢) Appeal Board Hearing

V]

. Death
. Death
......... 1. Disability 2. Death
6. How many World War II claims were granted at—
{a)y-Initial - Beanmg i it i ol r i 1. Disability
(b) First Renewal Hearing ......... 1. Disability
(c) Second Renewal Hearing
(d) Third and subsequent
Renewal” Hearings - ............ 1. Disability 2. Death
(e) Appeal Board Hearings ........ 1. Disability 2. Death

7. How many of the claims granted had previously been turned down as
“pre-enlistment, not aggravated during service”?
1. Disability 2. Death

8. How many of the claims not granted, where there had been service
overseas, were ruled “pre-enlistment not aggravated”?
1. Disability 2. Death

N

N

. Death
. Death
...... 1. Disability 2. Death

D
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9. In how many di